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Abstract	

	
Metaphoricity	 is	 often	 regarded	as	 a	distinctive	 linguistic	phenomenon,	 in	opposition	 to	
literal,	 or	 non-figurative	 language.	 Recent	 research	 from	 a	 corpus-linguistic	 perspective	
has	begun	to	show,	however,	that	such	a	dichotomist	stance	to	metaphor	does	not	bear	
scrutiny.	 Current	 categorization	 of	metaphoric	 language	 is	 unable	 to	 address	 the	 fuzzy,	
ambiguous	 nature	 of	 metaphoricity	 with	 any	 definitive	 set	 of	 linguistic	 characteristics	
(Deignan,	2005;	Partington,	2006;	Philip,	2011).	Moreover,	a	metaphor’s	ability	to	violate	
or	bend	the	limits	of	linguistic	conventions	(semantically,	lexically,	grammatically)	is	what	
gives	those	who	employ	them	a	certain	degree	of	 freedom	in	their	use	of	 language.	The	
focus	of	this	thesis	is	to	explore	and	compare	the	lexical	characteristics	of	metaphoric	and	
non-metaphoric	instances	of	language	from	a	corpus-based	perspective.		
	 Hoey’s	theory	of	Lexical	Priming	(2005)	presents	a	usage-based	account	for	both	
the	psychological	motivation	behind	our	understanding	of	language	and	our	ability	to	use	
language	fluently	to	communicate	within	a	given	context.	Presently,	the	theory	accounts	
for	 both	 spoken	 and	written	 language	within	 particular	 domains	 but	 little	 attention	has	
been	paid	 to	 figurative	 language	 and	 in	 how	 far	 priming	 can	 account	 for	 its	 usage.	 This	
research	aims	 to	present	an	account	of	how	 lexical	priming	can	be	extended	to	account	
for	metaphoric	instances	of	language.	The	focus	of	this	thesis	is	to	explore	the	relations	of	
collocation,	colligation,	semantic	association	and	pragmatic	association	in	metaphoric	and	
non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 the	 items	 cultivated	 (v),	 flame	 (n)	 and	 grew	 (v)	 within	 a	
corpus	of	nineteenth	century	writings.		
	 Hoey’s	Drinking	Problem	hypothesis,	an	outcome	of	the	Lexical	Priming	theory	is	
shown	 to	 provide	 an	 explanation	 for	 what	 drives	 us	 as	 language	 users	 to	 identify	
metaphoricity.	 The	 findings	 reveal	 differences	 in	 the	 lexical	 behaviour	 between	
metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 uses:	 as	 a	metaphor,	 it	 can	 be	 argued	 that	 cultivated,	
flame	 and	 grew	 are	 qualitatively	 different	 lexical	 items,	 when	 compared	 to	 their	 non-
metaphoric	use(s).	These	findings	suggest	that	lexical,	grammatical,	textual	and	pragmatic	
manifestations	 in	 language	 carry	 a	 great	 deal	 of	 importance	 in	 distinguishing	 between	
subtleties	in	word	senses	and	meanings.	Moreover,	the	findings	show	a	metaphoric	sense	
of	 an	 item	 appears	 to	 be	 dependent	 on	 the	 primings	 activated	 in	 a	 reader.	 It	 could	 be	
argued,	 based	 upon	 the	 lexical	 priming	 approach,	 that	metaphoricity	 is	 inherent	 in	 the	
language	user	rather	than	the	language	itself.	The	research	concludes	more	generally	that	
corpus	linguistics,	as	a	method,	can	offer	an	explanation	for	why	we	recognise	metaphoric	
uses	of	an	item	successfully.		
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Chapter	1	-	Introduction	

1.1	Introduction	to	research	

	

The	focus	of	this	thesis	is	to	explore	and	compare	the	lexical	characteristics	of	metaphoric	

and	 non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 language	 from	 a	 corpus-based	 perspective.	

Metaphoricity	is	too	often	regarded	as	a	distinctive	linguistic	phenomenon,	in	opposition	

to	literal,	or	non-figurative	language.	Recent	research	from	a	corpus-linguistic	perspective	

has	begun	to	show,	however,	that	such	a	dichotomist	stance	to	metaphor	does	not	bear	

scrutiny.	 Current	 categorization	 of	metaphoric	 language	 is	 unable	 to	 address	 the	 fuzzy,	

ambiguous	 nature	 of	 metaphoricity	 with	 any	 definitive	 set	 of	 linguistic	 characteristics	

(Deignan,	2005;	Partington,	2006;	Philip,	2011).	Moreover,	metaphor’s	ability	to	violate	or	

bend	 the	 limits	 of	 linguistic	 conventions	 (semantically,	 lexically,	 grammatically),	 is	 what	

gives	it	its	freedom	in	language.	Exploring	metaphor	from	a	Neo-Firthian	perspective,	this	

research	explores	notions	of	collocation,	colligation	and	semantic	association	in	relation	to	

metaphoric	meaning.	Metaphoricity,	 then,	 is	 viewed	as	a	product	of	Sinclair’s	 ‘extended	

unit’,	 whereby	metaphoric	meaning	 is	 derived	 from	 a	 range	 of	 factors	 both	within	 and	

outside	of	the	text.	

The	 main	 premise	 to	 this	 research	 is	 that	 language,	 whether	 figurative	 or	 non-

figurative,	 is	 a	 social	 tool,	 and	 repetitive	 patterns	 of	 use	 are	 adhered	 to	 in	 order	 to	

conform	 and	 retain	 understanding,	 or	 avoided	 in	 some	 extent,	 in	 order	 to	 create	 new	

expressions	 (Gibbs,	 1994).	 Creativity	 is	 often	 thought	of	 as	 a	 free	act	of	 expression,	but	

while	this	may	be	true	to	some	extent,	the	expressive	effect	of	that	choice	of	language	is	

diminished	if	it	does	not	retain	meaning	for	the	user.	Creative	exploitation	is	discussed	by	

Hoey	 as	 “the	 result	 either	 of	 making	 new	 selections	 from	 a	 semantic	 set	 for	 which	 a	
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particular	word	is	primed	or	of	overriding	one	or	more	of	one’s	primings”	(2008:	16).	Thus	

metaphor	must	operate	within	a	set	of	conventions	which	allow	us	to	recognize	it	as	such.		

Hoey’s	 (2005)	 theory	 of	 Lexical	 Priming	 provides	 an	 explanation	 for	 the	

pervasiveness	 of	 Sinclairian	 based	 concepts	 of	 collocation	 and	 colligation,	 and	 accounts	

for	 our	 motivation	 to	 conform	 to	 expectations.	 Drawing	 on	 and	 expanding	 upon	

psycholinguistic	literature	(cf.	Hoey,	2005:	8;	Pace-Sigge,	2013:	Chapter	2),	Hoey’s	theory	

claims	 that	 every	 time	 we	 encounter	 a	 word	 we	 subconsciously	 note	 the	 patterns	 this	

word	tends	to	form	with	other	words	in	certain	contexts,	so	that	eventually,	as	a	result	of	

the	 cumulative	 effects	 of	 our	 encounters	 with	 this	 word,	 it	 becomes	 “part	 of	 our	

knowledge	of	a	lexical	item	that	it	is	used	in	certain	combinations	in	certain	kinds	of	text”	

(Hoey,	 2005:	 10).	 These	 patterns	 are	 manifest	 in	 grammar	 and	 lexis,	 but	 also	 in	 more	

secondary	 aspects,	 such	 as	 semantic	 association,	 and	 pragmatic	 association.	 They	 are	

more	prevalent	than	structured	rules:	they	are	encountered	psychologically,	and	created	

through	repetition.	When	we	re-use	a	lexical	item,	we	are	then	likely	to	reproduce	these	

combinations	in	their	respective	contexts	in	our	own	language	production.	Importantly	for	

this	 research,	 these	 primings	 or	 expectations	 are	 dependent	 upon	 a	 community,	 genre,	

and	time,	and	have	the	ability	to	change.	

Together	 with	 a	 corpus	 linguistic	 methodology,	 Hoey’s	 theory	 is	 adopted	 as	 a	

theoretical	 tool	 for	 analysing	 metaphoric	 language.	 Metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	

instances	 of	 a	 single	 lexical	 item	 will	 be	 analysed	 in	 order	 to	 determine	 how	 far	 the	

instances	(and	thus	senses)	avoid	each	other’s	patterns	of	use	and	meaning.	This	 in	turn	

will	determine	 the	extent	 to	which	we	as	 language	users	are	primed	 to	understand	and	

recognise	metaphoric	senses	as	distinct	from	non-metaphoric,	non-figurative	senses.	One	

intention	of	 this	 research	 is	 to	discuss	metaphoric	meaning	 from	 the	perspective	of	 the	

language	users	as	much	as	of	the	text	 itself,	and	the	findings	contribute	to	the	 idea	that	

metaphoricity	 is	not	 inherent	within	the	 language.	Rather,	metaphoricity	should	be	seen	
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as	a	fluid	concept,	dependent	on	 language	users	and	their	relationships	and	experiences	

with	language,	both	individually,	and	as	a	collective	whole.		

	

1.2	Research	aims	

	

There	are	three	main	aims	to	this	research.	The	first	aim	is	to	explore	the	degree	to	which	

metaphoricity	 is	 seen	as	 an	 inherent	 characteristic	within	 the	 language.	Most	metaphor	

theories	to	date	too	often	view	metaphor	as	a	definite	phenomenon,	that	language	users	

must	 pick	 up	on	 if	 they	 are	 not	 to	 risk	 losing	 the	 intended	meaning	of	 an	utterance.	 In	

contrast,	by	focusing	on	meaning	within	a	Neo-Firthian	framework,	this	research	aims	to	

re-focus	 discussions	 of	 metaphor	 within	 the	 wider	 discourse	 field.	 Such	 a	 view	 places	

importance	on	aspects	 such	as	 context,	 pragmatic	meaning,	 and	 the	 individual’s	mental	

lexicon,	and	subsequently	what	role	 these	 factors	play	 in	 interpreting	meaning.	The	 first	

aim	then	is	to	explore	what	metaphoricity	means,	and	the	ways	in	which	metaphoricity	is	

manifest	in	the	language,	as	revealed	through	a	corpus	approach.		

The	 second	 aim	 is	 to	 test	 how	 far	 the	 theory	 of	 lexical	 priming	 is	 applicable	 to	

metaphoric	language.	So	far	there	has	been	little	attention	paid	to	figurative	language	and	

in	how	far	priming	can	account	for	its	usage.	Similar	research	by	Hoey	(2005)	and	Tsiamita	

(2009)	looked	at	polysemy,	and	found	that	two	distinct	senses	of	a	word	or	item	tend	to	

avoid	each	other’s	primings	(as	claimed	in	Hoey’s	Drinking	Problem	Hypothesis,	2005).	In	

relation	 to	a	pervasive	phenomenon	such	as	metaphor,	whereby	analysis	of	metaphoric	

behaviour	 and	 subsequent	 identification	 of	 metaphoric	 language	 remains	 creatively	

‘unrestricted’	and	 largely	problematic,	Hoey’s	 (2005)	 theory	may	provide	an	explanation	

for	what	drives	us	as	language	users	to	identify	such	a	phenomenon.	The	introduction	of	

an	extended	theory	involving	our	psychological	associations	with	language	could	possibly	
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offer	an	explanation	for	how	we	recognise	conventional	norms	and	creative	exploitations	

in	relation	to	metaphor.	

The	 third	 aim	 of	 the	 research	 is	 to	 apply	 corpus	 linguistic	 methods	 to	 an	

investigation	 of	 metaphor.	 Rather	 than	 deriving	 examples	 from	 theory,	 corpus-based	

methods	 allow	 the	 researcher	 to	 study	 metaphors	 as	 they	 occur	 in	 everyday,	 real-life	

usage.	 If	meaning	 can	 be	 derived	 from	 context,	 as	 the	 present	 research	will	 explore,	 a	

usage-based,	natural-occurring,	empirical	approach	allows	one	to	draw	on	the	social	and	

discourse	 contexts	 in	which	metaphors	 are	used	 (Cruse,	 1986).	 Corpus	 linguistics	 allows	

for	 a	 lexically-driven,	 bottom-up,	 and	 context-dependent	 approach	 to	 metaphoric	

behaviour.	 Such	 an	 approach	 stands	 in	 stark	 contrast	 to	 conceptually-derived	 semantic	

categories	(Lakoff	and	Johnson,	1980	and	Glucksberg	and	Keysar,	1990),	and	other	heavily	

theoretical	 approaches	 to	metaphor.	 By	 analysing	 lexical	 behaviour	 found	 in	 real-world	

examples,	 the	 researcher	 is	 forced	 to	 confront	 the	 fuzzy	 aspects	 involved	 in	metaphor.	

Moreover,	 corpus	 methods	 and	 analysis	 entail	 the	 acknowledgment	 that	 meaning	 is	

derived	from	repetitive	patterns	of	use.	This	idea	of	repetition	goes	some	way	to	providing	

us	with	notions	of	expectation	in	language	behaviour.		

	

1.3	Research	Questions	

	

To	summarise	the	main	aims	in	a	set	of	research	questions,	these	are	as	follows:	

	

1.	To	what	extent	is	metaphoricity	inherent	in	language?	

	

2. Can	the	theory	of	Lexical	Priming	be	applied	to	metaphoric	language,	and	does	
this	provide	an	answer	to	the	question	of	inherence?	
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3. What	can	corpus	linguistic	methods	and	Hoey’s	theory	of	Lexical	Priming	add	to	
our	current	understanding	of	metaphor	from	a	linguistic	perspective?	

	

The	 present	 study	 sets	 out	 to	 explore	 these	 three	 questions	 by	 means	 of	 three	 case	

studies.	 The	 studies	are	 corpus-driven	 lexical	 analyses	of	 three	keywords,	 identified	 in	a	

49-million-token	 corpus	 of	 nineteenth	 century	 writing	 assembled	 by	 the	 author,	 when	

compared	against	a	more	contemporary,	general	comparator,	the	British	National	Corpus.	

The	 keywords	 examined	 are	 cultivated,	 flame	 and	 grew.	 The	 aim	 is	 to	 compare	 and	

contrast	the	lexical	behaviours	associated	with	clear	metaphoric	language	and	clear	non-

metaphoric	 language	 and	 to	 determine	 in	 how	 far	 the	 lexical	 behaviours	 (and	

subsequently	the	senses),	are	distinct	from	each	other.	

	

1.4	Potential	value	of	the	research	

	

By	 applying	 the	 lexical	 priming	 theory	 to	 metaphor,	 metaphor	 is	 explored	 from	 a	

psychologically-motivated	 perspective,	 whereby	 characteristics	 or	 patterns	 found	

amongst	metaphoric	instances	of	an	item	are	the	result	of	our	expectations,	or	primings.	

This	 approach	would	 explain	what	other	metaphor	 theories	 have	missed	 so	 far:	 namely	

that	 metaphoric	 uses	 of	 language,	 alongside	 their	 literal,	 non-figurative	 counterparts,	

must	 be	 discussed	 firstly,	 in	 relation	 to	meaning	 as	 an	 extended	 unit,	 and	 secondly,	 as	

meaning	existing	within	the	language	users	and	their	collective	metal	lexicon.		

If	metaphoric	uses	of	a	lexical	item	avoid	the	primings	of	the	non-metaphoric	uses	

of	that	same	item,	(as	has	been	shown	to	be	the	case	with	polysemy	(by	Hoey,	2005,	and	

Tsiamita,	2009),	this	would	lead	to	the	idea	that	metaphoric	senses	have,	to	an	extent,	a	

fixed	set	of	choices	in	terms	of	grammar	and	lexis.	Such	a	result	would	have	implications	

for	how	we	teach	metaphor,	particularly	in	EFL/ESL	contexts.	
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1.5	Structure	of	the	thesis	

	

The	 material	 in	 this	 research	 is	 divided	 into	 two	 distinct	 parts.	 Chapter	 2	 presents	 a	

detailed	account	of	the	theoretical	perspectives	on	metaphor,	mainly	from	a	lexical-based	

stance.	 Metaphor	 is	 discussed	 as	 a	 creative	 deviation	 from	 more	 conventional	 norms	

within	 the	 language.	The	chapter	discusses	 the	particular	 characteristics	associated	with	

conventionalized	versus	original	forms	of	metaphor	and	highlights	current	problems	with	

categorizing	metaphoric	 language.	Finally,	 the	chapter	will	present	an	account	of	Hoey’s	

(2005)	 theory	 of	 lexical	 priming,	 offering	 it	 up	 as	 a	 suitable	 approach	 to	 analysing	

metaphoric	language.	Chapter	3	will	outline	the	methodological	approach	to	the	proposed	

investigation,	presenting	details	of	 the	 corpus	and	 the	 concordance	 software	employed,	

and,	most	importantly,	the	method	of	identifying	metaphoricity.		

The	main	part	of	this	thesis’	 investigation	comprises	Chapters	4,	5	and	6,	 in	which	

three	individual	words	-	cultivated,	flame	and	grew	-	are	studied	in-depth.	Whilst	the	two	

sets	of	data	 (metaphors	and	non-metaphors)	are	analysed	quantitatively	 in	each	case,	a	

subsection	of	each	chapter	is	given	over	to	a	qualitative	analysis	of	problematic	instances	

of	 metaphor:	 those	 in	 which	 a	 group	 of	 readers	 have	 not	 agreed	 on	 the	 presence	 of	

metaphoricity.	The	intention	is	to	display	the	indistinctness	that	lies	between	instances	of	

metaphor	and	other	phenomena	such	as	polysemy,	metonymy	and	semantic	extension.		

Finally,	 Chapter	 7	 will	 present	 the	 conclusion	 of	 this	 research	 and	 argue	 for	 the	

importance	 of	 corpus	 analysis	 to	 the	 study	 of	 metaphoric	 language.	 The	 research	

concludes	 that	 Hoey’s	 (2005)	 theory	 of	 Lexical	 Priming	 can	 be	 successfully	 applied	 to	

metaphoric	 language,	 and	 by	 doing	 so,	 offers	 an	 explanation	 as	 to	 why	 and	 how	 we	

recognise	metaphoric	language	as	distinct	from	non-metaphoric	uses	of	the	language.		
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Chapter	2	-	Literature	Review	

Introduction	to	the	chapter	

	

This	 chapter	 comprises	 a	 review	 of	 the	 current	 literature	 relevant	 to	 this	 thesis.	 The	

chapter	is	divided	into	three	sections;	each	one	dealing	with	a	separate	but	related	aspect	

of	 the	 research,	 and	 each	 linked	 to	 a	 phase	 of	 metaphor	 study	 (categorization,	

identification	and	analysis).	Section	2.1	entitled	Metaphor	Categorization	provides	general	

but	 relevant	 definitions	 of	metaphor,	 beginning	 with	 a	 brief	 discussion	 on	 the	 classical	

framework	 (rhetoric)	 before	 acquiring	 a	 lexical	 focus,	 with	 an	 emphasis	 on	 deviation.	

Metaphor	is	discussed	primarily	as	a	form	of	‘creative’	language.	The	focus	is	on	how	this	

association	of	metaphor	and	creativity	has	come	to	be	established.		

	 The	second	section	is	entitled	Metaphor	Identification.	Part	2.2	discusses	current	

metaphor	 identification	approaches	and	methods,	with	 the	aim	of	highlighting	potential	

limitations	 in	current	research.	Part	2.2.2	provides	the	framework	for	the	analysis	of	the	

study.	 The	 intention	 is	 to	 stress	 the	 ability	 of	metaphoricity	 to	 alter	 in	 respect	 to	 time,	

context,	 community	 and	 environment.	 Here	meaning	 is	 discussed	within	 a	 Neo-Firthian	

framework.	 Key	 terms	 such	 as	 collocation,	 colligation	 and	 semantic	 association	 will	 be	

introduced.	 The	 final	 part	 within	 this	 subsection	 (2.2.3)	 focuses	 on	 the	 use	 of	 corpus	

linguistics	as	an	approach	to	researching	and	identifying	metaphor.		 	

	 Whilst	Sections	2.1	and	2.2	remain	fairly	general	and	technical	in	their	approach	to	

metaphor,	 Section	 2.3	 is	more	 specific	 and	 highly	 relevant	 to	 the	 research	 project.	 The	

review	of	literature	returns	in	more	depth	to	the	notion	of	metaphor	as	a	deviation	from	

an	expected	 linguistic	norm	(2.3.1).	The	 focus	here	 is	on	 the	point	at	which	a	novel	and	

‘convention-exploiting’	 metaphor	 becomes	 re-used	 and	 even	 expected	 within	 a	
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community.	Hanks’	Theory	of	Norms	and	Exploitations	(2004)	and	Hoey’s	Lexical	Priming	

Theory	 (2005)	 are	 offered	 up	 as	 alternatives	 to	 current	 approaches	 to	 identifying	

metaphoric	characteristics	within	the	language.	Finally	2.3.2	discusses	the	Lexical	Priming	

theory	 in	more	 detail	 and	 its	 potential	 claims	 for	metaphor.	 The	 conclusion	 shows	 that	

lexical	priming	provides	a	valid	approach	to	 investigating	and	analysing	metaphor,	based	

on	 recurring	 patterns	 of	 use,	 and	 our	 subsequent	 expectations,	 or	 primings,	 associated	

with	such	behaviour.			

	

2.1	Metaphor	categorization	

2.1.1	Metaphor	as	creative	language	

	

The	term	metaphor	is	often	defined	in	terms	of	movement.	The	thirteenth	century	French	

word	métaphore	 comes	 from	 the	 Greek	 μετά	 (meta),	 "after,	 with,	 across"	 and	 φέρω	

(pherō),	"to	bear"	or	"to	carry"1.	The	idea	of	conveyance	is	given	in	Aristotle’s	Poetics	by	

the	term	epiphora.	According	to	Ricoeur	(2003),	the	epiphora	of	a	word	implies	a	form	of	

displacement	 or	 transference,	 i.e.	 “giving	 the	 thing	 a	 name	 that	 belongs	 to	 something	

else”	(Aristotle,	1457b	6-7	cited	in	Ricoeur,	2003).	Working	at	the	same	time	as	Aristotle,	

the	Greek	grammarian	Diomedes	emphasised	the	movement	of	both	the	thing	itself	and	

the	language:	“The	transferring	of	things	and	words	from	their	proper	signification	to	an	

improper	similitude	for	the	sake	of	beauty,	necessity,	polish,	or	emphasis”2.	

More	 explicitly,	 Ricoeur	 (2003)	 draws	 attention	 to	 the	 act	 of	 borrowing	 or	

substituting	 implicit	 within	 metaphor.	 He	 focuses	 on	 the	manipulation	 of	 the	 language	

rather	 than	 the	 thing	 or	 concept	 itself.	 	 According	 to	 Ricoeur,	 both	 ‘borrowing’	 and	

‘substitution’	 are	 slightly	problematic	 in	 their	 implications.	Borrowing	 is	 only	 relevant	 in	
																																																													
1	OED	–	Online.	Accessed	14/07/2015	
2	Cited	in	Povozhaev	(2013:	45).	
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highly	 original,	 one-of-a-kind	 metaphors	 (after	 which	 point,	 the	 metaphor	 begins	 to	

represent	 the	 thing	 or	 concept	 more	 than	 the	 term	 originally	 borrowed	 does),	 and	

substitution,	which	is	bound	up	with	the	idea	of	borrowing,	signifies	the	false	premise	that	

there	 must	 be	 a	 more	 fitting	 word/phrase	 to	 be	 used	 in	 its	 place	 -	 an	 “absent	 yet	

available”	candidate	 (Ricoeur,	2003:	21).	The	argument	against	 this	assumption	 is	 that	a	

metaphor’s	 value	 then	would	 only	 be	 decorative,	 a	 notion	which	 scholars	 working	 in	 a	

range	of	traditions	challenge.	

Remaining	 within	 a	 rhetoric	 tradition,	 metaphor	 is	 regarded	 as	 one	 of	 the	 five	

tropes	 (tropes	 being	 collectively	 known	 as	 figures	 of	 speech).	 Trope	 can	 be	 defined	 as	

using	a	word	or	phrase	in	a	sense	other	than	that	which	is	proper	to	it	such	as	association,	

comparison	 or	 resemblance	 (Scott-Baumann	 and	 Burton,	 2014).	 As	 a	 figure	 of	 speech	

then,	the	notion	of	transference	is	retained.	The	purpose	of	figures	or	tropes	is	usually	to	

provide	 emphasis	 or	 clarity	 (though	 an	 ambiguity	 between	 literal	 and	 figurative	

sometimes	distorts	clarity).	Under	the	label	 ‘figure	of	speech’	the	OED	defines	metaphor	

as	occurring	when	“a	name	or	descriptive	word	or	phrase	 is	 transferred	 to	an	object	or	

action	different	from,	but	analogous	to,	that	to	which	it	 is	 literally	applicable”3.	Here	the	

action	 of	 transference	 belongs	 to	 the	 word,	 which	 is	 applied	 to	 an	 object	 or	 an	 action	

other	 that	which	 to	which	 it	 ‘literally’	 or	 perhaps	more	 accurately,	most	 commonly	 and	

therefore	 expectedly,	 belongs.	 	 The	 term	 ‘analogous’	 is	 open	 to	 interpretation,	 and	

possibly	ambiguous	or	ill	defined.	Clarity	of	definitions	will	be	discussed	in	more	detail	in	

section	2	of	the	chapter.	Crucial	to	the	premise	of	this	research,	Ricoeur	claims	in	relation	

to	rhetoric,	“every	figure	implies	a	displacement,	a	transformation,	a	change	of	semantic	

order”	(Ricoeur,	2003:	100).	Thus	we	see	metaphor	as	a	displacement	of	some	natural	or	

expected	semantic	order	within	the	language.	

																																																													
3	The	term	“literally”	here	is	not	without	debate,	but	this	will	be	discussed	in	section	2.	
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Whilst	metaphor	has	 remained	central	 to	many	cognitive,	philosophical,	 literary,	

and	linguistic	theories	of	language,	its	role	and	consequently	its	interpretation	in	each	of	

these	spheres	has	shifted	considerably	in	various	directions.	What	remains	tantamount	in	

most	theories	is	the	well-rooted	acknowledgement	that	metaphor	is	creative	in	its	design	

and	use.	Black’s	(1993)	 influential	account	of	metaphor	and	philosophy	formed	the	basis	

for	 the	 Interactionist	 approach	 -	 the	 idea	 that	metaphor	 actually	 creates	 insight	or	new	

meaning.	The	primary	subject	in	a	metaphor,	he	claims,	is	coloured	by	a	set	of	“associated	

implications”	 normally	 predicated	 on	 the	 secondary	 subject	 (Black	 1993:	 28).	 Ricoeur	

(2003)	 claims	 that	 metaphor	 revives	 our	perception	of	 the	 world,	 through	 which	 we	

become	aware	of	our	creative	capacity	for	seeing	the	world	anew.	Similarly	 in	 literature,	

metaphor	is	assigned	to	the	“literary	lexicon”	(Carter,	2004),	with	the	notion	of	deviance	

remaining	central	to	literary	scholars	working	with	metaphor	within	the	formalist	tradition	

(Nowottny,	1965;	 Leech,	1969;	Short,	1996).	 Leech	 (2008)	 stresses	 that	 these	deviations	

from	the	accepted	code	in	literature	are	unique	and	meaningful	rather	than	“unmotivated	

aberrations”,	describing	them	as	a	“semantic	absurdity”	(Leech,	2008:	16).		

Creativity,	linguistically,	is	itself	defined	by	Sampson	as	occurring	when	a	product	

commonly	falls	“outside	any	class	that	could	have	been	predicted	on	the	basis	of	previous	

instances	of	the	activity	in	question,	and	yet	the	innovation,	once	it	exists,	is	recognized	as	

in	some	way	a	valid	or	worthwhile	example	of	 that	activity”	 (Sampson,	2013:	4)4.	 In	 this	

sense	then,	part	of	a	metaphor’s	 inherent	quality	 is	 that	 it	overrides	an	expected	use	of	

the	language.	Carter	(2004)	claims	that	creative	language	“inheres	in	the	degrees	to	which	

it	 departs	 or	 deviates	 from	 expected	 patterns	 of	 language	 and	 thus	 defamiliarises	 the	

reader”	 (Carter,	2004:	58).	 It	 is	 this	notion	of	deviance	which	often	remains	central	 to	a	

lexical	 analysis	 of	 metaphor	 (Philip,	 2011;	 Hanks,	 2013).	 Steen	 (2009)	 states	 that	

																																																													
4	He	gives	the	analogy	of	a	creative	painter	differing	from	a	technically	accomplished	one	because	
he	 produces	 canvases	 that	 deviate	 in	 some	 way	 from	 the	 stylistic	 norms	 established	 by	 earlier	
artists.	(Sampson,	1979:	101-107).	
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metaphors	are	accurately	considered	“a	form	of	linguistic	deviation	at	the	semantic	level,	

which	are	used	to	create	foregrounding	effects”	(Steen,	2009:	87).		

In	 pragmatics,	 it	 must	 be	 acknowledged	 that	 metaphor	 is	 often	 seen	 as	 a	

development	rather	than	a	deviation	from	straight	forward,	non-figurative	interpretations	

of	 language.	 The	 Relevance	 Theory	 in	 particular,	 claims	 that	metaphor	 and	 a	 variety	 of	

related	 tropes	 (hyperbole	 and	 metonymy	 for	 instance)	 are	 creative	 exploitations	 of	 a	

“perfectly	 general	 dimension	 of	 language	 use”	 (Sperber	 and	 Wilson,	 1995:	 237).	 The	

relevance	of	a	metaphor	will	be	established	by	finding	a	range	of	contextual	effects	which	

can	 be	 retained	 as	 strong	 or	 weak	 implicatures.	 The	wider	 the	 range	 of	 potential	 such	

implicatures,	and	the	greater	the	hearer’s	responsibility	for	constructing	them,	the	more	

poetic	 the	 effect	 and	 thus	 the	more	 creative	 the	metaphor.	 A	 good	 creative	metaphor	

therefore,	 is	 precisely	 one	 in	which	 a	 variety	 of	 contextual	 effects	 can	 be	 retained	 and	

understood	as	weakly	implicated	by	the	speaker.	It	is	the	search	for	optimal	relevance	that	

leads	the	speaker	to	adopt,	on	different	occasions,	a	more	or	less	faithful	interpretation	of	

their	 thoughts.	 The	 result	 is	 literalness	 in	 some	 cases,	 and	 in	 others	 it	 is	 a	 metaphor.

	 Metaphor	 in	 this	 sense	 thus	 requires	 no	 special	 interpretive	 abilities	 or	

procedures;	neither	 is	 it	 seen	as	a	deviation	 from	the	 literal:	 “it	 is	a	natural	outcome	of	

some	very	general	abilities	and	procedures	used	 in	verbal	communication”	 (Sperber	and	

Wilson,	1995:	237).	

Metaphor,	 then,	 can	 be	 viewed	 in	 the	 above	 cases	 as	 a	 creative,	 interpretive	

expression	 of	 a	 speaker’s	 thought,	 which	 may	 or	 may	 not	 be	 viewed	 in	 opposition	 to	

literalness.	 It	 is	the	presence	of	creativity	 in	both	thought	and	language	which	remains	a	

suitable	 point	 of	 departure	 from	 which	 a	 lexical	 view	 of	 metaphor	 will	 be	 discussed	

hereafter.		
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2.1.2	Conventionalization	versus	originality	in	metaphor	

	

The	exploitation	or	extension	considered	characteristic	of	metaphor	cannot	occur	without	

a	collectively	accepted	‘normal’	or	expected	way	of	using	language.	Working	in	the	field	of	

philosophy	 of	 language,	Wittgenstein	 claimed	 that	 the	meaning	 of	 a	 word	 or	 phrase	 is	

nothing	other	than	the	set	of	informal	rules	governing	the	use	of	the	expression	in	actual	

life	(Wittgenstein,	[1922]	2014).	Wittgenstein	emphasised	the	idea	that	language	itself	can	

only	 be	 understood	 as	 a	 practice,	 and	 that	meaning	 –	 and	 therefore	 understanding	 -	 is	

developed	through	social	situations	and	interaction.	More	than	this,	it	must	be	arrived	at	

through	 the	 co-operation	 of	 the	 partners	 in	 a	 conversation.	 This	 co-operation	 is	 what	

governs	 the	 expected	 conventions	 of	 usage.	 From	 this	 perspective,	 language,	 whether	

figurative	or	non-figurative,	is	a	social	tool,	and	repetitive	patterns	of	use	are	adopted	to	

conform,	or	can	be	avoided	to	create	novel	and	new	expressions	(Gibbs,	1994).	Creativity	

is	often	thought	of	as	a	largely	free	act	of	expression,	but	while	this	may	be	true	to	some	

extent,	the	expressive	effect	of	that	choice	of	language	is	diminished	if	it	does	not	retain	

meaning	 for	 the	 user.	 Philip	 (2010)	 claims	 of	 language	 generally,	 that	 there	 is	 a	

“requirement	 of	 expressing	 unique,	 unrepeatable	 meanings	 by	 means	 of	 a	 syntax	 and	

vocabulary	which	must	retain	a	high	 level	of	rigidity	so	that	the	texts	can	be	understood	

by	the	users	of	language”	(Philip,	2010:	151).	In	terms	of	metaphor,	language	is	granted	a	

less	 conforming	 ‘level	 or	 rigidity’;	 either	 in	 terms	 of	 the	 grammatical	 or	 semantic	

relationships,	 but	 it	 must	 still	 retain	 enough	 linguistic	 conventionality	 (grammatically,	

lexically,	pragmatically)	to	be	understood	by	the	receiver.		

	 This	idea	brings	to	light	the	necessary	distinction	between	truly	novel	and	creative	

metaphoric	 language	 and	 the	many	 other	 forms	 of	 creative	 and	metaphoric,	 but	more	

conventional,	 language.	 Black	 (1979)	 in	 his	 chapter	 of	 the	 seminal	 book	Metaphor	 and	

Thought	addresses	the	dichotomy	between	creativity	and	convention	from	a	philosophical	
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perspective.	 He	 claims	 that	 a	 ‘successful’	metaphor	must	 strike	 a	 balance	 between	 the	

two:	

	

…the	 writer	 or	 speaker	 is	 employing	 conventional	 means	 to	 produce	 a	 non-standard	

effect,	 while	 using	 only	 the	 standard	 syntactic	 and	 semantic	 resources	 of	 his	 speech	

community.	 Yet	 the	meaning	of	an	 interesting	metaphor	 is	 typically	new	or	 ‘creative’,	

not	inferable	from	the	standard	lexicon.		 	 	 	

(Black,	1979:	23)	

	

Developing	from	this,	Black	(1979)	posits	the	danger	of	presenting	a	standard	response	to	

a	 given	 metaphorical	 statement:	 “such	 a	 view	 is	 untenable	 because	 a	 metaphorical	

statement	 involves	 a	 rule	 violation.	 There	 can	be	no	 rules	 for	 ‘creativity	 violating’	 rules.	

And	that	is	why	there	can	be	no	dictionary	of	metaphors”	(Black,	1979:	25).		

	 Despite	 such	 a	 stance,	metaphor	 theorists	 have	 still	 tried	 to	 define	 and	 classify	

metaphoricity	 based	 on	 definitive	 characteristics.	 The	 most	 prevailing	 type	 of	

categorization	 (and	 relevant	 to	 the	 current	 research)	 is	 based	 on	 a	 metaphor’s	

conventionality	 or	 subsequent	 strength	 of	 metaphoricity	 (the	 less	 conventional	 the	

phrase,	 the	 stronger	 its	 metaphoricity).	 Deignan	 (2005:	 47)	 categorises	 metaphors	 into	

four	 groups,	 based	 on	 a	 level	 of	 conventionality	 in	 their	 usage.	 These	 are	 (with	 her	

examples	 in	 brackets):	 innovative	 metaphors	 (the	 lollipop	 trees,	 Cameron,	 2003);	

conventionalized	 metaphors	 (the	 wind	 whispering	 through	 the	 trees,	 Allbritton,	 1995);	

dead	 metaphors	 (deep,	 of	 colour);	 and	 historical	 metaphors	 (comprehend,	 pedigree,	

Lakoff,	1987).	The	categories	are	set	out	in	such	an	order,	revealing	the	element	of	a	cline	

from	highly	original	down	to	those	so	well	used	and	embedded	in	our	language	that	we	do	

not	recognise	them	as	metaphorical.		
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Bowdle	and	Gentner	(2005)	claim	that	a	computational	distinction	can	be	drawn	

between	novel	and	conventional	metaphor.	Novel	metaphors	invoke	what	they	call	base	

terms	that	“refer	to	a	domain-specific	concept	but	are	not	(yet)	associated	with	a	domain-

general	 category”	 (2005:	 199).	 They	 claim	 that	 as	 metaphors	 become	 conventionalised	

there	is	a	shift	in	the	mode	of	processing	from	comparison	to	categorisation.	Metaphors,	

as	the	primary	source	of	polysemy,	allow	words	with	certain,	specific	meanings	to	take	on	

additional	 or	 related	 meanings.	 Bowdle	 and	 Gentner	 (2005)	 give	 two	 examples:	

‘roadblock’	coming	to	mean	any	obstacle	to	meeting	a	particular	goal;	and	‘goldmine’	to	

mean	 anything	 that	 is	 the	 source	 of	 something	 valuable	 (2005:	 198).	 In	 such	 cases,	 the	

second	 senses	 are	 typically	more	 abstract	 than	 the	 primary	 sense.	 This	 conventionality	

occurs	when	 the	base	meaning	of	a	vehicle	 for	metaphor,	having	been	 found	 to	convey	

useful	 information	about	 the	 target	 (for	example	 ‘obsession	 is	a	 tumour’),	 is	 figuratively	

compared	with	a	range	of	new	targets	 in	 future	discourse	(e.g.	 ‘doubt	 is	a	tumour’	or	 ‘a	

grudge	is	a	tumour’).	In	terms	of	conventionality,	they	go	on	to	explain	the	convergence	of	

metaphor	and	polysemy,	claiming	that	the	‘career’	of	metaphor	is	the	evolution	towards	

metaphoric	polysemy:	

	

If	these	new	alignments	yield	the	same	basic	interpretation	as	the	original	alignment:	

that	is	if	the	same	abstract	relational	scheme	is	repeatedly	derived	or	activated	in	the	

context	 of	 the	 base	 -	 then	 the	 abstraction	may	 become	 conventionally	 associated	

with	 the	 base.	 At	 this	 point,	 the	 terms	 will	 be	 polysemous	 having	 both	 domain-

specific	meaning	and	a	related	domain-general	meaning.	

	 (Bowdle	and	Gentner,	2005:	198)	

	

We	will	return	to	the	notion	of	polysemy	and	its	relationship	with	metaphor	in	Section	3.	
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Partington	 (1998)	 suggests	 that	placing	emphasis	on	 instances	of	metaphor	 that	

are	 semi-fossilized	or	 conventionalized	allows	one	 to	 see	where	and	 to	what	extent	 the	

boundaries	between	 fossilized	and	original	metaphor	begin	 to	blur.	Deignan	 (2005)	 also	

places	dead	metaphors	within	this	fossilised/conventional	group,	claiming	that	as	types	of	

metaphor	 they	 are	 not	 easy	 to	 ‘disentangle’.	 In	 contrast,	 Goatly	 (1997)	 defines	 the	

majority	 of	 semi-conventionalized	 metaphors	 as	 ‘tired’,	 meaning	 that	 speakers	 are	 still	

prompted	to	remember	the	literal	meaning.	Dead	metaphors	are	described	as	‘sleeping’;	

the	 difference	 being	 that	 speakers	 are	 not	 prompted	 toward	 the	 literal	meaning	 in	 any	

way,	but	implicitly	it	is	still	accessible.	Goatly’s	(1997)	categories	more	accurately	describe	

the	metaphors	as	 ‘still	 living’,	or	still	active	within	the	 language.	Thus	there	 is	retained	a	

sense	 of	 activity	 in	 the	 language	 or	 at	 the	 very	 least	 the	 ability	 for	 language	 users	 to	

perceive	a	double	meaning	in	the	utterance.		

	 In	 terms	of	 semantic	analysis,	Partington	 (1998)	acknowledges	 that	heavily	used	

collocations	 that	are	metaphorical	 in	origin	such	as	a	strong	mark,	or	an	ailing	business,	

where	only	a	part	of	the	possible	vocabulary	set	of	the	vehicle	 is	used,	cease	to	become	

parts	of	a	metaphor	and	instead	become	“fossilized	collocations”.	It	is	then	that	they	are	

considered	as	dead.	Partington	(1998)	illustrates	this	with	flow,	stating	that	when	used	in	

relation	to	the	concept	MONEY	IS	A	LIQUID,	it	is	a	completely	dead	metaphor	because	of	

the	way	 flow	 and	 especially	 cash-flow	 collocate:	 “It	 [cash-flow]	 is	 generated,	 or	 helped,	

can	be	positive	or	negative.	It	can	even	be	under	pressure,	which,	if	it	were	a	liquid,	would	

result	in	greater	speed	of	flow,	the	opposite	of	what	the	writer	intends”	(Partington,	1998:	

118).	Thus	 it	 is	dead	at	 the	point	when	 it	has	become	genre-specific	 technical	 language,	

with	no	figurative	content	or	opportunity	to	extend.	In	addition,	Partington	explains:	
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It	might	be	possible	to	posit	a	general	rule	of	metaphor,	which	states	that	a	metaphor	

ceases	to	be	a	metaphor	when	it	has	no	literal	alternative,	or	when	a	metaphor	is	much	

more	common	than	its	literal	alternative	in	its	genre.	 	

(Partington,	1998:	119)	

	

Cruse	 (1986)	 suggests	 that	 if	a	metaphor	 is	used	sufficiently	 frequently	with	a	particular	

meaning,	 it	 loses	 what	 he	 terms	 its	 “characteristic	 flavour,	 or	 piquancy,	 its	 capacity	 to	

surprise”,	and	subsequently,	hearers/readers	encode	the	metaphorical	meaning	as	one	of	

the	“standard	senses	of	impression”	(Cruse,	1986:	41).	Dead	metaphors,	according	to	him,		

are	those	whose	literal	meaning	may	still	be	activated	or	brought	to	mind	by	the	language	

user,	 but	 is	 not	 needed	 to	 interpret	 or	 understand	 the	 metaphor:	 they	 are	 often	

transparent	 (or	 still	 accessible:	 Deignan,	 2005).	 The	 same	 ‘dead’	 category	 however	 also	

contains	 metaphors	 that	 have	 become	 re-used	 to	 the	 point	 of	 achieving	 a	 singular	

meaning	as	a	lexical	item.	Therefore	they	are	no	longer	associated	with	the	literal	meaning	

of	the	single	items	in	a	phrase.	In	this	sense	they	may	be	non-compositional,	though	not	

necessarily	 (Svensson,	 2008).	 It	may	 also	 become	 opaque	 if	 the	 original	meaning	 is	 not	

associated	with	 the	new	metaphoric	meaning.	 In	 such	cases,	 the	metaphoric	meaning	 is	

the	most	obvious	 sense	and	 thus	would	be	 the	 first	 to	 come	 to	mind;	 interpreting	 it	no	

longer	requires	the	same	processes	of	interpretation	as	original	metaphors.		

	Nacey5	has	mentioned	the	importance	of	keeping	such	uses	of	metaphor	outside	of	

the	 discussion,	 claiming	 that	 if	 they	 are	 heavily	 conventional	 they	 are	 most	 often	

unintentional.	 The	 problem	 with	 this	 viewpoint	 is	 that	 there	 is	 no	 clear	 cut	 distinction	

between	intentional	use	and	factors	such	as	transparency	or	compositionality:	as	long	as	

an	 original	 meaning	 may	 still	 be	 accessible,	 whether	 it	 is	 actually	 called	 upon	 remains	

uncertain.	 Also	 problematic	 is	 the	 level	 at	which	 a	metaphoric	meaning	 becomes	more	

																																																													
5 	Personal	 communication	 –	 Corpus	 Linguistics	 conference	 2015,	 Lancaster	 University.	 (Susan	
Nacey,	Hedmark	University	College,	Harmar,	Norway).	
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salient	or	commonly	used	than	the	literal.	Furthermore,	meanings	change	with	respect	to	

time,	and	whilst	an	older	literal	sense	of	an	item	may	not	be	accessible	to	a	younger	user,	

both	 the	 older	 and	 the	 younger	 language	 user	 may	 still	 achieve	 the	 same	 level	 of	

understanding.		

	 Deignan	(2005)	describes	the	boundary	between	the	four	types	as	“fuzzy”	rather	

than	“stark”,	and	notes	two	fundamental	assumptions.	Firstly,	it	is	a	boundary	that	many	

individual	 linguistic	 expressions	 cross	 over	 time:	 “it	 seems	 likely	 that	 all	 conventional	

linguistic	 metaphors	 must	 have	 been	 innovative	 at	 some	 point”	 (2005:	 48).	 Secondly,	

individual	 speakers	 are	 likely	 to	 disagree	 over	 the	 newness	 of	 something.	 Both	 Cruse	

(1986)	and	Partington	 (1998)	also	reflect	on	the	 idea	that	dead	metaphors	encompass	a	

vast	array	of	metaphor	types	and	behaviours,	and	more	importantly,	these	behaviours	are	

not	definitive.		

	 Partington	(1998)	is	original	in	his	emphasis	on	the	audience	or	language	users	in	

the	role	of	deciding	a	phrase’s	level	of	fossilization:	

	

It	 should	 be	 remembered	 that	 what	 is	 a	 dead	 metaphor	 and	 totally	 transparent	 to	

people	working	in	a	sector	may	be	quite	opaque	to	outsiders.	How	does	someone	who	

is	not	a	member	of	a	particular	discourse	community	know	if	a	given	metaphor	is	alive	

or	dead	for	that	community?	The	answer	is	to	examine	the	way	metaphor	collocates.		

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Partington,	1998:	118)	

	

His	comment	emphasises	not	only	the	need	for	genre-specific	research	into	metaphor,	but	

also	 the	 importance	 of	 time	 and	 context.	 What	 we	 may	 class	 as	 a	 heavily	 fossilised	

metaphor	in	today’s	texts	may	be	considered	relatively	original	in	a	corpus	of	nineteenth	

century	 fiction.	 The	 idea	 that	metaphoricity	 is	 at	 times	dependent	on	 factors	outside	of	
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the	text	or	immediate	textual	environment	is	something	that	will	be	returned	to	in	Section	

2.2.	

	 	

2.1.3	Current	issues	with	metaphor	categorization	

	

For	many	 years,	metaphor	 theorists	 within	 a	 range	 of	 disciplines	 have	 been	 concerned	

with	 the	 distinctions	 between	 literal	 and	 metaphoric	 language.	 For	 many	 in	 the	

philosophical	and	rhetorical	traditions,	questions	relating	to	metaphor	 included	“What	 is	

metaphor	 and	 how	 does	 it	 differ	 from	 both	 literal	 and	 other	 forms	 of	 figurative	

language?”	 and	 “Why	 do	 we	 use	 expressions	 metaphorically?”	 (Searle,	 1979:	 92).	 For	

those	 seeking	answers	 to	 these	questions,	 the	distinction	between	 literal	 and	metaphor	

language	is	contrastive.	This	distinction	coloured	(and	continues	to	colour	in	some	schools	

of	 thought)	 the	ways	 in	which	metaphor	was	 interpreted.	This	section	briefly	 introduces	

key	and	 relevant	approaches	 to	metaphor	 in	 fields	other	 than	 lexis,	 such	as	 the	Primary	

Metaphor	Theory	in	cognitive	linguistics,	and	the	Relevance	Theory	in	pragmatics,	before	

going	 on	 to	 discuss	 problems	 with	 a	 contrastive	 perspective	 on	 metaphor	 (metaphor	

versus	 literal	 language).	Key	terms	often	used	within	this	perspective	(for	 instance	basic,	

salient,	and	prototypical)	will	be	discussed.	The	section	then	concludes	by	focusing	on	the	

recent	shift	towards	more	sociolinguistic	and	interpersonal	views	on	metaphor,	largely	as	

a	result	of	corpus	linguistic	methodology.				

	 From	 a	 cognitive	 stance	 to	 metaphoric	 language,	 Lakoff	 and	 Johnson’s	 (1999)	

Embodied	Mind	 theory	emphasizes	 the	 link	between	what	we	 think,	and	how	we	 frame	

our	 thoughts	 in	 language.	 Their	 theory	makes	 the	 claim	 that	 “our	 conceptual	 system	 is	

grounded	in,	neutrally	makes	use	of,	and	is	crucially	shaped	by	our	perceptual	and	motor	

systems”	 (1999:	 552)	 and	 that	 as	 a	 result,	 our	understanding	of	 the	world,	 is	 framed	 in	
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terms	 of	 concepts	 shaped	 through	 our	 bodies.	 Their	 work	 largely	 centers	 on	 Grady’s	

(1997)	Primary	Metaphor	hypothesis	-	the	idea	that	each	primary	metaphor	has	a	minimal	

structure	 and	 arises	 “naturally,	 automatically,	 and	 unconsciously	 through	 everyday	

experience	by	means	of	 conflation,	during	which	cross-domain	associations	are	 formed”	

(Lakoff	and	Johnson,	1999:	119).	Complex	metaphors	are	formed	by	conceptual	blending.	

Universal	early	experiences	lead	to	universal	conflations,	which	then	develop	into	widely	

accepted	 and	 conventional	 conceptual	metaphors.	Whilst	 the	 theory	 acknowledges	 the	

interdependence	between	how	we	think	and	how	we	frame	our	thoughts	 in	 language,	a	

focus	 on	 shared	 conceptual	 systems	 tends	 to	 reduce	 the	 individual	 and	 their	 previous	

experience	with	 language.	 This	will	 come	 in	 to	 contrast	with	other	 theories	of	 language	

discussed	 in	Section	2.3.	The	cognitive	approach	 to	metaphor	also	 shifts	attention	away	

from	language,	and	many	researchers	argue	that	there	has	been	an	accompanying	shift	in	

focus	 away	 from	 novel	 metaphors	 too	 (Noveck	 and	 Sperber,	 2004).	 Cognitive	 linguists	

have	focused	on	the	many,	conventionalised	or	'dead'	metaphors	found	language	because	

these	 are	 held	 to	 realise	 the	 conceptual	 mappings	 that	 we	 use	 to	 make	 sense	 of	 our	

everyday	experience.		

	 From	 a	 pragmatics-based	 stance	 dating	 back	 to	 Grice	 and	 Searle,	 metaphor	

comprehension	can	be	described	as	a	 three-stage	process.	This	entails	1.	Deriving	 literal	

meaning;	2.	Assessing	that	meaning	against	the	context	of	the	utterance;	3.	If	it	does	not	

make	 sense,	 seek	 an	 alternative	 meaning.	 A	 metaphor	 thus	 renders	 an	 utterance	

‘defective’	and	prompts	one	to	look	for	another	meaning	(Noveck	and	Sperber,	2004:	74).	

Following	the	Gricean	maxim	of	truth,	people	reject	a	meaning	if	it	is	not	true	and	seek	an	

alternative	non-literal	meaning	by	implicitly	converting	the	false	categorical	assertion	into	

a	true	comparison.	The	example	alcohol	is	a	crutch	is	given	by	Noveck	and	Sperber	(2004).	

The	Relevance	Theory	then	comes	into	play	within	this	approach,	to	help	determine	which	

interpretation	 is	 relevant	 to	 the	 situation	 (Gentner	 and	Wolff,	 1997).	 In	 the	 case	 of	 the	
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crutch	 example,	 the	 interpretation	 that	 alcohol	 is	 similar	 to/like	 a	 crutch	 is	 the	 correct	

one,	based	on	the	similarities	of	support	or	dependence	etc.		

	 The	traditional	idea	that	the	distinction	between	metaphoric	and	literal	language	

is	 based	 on	 truth	 principles	 however,	 requires	 two	 assumptions.	 The	 first	 is	 that	 literal	

language	must	always	be	true,	and	the	second	is	that,	conversely,	metaphor	must	always	

be	false.	 Implied	 in	this	 latter	assumption	 is	 the	 idea	that	metaphor	must	always	have	a	

literal	 interpretation.	 Gibbs	 (1994)	 explains	 that	 the	 many	 researchers	 who	 have	

attempted	to	formulate	a	precise	set	of	rules	for	the	identification	of	metaphor	based	on	

its	various	deviant	features	(Bickerton,	1969;	Levin,	1977;	Steen,	2007)	would	suggest	that	

if	a	metaphor	were	interpreted	literally	it	would	be	“semantically	anomalous,	conceptually	

absurd,	 or	 simply	 false”	 (Gibbs,	 1994:	 222).	 Many	 philosophers	 however	 contest	 the	

concept	 of	 truth	 heavily,	 largely	 because	 all	 language	 is	 symbolic	 and	 representative.	

Reddy	 (1969)	 points	 out	 that	 ‘perfectly	 sensible’	 sentences	 can	be	used	metaphorically.	

The	example	he	gives	is	“the	rock	is	becoming	brittle	with	age”	(Reddy,	1969:	242),	which	

could	either	be	used	literally	“in	the	context	of	a	group	of	people	on	a	geology	expedition,	

or	metaphorically	in	the	context	of	a	group	of	students	walking	out	of	the	office	of	some	

staunch	old	professor	emeritus”	 (Morgan,	1979:	137).	Noveck	and	Sperber	 (2004)	argue	

that	 this	 standard	 pragmatic	 model	 persisted	 in	 the	 literature	 “because	 its	 literal-first	

hypothesis	 resonates	 with	 an	 approach	 that	 assumes	 both	 semantics	 and	 syntax	 are	

primary	 while	 pragmatics	 is	 secondary”	 (Noveck	 and	 Sperber,	 2004:	 14).	 This	 was	

according	 to	 them,	 a	 common	 assumption	 is	 psycholinguistic	 circles	 particularly.	

Glucksberg	(2004)	and	others	have	since	demonstrated	how	metaphoric	interpretations	of	

sentences	are	carried	out	as	automatically	as	other	linguistic	processes.		

	 More	 recently,	 linguistic	discussions	on	metaphor	have	begun	 to	 focus	on	 social	

aspects	 of	 the	 interpretation	 process.	 This	 discourse	 shift	 takes	 on	 board	 ideas	 from	

cognitive	theory	about	metaphor	in	thinking	and	the	widespread,	conventionalized	nature	
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of	much	metaphor,	but	it	also	connects	the	conceptual	with	the	linguistic,	in	theory	and	in	

empirical	work.	Gibbs	and	Cameron	(2008)	claim	that	metaphor	performance	is	shaped	by	

discourse	 processes	 that	 operate	 in	 a	 continual	 dynamic	 interaction	 between	 individual	

cognition	and	the	social	and	physical	environment.	Thus	the	notions	of	truth,	and	violation	

of	truth	does	not	fit	their	approach	to	metaphor.	Instead,	metaphor	is	seen	as	a	dynamic	

and	on-line	expression,	created	through	the	dynamics	of	the	given	discourse	event.	Their	

approach	is	based	on	dynamic	human	action	more	generally,	which	attempts	to	describe	

“how	the	body’s	continuous	 interactions	with	the	world,	 including	other	people,	provide	

for	 co-ordinated	 patterns	 of	 adaptive	 behaviour”	 (Gibbs	 and	 Cameron,	 2008:	 65).	 In	

relation	 to	 metaphor,	 this	 means	 that	 understanding	 and	 interpretation	 emerges	 from	

both	 intra	 and	 interpersonal	 interactions.	 The	 concept	 of	 the	 ‘metaphoreme’	 (Cameron	

and	 Deignan,	 2006),	 based	 on	 Brennan	 and	 Clark’s	 (1996)	 notion	 of	 ‘conceptual	 pact’	

highlights	 the	 centrality	 of	 a	 dynamic	 approach	 to	 interpreting	metaphor.	 According	 to	

both	 theories,	 when	 a	 concept	 needs	 to	 be	 labelled	 for	 the	 first	 time	 in	 discourse,	 a	

speaker	may	provide	an	ad-hoc	label	for	this	concept,	which	may	then	be	picked	up	and	

repeated	by	 the	conversational	partner.	 In	 terms	of	 the	 ‘metaphoreme’	 specifically,	 this	

refers	more	widely	to	a	bundle	of	lexico-grammatical,	cognitive,	semantic,	pragmatic	and	

affective	 features	 around	a	phrase	 that	has	metaphoric	meaning.	 The	 term	 is	 used	as	 a	

shared	 way	 of	 referring	 to	 the	 concept	 and	 is	 thus	 termed	 a	 ‘conceptual	 pact’.	 This	

agreement	may	only	be	temporary	in	use	(a	single	conversation	perhaps),	or	it	may	be	re-

used	 and	 recycled	 in	 further	 discourse	 events.	 Cameron	 and	Deignan	 (2006)	 argue	 that	

the	ideational	content	of	a	metaphor	is	not	processed	separately	from	its	linguistic	form:	

	

	the	two	are	learnt	together,	stored	together	and	produced	together	 in	on-line	talk.	

Metaphorical	 language	 and	 metaphorical	 thinking	 are	 therefore	 interdependent,	

each	 affecting	 the	 other	 in	 the	 dynamic	 and	 dialogic	 processes	 of	 talking-and-



23	

	

thinking.	

(Cameron	and	Deignan,	2006:	675)		

	

	 Cameron	and	Deignan	(2006)	have	been	able	to	shown	through	corpus	methods,	

that	 their	 ‘metaphoreme’	 or	 	 “non-literal	 expressions	 with	 a	 relatively	 fixed	 form	 and	

highly	specific	semantics	and	pragmatics”	(2006:	671)	are	very	frequent	in	the	data	but	are	

not	well	accounted	for	by	current	cognitive	metaphor	theory.	With	the	advent	of	corpus	

linguistics	and	the	more	usage-based	approach	this	offers	to	language	analysis,	metaphor	

theorists	 now	 have	 the	 ability	 to	 look	 at	 larger	 amounts	 real	 data	 when	 making	 their	

claims.	As	a	consequence	of	the	 introduction	of	corpora,	truth	and	the	violation	of	truth	

become	 less	 central	 to	 a	 theory	 on	 metaphor,	 largely	 because	 the	 focus	 shifts	 to	 an	

interactive	and	sociolinguistic	one.		

	 According	to	corpus	linguists,	issues	of	truth	cannot	be	dealt	with	in	isolation.	An	

example	 can	 be	 demonstrated	with	 the	word	 literally.	 The	 phrase,	My	 heart	 bleeds	 for	

them,	 literally	 bleeds! 6 ,	 found	 in	 the	 British	 National	 Corpus	 (BNC)	 written	 fiction	

subfolder,	 exploits	 the	 notions	 of	 truth	 and	 literality.	 Without	 the	 word	 literally,	 the	

dependent	 clause	 standing	 alone	 would	 probably	 unquestioningly	 be	 labelled	 as	

metaphoric.	 However	 the	 word	 literally	 challenges	 that	 notion,	 as	 it	 is	 reaffirming	 the	

truth	 of	 the	 phrase.	 Knowing	 this,	 we	 still	 understand	 the	 original	 clause	 to	 be	

metaphorical,	 so	 we	 know	 to	 disregard	 the	 truth:	 instead,	 it	 is	 seen	 as	 a	 form	 of	

exaggeration.	What	 it	 is	 that	makes	us	know	to	 interpret	 the	phrase	 in	such	a	way,	 (the	

fact	that	 if	the	person’s	heart	was	bleeding,	they	would	be	unable	to	speak.	Or	perhaps,	

there	 is	 no	 reason	 for	 a	 heart	 to	 bleed	 for	 someone	 or	 something	 else.	 It	 cannot	 be	

causative),	 is	 what	 also	makes	 us	 aware	 also	 of	 grammatical	 and	 lexical	 violations.	 The	

example	 stands	 to	 show	 that,	 despite	 a	 linguistic	 marker	 of	 truth,	 we	 recognise	 the	

																																																													
6	For	all	concordance	lines,	see	appendix.	
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statement	 is	metaphoric,	 through	 other,	more	 important	 linguistic	markers.	 	Moreover,	

truth	is	governed	by	the	context	in	which	it	appears	(see	Deignan,	Littlemore	and	Semino,	

2013;	Svensson,	2008),	which	places	value	on	interpretation	within	a	textual	context.	This	

idea	will	be	developed	on	in	the	coming	sections.	

	 Black’s	(1979)	claim	that	there	cannot	be	rules	for	‘creativity	violation’	and	hence	

no	metaphor	 dictionary	 holds	 true	 largely,	 because	metaphor	 does	 not	 violate	 a	 single	

linguistic/semantic	rule.	Moreover,	its	scope	in	violating	or	bending	the	limits	of	semantics	

is	what	 gives	 it	 its	 freedom	and	pervasiveness	 in	 language.	Black	 (1993:	34)	 argues	 that	

not	 only	 is	 there	 incongruence	 between	 the	 literal	 and	 the	 metaphorically	 intended	

meaning,	 but	 that	 the	metaphor	would	be	 rendered	meaningless	 if	 interpreted	 literally.	

Although	 this	 looks	 like	 a	 version	 of	 the	 truth	 argument	 turned	 on	 its	 head,	 Black’s	

emphasis	is	on	meaning	gained	from	outside	of	the	structure.	Ariel	(2002:	362)	also	claims	

that	when	an	utterance	deviates	from	its	expected	or	typical	context,	 this	 is	also	often	a	

sign	of	metaphoricity.	Furthermore,	the	notions	of	concrete	and	abstract	often	play	a	role	

in	 definitions	 of	 metaphor/literal	 language,	 particularly	 if	 a	 word	 or	 phrase	 has	 both	

meanings;	 the	 concrete	 one	 generally	 has	 preferred	 status	 (see	 Svensson,	 2008:	 89).	

However,	 this	 is	 not	 a	 definitive	 criterion,	 and	 Svensson	 highlights	 this	 with	 a	 corpus	

investigation	 of	way,	 more	 often	 used	 in	 its	 abstract	 sense	 (manner,	 fashion),	 than	 its	

concrete	sense	(avenue,	path).	Just	as	problematic	are	terms	like	prototypicality	(Hudson,	

1998),	 salience,	 coreness	 and	 dependency	 (Deignan,	 2005),	 which	 are	 often	 used	 as	

identification	markers	of	literal	or	metaphoric	language.	

Deignan	 (2005)	 claims	 that	 coreness	 and	 dependency	 are	 the	 central	 factors	 in	

distinguishing	between	conventionalized	and	dead	metaphors:	

	

If	 a	 conventionalized	metaphor	 tends	 to	evoke,	 at	 some	 level,	 a	 literal	 counterpart,	 it	

follows	 that	 the	 literal	 sense	 of	 the	 pair	 must	 be	more	 ‘core’	 than	 the	metaphorical	
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sense,	 and	 the	metaphorical	 sense	must	 be	 ‘dependent’	 on	 the	 literal	 sense	 in	 some	

way.		

		 (Deignan,	2005:	41-42)	

	

Evidence	of	dependency	is	found	where	the	metaphorical	sense	is	not	freestanding	and	is	

usually	 qualified	 using	 the	 target	 domain	 words.	 Cruse	 (1986)	 describes	 such	 a	 notion	

using	 the	 example	 of	 mouth.	 Usually	 metaphorical	 instances	 of	 the	 word	 are	 post-

modified	 by	 a	 target	 domain	 noun,	 such	 as	 in	mouth	 of	 the	 river	 or	mouth	 of	 a	 bottle.	

However,	when	mouth	 remains	 unmodified,	 it	 usually	 signals	 the	 literal	meaning	 of	 the	

word:	 “At	school,	we’re	doing	a	project	on	mouths”	 (Cruse	1986:	72).	According	 to	both	

Cruse	 (1986)	 and	 Deignan	 (2005),	 this	 linguistic	 pattern	 is	 taken	 as	 evidence	 that	 the	

metaphorical	sense	of	the	word	is	dependent	on	the	literal	sense,	which	remains	core.		

	 Although	 salience	 remains	 distinct	 from	 literality,	 it	 is	 often	 referred	 to	 as	

characteristic	 of	 a	word	 or	 phrase’s	 literal	meaning,	 and	 thus	 often	 acts	 as	 a	marker	 of	

contrast	 and	 comparison	 with	 the	 word/phrase’s	 metaphorical	 meaning.	Most	 linguists	

would	claim	that	salience	implies	that	words	or	phrases	have	to	be	encoded	in	the	mental	

lexicon,	retaining	prominence	through	frequency	and	familiarity.	Salience	is	also	deemed	

as	subjective	and	unfixed	“because	the	salient	meaning	of	a	word,	collocation	or	idiom	is	

the	 most	 dominant	 (prominent	 one)	 for	 an	 individual”	 (Giora,	 2003:	 40).	 Again,	 this	

statement	brings	to	light	the	importance	of	an	individual’s	exposure	to	and	experience	of	

language.	

	 Salience	 is	 most	 often	 defined	 by	 two	 factors:	 historical	 priority	 and	 frequency	

(Steen,	 2009).	 There	 are	 problems	 with	 both	 of	 these	 concepts.	 Firstly,	 the	 notion	 of	

‘historical’	can	be	entirely	dependent	on	the	age	of	the	language	user.	It	also	reduces	the	

importance	of	the	contemporary	meaning,	which	is	often	the	most	frequent.	Secondly,	a	

word’s	 frequency	 does	 not	 necessarily	 determine	 whether	 it	 is	 literal.	 Hanks	 (2008)	
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highlights	this	with	the	term	backfire;	more	often	used	in	its	metaphorical	sense	denoting	

plans	and	tactics	backfiring,	 than	 in	 its	 literal	 sense	e.g.	a	car	backfiring.	The	majority	of	

idioms	and	 indeed	 some	metaphors	 (word	or	phrase)	 are	more	 salient	 than	 their	 literal	

counterparts.	Hoey	(2009)	cites	the	phrasal	verb	dry	up	as	being	more	commonly	found	in	

its	metaphoric	sense,	and	furthermore,	 in	an	abstract	rather	than	a	concrete	(relating	to	

liquid)	sense,	for	example,	funds	drying	up.		

	 The	 Pragglejazz	 group	 (2007)	 based	 at	 the	 VU	 University	 in	 Amsterdam	 have	

created	a	metaphor	 identification	process	 (termed	MIP	and	 later	developed	as	MIPVU7),	

which	identifies	metaphoricity	in	any	item	(grammatical	or	lexical).	According	to	the	test,	

when	 the	word	 in	 question	 is	 used	 in	 comparison	 and	 contrasted	with	 the	 item’s	most	

‘basic’	meaning,	it	is	said	to	be	metaphorically	used.	Although	they	avoid	the	terms	literal	

and	salient,	there	are	potential	 issues	with	the	term	‘basic’	and	subsequently	the	idea	of	

comparing	and	contrasting	all	other	meanings.	Dependency	is	again	a	prerequisite	for	the	

Pragglejazz	group,	for	comparing	and	contrasting	two	uses	of	a	word,	and	the	problem	lies	

with	 dependency	 varying	 from	 person	 to	 person.	 It	 is	 also	 the	 case	 that	 some	 heavily	

fossilised	 metaphors	 are	 not	 at	 all	 dependent	 upon	 their	 literal	 counterparts.	 The	

conventionalised	 metaphor	 to	 break	 one’s	 heart	 is	 an	 example,	 whereby	 our	

understanding	and	use	of	the	metaphor	is	not	(for	many	of	us)	dependent	on	us	bringing	

to	mind	 the	 image	or	notion	of	physically	 tearing	a	heart	 in	 two.	The	question	arises	of	

whether	we	can	really	decide	a	phrase’s	level	of	metaphoricity	based	on	a	use	of	the	word	

or	phrase’s	literal	meaning,	which	may	make	no	sense	in	the	new	context.	

	 Salient	 or	 basic	 meanings	 are	 most	 difficult	 to	 pin	 down	 because	 of	 the	

subjectivity	that	lies	at	the	heart	of	making	judgments.	Hanks	(2004)	gives	the	interesting	

example	of	funk	and	the	difficulties	faced	by	lexicographers	in	defining	the	term:	

	

																																																													
7	Incorporating	the	initials	of	their	institution:	VU	University,	Amsterdam	
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For	 someone	 born	 in	 the	 1940s	 with	 a	 traditional	 British	 education,	 this	 is	 hard	 to	

answer	by	consulting	intuitions.	It	turns	out	that	the	dance-music	sense	is	eleven	times	

more	 common	 in	 the	 British	 National	 Corpus	 (BNC)	 than	 the	 terror	 sense.	 This	 is	 a	

statistic	 that	 is	 potentially	 relevant	 for	 computational	 natural	 language	 processing	 of	

contemporary	 texts.	 The	 terror	 sense,	 according	 to	 OED,	 is	 first	 found	 in	 the	 18th-

century	Oxford	slang.	Readers	living	in	2005	may	associate	it	with	archaic	British	public-

school	literature.	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Hanks,	2004:		248)	

	

Similarly,	 Steen	 et	 al.	 (2010)	 come	 across	 problems	 with	 identifying	 the	 most	 basic	

meaning	 of	 fit	 with	 their	 metaphor	 identification	 process.	 Although	 the	 fit	 =	 suitability	

definition	 is	nearly	400	years	older	 than	that	of	 fit	=	healthy,	they	 intuitively	choose	the	

latter	 as	 the	 most	 basic	 because	 of	 its	 relatively	 higher	 frequency.	 Also	 in	 relation	 to	

diachronic	studies,	stipulation	of	both	MIP	and	MIPVU	is	that	historical	metaphors	are	not	

taken	 into	 consideration	 on	 the	 premise	 that	 the	 audience	 addressed	 is	 contemporary.	

Thus	there	is	no	margin	for	flexibility:	choices	and	decisions	on	whether	a	word	is	classed	

as	metaphoric	remain	static	and	fixed	within	their	criterion.		

	 Two	 fundamentally	 false	 conceptions	have	been	brought	 to	 light	 in	 this	 section,	

emphasising	 the	 inability	 to	 clearly	and	definitively	 separate	out	metaphoric	 from	 literal	

meaning.	 Firstly,	 metaphoric	 characteristics	 are	 often	 treated	 as	 if	 they	 were	 inherent	

properties	of	words	rather	than	individually	determined	(Philip,	2011),	and	secondly,	the	

labels	 literal	and	metaphoric	are	still,	at	times,	seen	as	contrastive.	Instead,	this	research	

moves	 away	 from	 a	 traditional	 discussion	 on	 literality	 and	 what	 makes	 a	 statement	

metaphoric	or	 literal.	The	 focus	 introduced	 from	corpus	 linguistics	shifts	 the	perspective	

onto	why	metaphor	and	literal	uses	remain	distinct.	Answers	are	sought	to	the	questions:	

Why	doesn’t	 literality	get	in	the	way	and	make	a	metaphor	unintelligible?	and	What	is	 it	

that	makes	metaphors	interpretable?	
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	 In	 his	 work	 on	metaphoric	 meaning,	 Hanks	 (2004)	 borrows	 the	 term	 “meaning	

potential”	(cf.	Halliday,	1971).	The	term	is	applied	to	the	potential	of	words	to	contribute	

appropriately	to	the	meaningfulness	of	an	utterance,	but	Hanks	(2004)	goes	on	to	extend	

this	 to	 mean	 that	 “although	 the	 likely	 interpretation	 of	 most	 conventional	 patterns	 of	

words	will	be	indistinguishable	from	a	certainty,	it	is	not	an	absolute.	There	are	no	literal	

meanings,	only	varying	degrees	of	probability”	(Hanks,	2004:	247).	Gibbs	(1994)	provides	

the	 similarly	 suitable	 term	 “tension”	 for	 describing	 meaning	 arising	 from	 literal	

incompatibility.	 The	 notion	 of	 tension	 is	 a	 suitable	 one,	 which	 stands	 to	 highlight	 the	

unstable	and	transferrable	element	of	meaning,	almost	 like	a	 rope	being	 tugged	 in	both	

directions	 alternatively	 and	 simultaneously.	 Metaphoricity	 is	 a	 gradient	 rather	 than	 a	

definitive	 characteristic	 of	 language	 and	 it	 is	 argued	 here	 that	 the	 lines	 between	

metaphorical	and	non-metaphorical	are	not	always	visible,	and	are	often	 subjective	and	

dependent	on	the	wider	context.	More	fundamental	to	this	research	is	the	argument	that	

the	 focus	 of	 understanding	 metaphoricity	 and	 metaphoric	 meaning	 must	 shift	 from	 a	

purely	textual	one,	to	one	that	is	user-driven,	existing	in	the	minds	of	the	language	user.	

2.2	Metaphor	identification	

2.2.1	Identifying	meaning	in	metaphor	–	A	Neo-Firthian	framework	

	

Returning	to	Wittgenstein’s	view	that	the	meaning	of	a	word	or	phrase	is	determined	by	

the	set	of	informal	rules	governing	the	use	of	the	expression	in	social	situations,	meaning	

can	be	interpreted	as	a	consequence	of	our	ability	to	follow	these	informal	rules.	As	such,	

meaning	is	the	sum	of	our	relationship	with	language,	and	its	relationship	with	the	world:	
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Wie	wir	uns	 räumliche	Gegenstände	 	überhaupt	nicht	außerhalb	des	Raumes,	zeitliche	

nicht	 außerhalb	 der	 Zeit	 denken	 können,	 so	 können	 wir	 uns	 keinen	 Gegenstand	

außerhalb	der	Möglichkeit	seiner	Verbindung	mit	anderen	denken8.	

	 	 	 	 	 (Wittgenstein,	1922:	12)	

	

According	 to	Wittgenstein,	 language	 has	 an	 ‘open	 structure’,	whereby	meaning	 has	 the	

ability	to	subtly	shift	according	to	the	subjective	understanding	of	the	language	users	and	

their	 circumstances	 of	 use.	 Philosophers	 of	 language	working	within	 this	 tradition	 claim	

that	 this	 openness	 and	 subjectivity	 is	 what	 reinforces	 socialisation	 amongst	 individuals.	

Speakers,	as	collective	individuals,	become	members	of	a	society	and	it	is	the	creation	of	

this	 community	 which	 monitors	 the	 collective	 uses	 of	 language	 (cf.	 Habermas,	 1990;	

Gadamer,	 2004).	 The	 importance	 of	 a	 society-influenced	 set	 of	 rules	 or	 norms	 will	 be	

discussed	 in	more	depth	 in	2.3;	 for	now,	 it	 is	Wittgenstein’s	 ideas	of	meaning	which	are	

central	to	the	research.	

	 Influenced	by	Wittgenstein,	J.	R.	Firth	established	a	contextual	theory	of	meaning,	

focusing	on	the	idea	of	meaning	as	subjective	and	dependent	upon	the	collective	uses	of	

individuals.	 More	 specifically,	 a	 contextual	 theory	 of	 meaning	 claims	 that	 “the	

formalization	 of	 contextual	 patterning	 of	 a	 given	 word	 or	 expression	 is	 assumed	 to	 be	

relevant	to	the	identification	of	the	meaning	of	that	word	or	expression”	(Tognini-Bonelli,	

2001:	4).	In	light	of	this	statement,	meaning	is	not	situated	within	the	isolation	of	an	item	

itself,	 but	 inextricably	 tied	 to	 its	 place	 in	 both	 co-text	 and	 context.	 Metaphor	 has	 the	

ability	 to	exploit	 all	 of	 these	 conventions	 in	which	meaning	 can	be	attained,	 in	order	 to	

create	 an	 innovative	 utterance.	 These	 exploitations	 occur	 at	 the	 level	 of	 the	 individual	

lexis	 as	 well	 as	 in	 the	 grammatical	 structure	 or	 colligational	 pattern.	 However,	

																																																													
8	“Just	as	we	cannot	think	of	spatial	objects	at	all	apart	from	space,	or	temporal	objects	apart	from	
time,	 so	 we	 cannot	 think	 of	 any	 object	 apart	 from	 the	 possibility	 of	 its	 connection	 with	 other	
things”	(trans.	Ogden,	1981).	
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exploitations	are	also	manifest	at	more	abstract	levels	of	meaning.	In	order	to	discuss	this	

further,	a	brief	introduction	to	a	Neo-Firthian	view	of	meaning	and	lexical	behaviour	must	

be	 presented	 in	 relation	 to	 metaphor.	 This	 section	 will	 discuss	 the	 terms	 collocation,	

colligation,	 and	 semantic	 prosody/pragmatic	 association,	 each	 in	 relation	 to	

metaphoricity.	Nelson	(2000)	claims	that	these	terms	cannot	be	considered	independent	

entities	or	concepts,	rather	that	they	are	“interdependent	and	together	create	a	network	

of	 meaning”	 (2000:	 122).	 It	 is	 this	 network,	 extending	 out	 beyond	 the	 text,	 in	 which	

metaphoricity	attains	its	meaning.	

	 The	term	collocation	refers	to	the	lexical	‘company’	a	word	keeps	and	was	brought	

into	the	field	of	linguistics	by	Firth	in	1957	(see	Pace-Sigge,	2013,	for	a	full	account	of	the	

term’s	history),	and	extended	by	Sinclair	(1991).	Hoey	(1993)	specifically	defined	it	as	“the	

relationship	 a	 lexical	 item	 has	 with	 items	 that	 appear	 with	 greater	 than	 random	

probability	 in	 its	 (textual)	 context”	 (1993:	 6).	 In	 terms	 of	 metaphor,	 collocation	 is	 an	

important	 aspect	 of	 identifying	 and	 analysing	 metaphoric	 language	 at	 the	 level	 of	 the	

lexis.	 In	 particular,	 Deignan	 (2005)	 claims	 that	 collocation	 patterns	 are	 important	 in	

considering	 how	 people	 use	 metaphor	 both	 conventionally	 and	 innovatively.	 This	 has	

implications	for	the	processes	involved	in	the	comprehension	of	metaphors:	

	

The	 study	 of	 collocation	 patterns	 seems	 to	 suggest	 that	 two	 forces,	 which	 tend	 to	

oppose	each	other,	shape	the	linguistic	force	of	metaphors	and	metonymies.	One	force	

is	the	need	to	express	and	develop	abstract	and	innovative	 ideas	through	metaphor	…	

The	 other	 force	 seems	 to	 be	 the	 human	 need	 to	 communicate	 unambiguously,	 and	

therefore	 to	 reuse	 known	 sequences	 of	 words	 with	 meanings	 that	 are	 regularly	

associated	with	them.	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Deignan,	2005:	193)	
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Put	 simply,	 collocations	 provide	 giveaway	 information	 for	 metaphoric	 uses	 because	

people	do	not	stray	too	far	from	expected	conventions.	Cruse	(1986)	further	argues	that		

	

…the	semantic	integrity	or	cohesion	of	a	collocation	is	the	more	marked	if	the	meaning	

carried	by	one	(or	more)	of	its	constituent	elements	is	highly	restricted	contextually,	and	

different	from	its	meaning	in	more	natural	contexts,	e.g.	heavy	in	heavy	drinker.	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(Cruse,	1986:	40)	

	

Here	Cruse	argues	that	the	notion	of	consumption	is	a	pre-requisite	in	this	context.	In	such	

an	 instance,	any	other	meanings	associated	with	 the	 item	heavy	 are	not	 called	upon.	 In	

relation	to	metaphors,	semantic	cohesiveness	is	even	tighter	if	the	meaning	of	one	of	the	

elements	of	a	collocation	requires	a	particular	lexical	item	in	its	immediate	context.	These	

become	‘bound	collocations’	 (similar	 to	Partington’s	term	‘fossilised	collocations’	 in	2.2).	

Cruse	(1986)	gives	the	example:	to	foot	the	bill,	whereby	foot	 is	strongly	associated	with	

bill	(particularly	within	the	specific	structure	shown).	Cruse	and	Partington	both	agree	that	

once	 speakers	 begin	 to	 identify	 a	 particular	 collocation	 as	 regular,	 the	 phrase	 becomes	

rigidly	 fixed	 and	 metaphor	 loses	 much	 of	 its	 originality,	 moving	 into	 the	 territory	 of	

fossilisation.	 Thus	 the	 particular	 collocation	 (not	 merely	 the	 semantic	 meaning	 of	 the	

words)	become	a	fossilized	unit.		

	 More	 deep-seated	 than	 this,	 however,	 collocation	 is	 argued	 to	 be	 a	

psychologically	driven	concept.	Partington	(1998)	claims	that	collocations	are	“not	only	a	

textual	 phenomenon	 but	 also	 a	 psychological	 one.	 The	 awareness	 of	 what	 is	 normal	

collocation	is	clearly	an	important	part	of	a	native	speaker’s	communicative	competence”	

(Partington,	1998:	139).	Additionally	Hoey	(2005)	indicates	that	collocation	is	a	pervasive	

concept,	with	the	ability	to	carry	with	it	our	mental	knowledge	of	what	a	word	means:	
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We	can	only	account	for	collocation	if	we	assume	that	every	word	is	mentally	primed	for	

collocational	 use.	 As	 a	 word	 is	 acquired	 through	 encounters	 with	 it	 in	 speech	 and	

writing,	 it	 becomes	 cumulatively	 loaded	with	 the	 contexts	 and	 co-texts	 in	 which	 it	 is	

encountered,	 and	 our	 knowledge	 of	 it	 includes	 the	 fact	 that	 it	 co-occurs	 with	 other	

words	in	certain	kinds	of	contexts.	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Hoey,	2005:	8)	

	

This	statement	by	Hoey	 (2005)	 reveals	 the	premise	behind	his	 theory	of	Lexical	Priming,	

which	will	be	discussed	 in	more	depth	 in	3.2.	For	now,	 it	 is	enough	to	acknowledge	that	

collocations	 and	 associations	 between	 items	 are	 deeply	 embedded	 in	 the	 minds	 of	

language	users,	dictating	the	ways	in	which	language	is	subsequently	used.		

	 Developing	 on	 this,	 meaning	 is	 also	 dependent	 on	 grammar	 as	 much	 as	 lexis.	

Halliday	(1985)	claims	that	that	meaning	also	lies	 in	the	sequence	of	words	and	that	this	

meaning	 is	 similarly	 created	 through	 repetition.	 The	 term	 colligation,	 a	 concept	 also	

initiated	by	Firth	(1957)	but	developed	by	Halliday	(1975)	amongst	others,	refers	to	"the	

grammatical	company	a	word	keeps	and	the	positions	it	prefers",	or	more	simply,	what	a	

word	"typically	does	grammatically"	(Hoey,	2000:	234).	Again,	the	association	is	argued	to	

be	 a	 psychologically	 driven	 one	 and	 allows	 us	 to	 recognise	 meaning	 based	 on	 the	

grammatical	 structure	of	 an	 item	or	phrase,	metaphorical	 or	 otherwise	 (see	Pace-Sigge,	

2013:	 30-53	 for	 a	 background	 to	 collocation	 and	 colligation	 as	 psychological	 concepts).	

Importantly,	Sinclair	links	grammatical	choice	very	clearly	to	a	lexical	necessity,	paving	the	

way	for	claims	that	“there	is	no	longer	sense	in	distinguishing	between	lexis	and	grammar”	

(Hunston,	2001:	15).	

	 In	 terms	 of	 metaphoricity,	 Goatly	 (1997)	 claims	 that	 both	 collocations	 and	

colligation	 allow	 us	 to	 understand	metaphoric	meaning	 by	 drawing	 upon	 (some	 of)	 the	

usual	associations	of	a	word	or	phrase:	
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…there	 is	 the	 tendency	 for	 people	 to	 want	 to	 develop	 creative	 language	 versus	 the	

opposing	 tendency	 for	 language	 patterns	 to	 become	 conventionalized	 …	 an	

unconventional	 act	 of	 reference	 or	 colligation	 is	 understood	 on	 the	 basis	 of	 some	

similarity,	matching	or	analogy	 involving	 the	conventional	 referent	or	 colligates	of	 the	

unit	and	the	actual	unconventional	referent	or	colligates.	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Goatly,	1997:	86)	

	

Thus	the	meaning	of	the	metaphor	is	implicitly	dependent	on	some	association	of	the	item	

with	its	more	literal	or	conventional	associations.	Goatly	(1997)	claims	more	specifically	of	

metaphoric	verbs	“that	they	can	indirectly	evoke	imagery	but	only	by	being	hooked	up	to	

their	conventional	colligates	–	we	cannot	imagine	kicking	without	imagining	a	foot”	(1997:	

86).	 In	 this	 sense,	 metaphors	 are	 dependent	 on	 meanings	 not	 expressed	 in	 their	

metaphoric	form.	This	suggests	that	meaning	occurs	at	a	more	abstract	level.	

In	relation	to	lexis,	it	is	important	to	consider	metaphoricity	as	occurring	not	only	in	

individual	words	but	lexical	items.	This	notion	draws	upon	an	important	distinction	in	the	

work	 of	 Sinclair	 (cf.	 1991),	 and	 metaphor	 theorists	 such	 as	 Pragglejazz	 (MIP,	 MIPVU,	

2007).	Sinclair	(1991)	claims	that	meaning	is	derived	from	words	in	association	rather	than	

isolation.	 Furthermore	 “the	 meaning	 of	 words	 chosen	 together	 is	 different	 from	 their	

independent	meanings.	They	are	partly	delexicalised.	This	is	the	necessary	correlate	of	co-

selection”	(Sinclair,	2004:	20).	Steen	et	al.	(2010)	claim	however,	that	each	word	in	a	given	

text	can	be	tested	for	metaphoricity	(within	that	particular	text	and	context),	based	on	a	

criterion	 involving	 a	 contrast	 and	 dependency	 between	 that	 individual	 use	 and	 a	more	

salient	 or	 common	 meaning	 of	 that	 given	 word.	 As	 has	 been	 discussed,	 this	 view	

approaches	 metaphor	 from	 a	 meaning-in-isolation	 stance.	 Within	 a	 neo-Firthian	

framework,	meaning	can	only	be	derived	from	items	in	context.	More	importantly	for	the	
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current	research,	metaphors	are	often	capable	of	 forming	within	phrases.	Thus	meaning	

cannot	always	be	defined	by	an	 individual	word	choice.	This	difference	 in	view	serves	to	

illustrate	the	extent	to	which	different	theoretical	approaches	can	impinge	on	our	decision	

of	whether	we	recognise	metaphoricity.		

	 Building	on	 from	these	structural	manifestations	of	metaphoricity,	 there	exists	a	

more	 abstract	 layer	 of	meaning,	 not	 present	 in	 the	 lexis	 or	 the	 grammar	 on	 their	 own.	

Remaining	within	a	Neo-Firthian	framework	of	meaning,	a	word	or	phrase	is	itself	capable	

of	 expressing	 implicit	 or	 hidden	 meaning.	 More	 specifically,	 Sinclair	 (1991)	 notes	 that	

“many	 uses	 of	 words	 or	 phrases	 show	 a	 tendency	 to	 occur	 in	 a	 certain	 semantic	

environment.	 For	 example,	 the	 verb	 happen	 is	 associated	 with	 unpleasant	 things	 –	

accidents	and	the	like”	(Sinclair,	1991:	112).	Sinclair	terms	this	semantic	preference.	Other	

comparable	 notions	 include	 semantic	 prosody	 (Firth,	 1957,	 taken	 from	 the	phonological	

concept),	 connotation	 (Philip,	 2011),	 resonance	 (Black,	 1962:	 93),	pragmatic	 association	

(Hoey,	2005)	and	attitudinal	affect	(Partington,	2004).	Stubbs	(1996,	2001,	2006)	expands	

on	original	work	by	Sinclair	bringing	to	light	the	varying	levels	of	structure	within	semantic	

prosody	 or	 preference,	 most	 importantly	 pragmatic,	 discourse	 and	 textual	 functions,	

creating	 the	 term	 discourse	 prosody.	 Hoey	 (2005)	 works	 with	 the	 same	 distinctions	 as	

Stubbs,	 acknowledging	 semantic	 association	 as	 a	 semantically	 driven	 preference	 and	

pragmatic	association	as	a	more	attitudinal,	and	at	times	discourse,	feature.	At	the	same	

time,	 he	 notes	 that	 ‘prosody’	 is	 not	 a	 helpful	 metaphor	 in	 a	 theory	 of	 priming9	and	

‘discourse’	covers	more	than	is	intended.	Both	terms	semantic	association	and	pragmatic	

association	will	be	adopted	in	the	current	research.		

It	 is	 useful	 to	 stress	 that	 both	 the	 concepts	 of	 semantic	 association	 and	 pragmatic	

association	 are	 increasingly	 abstract	 notions	 of	 meaning.	 Pragmatic	 association	 is	

important	 to	 our	 understanding	 of	 a	 metaphor,	 and	 subsequently,	 our	 own	 use	 of	 it.	

																																																													
9	Personal	communication	via	email	(17/09/15).	



35	

	

Knowles	and	Moon	(2005)	give	a	clear	example	of	 it	 in	reference	to	the	poem	‘The	Field	

Hospital’	by	Paul	Muldoon.	The	terms	cold-blood,	or	hot-blood	are	widely	understood	as	

conventional	metaphors;	however,	Muldoon’s	use	of	 the	collocation	cold	nor	hot	bloods	

makes	us	react	to	the	underlying	connection	between	literal	and	metaphorical	meanings	

as	 if	 these	 are	 creative	metaphors.	 Part	 of	 this	 is	 due	 to	 the	 strong	 semantic	 prosodies	

(their	 term)	 present,	 as	 well	 as	 the	 collocation,	 independently	 of	 the	 grammatical	

structure	being	something	novel.	Whilst	Cameron	and	Low	(1999)	claim	that	the	power	of	

poetic	metaphor	comes	from	the	poet’s	ability	to	create	many	such	original,	one-of-a-kind	

mappings	between	mental	images,	the	emphasis	in	this	research	is	on	the	juxtaposition	of	

language	 (semantic	 relations)	 at	 the	 level	 of	 the	 text,	 rather	 than	 on	 the	 conceptual	

domain	(mental	images	being	mapped).		

Each	of	the	terms	discussed	in	this	section	are	derived	from	corpus	linguistic	methods.	

As	a	lexically	driven	approach	then,	corpus	linguistics	will	allow	for	a	full	analysis	of	lexical	

behaviours	 and	 characteristics	 associated	 with	 metaphor.	 If	 meaning	 is	 derived	 from	

context,	as	is	the	foundation	of	a	Neo-Firthian/Sinclairian	approach,	then	the	analysis	will	

provide	 an	 insight	 into	metaphoric	 meaning	more	 generally.	 This	 may	 provide	 clues	 to	

answering	 such	 questions	 as	 how	 do	 we	 identify	 a	 metaphor?	 And	 what	 makes	 us	

recognise	one?	

	

2.2.2	Importance	of	a	corpus	driven	approach	to	metaphor	identification	

	

As	 highlighted,	 corpus	 linguistics	 has	 meant	 a	 shift	 away	 from	 the	 earlier	 questions	

involved	in	metaphor	study	(such	as	what	makes	literal	and	metaphoric	language	distinct),	

to	more	usage-driven	issues,	based	on	sociolinguistic	and	interpersonal	context.	Whilst	a	

philosophical	discussion	on	truth	or	literality	can	be	illustrated	with	artificial	examples,	or	
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from	structures	which	are	seen	as	vanishingly	rare	(e.g.	he	is	a	Lion,	Cohen,	199310),	corpus	

linguistics	 as	 a	 method	 is	 concerned	 with	 real-world	 data.	 As	 a	 consequence,	 the	

perspective	 on	metaphor	 shifts	 to	 a	 user	 driven	 one	where	 theory	 is	 derived	 from	 the	

data.	Corpus	 linguists	then	are	 less	 focused	on	how	creativity	works	or	our	ability	to	say	

something	new,	but	 instead	data	can	offer	new	insights	 into	such	questions	as	what	 it	 is	

that	stops	 literality	 from	getting	 in	the	way	of	a	metaphoric	statement	or	what	 it	 is	 that	

allows	us	to	recognise	a	metaphor.	Rather	than	isolated	examples,	conventional	instances	

of	 metaphor	 provide	 valuable	 data	 for	 such	 questions.	 Corpus	 linguistics	 have	 the	

resources	to	focus	on	repeated	patterns	and	repeated	instances	of	metaphor,	and	by	their	

nature,	reoccurring	instances	are	clearly	successful	as	metaphors.		

	 The	 last	 decade	 has	 seen	 researchers	 follow	 a	 trend	 of	 more	 usage-based	

approaches,	drawing	their	methods	and	their	theories	from	the	field	of	corpus	linguistics	

(Koller,	2006;	Semino,	2006;	Partington,	2006;	Deignan	and	Semino,	2010).	Taking	up	the	

idea	 that	meaning	 is	derived	 from	context,	 as	proposed	above,	a	usage-based	approach	

means	that	research	draws	on	the	social	and	discourse	contexts	 in	which	metaphors	are	

used	 (Cruse,	 1986),	 rather	 than	 abstract	 categories.	 Such	 developments,	 however,	 have	

brought	 about	 methodological	 issues,	 ranging	 from	 the	 categorisation	 of	 metaphorical	

language	to	the	identification	and	extraction	of	such	language	from	a	large	corpus.		

	 As	already	noted,	one	of	the	most	recent	approaches	to	come	into	the	foreground	

of	corpus	studies	of	metaphor	is	MIP(VU)	(Pragglejazz,	2007).	Its	popularity	exists	not	least	

because	 the	 identification	 processes	 they	 propose	 offer	 an	 objective	 and	 fairly	

straightforward	 methodology	 for	 identifying	 the	 metaphoric	 instances	 of	 language	

amongst	 large	 amounts	 of	 data.	 Most	 recently,	 Semino	 et	 al.	 (2015)	 undertook	 an	

extensive	 project	 on	metaphor	 in	 the	 field	 of	 healthcare	 using	 the	MIP	 procedure.	One	

study	 coupled	 semantically	 associated	 metaphors	 within	 conceptual	 domains	 (e.g.	

																																																													
10	Later	in	the	section	this	will	be	shown	by	Deignan	(2005)	to	be	a	rare	metaphoric	structure	
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violence	and	journey)	with	the	use	of	a	corpus-assisted	methodology.	W-Matrix	was	used	

to	generate	 items	in	semantically	associated	fields	and	domains,	(e.g.,	the	semantic	field	

‘Warfare’),	 based	 on	 a	 sample	 text,	 before	 the	 researchers	 manually	 identified	 the	

metaphoric	 uses	 with	 the	MIP	 procedure	 (Steen	 et	 al.	 2007).	 They	 found	 that	 violence	

metaphors	 are	 not	 by	 default	 negative	 and	 journey	 metaphors	 are	 not	 by	 default	 a	

positive	 means	 of	 conceptualising	 cancer.	 Furthermore,	 they	 claim	 that	 a	 greater	

awareness	of	the	function	(empowering	or	disempowering)	of	metaphor	use	by	patients	

“can	lead	to	more	effective	communication	about	the	experience	of	cancer”	(Semino	et	al.	

2015).	Thus,	 their	 research	has	wide	 reaching	 implications	within	public	health,	bringing	

about	awareness	of	 the	way	 that	 language	 is	used	 in	defining	 illness	and	 recovery	 from	

illness.	Semino	et	al.’s	 (2015)	research	stands	out	 for	combining	cognitive	 linguistics	and	

qualitative	 analysis	 of	 conceptual	 domains	 with	 a	 corpus-assisted,	 quantitative	

methodology,	 incorporating	 lexical	 analysis	 at	 the	 level	 of	 the	 text.	 Other	 studies	 have	

undertaken	similar	approaches	(Knowles	and	Moon,	2005;	Koller	2006;	Partington,	2006)	

bridging	the	gap	between	heavily	theoretical	approaches	to	metaphor	and	practical	data-

driven	methods.		 	

	 As	has	been	shown	in	recent	corpus	studies	and	theoretical	works,	categorizations	

of	metaphorical	language	cannot	address	the	fuzzy,	ambiguous	nature	of	metaphoricity	by	

simply	 highlighting	 a	 set	 of	 metaphoric	 criteria	 making	 use	 of	 certain	 and	 definitive	

linguistic	characteristics	(Deignan,	2005;	Partington,	2006;	Philip,	2011).	Deignan’s	(2005)	

brief	account	of	 the	difference	 in	behaviour	of	 idiom	and	metaphor	provides	 interesting	

evidence	that	idioms	are	used	in	much	more	rigid	colligational	structures	than	metaphors.	

Restriction	of	a	metaphor	to	a	single	collocation	is,	according	to	Deignan	(2005),	evidence	

of	 an	 idiom.	 Deignan	 gives	 the	 example	 of	 the	 noun	 cat,	 which	 is	 typically	 only	 used	

metaphorically	in	the	phrases	fat	cat	and	cat	burglar.	Interestingly,	the	converse	applies;	

the	collocation	fat	cat/s	 is	very	 infrequent	 in	 its	 literal	meaning.	A	reason	for	this	 is	 that	
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the	phrase	 is	not	semantically	accessible,	 i.e.	 there	 is	no	relation	to	any	particular	 feline	

behaviour.	 In	 contrast,	 the	 adjective	 catty	 combines	 fairly	 freely	 and	 is	 used	 both	

attributively	and	predicatively,	although	the	phrase	does	not	 tend	to	be	used	 in	a	 literal	

sense.	 Deignan	 (2005)	 demonstrates	 the	 use	 of	 collocation	 in	 less	 fixed	 metaphorical	

structures,	using	pay	and	price.	Despite	the	ability	of	the	collocates	pay	and	price	to	have	

meaning	in	a	literal	sense,	in	the	majority	of	instances	Deignan	claims	that	the	collocation	

is	 restricted	 to	 a	metaphorical	 domain,	 particularly	when	used	with	 adjectives	 including	

high,	heavy,	steep,	and	small	(2005:	211).		

	 From	 a	 discourse	 analysis	 perspective,	 Partington	 (1998,	 2006)	 provides	 an	

insightful	 account	 into	 metaphors	 relating	 to	 business	 journalism,	 based	 mainly	 on	

semantic	relationships.	Using	a	corpus-based	methodology,	Partington	(2006)	investigated	

the	behaviour	of	systematic	metaphors	in	written	business	discourse	and	in	spoken	news	

and	 political	 discourses.	 The	 research	 showed	 that	 by	 uncovering	 the	 network	 of	

systematic	 metaphors	 used	 in	 a	 particular	 discourse,	 “it	 was	 possible	 for	 an	 analyst	 to	

hypothesize	how	actors	 in	 an	 institutional	 setting	 (purport	 to)	 see	 their	world	 and	 their	

own	 behaviour	 in	 it”	 (Partington,	 2006:	 258).	 Thus	 more	 generally,	 Partington’s	 study	

makes	 claims	 for	 genre-specific	metaphoric	 language.	 Although	 the	 study	 focuses	 upon	

external	 rather	 than	 internal	 patterns	 within	 metaphors,	 (i.e.	 grouping	 metaphors	 into	

domains	based	upon	 semantic	 imagery	 rather	 than	 looking	 at	 frequency	 and	patterning	

within	 the	phrases	 themselves),	 Partington	 (1998)	discusses	 a	 cline	 in	 terms	of	 strength	

and	frequency	of	metaphorical	 language.	What	is	relevant	is	that	he	calls	for	importance	

to	 be	 placed	 on	 where	 the	 extremities	 of	 the	 metaphorical	 cline	 blur	 (i.e.	 semi-

fossilisation),	in	order	to	gauge	specific	traits/behaviours	at	either	end	of	the	cline:	

	

There	is	a	cline	in	the	originality	of	metaphoric	use,	from	the	unusual,	through	the	well	

trodden,	to	what	is	usually	called	the	dead	metaphor.	The	Lakoff	and	Johnson	approach,	
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concerned	as	it	is	to	demonstrate	the	all-pervasive	nature	of	metaphor	in	language	and	

thought,	tends	to	concentrate	exclusively	on	the	well-trodden	to	the	dead	extremity	of	

the	scale:	Argument	is	war,	Ideas	are	objects...	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Partington,	1998:	117)	

	

Thus	 it	 is	 the	 emerging	 patterns	 of	 the	 not	 so	 obvious,	 or	 conceptually	 analogous,	

metaphors	 that	 have	 the	 ability	 to	 provide	 the	 researcher	 with	 information	 of	 how	

meaning	 emerges,	 (develops,	 overlaps,	 extends).	 Corpus	 linguistics	 offers	 the	 best	

approach	to	undertake	such	research.	

	 Deignan	 (2005)	 also	 emphasises	 the	 importance	 of	 semantic	 analysis	 through	

corpus	 methods.	 Semantic	 analysis	 steers	 away	 from	 the	 reduction	 of	 metaphorical	

language	 into	 replicable	 and	 set	 structures,	 which	 is	 what	 corpus	 software	works	 with.	

Focusing	 on	 target	 domain	 uses	 from	 the	 same	 word	 class	 as	 the	 source	 domain,	 in	

particular,	 fails	 to	 take	 into	 consideration	 other	 fundamental	 patternings	 of	 metaphor.	

This	 claim	 comes	 in	 response	 to	 research	 on	 noun-noun	 animal	 metaphors.	 Animal	

metaphors	have	been	given	much	attention	 in	 the	past,	but	by	restricting	work	 to	same	

word	class	metaphors,	such	as	he	is	a	 lion	 (Cohen,	1993)	and	Richard	is	a	gorilla	 (Searle,	

1993),	 researchers	 have	 failed	 to	 account	 for	 natural	 usage	 and	 frequency	 that	 can	 be	

more	 easily	 accommodated	 in	 corpus	 approaches.	 Corpus	 data	 have	 subsequently	

revealed	 that	 such	 noun-noun	 utterances	 are	 fairly	 rare	 in	 naturally	 occurring	 data.	

Instead,	 Deignan	 (2005)	 claims	 that	 the	 majority	 of	 animal	 metaphors	 are	 used	 in	

situations	where	the	target	domain	form	is	verbal,	such	as	to	hound/weasel/ferret/horse	

(2005:	48).	This	focus	on	word	class	in	metaphor	is	an	area	not	well	trodden.		

Another	reason	for	not	restricting	a	corpus	search	to	the	same	word	class	vehicle	

and	target	is	that	a	difference	in	meaning	will	usually	be	reflected	in	a	difference	in	form	

(Sinclair	 1991).	 According	 to	 Deignan	 (2005),	 this	means	 that	 a	metaphorical	 sense	will	
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always	differ	 formally	 at	 some	 level	 from	 its	 literal	 counterpart.	 Sinclair’s	work	on	build	

(1991)	 demonstrates	 this,	 by	 showing	 that	 the	word	 tends	 to	 be	 transitive	 and	 is	 used	

without	a	particle	when	it	has	a	literal	meaning:	

	

(1).	For	at	least	two	years,	they	had	built	homes	for	the	elderly	(Sinclair,	1991).	

	

On	the	other	hand,	Sinclair	(1991)	claims	that	the	metaphorical	use	tends	to	form	one	of	

two	patterns.	Firstly,	when	the	entity	which	is	built	is	regarded	negatively,	the	verb	tends	

to	be	intransitive	and	used	with	the	particle	up:	

	

(2).	 It	 enables	 him	 to	 cover	 his	 tracks	 in	 the	 short	 term;	 in	 the	 long	 term	 his	

problems	build	up	(Sinclair,	1991).		

	

When	 the	 entity	 that	 is	 built	 is	 regarded	 positively,	 that	 is,	 displays	 positive	 prosody	 or	

pragmatic	association,	the	verb	conversely	tends	to	be	transitive	but	with	the	same	use	of	

the	particle	up:		

	

(3).	You	can	begin	to	lead	a	normal	 life,	above	all,	build	up	a	sense	of	personal	

worth	(Sinclair,	1991).	

	

Although	there	is	no	difference	in	the	parts	of	speech	used	in	these	examples,	there	is	a	

detectable	difference	at	a	 syntactic	 level.	Deignan	 (2005)	 claims	 that	 it	 should	be	noted	

that	 sometimes	 these	 differences	 are	 ‘a	 tendency’	 rather	 than	 always	 being	 clear-cut.	

Corpus-based	methods	allow	one	to	determine	the	significance	of	frequency	in	patterns.	

This	 is	 also	 further	 evidence	 to	 support	 the	 importance	 of	 pragmatic	 association	 in	 the	

interpretation	 of	 metaphor.	 Deignan	 claims	 “metaphors	 are	 often	 chosen	 in	 order	 to	
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present	a	particular	evaluative	stance	 towards	 the	 topic”	 (2005:	1000).	 Louw	 (1993)	has	

also	 shown	 how	 a	 general	 corpus	 search	 can	 be	 used	 to	 identify	 the	 typical	 evaluative	

force	of	a	word.	He	then	compares	this	to	specific	cases	of	a	word	in	literature,	and	shows	

how	breaking	typical	patterns	can	create	an	effect	of	irony.		

	 In	summary,	corpus	methods	allow	for	a	 lexically-driven	bottom-up	and	context-

dependent	 approach	 to	 metaphoric	 behaviour.	 This	 stands	 in	 stark	 contrast	 to	

conceptually-derived	 semantic	 categories	 (Lakoff	 and	 Johnson,	 1980;	 Glucksberg	 and	

Keysar,	1990)	and	other	heavily	theoretical	approaches	to	metaphor.	By	analysing	lexical	

behaviour	 found	 in	 real-world	 examples,	 the	 researcher	 is	 forced	 to	 confront	 the	 fuzzy	

aspects	involved	in	metaphoricity,	an	indeterminate	phenomenon,	able	to	come	into	and	

out	 of	 view	 depending	 on	 a	 range	 of	 context-dependent	 factors.	 Moreover,	 corpus	

methods	 and	 analysis	 entail	 the	 acknowledgment	 that	 meaning	 is	 derived	 from	 and	

dependent	 on	 repetitive	 patterns	 of	 use.	 This	 idea	 of	 repetition	 goes	 some	 way	 to	

providing	us	with	notions	of	expectation	in	language	behaviour.		

	 The	following	section	will	return	to	the	theoretical	aspects	of	metaphor	from	the	

perspective	 of	 creative	 exploitation.	 In	 particular,	 focus	 will	 be	 placed	 on	 how	 the	

reoccurrence/conventionality	 of	 an	 exploitation	 presents	 itself	 in	 lexical	 characteristics	

and	subsequently	how	these	characteristics	prime	language	users.	

	

2.3	Metaphor	Analysis	

2.3.1	Exploitation	versus	expectation		

	

When	 a	metaphor	 is	 created,	 this	 is	 said	 to	 be	 a	 new	 event,	 where	 a	 new	meaning	 is	

created.	Its	innovation	(based	on	exploitation	or	deviation)	is	seen	as	a	linguistic	creation	

in	 its	 own	 right.	 Furthermore,	 it	 is	 now	 the	 case	 that	 “the	 new	 meaning	 can	 be	 re-
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identified	 as	 the	 same,	 since	 its	 construction	 can	 be	 repeated”	 (Ricoeur,	 2003:	 115).	

Ultimately,	if	adopted	by	a	significant	part	of	the	linguistic	community,	the	metaphor	will	

attain	a	common	meaning	of	its	own.	This	section	discusses	the	premise	that	replicability	

of	 a	 structure	 means	 that	 there	 is	 certain	 patterning	 within	 that	 structure	 that	 is	

characteristic	of	its	uses.		

	 Hanks	 (2004)	 and	 Hoey	 (2005)	 talk	 of	 tendencies	 and	 patterns	 within	 language	

use,	 which	 help	 us	 to	 recognise	 and	 understand	 meaning	 on	 a	 range	 of	 levels.	 These	

patterns	 are	 manifest	 in	 grammar	 and	 lexis,	 but	 also	 in	 secondary	 aspects	 such	 as	

semantic	 association	 and	 pragmatic	 association	 (as	 we	 saw	 earlier	 with	metaphoricity).	

Moreover,	it	is	these	patterns	or	tendencies	which	give	rise	to	meaning	in	language.	These	

patterns	 are	 more	 pervasive	 than	 structured	 rules:	 they	 are	 unwritten	 norms	 (Hanks,	

2004)	 or	 primings	 (Hoey,	 2005),	 encountered	 and	 created	 through	 repetition.	 These	

norms	are	dependent	upon		community,	genre	and	time,	and	have	the	ability	to	change.	

	 Firstly,	Hanks’	Theory	of	Norms	and	Exploitations	(2004)	poses	the	idea	of	a	two-

type	system	which	governs	our	use	of	language.	The	primary	system	governs	normal	and	

conventionalised	usage,	whilst	 the	secondary	 system	governs	 the	exploitation	of	normal	

use.	Normal	usage	can	be	identified	by	evidence	of	repeated	use,	while	exploitations	can	

be	 identified	 because	 they	 show	 some	 “abnormality,	 aberration,	 eccentricity	 or	 other	

departure	 from	the	norm”	 (Hanks,	2013:	147).	 In	 relation	 to	metaphor,	Hanks’	 theory	 is	

highly	relevant	in	offering	an	explanation	for	metaphor’s	deviant	nature.	Exploitations	are	

central,	 according	 to	 Hanks,	 to	 the	 creative,	 dynamic	 nature	 of	 language	 involved	 in	

aspects	such	as	irony,	humour,	and	metaphor.		

	 Within	his	book	Lexical	Analysis	 (2013),	he	 refers	 to	 the	 image	of	a	double-helix	

theory	of	language:	
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The	 set	 of	 rules	 that	 govern	 normal,	 conventional	 use	 of	words	 is	 intertwined	with	 a	

second-order	set	of	rules	that	govern	the	ways	in	which	those	norms	gauge	change.	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Hanks,	2013:	411)	

	

Hanks	goes	on	to	claim	that	much	of	both	the	power	and	the	flexibility	of	natural	language	

is	derived	from	the	interaction	between	the	two	systems	of	rules	involved	in	this	double	

helix.	 Most	 importantly,	 Hanks	 argues	 that	 both	 components	 are	 not	 sharply	

distinguished,	but	should	be	seen	as	poles	along	a	cline.	He	explains	that	“some	norms	are	

more	 normal	 than	 others;	 some	 exploitations	 are	more	 outrageous	 than	 others.	 And	 in	

the	middle,	there	are	alternations;	lexical	alternations,	where	one	word	can	be	substituted	

for	another	without	change	of	meaning”	(Hanks,	2013:	411).		

	 It	 is	 important	 to	make	clear	a	point	about	metaphoric	 language	concerning	 the	

two	notions	of	‘exploitation’	as	they	need	to	be	seen	as	distinct.	Metaphoric	language,	as	

part	 of	 its	 inherent	 nature,	 exploits	 some	 form	 of	 language	 norm,	 be	 it	 semantic,	

grammatical,	or	operative	at	a	 secondary	meaning	 level.	This	exploitation	 is	what	draws	

the	reader/listener’s	attention	to	the	phrase.	Independently	of	this,	at	a	diachronic	level,	

there	is	another	element	to	the	norm/exploitation	sense.	When	a	metaphor	becomes	to	a	

certain	 extent	 conventional,	 from	multiple	 uses	 in	 a	 range	 of	 contexts,	 the	metaphoric	

phrase/word	begins	to	develop	 its	own	set	of	expectations.	These	may	 involve,	amongst	

others,	a	specific	type	of	situation	the	metaphor	is	used	in,	the	desire	to	express	a	certain	

evaluative	function,	or	the	presence	of	expected	collocations	alongside	the	metaphor.	 In	

this	 sense,	 the	 metaphor	 becomes	 conventional.	 This	 conventionality	 can	 then	 be	

exploited	 in	order	 to	 create	 something	original.	 It	 is	worth	noting	here	 that,	 similarly	 to	

Gibbs’	 arguments	 in	 relation	 to	 literality,	 conventional	 use	 is	what	 governs	 a	norm,	 and	

allows	 us	 to	 recognise	when	 something	 is	 not	 a	 convention.	 However,	 as	 Hanks	makes	
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clear,	 conventional	use	 is	a	notion	 that	must	be	“stipulatively	defined	 for	each	word,	or	

use	of	a	word,	by	explicit	criteria	derived	from	corpus	analysis”	(Hanks,	2013:	141).		

	 In	 a	 review	 of	 Hanks’s	 Theory	 of	 Norms	 and	 Exploitations	 (2013),	 Sampson	

illustrates	 well	 the	 importance	 of	 acknowledging	 the	 difference	 between	 the	 individual	

(and	their	language	norms),	and	the	collective	norms	of	a	language	society:	

	

Each	speaker	seeks	to	conform	his	usage	to	the	system	he	infers	as	underlying	the	usage	

of	others,	but	each	of	these	others	is	likewise	working	on	the	basis	of	fallible	hypotheses	

about	 current	 usage,	 and	 new	 speakers	 –	 children	 –	 are	 constantly	 joining	 the	

community	and	developing	their	own	models	of	the	surrounding	language	from	scratch.	

Nowhere	 is	 there	 a	well	 defined	 standard,	 by	 reference	 to	which	 a	 given	 individual’s	

language-model	 might	 be	 judged	 fully	 correct,	 or	 incorrect	 only	 in	 specific,	 limited	

respects.	

	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Sampson,	2013:	10)	

	

Thus	 language	 ‘norms’	 are	 a	 materialization	 of	 individual	 influences	 merging	 into	 a	

collaboration.	This	unit,	or	collective	mental	 concordance,	 shifts	and	evolves,	along	with	

the	individual	users.	Metaphoricity	then,	as	a	concept	both	of	conformity	to	and	deviation	

from	norms,	remains	dependent	on	these	individual	and	collaborative	shifts	in	norms.	This	

is	as	far	as	Hanks	theory	extends,	psychologically.	

In	contrast,	Hoey’s	(2003	et	al.)	theory	of	Lexical	Priming	furthers	the	application	

of	 a	 psychological	 approach	 to	 the	 explanation	 of	 language	 conventions	 and	 norms.	 By	

way	 of	 an	 introduction,	 the	 theory	 presents	 a	 usage-based	 account	 for	 both	 the	

psychological	 motivation	 behind	 our	 understanding	 of	 language	 and	 our	 ability	 to	 use	

language	fluently	to	communicate	within	a	given	context.	Presently,	the	theory	accounts	

for	both	 spoken	and	written	 language	within	particular	domains.	The	 introduction	of	an	
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extended	theory	 involving	our	psychological	associations	with	words	could	possibly	offer	

an	explanation	for	how	we	recognise	norms	and	creative	exploitations	in	the	first	place.	In	

relation	 to	 a	 pervasive	 phenomenon	 such	 as	 metaphor,	 where	 analysis	 of	 metaphoric	

behaviour	 and	 subsequent	 identification	 of	 metaphoric	 language	 remains	 largely	

problematic,	 Hoey’s	 (2005)	 theory	 may	 provide	 an	 explanation	 for	 what	 drives	 us	 as	

language	users	to	identify	metaphor,	based	on	expected	patterns	of	language	use.		

More	specifically,	the	theory	explores	the	relationships	between	lexical	items	and	

grammatical	 patterns	 (amongst	 other	 things)	 and	 argues	 for	 a	 psychological	 association	

(or	 priming)	 of	 such	 patterns	 that	 enable	 readers	 or	 listeners	 to	 identify	 meaning.	

According	 to	 the	 theory,	 a	word	 is	 learnt	 through	our	 encounters	with	 it	 in	 speech	 and	

writing,	which	in	turn	loads	it	with	the	cumulative	effects	of	those	encounters.	As	a	result	

it	becomes	part	of	our	knowledge	of	that	word	that	it	co-occurs	with	other	words	and	the	

presence	 of	 these	 co-occurrences	 forms	 our	 knowledge	 of	 a	 particular	word	 or	 phrase.	

This	 in	turn	subsequently	determines	how	we	go	on	to	use	that	word	or	phrase	 in	other	

contexts.		

Hoey	 (2005:	 13)	 puts	 forward	 ten	 priming	 hypotheses.	 These	 are	 divided	 into	

three	sets,	 related	to	co-textual,	contextual,	and	text-linguistic	characteristics.	These	are	

summarized	 in	Hoey	 (2009).	 The	 first	 set	of	 lexical	priming	 claims	 is	 that	 “whenever	we	

encounter	a	word,	syllable	or	combination	of	words,	we	note	subconsciously	the	words	it	

occurs	 with	 (its	 collocations),	 the	 meanings	 with	 which	 it	 is	 associated	 (its	 semantic	

associations),	 the	 grammatical	 patterns	 it	 is	 associated	 with	 (its	 colligations),	 and	 the	

interactive	 patterns	 it	 contributes	 to	 serving	 (its	 pragmatic	 associations)”	 (Hoey,	 2009:	

34).	 These	 are	 Hoey’s	 terms	 for	 concepts	 developed	 within	 the	 Sinclarian/neo-Firthian	

framework	(discussed	in	2.1).	The	second	set	refers	to	contextual	characteristics	and	our	

subconscious	ability	 to	note	the	“genre	and/or	style	and/or	social	 situation”.	Finally,	 the	

third	 set	 relates	 to	 the	 textual	 dimensions	 of	 lexical	 priming.	 More	 specifically,	 we	
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subconsciously	 note	 the	 positions	 in	 a	 text	 that	 a	word	 or	 phrase	 occurs	 in	 (its	 textual	

colligations),	 the	 cohesion	 it	 favours	 or	 avoids	 (its	 textual	 collocations),	 and	 the	 textual	

relations	it	contributes	to	forming	(its	textual	semantic	associations)”	(Hoey,	2009:	35).	In	

summary,	all	of	these	particular	features	prime	us	as	language	users,	so	that	we	are	likely	

to	reuse	 items	(words	or	phrases)	“in	 the	same	 lexical	context,	with	the	same	grammar,	

the	same	semantic	context,	as	part	of	the	same	genre	or	style,	in	the	same	kind	of	social	

or	physical	context,	with	similar	pragmatic	associations	and	in	similar	textual	ways”	(Hoey,	

2009:	35).	

In	relation	to	the	psychological	claims,	Hoey	(2005,	2009)	asserts	that	the	claims	

about	 repetition	 priming	 and	 semantic	 priming	 support	 the	 claims	 of	 the	 theory:	 “the	

notion	 of	 lexical	 priming	 is	 derived	 from	 a	 well-established	 and	 well-studied	

psycholinguistic	 phenomenon	 known	 as	 repetition	 priming,	 whereby	 exposure	 to	 a	

linguistic	string	enhances	the	speed	with	which	a	subject	will	process	the	same	string	at	a	

later	 point”	 (Hoey,	 2009:	 36)	 (also	 cf.	 Scarborough	 et	 al.	 1977,	 who	 have	 researched	

repetition	priming	extensively).	With	regard	to	semantic	priming,	Meyer	and	Schvaneveldt	

(1971)	 found	 that	 the	 processing	 of	 a	 word	 accelerated	 when	 the	 subject	 had	 been	

exposed	to	a	related	word	previously.	Thus,	both	repetition	priming	and	semantic	priming	

support	 the	 idea	 that	 we	 are	 primed	 to	 account	 for	 words	 and	 phrases	 in	 the	manner	

(repeated	formulation	or	same	semantic	context)	in	which	we	are	exposed	to	them.	Pace-

Sigge	 (2013)	has	 traced	 the	development	of	 the	concept	of	priming	 in	 the	psychological	

and	psycholinguistic	literature.		

	 Hoey	(2005:	2-5)	claims	that	naturalness	in	language	use	depends	on	a	speaker	or	

writer’s	desire	to	conform	to	these	primings.	Crucially,	once	a	priming	has	been	created,	it	

is	 itself	subject	to	further	primings.	 In	an	example	from	Hoey	(2005),	winter	 is	primed	to	

collocate	with	 in,	 and	 the	 combination	 in	winter	 is	 itself	 then	 primed	 to	 occur	with	 the	

verb	be.	This	is	what	he	terms	nesting.	Furthermore,	and	echoed	by	Sampson’s	comment	
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on	the	Norms	and	Exploitations	theory	earlier	in	the	chapter,	 lexical	priming	is	a	product	

of	an	individual’s	encounters	with	the	word;	it	follows	thus	that	“everyone’s	primings	are	

different	 because	 everyone’s	 linguistic	 experience	 is	 necessarily	 unique”	 (2008:	 9).	 Data	

taken	 from	a	corpus	are	only	 representative	of	 that	particular	piece	of	 text,	which	 itself	

may	 be	 representative	 of	 a	 genre	 or	 text	 type,	 or	 particular	 newspaper	 or	 novel.	 Thus	

evidence	 of	 priming	 for	 a	 particular	 set	 of	 members	 of	 a	 speech	 community	 must	 be	

limited	 to	 the	 genre	 and	 domain	 from	 which	 the	 evidence	 has	 been	 drawn	 and	 their	

probable	exposure	to	the	domain	and	genre	in	question.	

	 In	terms	of	metaphor	being	seen	as	a	deviation	from	an	expected	convention,	the	

exploitation	or	deviation	originally	created	(the	reason	for	the	term	‘creative’	language)	is	

labelled	 by	 Hoey	 as	 a	 crack	 in	 a	 user’s	 primings	 (Hoey,	 2005:	 178-180).	 The	 crack,	 in	

whatever	linguistic	form	it	appears,	is	tied	to	the	individual	user	and	their	personal	mental	

lexicon.	 Cracks	 are	 often	 experienced	 or	 shared	 by	 most	 users	 within	 a	 language	

community;	something	judged	to	be	a	metaphor	by	one	reader	is	most	likely	to	be	judged	

as	a	metaphor	by	another	 reader	also,	but	 it	 is	 important	 to	acknowledge	that	cracks	 in	

primings	are	nevertheless	necessarily	tied	to	our	personal	use	and	exposure	to	language.	

Our	primings	operate	alongside	our	conscious	knowledge	of	 language	use;	both	of	these	

mental	resources	are	operating	simultaneously	and	are	capable	of	 influencing	the	other.	

In	parallel	to	this	idea	of	simultaneous	conscious	and	subconscious	language	awareness	is	

the	two-way	relationship	between	the	producer	of	the	metaphor	(the	writer	or	speaker),	

and	the	receiver	(the	reader	or	the	hearer).	On	the	receiver’s	part,	there	is	the	assumption	

that	the	writer	intends	to	create	the	metaphor,	and	on	the	part	of	the	producer,	there	is	

the	 assumption	 that	 the	 metaphor	 will	 be	 interpreted	 and	 understood	 correctly.	 The	

interaction	is	illustrated	in	the	diagram	below:	
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Figure	2.	1.	Illustration	of	the	primings	involved	in	the	communication	process.	

	

When	we	produce	a	metaphor,	or	any	other	type	of	language,	we	are	influenced	both	by	

what	 we	 know	 of	 language	 consciously	 (in	 this	 case	 our	 store	 of	 known	 metaphors	

suitable	for	the	purpose,	the	subject	or	genre	of	the	conversation,	or	perhaps	the	type	of	

audience),	and	by	our	subconscious	knowledge	of	what	 language	pieces	fit	 together	 in	a	

meaningful	way.	This	may	be	much	more	subtle,	in	terms	of	what	words	best	go	together	

and	more	abstractly,	what	particular	colligation	appears	most	suitable	or	natural	or	what	

connotations	 are	 associated	 with	 certain	 phrase/word	 choices.	 Both	 of	 these	 sets	 of	

knowledge	operate	together,	simultaneously.	Primings	are	individual	to	the	language	user	

but	collectively	influenced	by	a	language	community	or	society’s	norms.	

	 Consequently,	 the	reader	or	hearer	of	 the	metaphor	 in	question	will	understand	

and	process	what	they	read,	as	a	result	of	their	internal	knowledge	of	language.	Firstly,	on	

a	conscious	level,	they	may	be	aware	that	a	metaphor	is	being	used,	and	perhaps	infer	the	

meaning	from	the	explicit	analogy,	or	they	may	already	know	the	conventional	meaning	of	

the	 metaphor	 from	 its	 frequent	 use	 and	 subsequently	 transfer	 the	 meaning	 to	 fit	 the	

context.		
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	 One	issue	that	Hanks	(2013)	brings	forward,	with	regards	to	Hoey’s	(2005)	theory,	

is	one	relevant	specifically	to	metaphor.	The	Lexical	Priming	theory	suggests	that	there	are	

salient	 patterns	 in	 language	 and	 that	where	we	perceive	 these	 (consciously	 or	 not),	we	

seek	to	recreate	them	in	our	own	language.	Referring	back	to	the	idea	of	conventionality	

and	 exploitation,	 Hanks	 argues	 that	 a	 distinction	 needs	 to	 be	 drawn	 between	 what	 is	

salient	 cognitively,	 and	 what	 is	 salient	 socially.	 	 He	 claims	 that	 exploitations	 of	 certain	

linguistic	 norms	 are	often	 cognitively	 salient.	 This	means	 that	 they	 are	often	 easier	 and	

quicker	 to	 recall	 because	 they	 stand	 out	 as	 odd	 or	 unexpected.	 In	 contrast,	 social	 (or	

statistical)	 salience	may	 be	 defined	 or	 recognised	 as	 frequent	 usage	 (which	 can	 lead	 to	

priming).	 This	 is	 where	 the	 distinction	 becomes	 apparent:	 it	 can	 often	 be	 the	 case	

(particularly	with	metaphor)	 that	 some	phrases	 are	 less	 frequent	but	more	memorable.	

This	 has	 been	 shown	with	 idioms	 (Deignan,	 2005	 and	Philip,	 2008).	 Even	more	difficult,	

according	 to	 Hanks,	 “are	 cases	 of	 vanishingly	 rare,	 but	 nevertheless	 cognitively	 salient	

expressions”	 (2013:	 402).	 Hanks	 argues	 that	 taking	 this	 distinction	 into	 consideration	

should	 be	 a	 prerequisite	 for	 understanding	 not	 only	 the	 ‘reinforcement’	 component	 of	

priming	but	also	the	‘cognitive	salience’	of	rare	but	memorable	primings,	such	as	idioms.	

In	response	to	this,	Hoey	himself	has	stated	that	“every	rare	but	memorable	expression	is	

understood	 in	 terms	 of	 the	 receiver’s	 pre-existing	 primings,	 but	 the	 memorability	 may	

reduce	or	eliminate	the	need	for	repeated	encounters	for	the	new	expression	to	become	a	

part	of	the	receiver’s	primings”11.	Thus,	cognitive	salience	may	reduce	the	requirement	for	

social	 salience	 or	 repeated	 encounters,	 but	 the	 subsequent	 usage	 (derived	 from	 that	

memorability)	will	consequently	strengthen	the	primings.	

	

3.3.2	Lexical	Priming	and	Metaphor	

	
																																																													
11	Personal	Communication	via	email	10/11/2015	
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The	 final	 strand	of	 this	 subsection	discusses	 lexical	 priming	 in	more	detail	 in	 relation	 to	

metaphor	research	and	potential	applications.	First,	a	subsidiary	aspect	of	the	theory	(The	

Drinking	Problem	hypothesis)	is	introduced	in	3.2.1.	It	is	proposed	that	the	hypothesis	can	

be	extended	to	account	 for	metaphoric	as	well	as	polysemous	 language.	Secondly,	3.2.2	

focuses	 on	 how	 the	 lexical	 priming	 theory	 can	 contribute	 to	 a	 corpus	 based	 study	 of	

variation	amongst	metaphor	uses.		

	

	 	The	Drinking	Problem	Hypothesis	

	

Once	a	metaphor	 is	recognised	by	readers,	 it	begins	to	develop	patterns	and	traits	 in	 its	

behaviour.	The	original	crack	in	the	primings	(the	deviation	that	created	the	metaphor	in	

the	 first	 place)	 has	 now	 been	 ‘mended’,	 so	 that	 the	 metaphor	 has	 built	 up	 its	 own	

concordances	 and	 primings,	 now	 as	 a	 single	 unit.	 Each	 new	 use	 is	 not	 a	 deviation	 but	

conformity	 to	 the	 pattern.	 These	 conformities	 may	 include	 the	 kind	 of	 grammatical	

structure	the	phrase	belongs	to	or	the	lexis	associated	with	it.	When	these	primings	begin	

to	 be	 recognized	 and	 expected,	 the	metaphor	 can	 be	 said	 to	 be	 conventional	 to	 some	

extent.		

	 As	an	approach	to	analysing	metaphor,	lexical	priming	may	be	able	to	account	for	

the	 distinction	 between	 literal	 and	 metaphoric	 senses	 of	 a	 word	 or	 phrase	 from	 a	

psychological	 perspective.	 Specifically,	 an	 outcome	 of	 the	 theory,	 entitled	 the	 Drinking	

Problem	Hypothesis12,	offers	up	this	potential.	The	hypothesis	centres	on	the	assumption	

that	 different	word	 senses	will	 avoid	 the	patterns	 associated	with	 the	other	 sense(s)	 of	

that	 word	 of	 which	 we	 are	 primed	 for.	 These	 patterns	 take	 the	 form	 of	 collocations,	

colligations	 and	 semantic	 associations	 amongst	 others.	 Hoey’s	 (2005)	 account	 of	 the	
																																																													
12	The	name	Drinking	Problem	Hypothesis	comes	from	a	scene	in	the	1980	film	Airplane!	outlined	in	
Hoey	(2005),	in	which	the	phrase	'drinking	problem'	is	used	humorously	to	refer	to	the	difficulty	a	
man	has	in	getting	liquid	to	his	mouth.	
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hypothesis	is	further	supported	by	a	study	of	the	polysemous	senses	of	drive	and	face	by	

Tsiamita,	2009.	The	implication	is	that	metaphoric	senses	will	also	avoid	the	patterns	(or	

primings13)	 of	 the	 literal	 sense(s),	 since	 a	 metaphor	 and	 its	 literary	 counterpart	 might	

reasonably	 be	 regarded	 as	 a	 special	 case	 of	 polysemy.	 Thus	 a	 study	 of	 the	 primings	

associated	with	each	sense	of	a	given	item	might	not	only	provide	support	for	the	Drinking	

Problem	Hypothesis	 (or	 rather,	 extend	 its	 influence	on	other	 non-polysemous	 senses	of	

words),	 but	 also	 provide	 an	 explanation	 as	 to	 why	 on	 the	 whole	 we	 are	 successful	 in	

identifying	metaphoric	senses,	something	that	is	not	explained	in	previous	theories.	

	 The	hypothesis	 can	be	 approached	 in	 relation	 to	metaphor	 by	 testing	 the	 three	

sets	of	the	lexical	priming	claims.	Lexical	characteristics	can	be	explored	in	relation	to	co-

textual,	contextual	and	text-linguistic	features	of	both	senses	of	a	lexical	item.	By	focusing	

on	a	single	item,	an	investigation	would	allow	for	a	full	analysis	of	all	exhaustive	instances	

of	one	item	within	a	corpus.	Thus	both	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	instances	would	

be	explored,	as	well	as	any	problematic	or	difficult	 to	 identify	cases.	The	analysis	would	

also	 take	 into	 consideration	 items	 with	 phraseological	 features,	 including	 fossilised	

collocations,	 idiomatic	 instances	 of	 the	 item.	 Moreover,	 such	 an	 investigation	 would	

determine	if	the	different	senses	of	a	single	item	have	particular	textual	functions,	such	as	

the	 preference	 of	 a	metaphor	 to	 be	 found	 in	 a	 particular	 genre	 if	 its	meaning	 is	more	

specific	than	its	literal	sense.		

	 This	 approach	would	 explain	what	 other	metaphor	 theories	 have	missed	 so	 far:	

namely	that	metaphoric	uses	of	language	and	their	non-metaphoric	counterparts	must	be	

analysed	lexically,	grammatically,	semantically,	and	pragmatically	as	a	consistent	whole,	in	

order	to	differentiate	behaviours	in	patterns	and	meaning.	If	the	hypothesis	were	to	prove	

true	 for	 metaphor	 as	 well	 as	 polysemy,	 this	 would	 lead	 to	 the	 idea	 that	 metaphoric	

																																																													
13	Hoey	notes	that	lexical	priming	is	a	property	of	the	person,	not	the	word.	When	talking	of	words	
being	primed	to	collocate,	this	is	short	hand	for	saying	that	most	speakers	are	primed	for	the	words	
to	collocate.	
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instances	of	words	have	(to	an	extent)	a	fixed	set	of	choices	in	terms	of	grammar	and	lexis.

	 Interestingly,	Deignan	(2005)	also	touches	upon	this	idea:	

	

It	is	possible	that	when	a	metaphorical	mapping	first	takes	place,	a	linguistic	expression	

becomes	 ambiguous	 between	 literal	 and	 metaphorical.	 Eventually	 the	 regular	

association	of	the	expression	with	its	metaphorical	meaning	means	that	speakers	start	

to	avoid	using	it	with	a	literal	meaning.	

	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Deignan,	2005:	212).	

	

Accordingly,	 it	 is	when	a	metaphoric	sense	becomes	well	used,	or	conventionalised,	that	

readers	may	 start	 to	 be	 primed	 to	 associate	 certain	 collocations,	 colligations,	 semantic,	

pragmatic	and	textual	associations	with	the	metaphoric	sense.	These	primings	in	turn	will	

become	 strengthened	 the	 more	 established	 the	 metaphoric	 sense	 is,	 and	 thus	 more	

removed	 from	 the	non-metaphoric	 sense.	 This	 idea	was	given	 support	 in	 a	 study	of	 the	

verb	 to	 kindle	 in	 19th	 Century	 fiction	 (Patterson,	 2014),	 whereby	 the	 more	

conventionalized	 uses	 of	 the	 verb	 as	 a	 metaphor	 displayed	 stronger	 associations	 or	

primings	than	novel	or	original	metaphors	using	kindle,	and	were	more	distinct	from	the	

non-metaphoric	sense.	

Whilst	 the	Drinking	 Problem	Hypothesis	 (2005)	will	 not	 shed	 any	 light	 on	 how	 to	

identify	 or	 definitively	 classify	 metaphoric	 language	 (as	 no	 theory	 so	 far	 can),	 it	 might	

facilitate	 a	 focus	on	 the	 set	of	 choices	being	made	by	a	 speaker/writer	 and	 the	 level	of	

fixedness	 of	 metaphoric	 senses	 in	 relation	 to	 their	 non-metaphoric	 counterparts.	 This	

might	make	possible	a	 lexically	driven	explanation	of	our	ability	 to	 identify	metaphorical	

meanings,	based	on	our	encounters	with	language.		
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	 	Lexical	Priming	as	a	response	to	creativity		

	

As	 has	 been	 discussed,	 metaphoricity	 can	 occur	 in	 a	 variety	 of	 ways,	 exploiting	 any	

number	of	conventions.	This	is	the	reason	for	it	being	pervasive.	As	has	also	been	shown,	

an	item	may	be	identified	as	metaphoric	in	any	number	of	ways	and,	more	importantly,	it	

may	be	used	differently	 in	 different	 contexts	 or	 situations.	Whilst	 the	Drinking	 Problem	

Hypothesis	may	account	 for	differences	 in	 lexical	behaviour	 (and	 thus	differences	 in	our	

primings)	 between	 non-metaphoric	 and	 metaphoric	 senses	 of	 a	 lexical	 item,	 another	

strand	of	 the	 theory	will	 provide	 insight	 into	 the	 creative	 variety	 of	manifestations	 of	 a	

single,	original,	metaphoric	sense.		

Creative	 exploitation	 is	 discussed	 by	 Hoey	 as	 “the	 result	 either	 of	 making	 new	

selections	from	a	semantic	set	for	which	a	particular	word	is	primed	or	of	overriding	one	

or	more	of	one’s	primings”	(2008a:	16).	Thus	we	can	talk	of	‘overriding’	one’s	primings	in	

relation	 to	metaphor	use.	 Section	2	discussed	 the	 tension	existing	between	exploiting	 a	

known	 use	 of	 an	 item	 (a	 characteristic	 feature	 of	 metaphor),	 and	 retaining	 enough	

meaning	 to	 achieve	 comprehension.	 Section	 2.1	 introduced	 the	 presence	 of	 a	 deeper	

conflict	than	simply	that	between	the	desire	to	create	a	novel	metaphor	and	the	desire	to	

be	understood.	There	is	a	second	level	of	exploitation,	occurring	when	a	speaker	or	writer	

deviates	 from	 a	 now	 conventionalised	 metaphor.	 To	 reiterate,	 once	 the	 original	

exploitation	of	a	metaphoric	phrase	becomes	conventionalised	to	the	degree	of	becoming	

expected	 and	 associated	 with	 a	 range	 of	 wider	 meanings	 (based	 on	 its	 collocations,	

colligational	features,	semantic	preferences	and	prosodies),	a	degree	of	creativity	may	be	

lost	 in	 the	 formula/construction.	Most	 importantly	however,	 there	 is	often	the	desire	 to	

reuse	 (in	 a	 new	 form)	 an	 already	 conventionalised	 metaphor,	 in	 order	 to	 still	 retain	

particular	meaning(s)	 associated	with	 that	metaphor,	 built	 up	 through	 its	 repeated	use,	

whilst	altering	or	adding	other	meanings.		
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Once	variations	of	a	metaphoric	form	are	created,	(perhaps	an	altered	structure	or	

a	 new	 item	 in	place	of	 an	expected	 collocation),	 the	primings	or	 associations	which	 are	

retained	 from	the	original	metaphor	will	 theoretically	provide	 the	 (psychological)	 link	 to	

the	 original	 use.	 The	 meanings	 and	 associations	 attached	 to	 that	 use	 will	 then	 be	

maintained.	 Philip	 (2008)	 proposes	 a	 similar	 notion	 in	 relation	 to	 what	 she	 terms	

‘canonical’	 (expected)	 and	 ‘non-canonical’	 (variant)	 expressions.	 Non-canonical	 forms	

according	to	Philip	 (2008:	106)	are	 inclined	to	occur	within	a	“canonical	context”,	where	

the	 most	 typical	 features	 associated	 with	 the	 canonical	 form	 and	 its	 extended	 unit	 of	

meaning	are	all	present.	 In	 the	present	 research	context,	 this	means	 that	non-canonical	

forms	 or	 variations	 of	 a	 known	 metaphor	 will	 retain	 some,	 at	 least,	 of	 the	 expected	

primings	associated	with	the	original	phrase.	Philip	further	expands	the	idea:	

	

	…the	 phraseology	 external	 to	 the	 fixed	 expression	 shares	 the	 role	 in	 transmitting	

meaning,	exerting	most	 influence	when	the	 intended	phraseology	 is	weakened	due	to	

variation.		

(Philip,	2008:	106)	

	

Put	more	 simply,	 the	 co-text,	 contextual,	 and	 text-linguistic	 characteristics	 (Hoey,	 2005)	

around	 the	 item	 in	 question	 retain	 much	 of	 the	 information	 regarding	 meaning.	 If	 a	

speaker	or	writer	has	deviated	from	the	original	metaphor	at	a	lexical	level	(a	variation	of	

grammatical	structure	or	collocation	for	 instance),	 it	 is	 the	extra-linguistic	characteristics	

(and	 the	 other	 unaffected	 linguistic	 characteristics),	 which	 become	 central	 to	 retaining	

some	of	the	original	meaning.		Louw	(1993)	discusses	a	similar	notion	in	relation	to	irony:	

“In	order	for	a	potential	collocative	clash	to	attract	the	ironist’s	interest,	there	must	be	a	

sufficiently	consistent	background	of	expected	collocation	against	which	the	instantiation	

of	irony	becomes	possible”	(Louw,	1993:	157).		
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	 Philip	 (2011)	 attempts	 to	 explain	 how	 “creative	 variations	 of	 familiar	 phrases	

communicate	 meanings	 above	 and	 beyond	 those	 that	 are	 associated	 with	 the	 normal	

wording”	 (2011:	 1).	 Her	 studies	 address	 a	 fundamental	 aspect	 of	 meaning,	 which	 she	

claims	stands	 in	contrast	 to	some	theories	centred	on	corpus	 linguistics.	More	explicitly,	

she	explores	exploitations	of	linguistics	norms	such	as	metaphor	and	idiom	as	elements	of	

the	open	choice	principle	operating	within	 the	 idiom	principle	 (Sinclair,	1991).	Whatever	

element	is	substituted,	its	meaning	is	always	read	in	relation	to	the	canonical	phrase.	She	

calls	this	a	“palimpsest	effect”	(2008:	104).	In	terms	of	metaphor,	it	is	not	necessarily	the	

case	 that	 there	 is	 a	 conventional	 or	 ‘canonical’	 expression,	 but	 instead,	 there	may	be	 a	

range	 of	 variants,	 centred	 on	 a	 particular	 semantic	 field	 or	 colligational	 structure.	

Returning	to	the	Lexical	Priming	theory,	it	may	be	the	case	then	that	each	variant	shares	

similar	 primings,	 collectively	 forming	 a	 group	 of	 uses	 (a	 particular	 single	 metaphoric	

sense).	 In	 this	 case	 creativity	 is	 retained	 through	 variations	 or	 exploitations,	 but	

recognition	 of	 all	 the	 types	 of	 meanings	 we	 have	 been	 primed	 for	 in	 the	 original	 or	

collective	sense	is	preserved.			

If	 variant	 (or	 ‘non-canonical’)	 forms	 of	 a	 metaphor	 are	 found	 to	 retain	 original	

primings,	 the	 notion	 of	 lexical	 priming	 may	 offer	 an	 explanation	 for	 this.	 As	 language	

users,	we	are	primed	for	meaning	through	a	range	of	associations.	Altering	(or	extending)	

a	single	association	allows	us	to	retain	the	intended	meaning	whilst	manipulating	it	to	our	

requirements	as	 language	users.	Thus	the	study	should	provide	an	extended	 insight	 into	

what	 researchers	 term	 the	 ‘play-off’	 between	wanting	 to	 be	 original	 and	wanting	 to	 be	

understood.	Rather,	it	is	not	simply	about	wanting	to	be	understood,	but	about	wanting	to	

retain	a	particular	meaning,	whilst	creating	something	specific	to	the	situation	or	context	

in	 hand.	 Philip	 (2008)	 claims	 “non-canonical	 forms	 are	 indeed	 unpredictable,	 but	 they	

seem	to	follow	tendencies	in	their	variability,	suggesting	that	their	apparent	randomness	

is	 in	fact	 fairly	systematic”	(2008:	105).	 If	variations	do	tend	to	follow	trends,	this	would	
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provide	us	with	evidence	of	the	idiom	principle	in	operation.	Furthermore,	the	analysis	of	

various	 forms	and	exploitations	of	a	metaphor	would	potentially	 tell	us	more	about	 the	

ways	we	classify	the	world	around	us.	

2.4	Summary	of	the	chapter	

	

This	 chapter	 has	 discussed	 metaphor	 from	 a	 range	 of	 perspectives,	 disciplines	 and	

approaches.	 In	 Section	 1	 metaphor	 was	 identified	 as	 a	 creative	 form	 of	 the	 language,	

associated	 with	 exploitations	 or	 deviations	 of	 more	 conventional	 linguistic	 forms.	 1.2	

introduced	 the	 notion	 that	 metaphoric	 language	 can	 be	 re-used	 to	 the	 point	 of	 its	

becoming	conventionalised	within	the	language	and	1.3	discussed	the	difficulties	there	are	

in	 categorising	metaphor	 and	 the	distinctions	 that	have	been	made	between	 literal	 and	

metaphoric	 language.	 It	 was	 suggested	 that	metaphor	 is	 too	 often	 seen	 as	 a	 part	 of	 a	

dichotomy	with	the	term	literal.		

This	paved	the	way	 for	Section	2,	which	dealt	with	 the	extended	unit	of	meaning.	

Neo-Firthian	 derived	 notions	 of	 collocation,	 colligation	 and	 semantic	 and	 pragmatic	

association	 place	meaning	within	 an	 increasingly	 abstract	 perspective,	 often	 dependent	

on	factors	outside	of	the	text.	Metaphoricity	was	discussed	in	the	same	manner,	where	its	

presence	 at	 times	 is	 dependent	 on	 external	 influences	 such	 as	 frequency,	 salience	 and	

individual	 exposure	 versus	 society’s	 collective	 knowledge	 of	 meaning.	 The	 section	

problematised	 single-word	 focused	 approaches	 to	 metaphor;	 moreover,	 metaphoricity	

was	 explored	 as	 a	 property	 with	 the	 ability	 to	 come	 into	 and	 out	 of	 view.	 Section	 2.2	

discussed	the	importance	of	corpus	methods	with	such	an	approach	to	metaphor,	and	the	

current	lack	of	bottom-up,	meaning-derived	theories	derived	from	corpus	data.		

Finally,	Section	3	returned	to	the	idea	of	exploitation	versus	convention,	discussing	

current	theories	and	research	within	this	area.	Hoey’s	theory	of	Lexical	Priming	(2005)	was	
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proposed	as	an	alternative	approach	to	studying	metaphoricity,	providing	an	explanation	

for	the	motivation	behind	our	use	of	metaphor.	More	specifically,	lexical	priming	offers	an	

approach	to	analysing	metaphor	that	may	account	for	two	independent	phenomena.	The	

first	is	that	metaphoric	senses	of	an	item	may	avoid	the	collocations	(etc.)	associated	with	

the	 more	 literal	 uses	 of	 that	 item,	 in	 order	 to	 aid	 our	 understanding	 of	 the	 utterance	

within	which	the	metaphor	appears,	and	retain	the	distinction	between	the	two	senses	(as	

has	 been	 shown	 with	 polysemous	 senses,	 Tsiamita,	 2009).	 The	 second	 phenomenon	

accounts	for	the	variation	in	a	single	metaphoric	use.	By	taking	account	of	all	instances	of	

meaning	(primary,	secondary,	structural,	semantic,	pragmatic	etc.),	such	an	analysis	may	

reveal	 that	 where	 deviation	 from	 the	 more	 conventionalised	 or	 fossilised	 use	 of	 a	

metaphor	occurs,	comprehension	 is	 retained	through	the	 ‘other’	primings.	Hoey	(2008a)	

states	 that	 more	 work	 needs	 to	 be	 done	 in	 relation	 to	 creativity	 and	 lexical	 priming.	

Metaphor	by	its	very	nature	is	creative.	If	primings	are	found,	not	only	distinct	from	non-

metaphoric	 senses,	 but	 also	 present	 amongst	 variations	 of	 a	metaphor,	 the	 theory	 can	

indeed	offer	an	insight	into	explaining	such	creativity	in	language.		
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Chapter	3	-	Methodology	

Introduction	to	chapter	

This	 chapter	 details	 the	 methodological	 process	 for	 the	 research	 undertaken.	 Whilst	

corpus	derived	methods	focus	on	patterns	and	tendencies	within	the	language,	one	of	the	

aims	 of	 the	 research	 project	 is	 to	 explore	 the	 range	 and	 variability	 of	 metaphoric	

characteristics	 and	behaviours.	As	 has	been	discussed,	metaphoricity	 is	 pervasive	 in	 the	

language,	and	has	the	ability	to	manifest	itself	in	a	range	of	ways,	at	the	level	of	the	lexis	

and	 beyond.	 As	 a	 form	of	 creative	 language,	 this	 is	 indeed	 one	 of	 its	 defining	 features.	

Thus,	 researching	 variation	 in	metaphoric	behaviour	poses	 certain	 challenges	 for	 corpus	

linguistics.	 Furthermore,	 metaphor	 cannot	 be	 solely	 studied	 in	 terms	 of	 quantitative	

patterns	without	compromising	on	a	full	understanding	of	its	meanings.	Context	is	crucial	

in	 generating	 and	 identifying	meaning,	 particularly	 in	 the	 case	 of	metaphoric	 language.	

What	 follows	 is	 a	 discussion	 explaining	 some	 key	 theoretical	 and	 practical	 decisions,	

allowing	for	both	a	quantitative	and	a	qualitative	analysis,	derived	from	a	largely	corpus-

driven	methodology.		

	 Part	 3.1	will	 introduce	 the	 corpus	 from	which	 the	 data	 is	 taken	 and	 the	 corpus	

software	chosen	to	extract	the	data.	Part	3.2	will	then	focus	on	a	central	methodological	

issue	 concerning	 the	 identification	 and	 categorization	 of	 what	 will	 be	 deemed	

‘metaphoric’	and	 ‘non-metaphoric’	 language.	 Justification	of	 the	 identification	process	 is	

crucial	to	the	final	results	of	the	study	and	any	further	conclusions	or	implications	drawn	

from	these.	3.3	will	discuss	 the	 three	proposed	studies	of	 single	 lexical	 items.	These	are	

cultivated,	 grew	 and	 flame.	 	 A	 brief	 discussion	 explaining	 the	 choice	 of	 each	 item	 will	
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follow.	 3.4	 will	 detail	 the	 assigning	 of	 instances	 to	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	

categories	for	each	study,	and	finally	3.5	will	outline	the	analysis	stage	of	the	project.	

	

3.1	The	corpus	and	software	

	

Inspiration	for	the	corpus	came	from	Michaela	Mahlberg’s	corpus	of	Dickens	texts	created	

at	the	University	of	Liverpool	in	2009.	The	corpus	was	extended	following	an	MA	project	

on	 metaphor	 in	 Dickens	 and	 Hardy’s	 work,	 and	 has	 subsequently	 been	 expanded	

extensively	 for	 the	 purpose	 of	 the	 current	 research.	 The	 corpus	 now	 consists	 of	 texts	

written	by	English	authors	between	1800	and	1899.	It	will	be	referred	to	throughout	the	

analysis	 as	 the	 nineteenth	 century	 corpus.	 In	 total,	 there	 are	 416	 texts	 with	 a	 running	

token	size	of	45,480,658.	There	are	no	more	than	two	texts	written	by	a	single	author,	in	

order	 to	 gain	 as	 widely	 representative	 a	 collection	 as	 possible,	 eliminating	 any	

idiosyncrasy.	 The	 texts	 are	 divided	 into	 two	 subfolders:	 fiction	 and	 non-fiction.	 Each	

subfolder	consists	of	between	22	-	23	million	tokens.	The	table	below	illustrates	the	exact	

token	size	and	percentage	of	each	sub-folder:	

	

Subfolder	 No.	of	texts	 Running	 token	
size	

%	of	corpus	

1.	Fiction	 184	 22,979,640	 50.53	
2.	Non-Fiction	 232	 22,501,018	 49.47	
CORPUS	TOTAL	 416	 45,480,658	 100	

Table	3.	1.	Number	of	texts	and	token	size	of	each	subfolder	of	the	corpus	

	

Whilst	the	fiction	sub-folder	consists	entirely	of	novels	written	within	this	period,	the	non-

fiction	sub-folder	is	an	amalgamation	of	multiple	text-types.	These	vary	in	both	form	and	

content.	In	order	to	retain	the	potential	for	assessing	any	differences	amongst	non-fiction	

text	 types,	 the	 sub-folder	 has	 been	 further	 divided	 into	 five	 smaller	 subsections.	 These	
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are:	 historical	 /biographical;	 handbooks	 /manuals	 /travel;	 essays/lectures;	 journals	

/letters	/memoirs;	and	religious	texts.	The	token	size	for	each	subsection	is	given	below:	

	

Subsection	 	
Text-type	

No.	 of	
texts	

Running	
token	size	

%	 of	 sub-
corpus	

2.1	 Historical/Biographical	 44	 4,557,686	 20.26	
2.2	 Handbooks/	Manuals/	Travel	

guides	
54	 5,245,462	 23.31	

2.3	 Essays/Lectures	 61	 5,489,631	 24.39	
2.4	 Journals/Letters/Memoirs	 53	 5,510,412	 24.49	
2.5	 Religious	 20	 1,697,654	 7.55	
TOTAL	 		 232	 22,501,018	 100	

Table	3.	2.	Number	of	texts	and	token	size	of	non-fiction	subsections	

	

These	divisions	 loosely	 reflect	 the	most	common	text	 types	 found	 in	Gutenberg’s	online	

library14.		The	divisions	are	hybrid	in	their	distinctions	between	topic	and	form;	they	aim	to	

accommodate	both	distinctions	whilst	reflecting	the	most	popular	text	types	found.	Some	

texts	will	suitably	fit	into	more	than	one	genre,	but	an	effort	has	been	made	to	select	the	

most	 appropriate	 for	 each	 individual	 text.	 Where	 travel	 is	 represented	 twice	 in	 the	

subfolders,	one	concerns	travel	guides	or	information,	whilst	the	second	represents	more	

reflective	travel	logs	and	journals.	Religious	texts,	usually	in	the	form	of	essays	or	lectures,	

have	 been	 categorized	 separately	 because	 of	 their	 genre	 and	 subject	 specific	 language,	

shown	 in	 the	 individually	 created	 wordlists.	 Religious	 texts	 comprise	 the	 smallest	

subsection,	with	the	smallest	token	size,	reflecting	its	specificity.	

	 Previous	work	has	been	undertaken	on	figurative	 language	 in	English	nineteenth	

century	writing	in	the	areas	of	corpus	linguistics/stylistics	(Mahlberg,	2010;	2012),	literary	

metaphor	 (Kimmel,	 2008)	 and	 cognitive	 stylistics	 (Barbera,	 1993,	 Stockwell,	 2002,	

Boghian,	 2009),	 making	 it	 a	 rich	 source	 for	 comparative	 and	 supporting	 research.	

Furthermore,	 focusing	 on	 the	 nineteenth	 century	 period	 allows	 scope	 for	 diachronic	

																																																													
14 www.gutenberg.org	accessed	between	01/07/2013	–	01/09/2013 
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analysis	 of	 changes	 in	 metaphoric	 behaviour	 in	 more	 contemporary	 corpora.	 The	 BNC	

(written-fiction)	will	be	used	as	a	comparator	corpus	throughout	the	analyses,	in	order	to	

determine	any	corpus	specific	traits	or	behaviour.	

	 More	generally,	 the	motivation	behind	 choosing	a	 time-restricted	 corpus	 largely	

centres	on	 the	 theory	of	 lexical	priming.	According	 to	Hoey	 (2005)	 the	 theory	 is	 context	

dependent	(including	genre,	situation,	community	etc.),	thus	any	conclusions	drawn	from	

the	 analysis	 are	 bound	 to	 the	 type	of	 text	 represented	 in	 the	 corpus.	 Partington	 (1998:	

107-108)	 also	 suggests	 that	 one	 of	 the	 distinguishing	 features	 of	 genres	 is	 the	 types	 of	

metaphors	 that	 are	 found	 in	 them,	 which	 means	 that	 results	 from	 a	 genre	 restricted	

corpus	study	cannot	be	generalized	without	qualifications.	Thus	by	restricting	the	corpus	

to	the	nineteenth	century,	but	accommodating	as	many	genres	and	text	types	as	possible,	

the	findings	can	be	said	to	be	representative	of	the	time	period	more	generally.		

	 WordSmith	 Version	 5	 (Scott,	 2009)	 is	 used	 to	 extract	 data	 from	 the	 corpus.	 An	

initial	 Keyword	 search	 identified	 words	 of	 unusually	 high	 frequency	 in	 the	 nineteenth	

century	corpus	in	comparison	with	a	more	general	and	contemporary	comparator	corpus	

(the	 BNC).	 The	 Keyword	 function	 (Scott,	 2009)	 compares	 the	 ‘keyness’	 of	 items	 in	 one	

corpus,	compared	to	a	larger	reference	corpus15.	Items	with	a	significant	‘keyness’	appear	

more	frequently	than	would	be	expected	in	one	of	the	two	corpora.	The	aim	is	to	highlight	

high	frequency	items	which	are	specific	to	the	corpus.	Suitable	items	are	then	chosen	for	

investigation	(see	Section	3.3).	The	analysis	makes	use	of	Wordsmith’s	functions,	such	as	

concordance	 lists,	 collocates,	 clusters	 and	 pattern	 data.	 It	 is	 hoped	 that	 a	 combined	

approach	of	all	 functions	will	allow	for	a	detailed	analysis	of	possible	primings,	 including	

collocations,	colligations	and	semantic,	pragmatic	and	textual	associations.	

																																																													
15	www.lexically.net/downloads/version5/HTML/index.html?keywords_info.htm		
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3.2	Metaphor	identification	process	

	

The	 analysis	 and	 comparison	 of	 the	 lexical	 characteristics	 of	 metaphoric	 and	 non-

metaphoric	 instances	requires,	 in	the	first	place,	a	methodological	decision	 involving	the	

classification	 of	 each	 item	 as	metaphor.	 In	 order	 to	 be	 able	 to	 analyse	 the	 two	 groups	

statistically,	 they	 must	 be	 divided	 in	 such	 a	 way	 that	 they	 become,	 in	 effect,	 separate	

corpora.	This	entails	the	division	of	concordance	lines	into	two	clear	groups	of	metaphoric	

and	 non-metaphoric	 instances.	 Attempting	 to	make	 such	 a	 division,	 however,	 reveals	 a	

larger	difficulty	with	identifying	the	distinction	between	word	senses.		Assigning	a	precise	

term	to	language	dependent	on	contrasts	in	meaning	and	word	senses,	such	as	metaphor,	

conflicts	with	the	pervasive	nature	of	language:	indistinct	and	vague	boundaries	between	

meaning	 senses	 are	 part	 of	 what	 allow	 meaning	 and	 indeed	 metaphor	 their	 inherent	

creative	capabilities16.	

	 The	division	cannot	be	undertaken	objectively,	and	so	 it	was	decided	to	create	a	

middle	 group	 to	 amass	 any	 unsure,	 ambiguous	 or	 weak	 or	 heavily	 conventionalized	

metaphors.	This	will	help	to	keep	the	two	datasets	as	clear	and	prototypical	as	possible.	

The	creation	of	a	middle	group	subsequently	may	serve	also	as	a	source	of	useful	insights	

into	the	cases	of	less	conventionalized	or	more	problematic/complex	metaphors.	

	 Each	 list	 of	 concordance	 lines	 has	 been	 distributed	 to	 between	 three	 and	 six	

evaluators	on	separate	occasions.	Three	participants	have	a	background	in	linguistics	but	

the	 others	 do	 not.	 They	 were	 asked	 to	 decide	 whether	 a	 given	 word	 was	 being	 used	

metaphorically	 within	 the	 context	 provided.	 Concordance	 lines	 were	 all	 set	 to	 120	

characters	 in	 length.	 If	 not	 enough	 context	 was	 provided	 to	 permit	 a	 decision,	 the	

participants	could	check	more	co-text	by	clicking	on	the	concordance	line	to	reveal	more	

																																																													
16	Discussed	at	length	in	the	Chapter	2.	
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text17.	 Participants	were	 given	 three	options	 for	 categorization.	 These	were	metaphoric,	

literal	 and	 unsure.	 Where	 there	 was	 discrepancy	 between	 any	 individual(s)	 and	 the	

remaining	 readers,	 the	 concordance	 was	 in	 any	 case	 placed	 in	 the	 unsure	 (henceforth	

middle)	 group.	 The	 intention	 was	 to	 create	 the	 assurance	 that	 all	 clearly	 identified	

metaphors	have	unanimously	been	agreed	upon	by	no	fewer	than	three	individuals.		

3.3	Investigations	

	

From	the	keyword	 list,	potential	 lexical	 items	are	explored	 in	terms	of	 their	ability	 to	be	

used	metaphorically,	their	overall	 frequencies,	and	their	frequency	of	use	 in	both	senses	

(metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric).	 Items	 are	 selected	 in	 accordance	with	 these	 criteria.	

The	 analysis	 takes	 the	 form	 of	 three	 separate	 investigations	 of	 individual	 lexical	 items.	

More	 explicitly,	 the	 investigations	 consist	 of	 exploring	 in	what	 senses	 (metaphoric/non-

metaphoric)	the	items	occur	and	what	meanings	they	express.	Each	investigation	focuses	

on	applying	the	Lexical	Priming	theory	(Hoey,	2005)	to	metaphoric	language.	

	 The	 lexical	 item	 approach	 is	 the	 same	 as	 the	 one	 taken	 by	 Lindquist	 and	 Levin	

(2008),	and	the	opposite	of	the	standard	approach	of	many	studies	on	metaphor,	“which	

tend	to	start	from	a	particular	semantic	field”	(Lindquist	and	Levin,	2008:	145).	This	allows	

for	an	exploration	of	all	possible	uses	of	an	item	in	a	variety	of	behaviours	and	does	not	

single	 out	 a	 particular	 type	 of	 metaphor,	 based	 on	 a	 single	 feature	 or	 characteristic.	

Moreover,	 it	 accounts	 for	 phraseological	 manifestations	 of	 meaning	 and	 possible	

idiomatic	 uses.	 Where	 a	 key	 item	 is	 singled	 out	 methodologically,	 the	 analysis	 will	 be	

exhaustive	of	all	the	item’s	occurrences	and	more	importantly,	will	concern	co-textual	as	

well	as	contextual	and	text-linguistic	 features.	Each	 item	will	be	studied	primarily	within	

the	framework	of	its	concordance	line.	

																																																													
17	A	function	of	Wordsmith5	(Scott,	2008).	
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	 Items	have	been	 chosen	 from	 three	 individual	word	 classes	 (verb,	 adjective	and	

noun).	Research	has	been	undertaken	in	cognitive	linguistics	and	conceptual	metaphor	on	

certain	 noun	 is	 noun	 metaphors	 (to	 be	 discussed	 in	 3.3.2.),	 and	 research	 in	 specific	

semantic	areas	has	also	been	undertaken	with	regards	to	different	word	class	metaphors.	

However,	 little	 work	 has	 been	 undertaken	 on	 word	 class	 differences	 in	 metaphoric	

language	 from	 a	 lexical	 based	 stance.	 Whilst	 the	 objective	 is	 to	 analyse	 metaphoric	

behaviour	 more	 generally	 in	 comparison	 to	 non-metaphoric	 behaviour,	 the	 decision	 to	

represent	 three	 of	 the	 major	 word	 classes	 in	 the	 analyses	 offers	 the	 opportunity	 to	

compare	 lexical	 differences	 potentially	 attributed	 to	 word	 class.	 The	 table	 below	 gives	

frequency	and	token	figures	for	each	item	chosen	for	analysis:		

	

Item	 Total	Freq.	 %	of		19thC	corpus	
(1/10,000)	

Token	 size	 as	
single	corpus18		

cultivated	(adj.)	 774	 0.17	 21,600	
flame	(n)	 1265	 0.27	 51,962	
grew	(v)	 3823	 0.84	 138,231	

Table	3.	3.	Frequency	of	item	and	token	size	as	a	single	corpus	

	

3.3.1	Study	1:	Cultivated	(adj.)	

	

The	first	study	 is	an	 investigation	of	 the	 lexical	 item	cultivated.	As	outlined	above,	 it	has	

been	chosen	for	its	relatively	high	frequency,	and	its	presence	on	the	keyword	list,	making	

it	 ‘key’,	 or	 specific	 to	 the	 nineteenth	 century	 data.	 Furthermore,	 its	 ability	 to	 be	 used	

figuratively	as	well	as	literally	makes	cultivated	an	ideal	candidate	to	explore	(roughly	half	

of	the	first	fifty	lines	read	showed	a	degree	of	metaphoricity19).		

	 As	discussed	 in	 the	 literature	 review,	 the	metaphoricity	of	words	and	phrases	 is	

dependent	 on	 the	 word	 class.	 Most	 metaphor	 theorists	 would	 agree	 that	 adjectival	

																																																													
18	Each	concordance	line	has	120	characters	of	co-text.	
19	Identifying	metaphoricity	is	discussed	in	Section	3.4.	
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metaphors	 accommodate	 a	 variety	 of	 functions	 (cf.	 Steen	 1999;	 Deignan,	 2005).	

Adjectives	can	provide	additional	strength	to	an	already	existing	noun	metaphor,	taking	its	

implied	 comparison	 and	 extending	 it.	 Alternatively,	 adjectives	 can	 create	metaphoricity	

exclusively,	 often	 leading	 to	 a	 more	 compact	 form.	 This	 can	 be	 seen	 in	 the	 following	

example	 where	 'society	 which	 is	 cultivated’	 is	 reduced	 to	 ‘cultivated	 society’:	 She	 was	

especially	indignant	at	the	talk	she	heard	on	all	sides	in	cultivated	society.	More	complex	is	

a	combination	of	the	two,	where	an	adjective	modifies	a	noun	metaphor	and	at	the	same	

time	carries	 its	own	metaphoricity.	 In	this	case	was	can	say	the	noun/verb	and	adjective	

metaphorise	 each	 other.	 At	 times	 both	 the	 adjective	 and	 the	 noun	 can	 have	 equal	

influence,	creating	an	entirely	metaphoric	collocation,	such	as	cultivated	taste.	These	will	

all	be	discussed	 in	more	detail	with	examples	 from	the	data	 in	 the	 following	chapter.	 In	

total	there	are	775	instances	of	cultivated	acting	as	an	adjective	in	the	nineteenth	century	

corpus.	

	

3.3.2	Study	2:		Flame	(n)	

	

The	 second	 study	 is	 an	 investigation	of	 the	noun	uses	of	 flame.	Again,	 flame	meets	 the	

criteria	 in	 terms	of	 item	frequency,	keyness	and	high	 frequency	of	metaphoric	and	non-

metaphoric	uses.	Following	a	comprehensive	analysis	of	verb	and	adjective	metaphors,	it	

follows	 that	 noun	 metaphors	 should	 be	 analysed	 and	 compared.	 In	 terms	 of	 noun	

metaphors,	 research	 in	 cognitive	 linguistics	 has	 largely	 focused	 on	 predicate	 noun	

metaphors,	 or	 noun	 is	 noun	 examples.	 Deignan	 (2005)	 claims	 that	 these	 instances	 are	

more	 rare	 than	 is	 assumed	 in	 the	 literature,	 (Richard	 is	 a	gorilla,	 Searle,	 1993),	 and	has	

provided	 evidence	 from	 corpus	 linguistics.	 Thus	more	 research	 into	 naturally	 occurring,	

corpus	derived,	noun	metaphors	is	needed.	It	is	the	intention	of	the	concluding	part	of	the	
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analysis	to	compare	the	types	of	metaphoric	behaviour	found	in	each	word	class	study.	All	

noun	 instances	 have	 been	 identified	manually	 and	 the	 total	 number	 of	 concordances	 is	

1200.		

	

3.3.3	Study	3:	Grew	(v)	

	

The	final	item	chosen	for	study	3	is	the	verb	grew.	The	main	reason	for	choosing	a	second	

verb	is	because	the	data	from	the	initial	study	of	cultivated	were	relatively	few	and	larger	

conclusions	could	not	be	drawn.	Thus	the	intention	with	grew	 is	to	recreate	the	study	to	

determine	how	 far	 the	 results	are	comparable	or	 if	 indeed	each	 item	behaves	uniquely,	

regardless	of	word	class.	grew	meets	the	criteria	in	terms	of	item	frequency,	keyness	and	

high	frequency	of	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	uses.		

	 From	 a	 lexical	 stance,	 Deignan	 (2005)	 has	 highlighted	 that	 verb	 metaphors	 are	

more	common	 than	noun	metaphors	within	particular	 semantic	domains	 (most	notably,	

animal	 lexis).	Other	 research	 into	verb	metaphors,	again	undertaken	by	Deignan	 (2005),	

claims	 that	 experiencing	 emotion	 is	 often	 depicted	 metaphorically	 as	 experiencing	

physical	 motion.	 Findings	 from	 the	 author’s	 MA	 thesis	 (Patterson,	 2012)	 included	 that	

verb	metaphors	related	to	thought	were	most	commonly	depicted	as	MATERIAL	processes	

rather	 than	MENTAL.	 Thus,	 an	analysis	of	 the	 verb	grew	may	 reflect	 a	difference	 in	 state	

(abstract/physical)	 between	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 uses,	 as	 well	 as	 a	

grammatical	shift.	All	verb	instances	of	grew	in	the	nineteenth	century	corpus	amount	to	

3812.	
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3.4	Assigning	items	to	categories	

The	next	step	was	to	assign	each	instance	of	the	items	cultivated	(adj.),	flame	(n)	and	grew	

(v)	 to	 one	 of	 the	 three	 categories	 (metaphoric,	 non-metaphoric	 or	 middle	 group).	 Any	

concordance	 line	 displaying	 more	 than	 one	 occurrence	 of	 the	 target	 word	 (cultivated,	

flame,	 grew)	 has	 only	 been	 kept	 once.	 There	 are	 multiple	 reasons	 for	 this:	 aside	 from	

creating	extra	instances	of	all	words	within	the	line	(a	problem	for	collocation	and	cluster	

analysis),	the	most	important	issue	is	that	the	other	instances	of	the	word	within	the	same	

line	may	not	necessarily	be	metaphoric	(or	non-metaphoric)	also.		

	 Figures	 for	 the	 distribution	 of	 instances	 of	 each	 item	 are	 given	 below.	 The	

percentage	columns	indicate	the	percentage	of	the	total	number	of	occurrences:	

	

		 	Metaphor	 	Non-
metaphor	

Unassigned	 	TOTAL	
		

	Item	 Freq.	 %20	 Freq.	 %	 Freq.	 %	 Freq.	 	%	
cultivated	(adj.)	 375	 48.39	 373	 48.13	 27	 3.48	 775	 100	
flame	(n)	 409	 34.08	 582	 48.50	 209	 17.42	 1200	 100	
grew	(v)	 2863	 75.1	 807	 21.17	 142	 3.73	 3812	 100	

Table	3.	4.	Frequency	of	items	assigned	to	each	group	(metaphoric,	non-metaphoric,	and	
unassigned)	

	

The	middle	unsure	group	for	each	 lexical	 item	is	not	discarded.	Within	each	group	there	

are	some	 instances	of	metonymy,	meronymy,	polysemy,	and	simile,	as	well	as	extended	

metaphors	and	more	ambiguous	and	indefinable	cases.	The	data	in	each	group	may	reveal	

potential	findings	regarding	fossilized	metaphoric	instances	(those	conventionalized	to	the	

degree	of	 losing	 transparency	or	compositionality	or	 simply	not	activating	metaphoricity	

for	 any	 individual).	 Furthermore,	 the	 group	 may	 provide	 information	 as	 to	 where	

boundaries	 exist	 between	 tropes	 (for	 instance	 between	 polysemy	 and	 metaphor),	 and	

																																																													
20	Percentage	of	total	instances	
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why	 some	 cases	 of	metaphor	 are	more	 problematic	 than	 others.	 Each	middle	 group	 of	

data	will	be	discussed	in	the	corresponding	chapter	for	each	investigation.		

3.5	Analysis		

The	order	of	analysis	(cultivated	(adj.),	flame	(n)	and	grew	(v))	has	been	chosen	because	as	

one	of	the	intentions	of	the	research	is	to	analyse	progressively	more	complex	instances	

of	metaphoric	language.	The	fewer	to	greater	number	of	instances	within	the	problematic	

middle	groups,	as	shown	in	the	table	in	3.4,	suggests	an	increasing	level	of	complexity	in	

identifying	metaphoricity	 (in	 line	with	 the	 increase	 in	 frequency).	 This	may	 be	 a	 sign	 of	

increasing	 complexity	 in	 the	 distinction	 between	 senses,	 and	may	 also	 be	 a	 sign	 of	 less	

fossilization.	In	particular,	grew	has	a	greater	number	of	instances	within	the	unsure	group	

than	 within	 the	 metaphoric	 group,	 suggesting	 a	 lack	 of	 clear	 distinction	 between	 its	

senses.		

	 Firstly,	 the	middle	 group	 is	 analysed	 purely	 qualitatively.	 Analyses	will	 focus	 on	

why	there	are	problems	with	identifying	metaphoricity	within	these	middle	groups,	paying	

particular	 attention	 to	 the	 surrounding	 co-text	 and	 context,	 and	 providing	 extra	

information	where	necessary.	

	 The	 remaining	 datasets	 will	 then	 undergo	 quantitative	 analysis	 as	 two	

independent	 sub-corpora	of	 ‘metaphoric’	and	 ‘non-metaphoric’.	 The	decision	 to	use	 the	

term	 non-metaphoric	 rather	 than	 literal	 is	 in	 order	 to	 reduce	 the	 dominance	 of	 a	

dichotomist	 stance	 between	 the	 two	 groups,	 and	 instead	 to	 see	 them	 as	 a	 set	 that	

displays	metaphoric	behaviours,	and	a	set	that	does	not.	The	analysis	will	discuss	more	or	

less	 metaphoric	 meaning	 and	 more	 or	 less	 non-metaphoric	 meaning,	 seeing	 these	 as	

“end-points	on	a	scale,	rather	than	absolutes”,	a	stance	similarly	adopted	by	Lindquist	and	

Levin	(2008:	145).		



69	

	

	 The	 sets	 of	 concordances	 lines	 are	 treated	 as	 if	 they	were	 corpora	 and	 fed	 into	

WordSmith	(Scott,	2008)	as	single	sub-corpora.	Thus,	there	are	two	corpora	(metaphoric	

and	non-metaphoric)	for	each	of	the	three	items	cultivated	(adj.),	flame	(n)	and	grew	(v):	

	

		 	Metaphors	 	Non-metaphors	
	Item	 Corpus	size	(tokens)21	 Corpus	size	(tokens)	
cultivated	(adj.)	 10,299	 10,304	
flame	(n)	 15,244	 17,276	
grew	(v)	 29,402	 15,776	

Table	3.	5.	Metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	corpora	sizes	for	each	item	

	

From	these	corpora,	collocate,	cluster,	and	pattern	data	are	retrieved	and	analysed.	The	

intention	of	the	analysis	is	to	explore	the	behaviour	of	the	item	in	each	instance	within	in	

its	 corresponding	 co-text,	 context,	 and	 where	 appropriate,	 textual	 functions.	 Thus	

phraseological	units	and	grammatical	structures	will	be	explored,	as	well	as	single	 lexical	

items	 and	 collocates.	 As	 context	 is	 a	 fundamental	 aspect	 to	 understanding	 metaphor,	

qualitative	analyses	of	metaphoric	instances	and	larger	sections	of	text	will	be	carried	out,	

in	order	to	complement	and	at	times	accommodate	the	limits	of	corpus	methods.		

		 As	discussed,	the	aim	of	the	analysis	is	two-fold.	First	a	comparison	will	be	drawn	

between	the	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	instances	to	determine	the	extent	to	which	

they	avoid	each	other’s	patterns/behaviours.	Secondly,	variations	of	a	single	metaphoric	

use	will	be	compared	to	determine	the	extent	to	which	they	share	primings.	The	analysis	

of	 the	 middle	 groups	 of	 data	 may	 provide	 extra	 information	 on	 why	 metaphor	 is	

problematic	 to	 identify	 and	 the	 extent	 to	 which	 behaviour	 of	 senses	 (polysemy	 and	

metonymy)	 overlap.	 All	 analyses	 will	 be	 discussed	 individually	 before	 drawing	 upon	 all	

data	to	draw	any	potential	conclusions.	

																																																													
21	Each	concordance	line	has	120	characters	of	co-text.	
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3.6	Summary	of	chapter	

It	 is	 hoped	 that	 the	 research	 will	 shed	 light	 on	 differences	 in	 lexical	 behaviour	 and	

characteristics	 of	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 single	 items.	 It	 is	 to	 be	

stressed	here	that	the	choice	to	begin	with	single	lexical	items	is	a	methodological	choice	

only;	 the	 items’	behaviours	are	dependent	on	their	 relationships	with	the	 larger	co-text,	

and	 they	 are	 not	 analysed	 in	 isolation.	 The	 decision	 to	work	with	 individual	 items	 is	 to	

obtain	an	exhaustive	list	(as	regards	the	corpus)	list	of	instances	in	which	the	items	occur,	

allowing	for	a	full	range	of	behaviours	and	contexts	and	the	potential	to	identify	abstract	

levels	of	meaning	as	well	as	those	found	at	the	text	level.	

	 The	analyses	are	presented	in	three	separate	chapters.	Chapter	4	will	present	the	

first	 preliminary	 investigation	 (cultivated	 as	 an	 adjective).	 This	 initial	 study	 will	 set	 the	

boundaries	 (methodologically	 speaking)	 for	 the	 second	 (flame)	 and	 third	 (grew)	 larger	

studies,	set	out	in	Chapters	5	and	6	respectively.	Each	analysis	will	begin	with	a	qualitative	

discussion	of	 the	problematic	middle	 group	 instances	with	 the	 aim	of	 shedding	 light	 on	

the	 “fuzzy”	 border	 (Deignan,	 2005)	 between	 strong	 and	weak	metaphors	 and	 between	

other	 figurative	 tropes	 (e.g.	 polysemy,	metonymy).	 The	 analyses	 of	 the	metaphoric	 and	

non-metaphoric	 instances	will	 then	be	presented	and	both	a	quantitative	analysis	and	a	

qualitative	discussion	will	ensue.	A	final	summary	in	Chapter	7	will	outline	differences	and	

similarities	between	the	findings	of	the	individual	investigations.	
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Chapter	4	–	Study	1:	An	investigation	into	the	metaphoricity	

of	cultivated	(adj.)	

Introduction	to	chapter	
	

This	 chapter	 discusses	 results	 of	 the	 preliminary	 investigation	 of	 the	 thesis:	 a	 corpus-

linguistic	 analysis	 of	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 the	 item	 cultivated	

(adj.).	Cultivated	was	chosen	for	meeting	the	requirements	outlined	in	the	methodology:	

namely	its	relatively	high	frequency	and	its	presence	on	the	keyword	list,	making	it	‘key’	or	

specific	to	the	nineteenth	century	data.	Furthermore,	its	ability	to	be	used	figuratively	as	

well	as	literally	makes	cultivated	an	ideal	item	to	explore	(roughly	half	of	the	first	fifty	lines	

read	showed	a	degree	of	metaphoricity22).	The	analysis	focuses	on	the	lexical	differences	

in	 behaviour	 between	 the	 item’s	 various	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 uses.	 This	 in	

turn	will	 provide	 information	 on	 the	 patterns	 of	 use	 associated	with	 the	 two	 senses,	 in	

order	to	test	the	Drinking	Problem	Hypothesis.	It	is	expected	that	the	majority	of	instances	

associated	 with	 a	 metaphoric	 or	 non-metaphoric	 sense	 will	 differ	 sufficiently	 in	 their	

lexico-grammatical	 features	 to	 support	 the	 claim	 that	 our	 primings	 associated	with	 the	

two	senses	are	also	distinct.	The	chapter	is	divided	into	two	parts.	Section	4.1	will	discuss	

the	 instances	 that	 informants	were	 unable	 to	 identify	 as	 clear	metaphors	 or	 clear	 non-

metaphors.	 If	 there	 was	 no	 unanimous	 decision	 between	 informants,	 the	 instance	 was	

automatically	placed	into	this	middle	group.	Section	4.2	will	discuss	the	corpus	analysis	of	

the	clear	metaphors	and	non-metaphors.	

	 Regarding	the	methodology,	 the	concordance	 lines	 firstly	had	to	be	 identified	as	

verb	or	adjectival	uses.	Following	Quirk	et	al.	(1985),	if	it	was	grammatically	possible	to	do	

																																																													
22	Identifying	metaphoricity	is	discussed	at	length	in	3.4.	
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one	of	four	things	with	the	item	(turn	it	into	the	passive	by	adding	‘by’,	state	it	in	the	third	

person	singular	verb	form,	form	it	with	an	‘ing’	ending,	or	use	with	a	modal	verb),	it	was	

identified	 as	 a	 verb	 and	 removed	 from	 the	 group.	 Alternatively,	 if	 an	 instance	 could	 be	

preceded	 by	 ‘seems’	 or	 the	 adverbial	 ‘most’,	 it	 was	 identified	 as	 an	 adjective.	 The	

following	 sections	will	present	a	detailed	analysis	of	 the	 lexical	patterns	associated	with	

cultivated	in	its	adjectival	form	only	(metaphoric,	non-metaphoric	and	those	which	are	not	

clearly	either	in	the	middle	group).	 	

4.1	Middle	instances	of	cultivated	(adj.)	
	 	

In	total,	27	instances	have	either	a	level	of	ambiguity	or,	more	often,	convey	a	behaviour	

or	meaning	which	 lies	 somewhere	between	 the	 clear	 behaviours	 expected	of	metaphor	

and	 those	 of	 non-metaphoric	meaning.	 These	 instances	 comprise	 just	 3.48%	 of	 the	 full	

dataset,	 meaning	 that	 over	 96%	 of	 all	 cultivated	 instances	 were	 unanimously	 and	 thus	

unproblematically	identified	by	informants	as	either	a	metaphor	or	a	non-metaphor.	This	

in	turn	suggests	that	there	exists	some	level	of	patterns	or	features	which	distinguish	the	

two	senses	fairly	successfully.		

	 The	majority	of	these	instances	in	the	middle	group	lie	between	a	non-metaphoric	

and	 a	 metaphoric	 sense	 of	 cultivated.	 More	 specifically,	 the	 blurred	 boundary	 occurs	

between	 the	 sense	 of	 cultivated	 in	 relation	 to	 tended	 land	 or	 countryside	 (often	 non-

metaphoric),	 and	 the	metaphoric	 sense	 of	 a	 cultivated	 society	 or	 group	 of	 people.	 The	

problem	 regularly	 (but	 not	 always)	 stems	 from	 the	 semantic	 overlap	 of	 both	

society/community	 (i.e.	 a	 group	 of	 people)	 and	 the	 land	 in	which	 a	 society/community	

lives	(i.e.	the	geographical	topology).	In	such	cases,	there	may	be	a	metonymic	reference	

(whole	 for	 part	 relationship),	where	 an	 item	 such	as	country	 is	 referring	 to	parts	 of	 the	

country	or	land,	or	where	community	is	referring	to	both	physical	and	abstract	properties	

of	place	and	people		
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	 Another	 source	of	overlap	arises	when	a	phrase	 like	cultivated	country	 refers	 to	

only	 the	 abstract	 sense	 of	 cultivated	 (developed	 and	 civilised),	 but	 the	 physical	 image	

awakens	 a	 non-metaphoric	 sense	 of	 cultivation	 (fields).	 Country	 in	 such	 a	 case	 directly	

evokes	 a	 sense	 of	 farming	 more	 than	 would	 city	 or	 metropolis.	 Two	 examples	 are	

presented	below:	

	

(4.1)	“…that	pleasure	which	almost	all	 feel	who	return	to	a	verdant,	populous,	

and	 highly	 cultivated	 country,	 from	 scenes	 of	 waste	 desolation,	 or	 of	 solitary	

and	melancholy	grandeur”		

	

(4.2)	 “…covered	 with	 cattle,	 sheep,	 and	 goats,	 and	 occasionally	 a	 well,	

encompassed	 by	 a	 wall	 of	 broad	 flat	 stones,	 capable	 of	 affording	 a	 seat	 to	 a	

dozen	 people.	 	 On	 approaching	 the	 city,	 however,	 the	 country	 appears	more	

cultivated,	luxuriant,	and	rich”.	

	

In	both	cases,	there	is	imagery	associated	with	a	non-metaphoric	sense	of	cultivation	and	

farming:	 in	 example	 4.1,	 this	 is	 created	 with	 verdant	 and	 its	 contrast	 with	 waste	

desolation,	and	 in	 example	 4.2,	 the	 image	 of	 farmland	 implies	 cultivation	 and	 domestic	

activity.	 Yet,	 there	 is	 also	a	possible/potential	 ambiguity,	 arising	 from	 the	association	of	

human	 settlement	 and	 activity.	 In	 example	 4.1,	 the	 term	 populous	 implies	 a	 sense	 of	

human	 development,	 in	 relation	 to	 land	 produce,	 but	 also	 bringing	 to	 mind	 images	 of	

maturation,	 sophistication	 and	 advanced	 civilization,	 in	 contrast	 to	 the	 primitive	 lands	

outside	 of	 the	 populated	 areas.	 Similarly,	 whilst	 the	 meaning	 of	 example	 4.2	 is	 most	

probably	non-metaphoric	(referring	to	the	fertile	and	cultivated	land),	the	items	luxuriant	

and	rich	would	more	 likely	collocate	with	a	metaphoric	sense	of	cultivated	 (i.e.	 refined).	

The	larger	co-text	surrounding	example	4.2	reveals	this	particular	instance	to	be	part	of	a	
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larger	discussion	on	the	developed	city	of	Tetuan	and	the	contrast	with	the	more	primitive	

but	fertile	parts	of	the	country	outside	of	the	city	walls.	The	large	majority	of	the	middle	

group	 instances	 fall	 into	 such	 a	 category,	 of	 having	 a	 non-metaphoric	 meaning	 but	 an	

implicit	metaphoric	meaning	alongside	this.	

	 There	 are	 also	 cases	where	 cultivated	 is	 non-metaphoric	 in	 its	 reference	 to	 the	

caring/tending	of	physical	land,	but	modifies	a	noun	acting	as	a	metaphor.	There	are	only	

two	instances	of	this	within	the	data:	

	

(4.3)	“The	purity	of	the	air	was	always	acknowledged	by	those	who	ever	visited	

the	island	owing	to	the	dry	and	highly	cultivated	face	of	the	country”.	

	

(4.4)	“We	can	further	understand	how	it	 is	that	domestic	races	of	animals	and	

cultivated	races	of	plants	often	exhibit	an	abnormal	character”.	

	

In	example	4.3,	face	can	be	identified	as	metaphoric:	it	is	personifying	the	country.	In	this	

respect,	the	cultivated	is	modifying	a	non-literal	noun.	Or	alternatively,	it	can	be	said	that	

the	 items	metaphorise	each	other.	 In	example	4.4,	 the	term	races	 is	most	often	used	to	

describe	 people,	 rather	 than	 animals	 or	 plants.	 The	 term	 cultivated	 is	 itself	 non-

metaphoric	in	its	reference	to	plants,	but	perhaps	problematically,	it	modifies	a	non-literal	

(or	semantically	extended)	sense	of	a	noun.	Thus	polysemy	and	semantic	extension	play	a	

role	in	creating	a	sense	of	metaphoricity.		

	 Other	 instances	 still	 are	 more	 ambiguous	 in	 their	 reference,	 and	moreover	 are	

capable	of	having	both	senses	at	the	same	time:	

	



75	

	

(4.5)	“There	was	a	road	there	once,	perhaps,	when	Cundinamarca	was	a	civilized	

and	 cultivated	 kingdom;	 but	 all	which	 Spanish	misrule	 has	 left	 of	 it	 are	 a	 few	

steps	slipping	from	their	places	at	the	bottom	of	a	narrow	ditch	of	mud.”	

	

Here	 the	 collocation	 of	 civilized	 and	 cultivated	 assumes	 a	 metaphoric	 sense,	 but	 the	

imagery	of	the	abandoned	steps,	at	the	bottom	of	a	narrow	ditch	of	mud,	 implies	a	 land	

presently	uncared	for	or	tended	to.	It	is	possible	that	the	author	intended	both	meanings,	

in	a	bid	to	make	more	explicit	the	idea	of	a	civilized	and	mature	people,	who	are	capable	

of	 tending	their	 land	and	producing	their	own	sustenance.	Alternatively,	 the	metaphoric	

sense	can	draw	upon	a	physical,	concrete	image	of	farmed	land,	which	acts	as	a	tangible	

image.	

	 This	 is	 the	 case	 in	 example	 4.6	where	 a	metaphoric	 sense	 is	 strengthened	with	

imagery	of	non-metaphoric	associations	of	cultivating,	when	the	larger	co-text	is	read:	

	

(4.6)	“Even	in	the	well	cultivated	and	thickly-settled	parts	of	the	United	States	of	

America,	it	is	the	general	custom,	and	a	very	good	custom	it	is,	to	pay	the	wages	

of	 labour	 partly	 in	money	 and	 partly	 in	 kind;	 and	 this	 practice	 is	 extended	 to	

carpenters,	bricklayers,	and	other	workmen	about	buildings,	and	even	to	tailors,	

shoemakers,	and	weavers,	who	go	to	farm-houses	to	work.”	

	

In	 this	 example,	 the	 image	 of	 farmhouses	 and	 farm	 work	 invoke	 the	 non-metaphoric	

image	 of	 looking	 after	 the	 land.	 cultivated	 in	 this	 example	 however	 is	most	 probably	 a	

metaphor	for	the	communities	of	built-up,	civilised	and	worked	areas	of	America.	Possibly	

the	 instance	 can	 also	 be	 judged	 as	 semantic	 extension,	 referring	 to	 the	 people	 who	

cultivate	the	land.	
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	 Returning	 to	 the	 dataset,	 all	 27	 instances	 are	 assigned	 one	 of	 the	 above	

explanations:	 the	 most	 common	 being	 an	 ambiguity	 (intended	 or	 otherwise)	 between	

non-metaphoric	 and	 metaphoric	 senses.	 The	 middle	 group	 shows	 a	 problem	 of	

indistinctness	occurring	on	two	levels:	firstly	there	is	interaction	and	indistinct	boundaries	

amongst	the	figure	types	themselves	(metaphor,	polysemy,	metonymy	-	this	is	largely	an	

issue	of	terminology);	and	secondly,	there	is	interplay	between	the	senses	of	an	individual	

word	or	 item.	 In	this	case,	semantic	extension	or	semantic	drift	may	be	a	reason	for	the	

merging	 of	 language	 characteristics.	 The	 main	 reason	 for	 the	 ambiguity	 lies	 in	 the	

flexibility	 of	 the	 semantic	 references	 (creating	 an	 overlap	 of	 both	 people	 and	 land),	

specifically	 in	 items	 such	 as	 country,	 nation,	 land	 and	 kingdom.	 Removing	 all	 27	

problematic	 instances	 then,	 a	 total	 of	 375	 clear	 metaphoric	 instances	 (totalling	 10,299	

tokens	 constructed	 out	 of	 the	 concordance	 lines)	 and	 373	 non-metaphoric	 instances	

(totalling	 10,304	 tokens,	 again	 constructed	out	 of	 the	 concordance	 lines)	 remain.	 These	

datasets	have	then	been	fed	into	Wordsmith	5	(Scott,	2008)	as	two	separate	corpora.	The	

analysis	is	divided	into	keywords,	collocates,	clusters	and	patterns.	

	

4.2	 Analysis	 and	 comparison	 of	 the	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	

datasets	for	cultivated	(adj.)	

4.2.1	Keyword	analysis	(metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric)	

	
The	 Keyword	 function	 (Scott,	 2009)	 highlights	 the	 ‘keyness’	 of	 items	 in	 one	 corpus,	

compared	to	a	larger	reference	corpus23.	A	word	is	key	if	it	occurs	in	a	text:	

	

	…at	 least	 as	 many	 times	 as	 a	 user	 has	 specified	 as	 a	 minimum	 frequency,	 and	 its	

frequency	 in	 the	text	when	compared	with	 its	 frequency	 in	a	 reference	corpus	 is	 such	
																																																													
23	www.lexically.net/downloads/version5/HTML/index.html?keywords_info.htm		
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that	 its	 statistical	 probability	 as	 computed	 by	 an	 appropriate	 procedure	 (either	

Dunning’s	log-likelihood	score	(1993),	or	the	chi-squared	test)	is	smaller	or	equal	to	a	p	

value	specified	by	a	user.		

(Baker,	2004,	346-347).		

	

Here,	 the	 function	 has	 been	 used	 to	 compare	 both	 the	 metaphoric	 and	 the	 non-

metaphoric	 corpus	by	 identifying	 keywords	 in	 each	dataset	when	 compared	against	 the	

other.	Scott	(2009)	claims	that	keywords	provide	a	useful	way	to	characterise	a	text	or	a	

genre.	 With	 regards	 to	 a	 direct	 comparison	 of	 the	 two	 datasets	 however	 (with	 no	

reference	‘norm’),	any	keywords	identified	may	instead	highlight	distinctions	in	semantic	

associations	 between	 the	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 cultivated	 and	

offer	a	starting	point	for	a	discussion	of	semantic	differences.	The	Keyword	function	also	

provides	 a	 (statistically)	 reliable	 way	 of	 analysing	 the	 data	 more	 generally,	 before	

exploring	colligation,	collocation	and	semantic	and	pragmatic	associations	in	more	detail.	

Below	are	the	keywords	in	the	metaphoric	data.	First	the	raw	frequency	is	given	and	the	

percentage	of	the	corpus	that	the	instances	comprise.	In	the	fifth	and	sixth	columns,	the	

RC	 frequency	 and	percentages	 refer	 to	 the	 reference	 corpus.	 In	 this	 case	 it	 is	 the	other	

dataset	(metaphoric	or	non-metaphoric):		

	

		 METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		
N	 Key	word	 Freq.	 %	 Of	

corpus	
RC.	Freq.	 RC.	%	 Keyness	

1	 MIND	 46	 0.45	 -	 	-	 63.89	
2	 HER	 45	 0.44	 -	 	-	 62.50	
3	 HIS	 73	 0.71	 14	 0.14	 44.04	
4	 TASTE	 25	 0.24	 -	 	-	 34.70	
5	 MAN	 35	 0.34	 4	 0.04	 28.33	
6	 SHE	 33	 0.32	 4	 0.04	 26.00	

Table	4.2.	1.	Keywords	in	metaphoric	(adj.)	dataset	compared	to	non-metaphoric	(adj.)	dataset	
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The	table	reveals	three	‘key’	nouns	(mind,	taste,	man),	and	three	‘key’	pronouns	(his,	her,	

she).	Mind	and	her	are	the	most	key	with	scores	of	63.89	and	62.50	respectively.	Mind,	her	

and	 taste	 are	 not	 present	 at	 all	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 corpus,	making	 them	 specific	 to	

metaphoric	 uses	 of	 cultivated.	 The	 lexical	 items	mind,	 taste	 and	man	 hint	 at	 cultivated	

being	 used	 to	 describe	 human	 perception	 and	 a	 sense	 of	 mental	 accomplishment	 or	

refined	judgement.		By	way	of	comparison,	the	non-metaphor	data	is	given	below:	

	

		 NON	METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		
N	 Key	word	 Freq.	 %	of	corpus	 RC.	

Freq.	
RC.	%	 Keyness	

1	 PLANTS	 43	 0.42	 0	 		 51.52	
2	 FIELDS	 37	 0.36	 0	 		 51.34	
3	 LAND	 46	 0.45	 3	 0.03	 45.43	
4	 COUNTRY	 51	 0.49	 6	 0.06	 40.73	
5	 WILD	 48	 0.47	 7	 0.07	 34.38	
6	 THE	 747	 7.25	 550	 5.34	 31.95	
7	 PLAIN	 22	 0.21	 0	 		 30.51	

Table	4.2.	2.	Keywords	in	non-metaphoric	(adj.)	dataset	compared	to	metaphoric	(adj.)	dataset	

	

The	 divergence	 in	 noun	 keywords	 in	 particular	 indicates	 that	 semantic	 associations	 are	

very	different	between	datasets.	Table	4.2.2	reveals	seven	key	 items:	 five	nouns	(plants,	

fields,	land,	country,	plain),	all	within	a	shared	lexical	field	associated	with	non-metaphoric	

uses	 of	 CULTIVATING	 ORGANIC	 PRODUCE	 OR	 LAND,	 the	 adjective	 wild,	 and	 the	

determiner	the.	 In	comparison	to	the	non-metaphoric	verb	analysis,	where	only	varieties	

appeared,	there	are	more	items	specific	or	‘key’	to	this	adjective	group,	suggesting	more	

evidence	of	patterns,	semantically	and	structurally.	

Plants	and	fields	have	the	greatest	‘keyness’.	A	test	of	statistical	significance	on	all	

keywords	 also	 reveals	 fields	 to	 be	 statistically	more	 significant	 than	 expected.	 All	 items	

with	 a	 score	 of	 5	 or	 higher	 are	 given	 below.	Where	 the	 score	 is	 highlighted	 in	 blue	 or	

green,	the	significant	frequency	is	in	the	metaphoric	or	non-metaphoric	data	respectively:	
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		 Metaphor	 		 Non-met	 		 		

Collocate	 Expected	
freq.	

Observed	
freq.	

Expected	
freq.	

Observed	
freq.	

Log	
likelihood	

MIND	 19	 38	 19	 -	 52.7	
FIELDS	 17.5	 -	 17.5	 35	 48.5	
THE	 253.44	 222	 253.56	 285	 7.82	
Table	4.2.	3.	Keywords	with	a	Log	likelihood	scores	of	5	or	above	

	

Whilst	mind	 is	 more	 significantly	 frequent	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 set	 (with	 the	 highest	 log	

likelihood	score),	fields	and	the	are	significantly	more	frequent	in	the	non-metaphoric	set.	

All	 items	 are	 significant	 to	 the	 99.99th	 percentile24.	 Potentially	 most	 noteworthy	 is	 the	

presence	of	the	grammatical	item	the	in	the	non-metaphoric	list.	As	a	definite	article,	the	

item	may	 reveal	possible	 colligation/s	 specific	 to	cultivated	 in	 its	non-metaphoric	 sense.	

The	may	also	signal	a	preference	for	concrete	references,	most	probably	to	things	 in	the	

physical	 and	 real-world	 environment	 (anaphoric	 reference)	 and/or	 textual	 cohesion.	

These	will	be	explored	further	in	the	coming	sections.	

	 For	 now,	 the	 keyword	 analysis	 has	 provide	 initial	 avenues	 worthy	 of	 further	

exploration.	Semantic	associations	are	shown	in	both	keyword	lists,	which	remain	distinct	

from	 one	 another.	 These	 are	 to	 do	 with	 mental	 accomplishment/judgement	 in	 the	

metaphoric	 set	 (mind,	 taste)	 and	 the	 physical,	 external	 environment	 in	 the	 non-

metaphoric	 set	 (plants,	 fields,	 land,	 country,	 plain).	 There	 is	 also	 evidence	 of	 a	 human-

related	 semantic	 field	 amongst	 the	 metaphors,	 expressed	 in	 the	 presence	 of	 personal	

pronouns	and	man.	Finally	the	keyword	the,	shown	to	be	statistically	significant	 in	Table	

4.2.3,	 suggests	 possible	 differences	 in	 referents	 and	 grammatical	 structures	 associated	

with	both	senses.	Section	4.2.2	will	focus	on	collocation	findings.	It	is	expected	that	these	

will	also	highlight	possible	semantic	associations.		

	

																																																													
24	http://ucrel.lancs.ac.uk/llwizard.html.	Accessed	9/11/2015	
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4.2.2	Collocate	analysis	(metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric)	

	

	 4.2.2.1	Noun	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)	

	

The	 first	 collocates	 to	 discuss	 are	 the	 lexical	 words,	 as	 these	 provide	 an	 indication	 of	

semantic	 associations	 of	 each	 sense	 of	 cultivated.	 The	 following	 table	 reveals	 the	most	

frequent	 nouns	 (those	 with	 a	 minimum	 frequency	 of	 5)	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset.	

Frequency	 is	measured	as	 a	 total	 figure	and	 frequency	per	 thousand	words	 (henceforth	

Freq.	ptw):	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		
R	 Collocate	 Total	

Freq.	
Freq.	

ptw	
Left	

Freq.	
Right	

Freq.	
1	 MIND	 38	 3.69	 10	 28	
2	 TASTE	 23	 2.23	 1	 22	
3	 MAN	 21	 2.04	 12	 9	
4	 MINDS	 16	 1.55	 1	 15	
5	 INTELLECT	 14	 1.36	 2	 12	
6	 RACES	 12	 1.17	 1	 11	
6	 SOCIETY	 12	 1.17	 	-	 12	
7	 PEOPLE	 11	 1.07	 	-	 11	
8	 MEN	 10	 0.97	 2	 8	
9	 INTELLIGENCE	 9	 0.87	 2	 7	
10	 UNDERSTANDING	 8	 0.78	 1	 7	
10	 TASTES	 8	 0.78	 1	 7	
11	 WOMAN	 7	 0.68	 3	 4	
11	 EYE	 7	 0.68	 1	 6	
11	 CLASSES	 7	 0.68	 	-	 7	
12	 WOMEN	 6	 0.58	 	-	 6	
12	 LIFE	 6	 0.58	 5	 1	
12	 CHARACTER	 6	 0.58	 2	 4	
13	 GENTLEMAN	 5	 0.49	 	-	 5	
13	 NATION	 5	 0.49	 2	 3	
13	 LANGUAGE	 5	 0.49	 3	 2	

Table	4.2.	4.	Noun	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)	in	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	freq.	5)	

	

The	large	majority	of	the	nouns	above	are	associated	directly	with	human	concepts.	There	

are	 items	 referring	 to	 MEN	 AND	 WOMEN	 (man,	 men,	 woman,	 women,	 gentleman),	
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COLLECTIVE	 GROUPS	 OF	 PEOPLE	 (races,	 society,	 nation,	 classes),	 PARTS	 OF	 THE	 BODY	

relating	 to	 PERCEPTION	 	 (mind,	 taste,	 eye),	 and	 finally,	 HUMAN	 QUALITIES	 (intellect,	

intelligence,	 understanding,	 language,	 character).	 Every	 noun,	with	 the	 exception	of	 life	

and	people	which	are	too	general	to	classify	semantically,	fits	 into	one	of	the	above	four	

categories,	making	 the	 semantic	 associations	of	 cultivated	 (adj.)	 in	 its	metaphoric	 sense	

fairly	fixed.	These	associations	are	also	unique	to	the	metaphoric	data.	Furthermore,	none	

of	 the	above	collocates	are	present	on	 the	non-metaphoric	 list,	making	 them	specific	 to	

metaphoric	uses.		

	 Each	of	the	four	semantic	categories	also	have	members	which	are	related	but	are	

not	as	frequent	as	collocates.	Thus	whilst	not	specifically	characteristically	associated	with	

cultivated	 as	 a	metaphor,	 they	 still	 help	 to	 strengthen	 the	 semantic	 associations.	 In	 the	

group	of	people	defined	by	GENDER,	there	are	also	six	instances	of	proper	nouns	(e.g.	Mrs	

Douglas,	 St	 Paul,	 Sir	 Philip),	 as	 well	 as	 more	 general	 members	 (lady,	 girls,	 boy,	

womanhood,	 himself).	 In	 terms	of	 COLLECTIVE	GROUPS	OF	PEOPLE,	 there	 are	audience,	

family,	laborious	millions,	associates	and	the	wealthy.	In	the	group	relating	specifically	to	

PERCEPTION,	there	is	feeling	and	voice.	The	group	referring	to	other	HUMAN	QUALITIES,	

however,	 is	 by	 far	 the	 largest	 group	 when	 including	 single	 occurrences.	 Other	 items	

include	thoughtfulness,	 refined	pursuits,	 literary	acquirements,	appreciation,	enjoyments,	

freedom	and	 sensibility.	 In	 total,	 concordance	 lines	with	one	or	more	noun	members	of	

these	 four	 semantic	 associations	 amount	 to	 60/375	 or	 16%.	 It	 is	 expected	 that	 other	

lexical	words	will	extend	these	categories	further,	in	the	coming	sections	of	the	analysis.	

	 Firstly	though,	the	non-metaphoric	noun	collocates	are	listed:	
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		 NON	METAPHOR	
		

		 		 		

R	 Collocate	 Total	
Freq.	

Freq.	
ptw	

Left	
Freq.	

Right	
Freq.	

1	 FIELDS	 35	 3.40	 1	 34	
2	 PLANTS	 34	 3.30	 	-	 34	
3	 LAND	 32	 3.11	 3	 39	
4	 COUNTRY	 28	 2.72	 8	 20	
5	 GROUND	 21	 2.04	 3	 18	
6	 PLAIN	 19	 1.84	 9	 10	
7	 VARIETIES	 17	 1.65	 3	 14	
8	 LANDS	 13	 1.26	 	-		 13	
9	 GARDEN	 9	 0.87	 2	 7	
10	 GARDENS	 8	 0.78	 1	 7	
10	 VALLEY	 8	 0.78	 2	 6	
10	 PATCHES	 8	 0.78	 6	 2	
10	 TREES	 8	 0.78	 5	 3	
11	 PLANT	 7	 0.68	 4	 3	
11	 SPECIES	 7	 0.68	 3	 4	
12	 OAT	 6	 0.58	 2	 4	
12	 SOIL	 6	 0.58	 4	 2	
12	 FOREST	 6	 0.58	 4	 2	
13	 DISTRICT	 5	 0.48	 1	 4	
13	 STATE	 5	 0.48	 	-	 5	
13	 WHEAT	 5	 0.48	 2	 3	
13	 SPOTS	 5	 0.48	 1	 4	
13	 FLOWERS	 5	 0.48	 	-		 5	

Table	4.2.	5.	Noun	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	freq.	5)	

	

The	most	noticeable	distinction	 is	 the	semantic	diversity	between	the	two	 lists	of	nouns	

(Tables	4.2.4	&	4.2.5).	In	the	table	above,	all	items	(with	the	exception	of	species,	country,	

state	and	district	which	will	be	 returned	 to)	are	 concrete	 things.	Spots	 and	patches	 also	

refer	in	every	case	to	physical	areas	of	land.	Disregarding	species,	spots	and	patches,	the	

largest	category	accommodates	all	plant/organic	life,	which	can	be	sub-divided	into	ITEMS	

WHICH	ARE	CULTIVATED	(flowers,	wheat,	oat,	plant/s)	and	ITEMS	IN	WHICH	CULTIVATION	

TAKES	PLACE	(forest,	valley,	land,	ground,	plain).		A	semantic	category	can	also	be	formed	

to	accommodate	AREAS	OF	LAND,	which	differ	by	degrees	of	size	and	abstract/concrete-

ness:	valley,	ground,	patches	and	spots	are	concrete	and	specific	 in	their	reference	to	an	

area	of	land;	district,	county	and	state	refer	more	accurately	to	abstract	boundaries,	which	

may	 be	 geological,	 cultural	 or	 political.	 Other	 nouns	 with	 fewer	 occurrences	 but	
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semantically	 related	 to	 those	 above	 include	 agriculture,	 desert,	 sand,	 grass,	 toadstools,	

horseradish,	 fig,	mushrooms.	 The	majority	 of	 these	 are	 ITEMS	WHICH	ARE	CULTIVATED,	

followed	 by	 ITEMS	 IN	 WHICH	 CULTIVATION	 TAKES	 PLACE.	 In	 fact,	 1.68	 semantically-

related	 nouns	 occur	 on	 average	 per	 concordance	 line	 of	 cultivated	 (adj.)	 in	 a	 non-

metaphoric	 sense	 (or	 732	 token	 instances).	 If	 the	 semantic	 category	 is	 extended	 to	

accommodate	 geological	 or	 geographical	 lexis	 such	 as	 CLIMATE	 or	 LANDSCAPE	 (clime,	

temperature,	weather	and	wind)	as	well	as	any	of	the	above	semantic	groups,	the	figure	

increases	 to	 1.90	 items	 per	 concordance	 line	 or	 per	 instance	 of	 cultivated	 (829	 token	

instances).	 Thus	 cultivated	 (adj.),	when	 used	 in	 a	 non-metaphoric	 sense,	 can	 be	 said	 to	

occur	always	(based	on	the	average	figure)	with	at	least	one	collocate	relating	to	organic	

life,	landscape,	and/or	weather.	

	 A	more	 technical	 point	 of	 contrast	 with	 the	metaphoric	 noun	 collocates	 is	 that	

there	 is	 a	much	more	 uneven	 left/right	 distribution:	 the	 total	 figures	 for	 left	 and	 right	

distribution	in	the	metaphoric	noun	collocates	are	20.76%	and	79.24%	respectively	and	in	

the	 non-metaphoric	 set	 are	 12.72%	 and	 87.28%.	 This	 unevenness	 is	 more	 prevalent	

amongst	 the	 most	 frequent	 collocates	 (e.g.	 fields,	 plants,	 land	 where	 over	 90%	 of	

instances	 occur	 on	 the	 right	 of	 cultivated).	 This	 suggests	 a	 greater	 degree	 of	 fixed	

structures	amongst	the	non-metaphoric	uses	and	their	noun	collocates.	More	specifically,	

the	majority	of	the	eight	most	frequent	collocates	(those	with	a	frequency	of	17	or	above)	

occur	most	often	in	R1	position.	This	hints	at	a	colligation	for	noun	collocates	which	will	be	

explored	in	section	4.3.	

	 In	 terms	 of	 noun	 collocates	 only,	 these	 have	 shown	 to	 be	 distinct	 in	 their	

association	 with	 metaphoric	 or	 non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 cultivated.	Moreover	 the	

large	majority	of	nouns	 (collocates	and	 less	 frequent	nouns)	 reflect	prominent	 semantic	

associations	 which	 will	 be	 returned	 to	 in	 the	 adjective/adverb	 analysis.	 Whilst	 nouns	

associated	with	one	of	the	four	main	semantic	categories	occur	in	16%	of	all	metaphoric	
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lines,	 the	 nouns	 associated	 with	 the	 semantic	 associations	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data	

account	 on	 average	 for	 every	 instance.	 Thus	 there	 is	 less	 variety	 amongst	 semantic	

categories	 associated	 with	 the	 non-metaphors.	 This	 in	 turn	 makes	 the	 set	 more	 fixed,	

possibly	resulting	in	stronger	primings	associated	with	this	use.	

	

	 4.2.2.2	Adjective/adverb	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)		

	

Next,	 the	 adverbs	 and	 adjectives	 associated	 with	 cultivated	 are	 presented.	 First	 those	

occurring	with	cultivated	in	a	metaphoric	sense	are	given:	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		
R	 Collocate	 Total	

Freq.	
Freq.	

ptw	
Left	

Freq.	
Right	

Freq.	
1	 HIGHLY	 42	 4.08	 42	 	-	
2	 MORE	 32	 3.11	 28	 4	
2	 MOST	 32	 3.11	 26	 6	
3	 REFINED	 17	 1.65	 7	 10	
4	 INTELLIGENT	 6	 0.58	 3	 3	
4	 BEAUTIFUL	 6	 0.58	 2	 4	
4	 VERY	 6	 0.58	 3	 3	
5	 EVERY	 5	 0.49	 3	 2	

Table	4.2.	6.	Adverb/adjective	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)	in	metaphoric	dataset		

	

Immediately,	 the	 metaphoric	 set	 shows	 a	 positive	 pragmatic	 association	 amongst	 the	

majority	 of	 items	 (intelligent,	 refined,	 beautiful).	 There	 are	 also	 superlatives	 and	 items	

conveying	 a	 degree	 of	 comparison	 (highly,	 more,	 most,	 very,	 every).	 Thus	 the	 large	

majority	 of	 adjectival	 uses	 of	 cultivated,	 in	 its	metaphoric	 sense,	 describe	 a	 situation	of	

positive	 and	 unmatched	 refinement	 of	 a	 person	 or	 their	 character/perception.	 Highly	

cultivated,	 more	 cultivated	 and	 most	 cultivated	 are	 the	 most	 frequent	 collocations;	

between	them,	occurring	over	ten	times	 in	every	thousand	words.	Refined	and	beautiful	

appear	most	often	on	the	right:	in	these	cases	mostly	following	and.	The	rest	of	the	items	

most	often	occur	on	the	 left	and	modify	cultivated	directly.	 In	the	cases	of	highly,	more,	
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most	 and	 very	 the	 item	 is	 always	 modifying	 cultivated	 and	 conveying	 a	 pragmatic	

association	 of	 intensification,	 which	 itself	 creates	 the	 semantic	 association	 of	

REFINEMENT.		

	 Table	4.2.7	below	shows	the	adjectival/adverb	collocates	for	the	non-metaphors:	

	

		 NON	METAPHOR	 		 		 		
R	 Collocate	 Total	

Freq.	
Freq.	

ptw	
Left	

Freq.	
Right	

Freq.	
1	 WELL	 40	 3.88	 37	 3	
2	 HIGHLY	 18	 1.75	 18	 	-	
2	 WILD	 18	 1.75	 11	 7	
3	 MORE	 13	 1.26	 9	 4	
4	 LITTLE	 9	 0.87	 6	 3	
5	 MOST	 8	 0.78	 7	 1	
5	 EVERY	 8	 0.78	 5	 3	
6	 FERTILE	 7	 0.68	 5	 2	
6	 VERY	 7	 0.68	 5	 2	
6	 PARTIALLY	 7	 0.68	 6	 1	
7	 GREEN	 6	 0.58	 4	 2	
7	 RICHLY	 6	 0.58	 6	 	-	
7	 SEVERAL	 6	 0.58	 4	 2	
7	 ENCLOSED	 6	 0.58	 4	 2	
8	 GREAT	 5	 0.48	 4	 1	
8	 BEAUTIFUL	 5	 0.48	 4	 1	
8	 LONG	 5	 0.48	 1	 4	
8	 SMALL	 5	 0.48	 4	 1	
8	 FAR	 5	 0.48	 2	 3	

Table	4.2.	7.	Adverb/adjective	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Table	4.2.7	 is	over	twice	as	 long	as	Table	4.2.6	meaning	that	a	 larger	set	of	adverbs	and	

adjectives	 are	 reoccurring	 with	 the	 non-metaphoric	 uses	 of	 cultivated.	 An	 initial	 brief	

glance	at	the	table	above	is	enough	to	conclude	that	there	is	no	pragmatic	association	as	

was	the	case	in	Table	4.2.6.	The	majority	of	items	are	physical	in	their	description	and	rely	

less	 on	 perception	 than	 was	 the	 case	 for	 the	 metaphoric	 set	 (i.e.	 refined,	 beautiful,	

intelligent).	 Looking	 at	 individual	 uses	 of	 the	 above	 collocates	within	 concordance	 lines	

reveals	 that	 items	 semantically	 associated	 with	 PHYSICAL,	 OBJECTIVE	 DESCRIPTION	 are	

little,	 green,	 long,	 small,	 far,	 great	 and	 enclosed.	 More	 specific	 semantically	 are	
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descriptions	of	PHYSICAL	PROPORTION	OR	QUANTITY	(great,	several,	partially,	long,	small	

and	little).	The	majority	of	these	(81.11%)	occur	on	the	left	and	modify	cultivated	directly.	

With	the	exception	of	fertile	and	richly,	the	remaining	adjectives/adverbs	refer	to	physical	

appearance	such	as	LOCATION	AND	POSITIONING	such	as	enclosed	and	far.	Together	with	

the	aforementioned	set	related	to	size,	these	items	comprise	13/20	items,	suggesting	that	

the	 non-metaphoric	 uses	 of	 cultivated	 as	 an	 adjective	 are	 most	 often	 grounded	 in	 the	

physical	and	concrete	world	(a	trait	most	strongly	claimed	by	Goatly,	1997).	The	choice	of	

adjectives	and	adverbs	display	this	semantic	preference.			

	 The	most	frequent	collocation	is	well,	most	often	modifying	cultivated	directly.	It	

is	 unique	 to	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data	 and	 thus	 is	 the	 first	 point	 of	 discussion.	 Being	

unique	 to	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data	 as	 well	 as	 highly	 frequent	 (it	 is	 the	 seventh	 most	

frequent	 collocate	 in	 the	 dataset	 overall25),	 it	 can	 be	 seen	 as	 a	 collocation	 uniquely	

associated	 with	 cultivated	 when	 used	 in	 a	 non-metaphoric	 sense.	 It	 occurs	 in	 37/39	

instances	 to	 the	 left	 of	 cultivated,	 most	 often	 (34	 times)	 in	 L1	 position.	 Instances	 are	

shown	below:	

	

	

																																																													
25	According	to	WordSmith’s	Collocation	ranking.	
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Concordance	4.2.	1.	Selection	of	well	cultivated	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

As	 can	be	 seen	 in	Concordance	4.2.1,	 the	majority	of	 instances	19/37	 (51.35%)	occur	at	

the	 end	 of	 a	 clause	 or	 sentence,	 most	 often	 marked	 by	 a	 comma	 or	 a	 full	 stop.	 This	

suggests	a	textual	colligation.	In	terms	of	semantic	association,	the	collocation	expresses	a	

sense	of	fertile	or	healthy	ground,	well	farmed	and	managed.	There	are	three	instances	of	

very	 to	 the	 left	of	cultivated,	 as	well	 as	well-peopled	 and	well-wooded	which	emphasise	

this	 notion.	 Other	 semantically	 related	 adjectives/adverbs	 in	 the	 clauses	 shown	 in	 the	

screenshot	 above	 include	 fertile,	 green,	 pretty,	 beautiful,	 as	 well	 as	 items	 relating	 to	

intensification	 (extremely	 and	 extensively).	 Thus	 the	 collocation	well	 cultivated	 or	well-

cultivated	 can	be	 said	 to	be	embedded	within	 further	 semantically	 associated	 language,	

and	is	unique	to	non-metaphoric	uses	of	cultivated.	No	instances	were	found	in	the	BNC	

(written	section)	which	suggests	that	the	collocation	is	specific	to	the	nineteenth	century	

period.	

	 Interestingly,	many	of	the	superlatives	and	comparatives	in	the	metaphoric	list	are	

reproduced	in	the	non-metaphoric	list	but	with	lower	frequency	(most,	more,	highly,	very,	

and	every).	A	brief	discussion	of	the	items’	positioning	in	relation	to	cultivated	may	serve	

to	 highlight	 distinctions	 between	 the	 items.	 Below,	 Table	 4.2.8	 presents	 log	 likelihood	

figures	 for	 two	 items	 featuring	 in	 both	 collocate	 tables	 with	 a	 significantly	 higher	

frequency	in	one	set	than	the	other.	These	are	highly	and	most.	Most	has	a	log	likelihood	

score	over	15.13	and	is	thus	significant	to	the	99.99th	per	centile26.	Highly	is	significant	to	

the	99th	percentile.	Where	the	frequency	for	the	individual	left	(L)	or	right	(R)	positioning	

of	a	collocate	has	a	log	likelihood	score	below	5,	it	has	been	omitted:	

	

	

																																																													
26	http://ucrel.lancs.ac.uk/llwizard.html.	Accessed	on	4/11/2015	
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		 Metaphor	 		 Non-met	 		 		

Collocate	 Expected	
freq.	

Observed	
freq.	

Expected	
freq.	

Observed	
freq.	

Log	
likelihood	

HIGHLY	(total)	 20.99	 42	 30.01	 18	 9.89	
HIGHLY	(L)	 29.99	 42	 30.01	 18	 9.89	
MOST	(total)	 20	 32	 20	 8	 15.43	
MOST	(L)	 16.5	 26	 16.5	 7	 11.65	
Table	4.2.	8.	Log	likelihood	scores	for	highly	and	most	

	

The	 score	 for	 highly	 and	 most	 is	 in	 blue,	 signifying	 that	 their	 frequencies	 are	 more	

significant	in	the	metaphoric	data.	They	are	significantly	more	frequent	when	occurring	to	

the	 left	 of	 cultivated.	More,	 very	 and	 every	 are	 not	 significantly	 more	 frequent	 in	 one	

dataset	 than	 the	other	 and	 thus	 are	 the	 first	 items	which	 appear	 to	 be	 associated	with	

both	uses	of	cultivated.	

	 Beautiful	 is	also	 found	on	both	 lists.	Whilst	 the	figures	are	small	 for	both	sets	 (5	

instances	in	each	set)	their	positions	are	different:	the	majority	of	instances	occur	on	the	

right	(R2)	of	cultivated	in	the	metaphoric	data	but	on	the	left	in	the	non-metaphoric	data:	

	

	

Concordance	4.2.	2.	All	instances	of	beautiful	collocating	with	cultivated	in	metaphoric	dataset	
(within	5-item	span)	
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Concordance	4.2.	3.	All	instances	of	beautiful	collocating	with	cultivated	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	
(within	5-item	span)	

	

In	 the	 metaphoric	 data,	 beautiful	 belongs	 in	 3/5	 instances	 to	 the	 subsequent	 clause:	

suggesting	a	less	immediate	association	with	cultivated.	In	all	five	cases,	beautiful	belongs	

to	 a	 separate	 noun	 from	 that	 belonging	 to	 cultivated.	 Cultivated	 refers	 to	 mind,	

intelligence,	 geniuses,	 tastes	 or	 people.	 Thus	 cultivated	minds	 etc.	 are	 associated	 with	

other	things	that	are	beautiful	(harmony	of	feeling,	woman,	things,	natures,	foundations).	

In	 contrast,	 in	 the	non-metaphoric	data,	beautiful	 refers	 in	4/5	 instances	directly	 to	 the	

cultivated	ground	or	country.	Thus	beautiful	 is	a	characteristic	associated	with	cultivated	

in	the	case	of	country	or	land.			

	 To	summarise	this	subsection,	corpus	data	have	provided	further	evidence,	in	the	

case	of	adjectives	and	adverbial	collocates	of	cultivated	 (adj.),	 that	metaphoric	and	non-

metaphoric	uses	display	different	characteristics	and	behaviours.	Where	there	 is	overlap	

(most,	more,	 highly,	 very),	 positioning	and	 frequency	differ.	 Further	 tests	of	 significance	

show	most	and	highly	 to	be	more	frequent	statistically	 in	the	metaphoric	corpus.	Whilst	

the	 items	 associated	 with	 the	 non-metaphors	 are	 more	 physical	 in	 reference	 to	

appearance,	 those	 in	 the	metaphoric	 set	 are	more	 often	 related	 to	 perceived	 qualities	

(e.g.	 beauty	 or	 refinement).	 Moreover,	 the	 earlier	 noun	 collocate	 analysis	 has	 shown	

uniqueness	 amongst	 both	 sets	 of	 data:	 a	 strong	 tendency	 for	 at	 least	 one	 semantically-

related	noun	to	occur	with	every	 instance	of	cultivated	as	a	non-metaphor	suggests	that	

the	semantic	associations	are	distinct	enough	to	permit	overlap	in	adjectives	at	no	cost	to	

one’s	 understanding	 of	 whether	 the	 use	 is	 metaphoric	 or	 non-metaphoric.	 This	 is	

supported	 by	 the	 informants’	 agreement	 on	 categorisation.	 The	 following	 section	 will	

focus	on	personal	pronouns	as	the	keyword	analysis	revealed	her,	his	and	she	to	be	more	

‘key’	 amongst	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset.	 Personal	 pronoun	 collocates	 may	 play	 an	
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important	 role	 in	 distinguishing	 between	 the	 two	 senses	 of	 cultivated,	 and	 possibly	

between	metaphor	and	non-metaphor	more	generally.	

	

	 4.2.2.3	Personal	pronoun	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)	

	

Below	are	the	frequencies	of	personal	pronouns	as	collocates	in	both	datasets:	

	

Pronoun	
Collocate	

METAPHOR	 	 	
NON	

METAPHOR	 	 	

R	 Freq.	
ptw	

L	
Freq.	

R	
Freq.	 R	 Freq.	

ptw	
L	

Freq.	
R	

Freq.	
HIS	 1	 2.14	 16	 6	 -	 -	 -	 -	
HER	 2	 1.65	 13	 4	 	-		 -	 -	 -	

THEIR	 3	 1.46	 4	 11	 2	 0.87	 2	 7	
HE	 4	 1.36	 1	 13	 4	 0.87	 5	 4	

THEY	 5	 0.97	 4	 6	 4	 0.48	 1	 4	
SHE	 6	 0.68	 3	 4	 -	 	-	 	-	 	-	

WHOSE	 7	 0.58	 1	 5	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	
WHOM	 8	 0.49	 1	 4	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	

OUR	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	 1	 2.23	 23	 4	
WE	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	 3	 0.87	 2	 7	

THEM	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	 5	 0.48	 1	 4	
Table	4.2.	9.	Personal	pronoun	collocates	of	cultivated	in	both	datasets	

	

Table	4.2.9	shows	a	difference	between	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	uses	in	both	the	

frequencies	and	types	of	personal	pronouns	used.	Most	clear	 is	 the	 lower	occurrence	of	

personal	 pronouns	 generally,	 within	 the	 non-metaphoric	 dataset.	 Possessive	 personal	

pronouns	are	characteristic	of	the	metaphoric	dataset	only	(whose,	his	and	her	are	unique	

to	this	set	and	their	is	almost	twice	as	frequent	as	in	the	non-metaphoric	set).	Looking	at	

the	specific	concordance	lines,	his	and	her	in	the	metaphoric	data	most	frequently	modify	

mind	or	taste/s	(18/22	instances	of	his,	10/17	instances	of	her).	Female	pronouns	are	also	

associated	 with	 a	 metaphoric	 use	 of	 cultivated:	 there	 are	 no	 instances	 of	 a	 female	

pronoun	 associated	 with	 the	 non-metaphors.	 This	 is	 possible	 evidence	 of	 semantic	
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differences	between	the	 two	uses.	 In	 the	metaphoric	data,	he/his/him	have	a	combined	

frequency	 of	 14.95	 occurrences	 per	 thousand	 words	 and	 her/she	 have	 a	 combined	

frequency	 of	 7.57	 occurrences	 per	 thousand	words.	 In	 contrast,	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	

dataset	his,	he	or	him	have	a	frequency	of	4.37	occurrences	per	thousand	words	and	there	

are	only	four	instances	of	she/her	(0.39	occurrences	per	thousand	words).		

	 Pronouns	also	have	 the	potential	 to	 reveal	differences	 in	grammatical	 structure.	

The	most	fixed	pronoun	in	terms	of	positioning	is	he,	occurring	in	all	but	one	metaphoric	

instance	 (94.5%)	 in	right	position.	Most	often,	 (in	16/18	cases)	 the	 item	occurs	 in	a	new	

clause:	

	

	

Concordance	4.2.	4.	All	instances	of	he	collocating	with	cultivated	in	metaphoric	dataset	(within	5-
item	span)	

	

This	 is	 a	 signal	 of	 textual	 colligation	where	he	 is	 associated	with	 a	 subsequent	 process,	

rather	than	one	occurring	before	or	alongside	cultivated.	A	reason	for	this	is	that	the	thing	

being	cultivated	 is	most	often	a	person	 (or	 their	mind	or	 taste,	 also	belonging	 to	 them)	

and	 thus	 the	 choice	 of	 pronoun	 modifying	 the	 person	 or	 thing	 is	 personal:	 his/her	

cultivated	mind.	Consequently	the	use	of	he	 is	a	form	of	textual	cohesion	linking	back	to	

this	same	person.		
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	 	A	finding	specific	to	the	non-metaphoric	dataset	 is	that	all	personal	pronouns	 in	

the	 immediate	 environment	 of	 cultivated	 are	 first	 and	 third-person	 plural.	 They	 are	

possessive	 (our,	 their)	 and	 subject	 (we,	 they).	 Indeed,	 despite	 the	 smaller	 quantity	 of	

pronouns	in	the	non-metaphoric	data,	the	item	with	the	highest	frequency	overall	occurs	

in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 set	 (our),	 showing	 a	 proportionally	 higher	 usage	 than	 any	 other	

pronoun.	In	the	verb	analysis,	it	was	suggested	that	the	reason	for	the	use	of	we	and	our	

may	 be	 related	 to	 the	 genres	 of	 the	 subfolders	 within	 the	 corpus,	 particularly	 within	

gardening	handbooks.	Our	 in	the	adjective	non-metaphoric	set	 is	most	often	a	collective	

reference	 (usually	 to	 England	 or	 Britons),	 such	 as	 our	 own	 country,	 our	 farms,	 and	 our	

gardens,	where	 the	 tense	of	 the	clause	 in	which	 they	occur	 is,	 in	almost	every	 instance,	

present	(18/19	instances).	Our	 is	also	most	frequently	found	in	L1	position	(19/27),	as	 in	

the	extended	concordance	lines	below:		

	

(4.7)	“All	the	plants	of	tropical	climates,	the	oil	and	wax	palms,	the	sugar	cane,	

&c.,	contain	only	a	small	quantity	of	the	elements	of	the	blood	necessary	to	the	

nutrition	of	animals,	as	compared	with	our	cultivated	plants.”	

	

(4.8)	“It	is	perfectly	obvious	that	the	atmosphere	must	furnish	to	our	cultivated	

fields	 as	 much	 carbonic	 acid,	 as	 it	 does	 to	 an	 equal	 surface	 of	 forest	 or	

meadow…”	

	

(4.9)	“Again	with	regard	to	the	carrot,	the	Professor	says	"that	the	hard-rooted	

wild	carrot	is	really	the	parent	of	our	cultivated	varieties,	remarkable	as	they	are	

for	the	succulence	and	tenderness	of	their	roots.”	
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The	 individual	 texts	where	our	 is	 found	 in	 L1	 position	 are	mostly	 non-fiction:	 chemistry	

and	 biology	 lectures	 (6/19),	 gardening	 handbooks	 (5/19),	 and	 travel	 diaries	 (5/19).	 In	

these	cases,	the	our	refers	most	often	to	the	plants	and	species	native	to	Britain,	often	in	

comparison	 with	 another	 country’s	 produce.	 As	 in	 example	 4.8,	 some	 instances	 of	 our	

describe	land	and	crop	more	generally.	The	use	of	our	in	conjunction	with	cultivated	in	4.9	

implies	 the	stock	belongs	 to	humans,	as	a	 result	of	our	domesticating/growing	 it.	This	 is	

similarly	the	case	for	their,	the	second	most	frequent	personal	pronoun,	which	is	used	to	

describe	the	produce	of	another	country	or	area:	

	

(4.10)	 “The	 country	 gradually	 unfolded	 all	 its	 charms;	 the	 luxuriant	 growth	 of	

the	trees,	and	the	picturesque	valleys,	with	their	thickets	of	bread-fruit,	orange,	

and	cocoa-trees,	their	cultivated	fields,	and	plantations	of	bananas.”	

	

Thus	it	can	be	said	from	the	data	and	discussion	above	that	personal	pronouns	also	help	

to	distinguish	metaphoric	uses	 from	non-metaphoric	uses,	 in	 the	case	of	cultivated.	 The	

main	 difference	 is	 the	 lack	 of	 female	 pronouns	 and	 first	 person	 pronouns	 in	 the	 non-

metaphoric	 dataset.	 The	 use	 of	 third	 person	 our	 and	we	 signal	 a	 semantic	 difference	

between	the	metaphors	and	non-metaphors	 (i.e.	 the	cultivating	 is	 referring	to	groups	of	

people	 rather	 than	 individuals).	 First/second	 personal	 pronouns	 occur	 on	 average	 5.83	

times	per	 thousand	words	 amongst	 the	metaphors	 and	 third	person	personal	 pronouns	

occur	only	2.43	times	(ptw).	In	contrast,	those	figures	for	the	non-metaphoric	dataset	are	

0.87	and	6.67	(ptw)	respectively.	Thus	both	types	of	pronouns	are	seen	to	distinguish	the	

use	of	cultivated	as	a	metaphor	or	a	non-metaphor.	

To	summarise	the	collocation	analysis	so	far,	differences	have	been	found	amongst	

each	 of	 the	 nouns,	 adverbs/adjectives	 and	 personal	 pronouns,	 which	 explain	 how	

metaphoric	uses	of	cultivated	as	an	adjective	are	distinguished	from	non-metaphoric	uses.	
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The	 noun	 and	 adverb/adjective	 analysis	 found	 differences	 mainly	 in	 the	 semantic	

associations	 associated	 with	 each	 dataset.	 The	 pronoun	 data	 shows	 genre	 and	 textual	

preferences	 associated	 with	 one	 dataset	 only.	 The	 following	 section	 discussing	 the	 ten	

most	 frequent	 collocates	 of	 cultivated	 (adj.)	 will	 develop	 upon	 these	 discussions	 and	

explore	the	textual	and	grammatical	patterns	in	more	detail.	

	

	 4.2.2.4	Ten	most	frequent	collocates	of	cultivated	(adj.)	

	

Within	 this	 section,	 the	 prevalence	 of	 grammatical	 items	may	 provide	 a	 clue	 as	 to	 the	

structures	in	which	cultivated	is	found,	and	the	function	it	performs	within	a	given	clause	

or	sentence.	The	table	below	shows	the	data	from	both	datasets:	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		 		 NON	METAPHOR	 		

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	
(ptw)	

Left	
Freq.	

Right	
Freq.	 R	 Collocate	 Freq.	

(ptw)	
Left	
Freq.	

Right	
Freq.	

1	 THE	 21.55	 140	 82	 1	 THE	 27.66	 195	 90	
2	 AND	 20.29	 109	 100	 2	 AND	 17.18	 81	 96	
3	 OF	 17.67	 121	 61	 3	 OF	 16.6	 117	 54	
4	 A	 13.69	 115	 26	 4	 IN	 8.15	 36	 48	
5	 TO	 6.70	 35	 34	 5	 A	 6.41	 50	 16	
6	 IN	 6.51	 40	 27	 6	 IS	 4.76	 35	 14	
7	 HIGHLY	 4.08	 42	 0	 7	 TO	 4.46	 26	 20	
8	 MIND	 3.69	 10	 28	 8	 WELL	 3.88	 37	 3	
9	 IS	 3.50	 20	 16	 9	 AS	 3.49	 13	 23	

10	 AS	 3.40	 10	 25	 10	 FIELDS	 3.4	 1	 34	
Table	4.2.	10.	Ten	most	frequent	collocates	in	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	datasets	

	

The	 appears	 as	 the	most	 frequent	 item	 in	 both	 corpora,	with	 very	 similar	 left	 and	 right	

proportions	(63.06%	and	68.43%	of	instances	occurring	on	the	left	in	metaphoric	and	non-

metaphoric	data	respectively).	And	is	the	second	most	frequent	collocate	in	both	datasets	

with	a	 frequency	of	20.29	and	17.18	per	thousand	respectively.	The	difference	 in	 its	 left	

and	right	positioning	in	relation	to	cultivated	is	also	marginal.	The	most	frequent	position	
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of	and	 in	the	non-metaphoric	data	(R2),	however,	reveals	a	textual	colligation	which	will	

be	discussed	following	the	concordance	lines	presented	below:		

	

	

Concordance	4.2.	5.	Selection	of	cultivated	X	and	in	non-metaphoric	(adj.)	dataset	

	

When	in	R2	position,	and	is	almost	always	preceded	by	a	comma,	marking	a	break	in	the	

sentence	and	the	beginning	of	a	new	clause.	In	the	selection	of	instances	in	the	screenshot	

above,	only	two	instances	of	and	are	followed	by	another	noun;	in	the	remaining	lines	and	

signals	 the	 start	of	 a	new	clause.	 In	 total	 the	 figures	 are	6/30	 (20.00%)	of	 the	 structure	

cultivated	 X	 and	 are	 followed	 by	 a	 noun	 phrase	 and	 in	 24/30	 (80.00%)	 instances,	 the	

structure	is	followed	by	a	new	clause.	This	indicates	a	strong	textual	colligation	which	can	

be	 expressed	 as	 follows:	 cultivated	 (lands/field/hills/farms	 etc.),	 +	 and	 (new	 clause).	

Furthermore,	 in	 17/24	 (50.17%)	 of	 instances,	 the	 following	 verb	 phrase	 gives	 extra	

information	regarding	the	situation	or	position	of	the	cultivated	 land	(e.g.	…half	an	hour	

from	the	cultivated	plain,	and	is	surrounded	by	a	most	dreary	barren	War;	…In	front	there	

are	a	few	cultivated	fields,	and	beyond	them	the	smooth	hill	of	coloured	rocks).	
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	 The	most	 frequent	position	of	and	 in	 the	metaphoric	dataset	 is	 L1.	 Instances	of	

and	in	L1	(metaphoric)	are	presented	below:	

	

Concordance	4.2.	6.	Selection	of	and	cultivated	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Cultivated	 is	 found	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 instances	 above	 as	 part	 of	 a	 combination	 of	

adjectives	 describing	 a	 single	 noun	 (capable	 and	 cultivated	 men,	 clever	 and	 cultivated	

persons,	 delicate	 and	 cultivated	 taste,	 disciplined	 and	 cultivated	 minds	 etc.).	 This	

structure,	(adj.)	+	and	cultivated	+	(noun),	accounts	for	37	out	of	46	instances	(80.43%)	of	

and	cultivated,	showing	a	strong	colligation.	There	 is	also	evidence	of	textual	colligation:	

the	cluster	(adj.)	+	and	cultivated	+	(noun)	most	commonly	occurs	at	the	end	of	a	sentence	

or	 clause,	marked	 either	 by	 a	 comma	 (14/37)	 or	 a	 full	 stop	 (10/37).	 In	 total	 64.86%	 of	

instances	occur	in	this	textual	position.		

	 By	 contrast,	 there	 is	 more	 adverbial	 modification	 of	 cultivated	 in	 the	 non-

metaphoric	data	when	and	collocates	on	the	left:	54.88%	of	non-metaphoric	instances	of	

cultivated	are	modified	by	an	adjective	or	adverb	when	and	occurs	on	the	left	compared	

to	 23.36%	 of	metaphoric	 instances.	And	 +	 (adverb)	 +	 cultivated	 accounts	 for	 30.49%	 of	

these	and	and	well	cultivated	accounts	for	36.00%	of	this	figure:	

	



97	

	

	

Concordance	4.2.	7.	Selection	of	and	X	cultivated	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	collocates	(of,	 is,	to	and	as)	differ	minimally	 in	position,	frequency	and	left	and	right	

distribution	across	 the	metaphoric	 and	non-metaphoric	datasets.	A	 and	 in	 are	however,	

worthy	of	a	further	exploration.	Firstly	a,	despite	having	similar	distributional	frequencies	

(5.8%	 difference	 between	 left	 and	 right),	 has	 the	 largest	 difference	 in	 frequency	 per	

thousand	(13.69	in	the	metaphor	set	and	6.41	in	the	non-metaphor	set).	A	statistical	test	

of	 significant	 frequencies	 also	 supports	 this	difference.	Below,	 Table	4.2.11	presents	 log	

likelihood	figures	for	A	(tested	to	the	99.99th	per	centile).	The	figure	for	left	distribution	is	

also	given	as	it	also	has	a	score	greater	than	15.3	(99.99%):	

	

		 Metaphor	 		 Non-met	 		 		

Collocate	 Expected	
freq.	

Observed	
freq.	

Expected	
freq.	

Observed	
freq.	

Log	
likelihood	

A	(total)	 103.47	 141	 103.53	 66	 27.84	
A	(L)	 82.48	 115	 82.52	 50	 26.34	
Table	4.2.	11.	Ten	most	frequent	collocates	of	cultivated	with	Log	likelihood	score	of	<5	in	both	
datasets	
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As	 is	shown,	a	 is	significantly	more	frequent	 in	the	sub-corpus	of	metaphoric	usage.	The	

higher	use	 in	 the	metaphors	 is	perhaps	 counterbalanced	by	a	higher	use	of	 the	definite	

article	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 set.	 The	 figure	 for	 left	 distribution	 is	 also	 significant,	

meaning	 that	 a	 (…)	 cultivated	 is	 the	 most	 prevalent	 structure,	 hinting	 at	 a	 specific	

colligation.	 The	 largest	 minority	 (35.46%)	 are	 found	 in	 L1	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 data.	

Examples	of	nouns	modified	by	cultivated	in	this	collocation	a	cultivated	are	shown	below:		

	

	

Concordance.	4.2.	8.	Selection	of	a	cultivated	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	majority	 of	 nouns	 following	 the	 collocation	 are	 either	 relating	 to	 abstract	 qualities	

(intellect,	understanding,	character,	etc.),	or	perception	 (eye,	 taste,	mind),	which	echoes	

the	earlier	findings	in	the	noun	collocate	analysis.	In	total,	they	make	up	34/46	instances	

(73.91%).	 This	 can	be	 contrasted	 to	what	happens	when	A	 is	 in	 L2	position	 in	 the	 same	

dataset:	
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Concordance	4.2.	9.	Selection	of	and	X	cultivated	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

More	often	in	this	situation,	the	noun	following	the	colligation	and	X	cultivated	refers	to	a	

person	or	a	group	of	people,	such	as	race,	society	and	refined	woman.	Out	of	15	instances	

of	 and	 X	 cultivated	 +	 noun	 phrase,	 9	 instances	 (60.00%)	 show	 this	 association.	 This	 is	

evidence	 of	 nesting,	 and	 despite	 the	 lower	 frequency	 of	 the	 latter	 colligation	 (and	 X	

cultivated),	 there	 is	 a	 characteristic	difference	between	when	cultivated	 is	modified	and	

when	 it	 is	 not.	 The	 modifying	 item	 (adjective	 or	 adverb)	 in	 and	 X	 cultivated	 also	

strengthens	the	association	with	refinement	and	improvement	(e.g.	more,	highly,	lovely).	

Thus	 the	 structure	 is	 important	 in	 terms	 of	 collocation,	 colligation	 and	 semantic	 and	

pragmatic	association.	

	 	In	comparison,	a	is	more	often	found	in	a	position	further	removed	(L5)	from	the	

node	word	in	the	non-metaphoric	data	and	more	importantly,	less	fixed.	Instances	of	a	X	

cultivated	make	 up	 only	 21.21%	of	 all	 collocation	 instances	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data	

and	reveal	a	semantically	different	use,	as	Concordance	4.2.10	shows:	
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Concordance	4.2.	10.	Selection	of	and	X	cultivated	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	adverbs	modifying	cultivated	within	these	clusters	do	not	appear	to	show	any	shared	

semantic	 associations.	More,	 loose,	 small	and	 few	 refer	 to	 PHYSICAL	 CHARACTERISTICS,	

whilst	magnificent,	richly,	highly	and	finely	refer	more	to	ABSTRACT	JUDGEMENT.	

	 Secondly,	 in	 is	 worthy	 of	 brief	 discussion	 due	 to	 the	 difference	 in	 distribution.	

Despite	 the	 relatively	 small	 difference	 in	 frequency	 between	 the	 datasets	 (1.64	 per	

thousand	words	between	the	two	frequencies)	compared	to	other	more	starkly	different	

collocates,	 in	 is	more	often	found	on	the	left	of	cultivated	 in	the	metaphoric	data	(59.7%	

of	the	time),	but	on	the	right	in	the	non-metaphoric	data	(57.14%	of	the	time).	This	finding	

potentially	reveals	a	difference	in	function	between	the	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	

uses.	Specifically,	the	majority	of	non-metaphoric	uses	of	in	occur	in	R2	position	(26.16	%).	

The	 majority	 of	 these	 (76.00%)	 form	 the	 colligation	 cultivated	 +	 (noun)	 +	 in	

(location/manner)	as	shown	below:	
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Concordance.	5.2.	1.	Selection	of	cultivated	X	in	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

This	 can	 be	 contrasted	 with	 the	 metaphoric	 data,	 where	 cultivated	 forms	 a	 part	 of	 a	

prepositional	phrase	beginning	with	in:	in	precedes	cultivated	 in	L2,	L3	and	L4	position	in	

the	majority	of	cases	 (13.43%	 in	each	case).	 Instances	of	 in	 in	L2	and	L3	position	shown	

below	reveal	cultivated	belonging	to	a	prepositional	phrase:	

	

	

Concordance	4.2.	11.	All	instances	of	in	in	L2	and	L3	position	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Although	less	prominent	than	the	other	findings,	this	suggests	that	in	the	majority	of	cases	

where	 in	 collocates	with	 cultivated,	 cultivated	 forms	 part	 of	 a	 prepositional	 phrase	 and	

thus	 typically	offers	 secondary	 information	 such	as	manner	or	place.	 This	 is	 a	 surprising	

finding	 as	 it	 means	 that	 contrary	 to	 expectation,	 the	 metaphoric	 uses	 of	 cultivated	
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performs	 a	 secondary	 function	 -	 the	 metaphor	 not	 characteristically	 being	 the	 main	

information	of	the	clause/sentence.	This	could	be	a	potential	criterion	for	fossilisation:	 it	

could	 be	 the	 case	 that	 when	 cultivated	 is	 used	 metaphorically,	 it	 is	 expected	 or	

conventional.	 The	 two	 larger	 studies	 within	 this	 research	may	 find	 this	 to	 be	 a	 trait	 of	

cultivated	only,	or	it	may	support	the	findings	for	other	metaphors.	

	 Returning	 to	 the	 top	 ten	most	 frequent	collocates,	highly	and	mind	are	 the	only	

items	specific	to	the	metaphoric	data.	These	have	been	found	to	be	statistically	significant	

and	have	been	discussed	in	the	adverb/adjective	and	noun	collocate	analyses,	but	there	is	

more	 to	 say	 in	 relation	 to	 colligation.	 As	 an	 adverb,	highly	 is	 found	 only	 on	 the	 left	 of	

cultivated.	 92.86%	of	 these	 instances	modify	 the	 adjective	 cultivated	 directly.	 The	most	

common	 nouns	 following	 the	 collocation	 are	 race(s)	 and	 society	 (making	 up	 25.64%	 of	

instances).	 The	 second	most	 common	 item	 to	 follow	 the	 collocation	 is	 and	 (17.95%	 of	

instances),	 forming	the	colligation	highly	+	cultivated	+	and.	The	similar	colligation	and	+	

highly	 +	 cultivated	 accounts	 for	 12.83%	 of	 all	 concordance	 lines.	 Adjectival	 phrases	

following	 highly	 cultivated	 and	 are:	 early	 matured,	 artistic,	 more	 civilised,	 unoffending,	

and	 brilliant.	 Adjectival	 phrases	 preceding	 and	 highly	 cultivated	 are:	most	 picturesque,	

well-mannered,	naturally	 strong,	high	bred,	 finely	gifted	and	agreeable.	 Instantiations	of	

both	 colligations	 create	 an	 impression	 of	 a	 person,	 a	 group	 of	 people,	 or	 an	 individual	

mind,	with	qualities	of	sophistication	and	refinement.	Interestingly,	with	the	exception	of	

agreeable,	all	are	adverb-adjective	compounds	associated	with	the	latter	colligation	(and	

+	highly	 +	 cultivated).	 The	 effect	 of	 elaborate	 extravagance	 can	be	 said	 to	be	 intimated	

through	 the	 hyperbolic	 language.	 In	 order	 to	 determine	 whether	 such	 associations	 are	

specific	 to	 the	 nineteenth	 century	 period,	 a	 comparison	 can	 be	 undertaken	 with	 the	

complete	 BNC	 written	 section.	 In	 the	 latter,	 there	 are	 only	 four	 instances	 of	 highly	

cultivated.	Three	of	these	are	metaphoric	(mind,	man	and	English	voice)	and	one	is	non-

metaphoric	 (garden).	 There	 are	 no	 instances	 of	 other	 adjectives	 or	 adverb-adjective	
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structures	used	 in	conjunction	with	highly	cultivated,	suggesting	 it	 is	specific	 to	the	time	

period	 of	 the	 corpus,	 and	 as	 mentioned	 earlier	 reflective	 of	 a	 recurrent	 theme	 of	

refinement,	 notably	 characteristic	 (in	 literature	 in	 particular)	 of	 the	 period	 (c.f.	Wilkes,	

2010	for	a	discussion	of	this).	

	 To	 summarise	 the	 analysis	 of	 the	most	 frequent	 collocates,	 certain	 grammatical	

items	have	been	 found	 to	be	more	 frequently	 associated	with	either	 the	metaphoric	or	

non-metaphoric	 use	 of	 cultivated	 (adj.).	 This	 has	 shown	 that	 colligations	 also	 differ	

between	 the	 two	 datasets.	 In	 particular,	 where	 grammatical	 items	 share	 similar	

frequencies	 in	both	 sets	of	data,	 there	are	colligations	 specific	only	 to	one	dataset.	This	

provides	 strong	 support,	 firstly,	 for	 the	 claim	 that	 corpus	 data	 can	 identify	 differences	

metaphoric	 characteristics,	 and	 secondly,	 for	 the	 claim	 that	 grammatical	 construction	

plays	an	important	role	in	identifying	metaphor	(as	much	as	isolated	lexical	items	shown	in	

the	 earlier	 collocation	 analyses).	 The	 following	 section	 will	 consider	 further	 colligations	

and	nesting	revealed	in	the	cluster	data.	

	

4.2.3	Cluster	analysis	(metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric)		
	

The	 final	 section	of	 the	 analysis	will	 focus	on	 clusters	 associated	with	 and	 including	 the	

item	cultivated.	Tables	4.2.12	and	4.2.13	below	reveal	 the	most	 frequent	clusters	 in	 the	

two	datasets27.	The	figure	for	occurrences	 in	the	other	dataset	 is	given	 in	the	right-hand	

column,	in	order	to	distinguish	those	exclusive	to	either	set.	Items	in	brackets	do	not	occur	

in	 every	 instance	 (but	 do	 occur	 with	 a	minimum	 frequency	 of	 5).	 Brackets	 are	 used	 to	

combine	similar	clusters	and	thus	reduce	the	length	of	the	table:	

	

	

																																																													
27	Provided	by	WordSmith5.	
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		 METAPHOR	 		 		 		
R	 Cluster	 Total	

Freq.	
Freq.	

ptw	
N-Met	 (Freq.	

ptw.)	
1	 THE	MOST	CULTIVATED	 14	 1.36	 	-	
2	 	(A)	HIGHLY	CULTIVATED	(AND)	 13	 1.26	 	-	
3	 (OF)	CULTIVATED	TASTE	(AND)	 11	 1.07	 	-	
3	 THE	MORE	CULTIVATED	(AND)	 11	 1.07	 -			
3	 (AND)	CULTIVATED	MIND	(AND)	 11	 1.07	 -		
4	 OF	THE	CULTIVATED	 10	 0.97	 1.36	
5	 OF	A	CULTIVATED	 9	 0.87	 0.19	
6	 A	CULTIVATED	MIND	 8	 0.78	 -	
7	 A	CULTIVATED	TASTE	 6	 0.58	 -		
8	 AND	A	CULTIVATED	 5	 0.49	 -		
8	 TO	A	CULTIVATED	 5	 0.49	 -		
8	 A	CULTIVATED	EYE	 5	 0.49	 -		
8	 AND	HIGHLY	CULTIVATED	 5	 0.49	 0.10	
8	 HIGHLY	CULTIVATED	RACES	 5	 0.49	 -	

Table	4.2.	12.	Most	frequent	clusters	with	cultivated	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

	
NON	METAPHOR	 		 		 		

R	 Cluster	 Total	
Freq.	

Freq.	
ptw	

Met.	 (Freq.	
ptw.)	

1	 OF	THE	CULTIVATED	 14	 1.36	 0.97	
2	 (THE)	CULTIVATED	FIELDS	(AND)	 13	 1.26	 -		
3	 (OF)	CULTIVATED	PLANTS	(THE)	 12	 1.16	 -		
4	 AND	WELL	CULTIVATED	 11	 1.07	 -			
5	 OF	CULTIVATED	LAND	 10	 0.97	 -		
6	 THE	CULTIVATED	VARIETIES	 9	 0.87	 -		
7	 OF	CULTIVATED	GROUND	 8	 0.78	 -		
7	 OUR	CULTIVATED	PLANTS	 8	 0.78	 -			
8	 OF	OUR	CULTIVATED	 6	 0.58	 -			
9	 THAT	THE	CULTIVATED	 5	 0.58	 0.10	
9	 TO	OUR	CULTIVATED	 5	 0.58	 -			
9	 PATCHES	OF	CULTIVATED	 5	 0.58	 -			
9	 FROM	THE	CULTIVATED	 5	 0.58	 0.10	
9	 OUR	CULTIVATED	FIELDS	 5	 0.58	 -		

Table	4.2.	13.	Most	frequent	clusters	with	cultivated	within	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

As	 the	 noun	 collocate	 analysis	 provided	 a	 fruitful	 discussion	 in	 terms	 of	 semantic	

differences,	the	occurrence	of	noun	phrases	here	seems	relevant.	Within	the	metaphoric	

data,	 there	 is	mind,	 taste,	 eye	and	 races,	 all	 forming	 noun	 phrases	within	 the	 trigrams.	

However,	there	are	far	more	noun	phrases	in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset,	and	all	of	these	
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nouns	 (including	 patches),	 appear	 to	 refer	 to	 GROUND	 (fields/ground)	 or	 PLANTS	

(plants/varieties).	Hence	 they	are	very	 restricted	 in	 their	 semantic	associations	and	very	

different	 from	 the	metaphorical	 uses	 of	 cultivated	 (adj.).	 In	 Table	 4.2.12,	 the	 five	most	

frequent	 clusters	 have	 collocates	 that	 would	 be	 expected,	 based	 on	 the	 individual	

analyses	 of	 noun	 and	 adverb	 collocates.	 The	 most	 frequent	 items	 following	 each	

metaphoric	cluster	are	mind,	taste/s	and	and.	In	the	non-metaphoric	set,	these	are	fields	

and	plants.	Similarly,	of	the	cultivated	and	of	a	cultivated	were	both	discussed	in	relation	

to	 the	 analysis	 of	 the	 articles	 of	 and	 a	 in	 the	 top	 ten	 list,	 both	 appearing	 with	 more	

frequency	in	the	non-metaphoric	data	(it	appeared	also	on	the	keyword	list,	suggesting	a	

significant	difference	in	frequencies).	Of	appears	in	a	higher	number	of	clusters	overall	in	

the	non-metaphoric	set,	despite	its	lower	frequency	overall.	This	suggests	the	presence	of	

more	fixed	structures,	namely	those	in	the	cluster	list	above.		

	 Whilst	 to	 a	 cultivated	 is	 present	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 data,	 the	 cluster	 to	 our	

cultivated	is	specific	to	the	non-metaphors.	In	each	case	the	reference	is	to	plants	or	fields	

and	refers	to	either	Britain,	or	the	entire	human	population	–	our	signifying	a	belonging	or	

an	 owning,	 rather	 than	 wild	 growth.	 In	 contrast,	 to	 a/of	 a	 cultivated	 in	 its	 metaphoric	

sense	 refers	 to	minds	 or	 taste	 and	 signifies	a	 sense	of	perfected	and	nurtured	acuity	or	

perception,	as	opposed	to	instinctual	or	emotional	judgement.		

	 What	is	perhaps	of	more	interest	is	the	presence	of	which	and	by	both	occurring	

with	 frequency	 to	 the	right	of	cultivated	 in	 the	non-metaphoric	set.	This	 is	a	 finding	not	

revealed	or	discussed	so	far.	Below	are	all	instances	of	which	in	R2	position:	
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Concordance	4.2.	12.	All	instances	of	cultivated	X	which	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Within	the	lines	in	these	data,	which	acts	as	a	pronoun	detailing	extra	information	about	

the	thing	described	as	cultivated.	 In	such	 instances,	the	manner	or	place	of	the	action	 is	

secondary	 to	 the	 action	 of	 the	 cultivated	 thing	 itself.	 This	 can	 be	 compared	 with	 the	

earlier	finding	that	the	metaphoric	uses	of	cultivated	when	collocating	with	in	most	often	

formed	a	part	of	the	prepositional	phrase,	detailing	the	extra	meaning	of	the	sentence.	It	

would	 be	 more	 expected	 that	 a	 non-metaphoric	 use	 would	 provide	 extra,	 secondary	

information	in	a	clause	than	would	a	metaphor.	A	metaphoric	use	is	most	often	providing	

central	information	in	order	to	serve	its	function	and	create	an	effect	that	goes	unmissed	

amongst	 readers	 (cf.	 Goatly,	 1999).	 This	 is	 an	 unexpected	 finding	 and	 something	which	

must	be	explored	in	the	two,	larger	studies	to	come.	

	

4.2.4	Conclusion	to	the	cultivated	study	
	

The	 above	 analysis	 has	 shown	 that	 corpus	 evidence	 successfully	 reveals	 differences	 in	

terms	of	a	range	of	lexis	and	grammar	relations	amongst	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	

instances	of	cultivated.	Moreover,	textual,	semantic	and	pragmatic	associations	have	also	

been	found	to	be	specific	to	either	metaphoric	or	non-metaphoric	instances	of	cultivated.	

These	findings	in	turn	provide	support	for	the	idea	that	we	as	language	users	are	primed	

both	 to	 use	 and	 to	 understand	 or	 recognise	 metaphors,	 based	 on	 a	 set	 of	 distinctive	
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features	 which	 separate	 them	 from	 their	 non-metaphoric	 counterparts.	 In	 order	 to	

summarise	 the	 analysis,	 the	 individual	 findings	 must	 be	 re-visited.	 First,	 the	 keyword	

analysis	showed	differences	in	the	semantic	associations	surrounding	both	adjectives:	as	a	

metaphor,	cultivated	was	more	associated	with	abstract	 concepts	 specifically	 relating	 to	

HUMAN	PERCEPTION	such	as	taste	and	mind.	The	presence	of	the	in	the	non-metaphoric	

keyword	 list	 suggested	 a	 prevalence	 of	 physical,	 concrete	 and	 specific	 references	 to	

cultivated	 things.	 The	 semantic	 associations	were	 also	 physical,	 relating	 to	 the	 external	

natural	environment	 (ITEMS	CAPABLE	OF	BEING	CULTIVATED	and	 ITEMS	WHICH	DO	THE	

CULTIVATING).	These	semantic	sets	were	much	larger	than	the	metaphoric	counterparts,	

suggesting	 a	more	 fixed	 range	of	 repeated	 collocates.	 The	 analysis	 of	 personal	 pronoun	

collocates	also	 revealed	 stark	differences	 in	 the	 types	of	pronouns	associated	with	each	

dataset:	 the	 majority	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 set	 being	 first	 and	 second	 person,	 and	 the	

majority	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 set	 being	 third	 person.	 The	 small	 number	 of	 second	

person	pronouns	amongst	the	non-metaphors	were	always	male.		

	 Analysis	 of	 the	 ten	most	 frequent	 collocates	 revealed	 a	 prevalence	 for	a	 in	 the	

metaphoric	 data	 (over	 double	 the	 frequency	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 set).	 The	 clusters	a	

cultivated	 mind/taste/eye	 signified	 an	 abstract	 awareness/perception	 belonging	 to	 a	

person,	 rather	 than	 a	 determined	 concrete	 physical	 reference.	 Modifiers	 of	 cultivated	

such	 as	most,	more	 and	highly	 also	 suggested	 a	 pragmatic	 association	 in	 relation	 to	 its	

metaphoric	 uses,	 where	 the	 writer	 is	 creating	 a	 sense	 of	 exaggeration	 or	 hyperbole.	

Furthermore	 the	 clusters	were	often	preceded	by	other	 adjectives,	 such	as	picturesque,	

artistic,	refined,	highbred,	agreeable	and	naturally	strong.	The	particular	colligation	and	+	

adj.	+	cultivated	and	typified	by	and	highly	cultivated,	appeared	to	create	an	elaborate	and	

hyperbolic	representation	of	refinement	and	sophistication	of	mind,	specific	to	nineteenth	

century	fiction.	Pragmatic	and	semantic	findings	such	as	these	add	support	to	the	earlier	
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analysis	of	colligation	and	collocation,	helping	 to	 further	distinguish	between	 the	senses	

on	a	secondary	level	of	meaning.	

	 		

4.3	Summary	of	Chapter	 	

	

A	 range	 of	 lexico-grammatical	 features	 have	 been	 found	 through	 a	 corpus	 investigation	

which	 support	 the	 hypothesis	 of	 the	 research	 that	 corpus	 evidence	 can	 explain	 how	 a	

metaphor	 can	 be	 distinguished	 from	 a	 non-metaphoric	 use	 of	 that	 same	 item.	 More	

specifically,	 the	 results	 support	 the	 Drinking	 Problem	 Hypothesis,	 which	 states	 that	

different	senses	of	a	word	will	avoid	one	another’s	lexico-grammatical	features	in	order	to	

avoid	 ambiguity.	 All	 373	 instances	 of	 clear-metaphors	 and	 375	 instances	 of	 clear	

metaphors	can	be	identified	based	on	at	least	one	lexical	feature	(collocation,	colligation,	

semantic	 association	 or	 pragmatic	 association).	 As	 a	 consequence,	 as	 readers	 we	 are	

primed	 to	 associate	 these	 features	 with	 one	 sense	 or	 the	 other	 (metaphoric	 or	 non-

metaphoric),	which	subsequently	strengthens	the	differences	between	them.		

As	a	metaphor,	cultivated	can	be	argued,	qualitatively,	to	be	a	different	lexical	item	

from	the	non-metaphoric	uses.	These	 findings	 suggest	 that	 lexical,	 grammatical,	 textual,	

semantic	and	pragmatic	associations	within	 the	 language	all	play	a	part	 in	distinguishing	

between	 subtleties	 of	 metaphoricity.	 This	 preliminary	 investigation	 will	 be	 followed	 by	

two	larger	studies	(Chapters	5	and	6)	in	order	to	put	the	initial	claims	to	the	test.	The	first	

claim	 is	 that	 the	Drinking	Problem	hypothesis	will	 hold	 true	 for	 other	 datasets,	 and	 the	

second	 is	 that	 variations	 of	 metaphoric	 instances	 of	 flame	 and/or	 grew	 will	 still	 retain	

some	shared	meaning	that	helps	to	identify	them	as	metaphors.	It	is	also	hoped	that	the	

two	larger	studies	of	flame	and	grew	will	also	be	able	to	test	whether	every	metaphor	has	

the	same	features	or	if	each	item	differs	according	to	its	specific	uses.	
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CHAPTER	5	–	Study	2:	An	investigation	into	the	metaphoricity	of	flame	(n)	

Introduction	to	chapter	

	

The	second	investigation	within	this	thesis	will	explore	the	lexical	behaviour	of	flame	(n)	in	

both	 its	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 senses.	 Flame	 occurs	 1170	 times	 in	 the	

nineteenth	 century	 corpus.	 34.96%	 of	 these	 occurrences	 have	 been	 assigned	 definite	

metaphoricity	 and	 49.74%	 have	 been	 assigned	 a	 non-metaphoric	 label.	 The	 remaining	

15.3%	 of	 instances	 have	 been	 identified	 as	 problematic	 for	 a	 number	 of	 reasons.	 The	

chapter	 will	 follow	 the	 same	 structure	 as	 the	 previous	 investigation	 of	 cultivated,	

beginning	with	the	problematic	instances	in	the	middle	group	first.	These	will	be	discussed	

qualitatively.	It	is	hoped	that	this	discussion	will	shed	light	on	the	complexity	of	the	noun	

as	 a	metaphor	 and	 the	 degree	 to	which	 its	metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 senses	 are	

distinct.	 The	 remaining	 clear	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 sets	 will	 be	 analysed	

quantitatively	using	corpus	linguistic	methods	in	5.2.	

5.1	Middle	instances	of	flame		

	 5.1.1	Introduction	to	middle	group	analysis	

	

The	 results	 from	 the	 reader	 participation	 test	 for	 cultivated	 highlighted	 three	 distinct	

problems	 with	 assigning	 metaphor/non-metaphoric	 labels	 to	 the	 concordance	 lines.	

Firstly,	 there	were	 some	 instances	 that	were	 ambiguous	 in	 their	 reference,	where	 both	

the	 non-metaphoric	 and	metaphoric	 senses	 could	 be	meant	 at	 the	 same	 time,	 or	 there	

were	cases	where	 it	was	unclear	which	sense	was	meant	 in	the	context.	Secondly,	there	

was	 sometimes	 a	 certain	 degree	 of	 conventionality	 within	 the	 phrase,	 which	made	 the	
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metaphoricity	 invisible	 to	 the	 reader.	 At	 times,	 some	 readers	would	 notice	 a	metaphor	

whilst	others	would	not.	Third	and	finally,	in	some	instances,	other	sense	relations	such	as	

metonymy	or	meronymy	complicated	the	decision.		 	

In	a	similar	way,	the	instances	of	flame	which	have	been	placed	in	the	middle	group	

show	 variety	 in	 the	 types	 of	 problems	 they	 illustrate,	 and	 the	 degrees	 of	

metaphoricity/literality	 expressed	 or	 used	 in	 their	 interpretation.	 In	 this	 section	 (5.1)	

therefore,	the	middle	group	instances	will	be	sub-divided	into	smaller	sets,	which	display	

differences	 in	 use	 or	 behaviour.	 The	 209	 instances	 within	 this	 group	 make	 up	 a	 much	

larger	 percentage	 of	 the	 full	 data	 (15.3%),	 than	 did	 the	 middle	 instances	 of	 cultivated	

(3.48%).	This	suggests	either	greater	complexity	and	possibly	multiple	meanings	in	the	use	

of	flame,	or	a	lack	of	distinction	between	the	two	uses	(metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric)	

of	 flame.	 The	 greater	 size	 of	 the	 dataset	 allows	 for	 a	 quantitative	 analysis,	 where	

appropriate,	as	well	as	a	qualitative	discussion	of	individual	instances.	The	instances	have	

been	converted	into	a	single	.txt	corpus	and	fed	into	Wordsmith	in	the	same	way	that	the	

clear	metaphoric/non-metaphoric	 datasets	 have	 in	 each	 study.	 This	means	 that	 a	 list	 of	

the	most	frequent	clusters	with	flame	can	be	generated	for	the	middle	group,	which	may	

shed	light	on	reoccurring	structures,	phrases,	or	colligations,	which	are	problematic	or	not	

clear-cut	to	readers.	These	will	then	be	discussed	qualitatively.		

Firstly	there	will	be	a	discussion	of	lexical	items	associated	with	flame	in	this	group.	

Secondly,	a	discussion	on	animacy	associated	with	flame	will	be	presented,	and	thirdly,	a	

deeper	investigation	will	be	given	to	a	handful	of	ambiguous	concordance	lines	from	the	

data	 which	 require	 greater	 contextual	 or	 stylistic	 analysis.	 These	 are	 often	 the	 most	

original	or	creative	types	of	language.		
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5.1.2	Lexical	items	

	

Lexical	 items,	 as	 understood	 by	 Sinclair	 (1991)	 to	 be	 a	 complex	 web	 of	 interactions	 of	

words	and	meaning,	have	been	discussed	at	length	in	Chapter	2.	Two	of	the	most	frequent	

clusters	in	the	data	highlight	the	importance	of	lexical	items	in	a	discussion	of	interpreting	

metaphoricity.	One	of	these	clusters	is	the	most	frequent	trigram	in	the	data,	 in	a	flame,	

and	occurs	9	times	out	of	209	concordance	lines	(making	up	4.31%	of	the	total	data).	The	

individual	concordance	lines	are	given	below:	

	

	

Concordance	5.1.	1.	All	instances	of	in	a	flame	occurrences	in	middle	group	data	

	

With	the	exception	of	the	first,	second	and	fifth	line,	all	of	the	remaining	instances	display	

the	 same	 meaning	 of	 being	 on	 fire.	 The	 three	 that	 have	 a	 different	 meaning	 will	 be	

discussed	first.	Line	1	and	Line	5	both	refer	to	vanishing	in	either	a	flame	or	a	flame	of	fire.	

This	 implies	 a	 sudden	 or	 unexplained	 disappearance.	 The	 flame	 is	 most	 probably	

metaphoric	and	not	implied	to	be	physically	present,	but	at	the	same	time	may	be	visually	

present	 to	 a	 reader	 (i.e.	 they	 perceive	 flames	whilst	 accepting	 that	 they	 are	 not	 really,	

physically	there).	This	raises	important	issues	about	perception	and	physicality,	which	are	

two	 types	 of	 reality.	 The	 question	 arises	whether	 something	which	 exists	 in	 regards	 its	

perception	 (or	 the	 reader’s	 perception	 of	 it),	 can	 be	 called	 a	 metaphor.	 This	 will	 be	

brought	up	in	relation	to	later	examples	regarding	fantasy	and	the	supernatural.	Line	2	(he	
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looked	 at	me,	 frowning,	 all	 in	 a	 flame)	 is	 again	metaphoric.	 There	 is	 no	 reference	 to	 a	

physical	 fire,	 and	 the	 further	 co-text	 supports	 this.	 Its	 presence	 in	 the	 middle	 group	

(determined	 of	 course	 by	 my	 informants)	 can	 therefore	 be	 questioned,	 as	 its	

metaphoricity	 is	 fairly	 clear.	 This	 may	 have	 been	 a	 misreading	 or	 a	 mistake	 by	 an	

informant,	which	would	have	meant	it	being	automatically	assigned	to	the	middle	group.	

The	 final	 four	 lines	 refer	 to	 a	 city	 or	 more	 abstractly,	 a	 nation	 being	 on	 fire.	 In	 these	

instances	 in	a	 flame	 is	 almost	meronymic,	 as	 the	 single	 flame	 is	 standing	 in	 for	 a	 larger	

group	 or	 body	 of	 flames	 (in	 a	 technical	 sense).	 The	 presence	 of	 the	 lines	 in	 the	middle	

group	 reflects	 a	 conflict	 of	 position	 amongst	metaphor	 theorists	 and	 linguists	 generally,	

about	 the	 importance	 of	 lexical	 items.	 This	 was	 outlined	 in	 detail	 in	 the	 literature,	

specifically	 in	 reference	 to	 Sinclair	 (1991),	who	would	 claim	 that	 a	 single	 lexical	 item	 is	

distinct	 from	 its	 constituent	 meanings,	 and	 conversely,	 metaphor	 theorists	 such	 as	

Pragglejazz	 who	 claim	 that	 each	 individual	 word	 in	 a	 given	 text	 can	 be	 tested	 for	

metaphoricity	within	 its	given	text	and	context.	The	issues	arising	from	this	conflict	have	

been	discussed	at	 length,	and	will	not	be	drawn	upon	here.	However,	 it	 is	 sufficient	 for	

this	analysis	to	mention	that	a	phrase	like	in	a	flame	obtains	its	meaning	from	its	identity	

as	 part	 of	 a	 larger	 expression	 which,	 if	 broken	 down,	 would	 lose	 its	 single	 metaphoric	

meaning.	A	phrase	like	the	firing	did	not	cease	to	set	the	town	in	a	flame	is	understood	to	

mean	that	the	town	is	on	fire	because	of	the	interpretation	of	in	a	flame	as	a	single	lexical	

item.	 If	 the	 town	 were	 described	 as	 being	 situated	 within	 a	 flame,	 the	 possibility	 of	

metaphoricity	would	be	lost,	along	with	the	original	meaning.	

As	 a	 lexical	 item,	 the	 meaning	 of	 in	 a	 flame	 has	 become	 well-established	 and	

consequently	there	is	no	dependency	on	a	non-metaphoric	or	more	common	meaning.	In	

this	way,	 the	phrase	has	 a	 single	meaning	 to	 readers.	 The	 fact	 that	 the	majority	of	 in	a	

flame	 clusters	 occur	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 dataset	 confirms	 this.	 In	 a	 flame	 is	 present	

within	 the	middle	 group	 only	when	 there	 is	 an	 element	 of	metaphoricity	 outside	 of	 or	
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away	from	the	lexical	 item,	but	still	affecting	flame	 in	some	regard.	In	the	four	instances	

described	above,	the	reference	to	a	city	or	nation	implies	a	case	of	metonymy,	similar	to	

that	described	with	a	cultivated	city	or	nation.	It	is	not	necessarily	the	whole	city	on	fire,	

and	certainly	it	cannot	be	the	nation,	technically	speaking,	as	this	is	an	abstract	concept.	

The	line,	the	firing	did	not	cease	to	set	the	town	in	a	flame,	 is	more	metaphoric	because	

the	flame	refers	to	gunfire.	This	could	also	be	described	as	a	case	of	semantic	extension.	

Whether	 in	a	 flame	 is	a	metaphor	of	 the	mayhem	caused	by	the	shooting,	or	actual	 fire	

engulfing	the	town	as	an	effect	of	the	shooting,	remains	unclear.	

There	 are	 two	 remaining	 lines	 that	 behave	 differently	 from	 those	 discussed.	 The	

fourth	 line,	with	 a	 sun	 setting	 in	 a	 flame	 of	 gold,	 refers	 to	 the	 flames	 of	 a	 sunset.	 This	

semantic	reference	to	the	sun	is	a	frequent	recurrence	within	the	middle	group	data,	and	

will	be	discussed	in	section	5.1.5.	For	now,	it	is	of	importance	to	note	that	the	instance	is	

more	metaphoric	than	the	others	as	there	are	no	actual	flames	visibly	present	to	a	reader	

(though	 they	 exist	 in	 a	 scientific	 reality);	 it	 is	 another	 form	 of	 semantic	 extension,	 and	

again	the	issue	of	perception	of	reality	arises.	Finally,	the	line	and	all	her	spicy	mountains	

in	a	 flame	needs	more	 co-text	 to	be	understood.	 The	 line	has	been	 taken	 from	Edward	

Young’s	 nine-part	 poem	 Night-Thoughts.	 The	 co-text	 details	 Young	 explaining	 how	 his	

praise	of	God	is	‘more	fragrant’	than	all	of	Arabia’s	spice	fields.	The	phrase	 in	a	flame,	 is	

used	as	a	form	of	exaggeration	of	the	strength	and	power	of	the	spices,	and	is	thus	heavily	

metaphoric	-	the	fields	are	described	as	so	rich	with	fiery	spices,	that	they	are	alight.	The	

reason	 for	 its	 not	 being	 assigned	 to	 the	 metaphoric	 category	 may	 be	 due	 to	 a	

misunderstanding	or	a	false	attribution	to	a	mountain	fire.	

	 Another	 reoccurring	 cluster,	 into	 a	 flame,	 also	 reveals	 a	 lexical	 item	 associated	

with	flame.	All	instances	are	shown	below:	
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Concordance	5.1.	1.	All	instances	of	into	a	flame	occurrences	in	middle	group	data	

	

Two	of	the	instances	occur	alongside	the	verb	start.	In	both	cases,	start	into	a	flame	refers	

to	 a	 sudden	 and	 uncontrollable	 outbreak	 of	 fire.	 In	 these	 cases	 the	 reference	 is	 non-

metaphoric	 if	 taken	as	a	 lexical	 item	with	a	single	meaning.	The	third	 instance,	 (whether	

the	 fire	 be	 struck	 from	 flint	 or	 steel,	 nourished	 with	 care	 into	 a	 flame,	 slowly	

communicated	 to	 the	 dark	 wick),	 refers	 non-metaphorically	 to	 a	 real	 fire	 also,	 but	 the	

modifying	 statement,	 nourished	 with	 care,	 creates	 a	 personification	 which	 could	 be	

identified	 as	 metaphoricity.	 Animate	 associations	 in	 surrounding	 lexis	 are	 a	 common	

feature	 amongst	 the	 middle	 group	 of	 data,	 contributing	 to,	 or	 at	 times	 being	 the	 sole	

signal	 of,	 metaphoricity.	 This	 will	 be	 discussed	 below.	 Finally,	 the	 third	 instance	 is	 the	

most	non-metaphoric:	the	smouldering	fire	burst	into	a	flame	refers	to	an	actual	fire.	The	

phrase	 burst	 into	 a	 flame	 is	 a	 lexical	 item	 with	 a	 single	 meaning	 and	 thus	 cannot	 be	

metaphoric	(it	is	not	dependent	on	a	more	common	sense).			

To	 summarise,	 two	 of	 the	most	 frequent	 clusters	 in	 the	 data	 both	 have	 a	 single,	

non-compositional	 meaning	 in	 all	 cases,	 equal	 to	 ‘being	 on	 fire’.	 They	 could	 thus	 be	

labelled	as	non-metaphoric	if	taken	as	single	lexical	items,	behaving	differently	to	flame	as	

a	single	item.	Other	findings	have	also	been	revealed	through	discussion	of	these	clusters.	

One	 of	 these	 is	 the	 recurrence	 of	 animate	 lexis	 associated	 with	 flame.	 This	 in	 turns	

provides	 the	 flame	with	 a	quality	of	 animacy,	 subsequently	personifying	 it	 or	 creating	a	

degree	 of	metaphoricity.	 Secondly,	 noun	modifiers	 found	 in	 association	with	 flame	 also	

have	the	ability	to	create	metaphoricity,	even	when	not	associated	with	animacy.	Goatly	

(1997)	 claims	 of	metaphoric	 verbs	 “that	 they	 can	 indirectly	 evoke	 imagery	 but	 only	 by	

being	 hooked	 up	 to	 their	 conventional	 colligates	 –	 we	 cannot	 imagine	 kicking	 without	
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imagining	a	foot”	(1997:	86).	Thus	it	 is	the	conventional	and	non-metaphoric	meaning	of	

the	 noun,	 verb	 or	 adjective,	 which	 creates	 the	 metaphoricity	 when	 used	 alongside	 an	

object	 like	 a	 flame.	 Finally,	 some	 concordance	 lines	 were	 semantically	 related	 in	 their	

depiction	of	the	sun.	In	particular,	depictions	of	the	sunset	or	sunrise	are	often	described	

in	relation	to	flames	in	the	data.	It	seems	worth	exploring	these	findings	in	more	detail.	

5.1.3	Animacy	associated	with	flame	

	

This	 observation	 of	 a	 flame	 being	 assigned	 animacy	 may	 be	 a	 marker	 of	 comparison	

between	 the	 middle	 group	 and	 the	 more	 clearly	 defined	 datasets.	 Concordance	 data	

illustrates	the	variety	of	nouns,	verbs	and	adjectives	describing	or	modifying	 flame	 in	an	

ambiguously	animate	manner,	which	will	be	discussed	here.	Often	this	appears	to	be	the	

decisive	factor	 in	placing	the	 instance	 in	the	unsure	group.	Moreover,	the	overwhelming	

frequency	 of	 animacy	within	 the	 immediate	 co-text	 of	 the	middle	 dataset	 is	 enough	 to	

support	a	discussion	on	it,	particularly	in	comparison	to	the	other	groups.	

Some	 items	 are	 considered	 more	 metaphoric	 than	 others	 when	 associated	 with	

flame,	 and	 this	 is	 also	 the	 case	 for	 items	 displaying	 animacy.	 Lurking,	 and	 shivering	 for	

example,	 may	 seem	more	metaphoric	 when	 describing	 a	 flame	 than	mighty	 does.	 This	

may	be	due	to	the	abstractness	of	mighty	in	comparison	to	the	specific	action	of	lurking	or	

shivering.	Cameron	(1999)	provides	the	example	LOVE	IS	A	CRYSTAL	as	a	stronger	metaphoric	

concept	 than	 LOVE	 IS	 AN	 ENTITY.	 A	 second	 acknowledgement	 is	 that	 some	 of	 the	 items	

occurring	alongside	flame	can	be	described	as	more	animate	than	others,	or	indeed	more	

commonly	associated	with	animate	beings.	Sickly,	naked,	and	trembling	appear	singularly	

associated	 with	 people	 or	 animals	 whilst	 raging	 is	 frequently	 used	 to	 describe	 other	

inanimate	things,	such	as	fire	or	the	ocean28.	These	two	factors	(strength	of	metaphoricity	

and	 strength	 of	 animacy)	 can,	 but	 do	 not	 necessarily,	 correlate.	 An	 instance	 associated	
																																																													
28	See	appendix	for	BNC	searches	for	both	fire	and	ocean	
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unequivocally	with	living	things	is	the	ability	to	die;	yet	a	never-dying	flame	may	appear	to	

some	 to	 be	 less	metaphoric	 than	 a	writhing	 flame29,	 which	may	 bring	 to	mind	 a	more	

active	process	of	physical,	animalistic	suffering.	The	reason	may	 lie	with	conventionality,	

and	the	fact	that	we	commonly	see	or	hear	the	word	flame	described	as	dying,	but	never	

writhing.	However,	as	a	handful	of	metaphor	scholars	have	already	claimed,	the	 level	of	

conventionality	 does	 not	 always	 correlate	 to	 the	 strength	 of	 a	 metaphor	 (Thibodeu	 &	

Durgin,	 2011;	 Svanlund,	 2007;	 Deignan,	 2005;	 Giora,	 1997).	 Animate	 adjectives	 will	 be	

discussed	first.	

	 5.1.3.1	Adjectives	displaying	animacy	

	

The	first	discussion	will	outline	the	use	of	adjectives	used	alongside	flame	whereby	there	

is	some	degree	of	animacy	attached	to	their	usual	meaning	or	their	typical	collocates.	As	

mentioned,	 these	 items	 vary	 in	 their	 strength	 of	 both	 animacy	 and	 subsequent	

metaphoricity.	 At	 times,	 definitions	 from	 the	 OED	will	 be	 drawn	 upon	 to	 bring	 to	 light	

distinctions	 in	 sense	and	use	a	particular	 item,	 though	 these	are	 in	no	way	accepted	as	

definitive	decisions.	The	table	below	gives	all	adjectives	and	verb-derived	adjectives	in	the	

data	that	are	associated	with	animacy,	and	found	within	a	five-word	window	of	flame:	

	

	

Table	5.1	2.	List	of	animate	adjectives	associated	with	flame	in	the	middle	dataset	

	

																																																													
29	See	appendix	for	BNC	searches	



117	

	

The	 items	 can	 be	 subdivided	 into	 smaller	 semantic	 groups.	 The	 largest	 semantic	 group	

comprises	 items	 related	 to	 SICKNESS	 (dying,	 fitful,	 shivering,	 sickly,	 trembling,	 writhing	

withering).	Withering	 is	 associated	mostly	 with	 plant	 life	 but	 again	 connotes	 SICKNESS.	

Secondly	 there	are	 those	 that	describe	HUMAN/ANIMAL	BEHAVIOUR	 (avenging;	 lurking;	

darting;	leaping,	writhing30).	With	the	exception	of	avenging,	these	are	all	associated	with	

physical	 movement.	 Thirdly,	 there	 are	 items	 attributed	 to	 HUMAN	

EMOTION/ANIMALISTIC	TRAITS	(fierce,	keen,	mighty,	cheerful,	awful,	 ready,	subtle,).	 It	 is	

perhaps	 this	 group	 of	 words	 that	 remains	 most	 problematic	 in	 terms	 of	 assigning	

metaphoricity.	Cheerful,	awful	and	ready	are	the	most	questionably	metaphoric.	

According	to	the	OED,	the	primary	meaning	of	cheerful	is	attributed	to	people	only,	

but	a	second	meaning	does	refer	to	a	transfer	of	meaning	to	things	or	objects.	This	sense	

is	 not,	 though,	 stated	 as	 figurative.	 It	 is	 interesting	 to	 note,	 however,	 that	 the	 OED	

examples	 only	 include	 abstract	 things	 (e.g.	 a	 cheerful	 hour)	 and	 not	 concrete	 (e.g.	 a	

cheerful	 flame).	 A	 search	 of	awful	 attributes	 the	 following	 three	main	meanings	 to	 the	

term:	 “to	 cause	 dread;	worthy	 of	 commanding	 respect	 or	 fear;	 or	 solemnly	 impressive/	

sublimely	majestic”.	None	of	these	uses	appears	to	relate	to	only	animate	or	 intentional	

objects	 and	 thus	 a	 non-metaphoric	meaning	 could	 also	 be	 assigned	 to	 an	 awful	 flame.	

Rather,	 awful	 is	 a	 judgement	 assigned	 to	 flame,	 which	 would	 imply	 that	 the	 meaning	

(awful)	comes	from	the	speaker	or	writer	(they	perceive	the	thing	as	awful).	Ready	has	a	

figurative	meaning	in	the	OED	attributed	to	an	object	or	thing,	which	is	“likely	or	liable	to	

do	something”.	This	meaning	could	be	attributed	non-metaphorically	to	anything	which	is	

capable	of	causing	an	effect.	

Alternatively,	 focusing	on	 the	more	abstract	elements	of	meaning	associated	with	

the	adjectives,	a	large	number	of	instances	display	a	negative	meaning.	More	specifically,	

																																																													
30	Writhing	 can	be	placed	 in	 two	 categories	 based	on	 its	 alternative	meanings	of	 either	 tortuous	
pain	or	a	twisting	and	turning	movement.	
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some	 items	 can	 be	 grouped	 based	 on	 a	 common	 sense	 of	 COMMUNICATING	 TERROR	

(avenging,	awful,	devouring,	fierce,	lurking,	raging).	Below	is	a	list	of	all	*ing	items	directly	

modifying	 flame.	 These	 give	 some	 indication	 of	 the	 extent	 of	 the	 negative	 pragmatic	

association	associated	with	animate	adjective	modifiers:		

	

Concordance	5.1	1.	Selection	of	*ing	flame	occurrences	in	middle	group	dataset	

	

Not	 only	 is	 there	 evidence	 of	 pragmatic	 association	 amongst	 the	 adjective	 and	 its	

collocation	with	 flame,	but	also	within	the	wider	context	of	 the	concordance	 line.	Other	

negatively	associated	items	in	the	surrounding	co-text	include	furious,	smothering,	wildly,	

terror,	sinking,	devour,	burning,	nature	doomed,	smothering	smoke	and	shrieks	of	death.	

The	majority	of	these	occur	on	the	left	of	flame.	In	the	majority	of	cases,	*ing	flame	and	

the	 surrounding	 co-text	 suggest	 an	 active,	 uncontrollable,	 or	 malicious	 flame.	 This	 is	

emphasised	through	animalistic	attributes	and	imagery	assigning	intention	to	the	flame’s	

behaviour.	All	references	to	flames	are	concrete	and	non-metaphoric,	with	the	exception	

of	 two	 similes	 or	 explicit	 comparisons.	 Without	 the	 modifier	 then,	 the	 majority	 of	

instances	would	be	non-metaphoric	in	their	description.	
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Finally,	 the	occurrences	of	solitary	 flame	 deserve	discussion	here.	 There	are	eight	

instances	 in	total	which	are	found	amongst	all	three	datasets	(middle	group,	metaphors,	

non-metaphors),	suggesting	an	ambiguity	amongst	informants	as	to	its	identity	when	used	

alongside	 flame.	 The	 ambiguity	 lies	more	 specifically	 in	 the	definition	of	 solitary	 and	 its	

suitability	 in	 relation	 to	 flame,	 in	 an	 otherwise	 non-metaphoric	 context.	 An	 instance	 of	

solitary	flame	is	shown	below:		

	

(5.1)	“My	lady	stared	dismally	round	at	the	range	of	rooms,	which	looked	dreary	

enough	 in	 the	 wan	 light	 of	 a	 single	 wax-candle.	 This	 solitary	 flame,	 pale	 and	

ghost-like	 in	 itself,	was	multiplied	 by	 paler	 phantoms	of	 its	 ghostliness,	which	

glimmered	everywhere	about	the	rooms”.	

	

There	 are	 various	 interpretation	 processes	 that	 may	 explain	 our	 understanding	 of	 a	

problematic	(as	identified	by	informants)	collocate	like	solitary,	where	we	do	not	know	if	it	

is	congruent	and	non-metaphoric	in	its	association.	Revisiting	the	idea	that	metaphoricity	

is	 inherent	within	 the	word	or	phrase,	one	would	argue	 that	when	a	word	 is	presented	

with	 a	 different	 meaning	 from	 that/those	 we	 know	 (stored	 in	 our	 mental	 lexicon),	 we	

must	 explain	 this	 by	 extending	 the	 known	meaning(s)	 to	 fit	 the	 new	metaphoric	 use	 in	

some	way.	 Thus	 the	word	 or	 phrase’s	 use	 is	 extended	 into	 territory	 it	 didn’t	 previously	

occupy.	This	means	that	our	knowledge	of	that	word	has	been	widened	or	extended.	The	

problem	with	this	explanation	is	that,	whilst	the	word	now	has	another	meaning	(solitary	

can	now	be	used	to	describe	non-animate	objects),	our	knowledge	of	flame	hasn’t	needed	

to	change;	neither	has	there	been	any	interaction	between	the	solitary	behaviour	and	the	

thing	that	is	described	as	being	solitary	(the	flame).	

Returning	to	the	idea	that	metaphoricity	is	a	concept	belonging	to	our	relationship	

with	language	as	users,	another	interpretation	is	offered.	Instead	of	focusing	only	on	the	
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word	in	question	and	adapting	or	extending	its	meaning	to	fit	the	new	use,	the	language	

user	 notices	 the	 new	 use	 because	 of	 a	 crack	 in	 their	 primings	 (Hoey,	 2005:	 11).	 	 The	

hearer/reader	is	aware	that	solitary	is	being	used	in	a	non-animate	way,	and	flame	is	also	

being	 described	 in	 a	 non-conventional	way	 (which,	 in	 contrast	 to	 solitary,	 suggests	 it	 is	

animate	in	some	way).	Thus	there	is	a	two-way	relationship	between	both	words	solitary	

and	flame	and	between	their	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	uses.	More	simply,	the	new	

meaning	of	solitary	is	not	arrived	at	by	extending	the	normal	or	accepted	meaning	alone,	

it	is	understood	through	the	process	of	interaction	between	the	object	being	described	in	

such	a	way	and	 the	description	 itself.	Moreover,	 the	metaphoricity	 is	 not	 inherent	until	

the	relationship	is	acknowledged	-	thus	the	metaphoricity	is	created	or	activated	through	

the	presence	of	both	words.	

A	 third	method	 of	 interpretation	 is	 also	 explained	 by	 the	 Lexical	 Priming	 theory.	

Instead	 of	 accommodating	 the	 new	meaning	 of	 solitary	 by	 extending	 its	 definition,	 and	

instead	 of	 extending	 both	 meanings	 of	 solitary	 and	 flame	 through	 their	 interaction	

together,	there	is	a	transfer	of	pragmatic	meaning,	such	as	pragmatic	association,	without	

the	need	to	alter	our	understanding	of	any	word	meanings	directly.	In	order	to	explain,	a	

list	of	definitions	of	solitary	 is	given.	On	consulting	the	OED,	we	can	confirm	that	solitary	

has	six	main	meanings,	with	the	first	and	most	common	meaning	referring	to	the	absence	

of	 society	 or	 companionship	 of	 a	 person.	 A	 subdivision	 of	 this	 primary	 meaning	 states	

“standing	 alone	or	 by	 itself”,	 suggesting	 a	 broader	 encompassment	of	 non-living	 things.	

This	extended	sense	only	refers,	 in	examples	at	 least,	 to	abstract	concepts	(e.g.	“solitary	

conjecture”	 in	 1750;	 “solitary	 argument”	 in	 1806).	 Later,	 in	 1899,	 a	 further,	 separate	

meaning	 provides	 a	 reference	 to	 a	 concrete,	 non-abstract	 object	 “single,	 separate,	 not	

multiple	e.g.	a	solitary	bundle”.	Returning	to	the	third	possible	method	of	interpretation,	

the	 hearer/reader	 may	 activate	 this	 or	 other	 personal	 knowledge	 of	 the	 word	 solitary	

through	 their	 mental	 concordance.	 Activation	 of	 the	 word	 knowledge	 may	 be	 through	



121	

	

semantic	association	(a	search	of	the	19thC	corpus	reveals	a	strong	association	with	places:	

place/life/cell	 or	 walking:	 rambles/walks),	 or	 perhaps	 through	 collocation	 (the	 most	

frequent	 nouns	 in	 R1	 position	 following	 solitary	 in	 the	 corpus	 are	 instance,	 man,	 and	

confinement31).	 Once	 primings	 are	 activated,	 there	 is	 another	 level	 of	 interpretation	

occurring.	The	language	user	is	aware	of	the	salient	or	frequent	meanings	of	solitary	and	

also	of	pragmatic	knowledge	such	as	what	feelings	a	solitary	person	or	place	 invokes,	or	

whether	there	is	pragmatic	association	attached	to	a	general	use	of	the	word.	Thus	they	

can	then	be	assumed	to	understand	the	new	metaphoric	meaning	by	evoking	those	same	

feelings	created	by	the	original	sense,	through	a	transfer	of	pragmatic	knowledge.	This	can	

be	achieved	without	necessarily	 transferring	or	altering	any	 lexical	meaning.	Put	 simply,	

the	language	user	understands	the	meaning	of	a	solitary	flame	to	be	that	of	loneliness	and	

emptiness	 (for	 example),	 by	 activating	 the	 characteristics	 of	 a	 solitary	 man.	 Their	

understanding	 of	 solitary	 itself	 does	 not	 change	 to	 accommodate	 non-animate	 objects,	

such	as	flames;	instead	it	invokes	what	may	not	necessarily	be	a	conscious	knowledge	or	

awareness	 of	 individual	meanings,	 but	 a	 feeling	 or	 emotion	 attached	 to	 the	 word	 as	 a	

result	 of	 previous	 primings.	 This	 particular	 method	 of	 interpretation	 may	 explain	 the	

ability	 of	 authors	 of	 descriptive	 literature,	who	 can	 succeed	 so	well	 to	 invoke	 a	 certain	

mood,	without	explicit	awareness	on	the	part	of	the	reader	of	the	means	used	to	achieve	

this.	

Although	the	difference	between	the	interpretations	is	subtle,	it	is	an	important	one	

to	 acknowledge	 as	 they	 assume	 different	 theories	 of	 language	 use.	 The	 idea	 of	

metaphoricity	 as	 inherent	 in	 the	 language	 would	 provide	 the	 explanation	 for	 the	 first	

method	of	 interpretation	 (the	extension	of	 a	word’s	meaning	 to	accommodate	 the	new	

metaphor),	whilst	the	second	and	third	methods	of	 interpretation	could	be	explained	by	

																																																													
31	In	comparison,	in	the	BNC	written	fiction,	the	only	nouns	in	the	list	of	most	frequent	R1	position	
items	are	figure	and	man.	
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lexical	priming.	This	would	mean	acknowledging	the	behaviour	of	words	in	context	and	in	

interaction	with	 others,	 and	 importantly,	 allowing	 hearers/readers	 to	 rely	 on	 their	 own	

personal	store	of	language.	

	 5.1.3.2	Animate	verbs		

	

The	second	group	expressing	a	degree	of	animacy	alongside	flame	consists	of	verbs.	The	

data	can	be	grouped	into	two	sets:	one	where	something	is	being	done	to	the	flame,	and	

the	other	where	the	flame	is	doing	the	action.	The	former	group	will	be	dealt	with	first:	

	

	

Table	5.1	3.	List	of	animate	verbs	(base	form)	in	middle	group	dataset	where	flame	is	object	

	

There	 are	 five	 verb	 types	 and	 seven	 verb	 tokens	 (both	 feed	 and	 excite	 occur	 twice).	

Although	 the	 verb	 in	 each	 case	 is	 describing	 the	 action	 of	 the	 subject,	 (and	 therefore	

associated	 more	 explicitly	 with	 the	 subject),	 the	 action	 that	 is	 being	 carried	 out	 still	

implies	a	level	of	animacy	on	the	part	of	the	object.	In	order	to	feed	a	flame,	it	is	implied	

that	the	flame	must	be	able	to	be	fed.	This	is	where	the	issue	of	potential	metaphoricity	is	

thus	 created,	 and	 refers	 again	 to	 Goatly’s	 (1997)	 analogy	 of	 not	 being	 able	 to	 imagine	

kicking	without	imagining	a	foot.		

Whilst	excite	 is	associated	with	 living	beings	through	a	 level	of	consciousness,	and	

thus	could,	arguably,	be	considered	as	a	higher	order	of	animacy,	feed,	grow,	nourish	and	

revive	 are	 explicitly	 associated	 with	 LIFE	 in	 a	 more	 primary	 form.	 These	 instances	 are	

shown	below	in	their	surrounding	co-text:	

	

Verb 
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Concordance	5.1.	2.	Instances	of	feed,	grow,	nourish	and	revive	occurring	alongside	flame	in	middle	
group	dataset	

	

In	 each	 of	 these	 instances	 the	 flame	 is	 treated	 as	 a	 living	 being	 or	 object	 through	 the	

action	being	done	to	it.	The	verbs	invoke	a	sense	of	restoration.	 In	each	case,	the	action	

done	to	the	flame	is	shown	as	a	positive	and	desired	event.	The	pragmatic	association	of	

restoration	could	be	extended	to	include	excite,	which	implies	in	the	instances	a	positive	

renewal	of	the	heat	or	light:	

	

(5.2)	“…nozzle	the	bellows;	covering	the	whole	with	coke,	and	then	exciting	the	

flame	by	blowing.	This	mode	of	operating	produced	somewhat	better	results…”	

	

Moreover,	 there	 are	 cases	where	 our	 understanding	 of	 the	meaning	 of	 lexical	 items	 or	

phrases	(in	this	case	the	verb	in	association	with	the	object	flame),	alters	the	nature	of	the	

metaphoricity,	or	more	accurately,	our	sense	of	where	the	metaphoricity	lies.	Interpreting	

meaning	 takes	 place	 on	 the	 level	 of	 the	 individual	 as	well	 as	 at	 the	 level	 of	 the	 shared	

linguistic	community,	and	our	exposure	to	and	use	of	language	dictates	our	understanding	

or	knowledge	of	a	lexical	item.	Keeping	within	a	pragmatic	context,	we	can	illustrate	this	

idea	with	one	of	the	instances	from	the	data	above:	

	

(5.3)	“…All	held	old	shoes	or	superannuated	garments	in	their	hands	to	feed	the	

flame;	 for	 it	 was	 esteemed	 needful	 that	 every	 villager	 should	 contribute	

something…”	
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Here,	a	Celtic	 rite	 is	described,	whereby	a	bonfire	 is	 to	be	kept	burning	as	an	offering32.	

The	fire,	or	flame,	is	depicted	as	something	sacred,	which	needs	to	be	maintained,	or	fed.	

Depending	 upon	 the	 individual	 reader,	 there	 may	 be	 various	 and	 different	 processes	

aiding	one’s	understanding,	as	was	shown	with	solitary	 in	relation	to	flame.	The	possible	

interpretations	are	pragmatically	different,	and	whether	conscious	of	their	own	choice	or	

not,	readers’	decisions	have	the	ability	to	colour	their	outlook	in	terms	of	metaphoricity.	

This	idea	will	be	revisited	in	the	conclusion	to	the	middle	group	data	analysis.		

We	will	 now	 turn	 to	 the	 verbs	where	 flame	 acts	 as	 subject.	All	 verbs	displaying	 a	

degree	 of	 animacy	 (either	 directly,	 or	 through	more	 common	 collocates,	 colligations	 or	

semantic	associations)	are	presented	below:	

	

	

Table	5.1	4.	List	of	animate	verbs	(base	form)	in	middle	group	dataset	where	flame	is	subject	

	

This	list	is	much	longer	than	Table	5.1.3	(where	flame	is	object).	In	total	there	are	26	verb	

types	and	35	tokens.	A	large	number	of	the	verbs	can	be	assigned	to	a	category	involving	

MOVEMENT	(approach,	catch,	dart,	 fall,	grow,	 leap,	 leap	up,	mount,	pirouette,	rise,	sink,	

spring,	 spring	 up,	 stream,	 stretch	 itself,	 throw).	 With	 the	 exception	 of	 fall,	 sink,	 and	

pirouette	 all	 of	 the	 remaining	 verbs	 express	movement	 upward	 or	 forward.	 The	 second	

largest	 category	 comprises	 those	 referring	 to	 HUMAN/ANIMAL	 BEHAVIOUR	 OR	

																																																													
32	Taken	from	The	Dove	in	The	Eagle’s	Nest,	Charlotte	Yonge.	
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EXPRESSION:	announce,	essay,	express,	devour,	lick,	favour,	mingle,	rage	and	roar,	stretch	

itself,	struggle,	and	throw.	These	are	all	behaviours	or	expressions	attributed	in	their	non-

metaphoric	sense	to	 living	beings,	with	a	stronger	or	weaker	degree	of	sentience.	Expire	

and	 die	 out	 could	 also	 be	 grouped	 here,	 in	 the	 most	 basic	 sense	 of	 living	 beings	 and	

objects.	There	appears	to	be	less	negativity	associated	with	all	the	above	verbs,	especially	

those	relating	to	movement.	Thus	there	appears	to	be	a	subtle	distinction	in	the	semantic	

and	pragmatic	associations	between	the	verbs	when	flame	is	subject	or	object.	

5.1.4	Nouns	associated	with	of	flame	

	

Considering	the	reoccurring	collocation	of	flame,	there	is	a	frequent	colligational	structure	

associated	 with	 it,	 from	 which	 further	 semantic	 sets	 can	 be	 determined.	 Below	 is	 a	

screenshot	of	all	nouns	preceding	of	flame	in	the	dataset:	
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Concordance	5.1	3.	Noun	modifiers	associated	with	of	flame	in	middle	group	dataset	

	

Similarly	to	above,	some	of	the	nouns	are	associated	with	animate	beings.	These	include	

body,	eye,	 tongue	and	nostrils.	 Tongue/s	 and	 jet/s	 are	 the	most	 frequent	nouns	used	 in	

this	 colligation,	 occurring	 four	 and	 five	 times	 respectively.	 The	 concordance	 lines	 of	

tongue/s	of	flame	are	shown	first:	

	

	

Concordance	5.1	4.	All	occurrences	of	tongue/s	of	flame	in	middle	group	dataset	
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Associated	with	 this	 colligation	 are	 the	 adjectival	modifiers	 slight,	 red,	minute,	 dancing	

and	 long.	 Each	 instance	 depicts	 a	 movement	 of	 the	 flame.	 There	 is	 also	 an	 apparent	

collective	weakness	of	 the	 flame:	 swaying	and	writhing,	 the	 fire	 smoked	 feebly,	 but	 the	

data	 are	 too	 few	 to	 draw	 conclusions.	 The	 OED	 gives	 an	 early	 definition	 of	 tongue	 as	

figurative:	“a	symbolic	figure	or	appearance	as	of	a	tongue,	as	those	that	appeared	on	the	

day	 of	 Pentecost.”	 From	 the	 year	 1398	 the	 meaning	 is	 more	 general:	 “anything	 that	

resembles	or	suggests	the	human	or	animal	tongue	by	its	shape,	position,	function,	or	use;	

a	tapering,	projecting,	or	elongated	object	or	part,	esp.	when	mobile,	or	attached	at	one	

end	or	 side33”.	 Finally,	 in	 1816	 there	 is	 another	 extension	of	 the	meaning	 to	 refer	 to	 “a	

tapering	jet	of	flame”34,	which	is	the	first	reference	to	a	general	flame	(i.e.	not	Pentecostal	

or	 religious).	 Thus	 the	phrase	appears	 to	be	conventional	and	moreover,	 specific	 to	 this	

period	 of	 time	 and	 onwards	 only.	 A	 search	 of	 the	 BNC-Written-Fiction	 reveals	 only	 six	

instances	of	tongue	collocating	with	either	 flame	or	fire.	From	this	result,	the	conclusion	

can	 be	 drawn	 that	 tongues	 of	 flame	 is	 a	 phrase	 conventional	 only	 to	 the	 nineteenth	

century	dataset.	

	 Below	are	the	concordance	lines	showing	all	instances	of	jet/s	of	flame:	

	

Concordance	5.1	5.	All	occurrences	of	jet/s	of	flame	in	middle	group	dataset	

	

As	with	tongue/s,	five	of	the	six	instances	are	modified:	here,	according	to	size	or	action	of	

the	flame.	Items	modifying	jet/s	are	playful,	capricious,	little,	larger	and	great	flaring.	With	

these	 adjectives	 there	 is	 a	 sense	 of	 swiftness	 or	 suddenness	 expressed	 in	 the	 flame’s	

																																																													
33	OED-	Online.	Accessed	on	26/11/2015	
34	Jet	also	occurs	in	the	nineteenth	century	data	and	will	be	discussed	subsequently.	
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action.	 Phrases	 such	 as	 at	 this	 moment,	 flashing	 out,	 suddenly,	 and	 burst,	 provide	

supporting	evidence.	Also,	all	 instances	 refer	 to	 the	 light	 from	 the	 flame	 illuminating	an	

object.	There	is	no	reference	to	heat.	As	with	tongue/s,	jet/s	of	flame	is	also	notably	more	

frequent	in	the	nineteenth	century	data.	Out	of	1,309	instances	of	flame	in	the	BNC,	there	

are	 only	 four	 collocating	with	 jet/s.	 The	 phrase	 appears	 conventional	 in	 the	 nineteenth	

century	 data	 in	 its	 specific	 reference	 to	 the	 fast	 or	 unexpected	 movement	 of	 a	 real,	

physical	flame,	with	relation	to	its	quality	of	lighting	up	something	or	someone.		

Both	 discussions	 on	 tongue/s	 and	 jet/s	 bring	 to	 light	 the	 issue	 of	 conventionality	

and	more	specifically	its	role	in	increasing	or	decreasing	metaphoricity.	All	of	the	instances	

with	 tongue/s	 and	 jet/s	 could	 be	 seen	 as	 non-metaphoric	 lexical	 items	 due	 to	 their	

conventionality.	This	 is	 realised	 through	 their	 frequency	 in	occurrence,	and	 specificity	 in	

meaning,	 and	 is	 supported	 by	 the	 dictionary	 definitions	 which	 refer	 to	 a	 meaning	

specifically	associated	with	flames.		

Many	 of	 the	 remaining	 nouns	 (and	 including	 jet/s)	 modifying	 of	 flame	 can	 be	

grouped	 according	 to	 a	 shared	 property	 of	 LIQUIDITY.	 This	 includes	 jet/s,	 current,	 gulf,	

rush,	 stream,	 volume	and	wells.	Body,	 heart,	 tongue,	 eyes	and	eyeballs	 can	 be	 grouped	

under	 the	 hypernym	 of	 BODY	 PARTS.	 A	 third	 category	 relating	 to	 SPATIAL	 IMAGERY	

includes	 column	 and	 spire	and	a	 fourth	 category	 includes	 FABRICS:	 threads,	 sheets,	and	

streamers.	None	of	 these	 instances	 suggest	a	 feeble	quality	or	 lack	of	power	within	 the	

flame	as	does	tongue/s.	In	contrast,	there	is	a	sense	of	energy	emanating	from	the	flame	

in	association	with	the	majority	of	the	nouns	in	the	colligation.	The	flame	 is	described	in	

large	 quantities,	 also	 expressing	 its	 sense	 of	 power.	 In	 addition,	 the	 flame	 is	 often	

described	as	 revealing	 itself:	broadly	 illuminating;	 suddenly	 showed;	 flashed	out;	 lighted	

up.	 	
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5.1.5	Descriptions	of	the	sun	as	flame	

	

This	 section	 has	 been	 placed	 towards	 the	 end	 of	 the	 analysis	 as	 it	 also	 adopts	 a	 less	

systematic	and	more	qualitative	approach	to	the	data.	 Instances	of	the	 lines	below	have	

been	presented	earlier,	but	the	semantic	aspect	has	not	been	dealt	with	until	now.	Their	

shared	 semantic	meaning	 relating	 to	 SUNLIGHT	 AS	 A	 FLAME	 groups	 them	 in	 no	 clearly	

defined	 structure.	 However,	 it	 does	 generate	 a	 reoccurring	 semantic	 feature	 that	 may	

distinguish	the	instances	from	either	of	the	clear	metaphoric/non-metaphoric	datasets.	

In	total	there	are	seven	lines	of	data	that	depict	SUNLIGHT	AS	A	FLAME.	According	

to	 the	 OED,	 the	 sun	 is	 “supplied	 with	 light	 and	 heat	 by	 its	 radiation35”,	 and	 it	 is	 its	

composition	which	allows	 for	a	 constant	burning.	 In	 fact,	 the	OED	cites	as	 the	very	 first	

definition	of	flame:	“Vapour	heated	to	the	point	of	combustion;	ignited	gas”,	which	would	

render	 the	 association	 of	 flame	 and	 sunlight	 as	 entirely	 congruent	 in	 a	 non-metaphoric	

sense.	Whilst	 the	 sun	 can	 be	 described	 as	 being	 alight	 or	 ‘of	 flame’,	 the	 association	 is,	

more	accurately,	one	of	semantic	extension.	The	seven	instances	from	the	middle	dataset	

are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	5.1.	6.	Semantic	set	where	flame	=	sun	in	middle	group	dataset	

	

																																																													
35	OED	–	Online.	Accessed	on	26/11/2015	
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Within	the	lines,	there	are	other	lexical	items	associated	with	the	sun,	mostly	in	relation	to	

its	 light,	 or	 position	 in	 the	 sky:	 sun,	 gold,	 golden,	 sunset,	 disk,	 bright,	Western	 sky,	 fire,	

westering	 sun,	 atmosphere,	 day,	 setting.	 Three	 instances	 include	 the	 lexical	 item	 in	 (a)	

flame,	or	an	extension	of	it	(in	a	blaze	of	flame),	and	each	of	these	describe	the	sun	setting	

or	descending	 in	 the	sky.	Some	examples	are	more	metaphoric	 than	others,	 such	as	 the	

disc	of	the	sun	throwing	golden	arrows,	or	the	description	of	the	sky	as	one	single	flame	of	

fire.	More	generally	however,	all	 the	above	examples	are	describing	the	visual	effects	of	

the	sun’s	rays,	either	on	another	object	or	the	landscape.	Thus	in	terms	of	metaphoricity	

there	 is	very	 little	being	expressed.	 Instead,	 in	each	case	there	 is	a	direct	 reference	to	a	

concrete,	 non-metaphoric	 object	 (the	 sun),	 and	 the	 behaviour	 or	 effect	 caused	 by	 it,	

described	in	terms	of	flame/s.	flame	here	is	interchangeable	with	the	sun’s	rays.		

There	are	a	further	four	 lines,	which	depict	a	natural	phenomenon	related	to	 light	

(lightning,	a	shooting	star,	and	the	aurora	borealis).	Apart	from	the	shooting	star	(created	

from	 flaming	gases),	 the	other	 two	events	are	 further	extensions,	made	up	only	of	 light	

not	 flames.	 This	 makes	 them	 more	 metaphoric	 in	 their	 association	 with	 flame.	 The	

instances	are	grouped	here	 together,	 as	 a	 result	of	 their	 shared	 semantic	 association.	 If	

disregarded,	 some	 instances	 would	 fall	 in	 the	 clear	 metaphoric	 category	 (namely	 the	

lightning	 and	 aurora	 borealis	 examples),	 but	 the	majority	would	 fall	 into	 the	 clear	 non-

metaphors.	

5.1.5	Single	occurrences	of	flame	

	

The	final	section	of	the	analysis	details	three	original	(in	this	data)	instances	of	flame	used	

in	 a	 potentially	 metaphoric	 context.	 They	 will	 be	 discussed	 in	 detail	 as	 qualitative	

examples	of	problematic	metaphoricity.	
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The	 first	 instance	 chosen	 for	 analysis	 here	 is	 broke	 into	 flame,	 taken	 from	 the	

following	extended	concordance	line:	

	

(5.4)	 “The	 long-smouldering	 dissensions	 between	 the	 Northern	 and	 Southern	

States	 of	 the	 American	Union	 at	 last	 broke	 into	 flame,	 and	war	was	 declared	

between	them,	in	1861.	The	burning	question	of	slavery	was	undoubtedly	at	the	

bottom	of	this	contest.”	

	

Here,	 the	 phrase	 describes	 a	 conflict	 between	 the	 Northern	 and	 Southern	 states	 of	

America,	but	more	literally	it	describes	dissensions	being	set	on	fire.	The	incongruence	of	

an	 abstract	 concept	 taking	 part	 in	 a	 physical	 act	 immediately	 signals	 the	 presence	 of	 a	

metaphor.	 Further,	 the	 use	 of	 the	 singular	 flame	 suggests	 a	 general,	 abstract	 state	

(conflict)	 rather	 than	 a	 physical,	 concrete	 occurrence	 of	 fire	 (i.e.	 multiple	 flames).	

Metaphorically	broke	 into	flame	 is	describing	the	tumult	between	the	groups	of	citizens,	

which	 historically,	 developed	 into	 civil	 war.	 In	 this	 respect,	 the	 instance	 could	 be	

attributed	 to	 the	 clear	metaphoric	 group	of	 data:	 the	phrase	broke	 into	 flame	 could	 be	

replaced	 with	 the	 less	 metaphoric	 phrase	 turned	 into	 a	 fight.	 However	 there	 is	 more	

inferred	here,	which	creates	a	sense	ambiguity.	The	notion	of	WAR	implies	a	fiery	conflict,	

with	the	use	of	guns,	cannons	and	other	fire–making	artillery.	Thus	there	is	an	element	of	

literality	 maintained	 in	 the	 reference	 to	 the	 nations	 being	 on	 fire	 (i.e.	 breaking	 into	

flames).	 Additionally,	 the	 nearby	 inclusion	 of	 burning	 question	 and	 long-smouldering	

provide	a	semantic	relation	with	the	metaphoric	image	of	a	nation	burning.	Consequently,	

these	 larger	 semantic	 associations	 help	 to	maintain	 and	 strengthen	 the	 image,	 creating	

textual	cohesion	on	a	semantic	level.	

	The	phrase	could	be	determined	as	more	metaphoric	than	non-metaphoric,	but	the	

point	to	be	highlighted	here	is	that	there	is	not	necessarily	a	right	or	wrong	(or	yes	or	no)	
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answer	 to	 the	 question	 of	metaphoricity.	 The	 above	 example	 shows	 that	 by	 suggesting	

both	non-metaphoric	and	metaphorical	elements	at	work,	the	phrase	creates	a	stronger,	

perhaps	more	memorable	image:	it	has	a	real-world	relationship	with	the	image	of	WAR.	

This	may	be	an	ambiguity	created	purposefully	on	 the	part	of	 the	writer	 for	a	particular	

effect.		

Ambiguity	 may	 also	 be	 momentary,	 unintended	 and	 even	 unimportant	 to	 the	

overall	 understanding	 of	 the	 text.	 Hoey	 labels	 this	 benign	 ambiguity	 (2014,	 personal	

communication).	 In	 its	 general	 sense,	 benign	 ambiguity	 refers	 to	 the	 circumstance	 or	

situation	 in	 which	 a	 phrase	 can	 mean	 one	 of	 two	 things,	 but	 both	 these	 meanings	

contribute	sensibly	to	the	overall	meaning	of	the	text.	Thus	no	meaning	or	message	is	lost	

in	communication.	In	relation	to	metaphor,	if	the	reader/listener	is	momentarily	unaware	

that	a	word	or	phrase	being	processed	is	metaphoric	or	they	cannot	determine	if	it	should	

be	interpreted	as	metaphoric	or	not,	as	long	as	the	original	meaning	is	still	arrived	at	there	

is	no	adverse	effect	on	the	understanding	of	the	text.	The	example	of	smouldering	in	the	

concordance	line	above	turns	our	attention	to	both	meanings	(the	metaphor	and	the	non-

metaphor).	The	overall	meaning	is	still	much	the	same	whether	we	identify	each	and	all	of	

the	 above	 elements	 (long	 smouldering,	 burning	 and	broke	 into	 flame)	 as	metaphoric	 or	

not.	

The	 second	 and	 third	 individual	 instances	 have	been	 chosen	 to	 briefly	 illustrate	 a	

different	 type	 of	 ambiguity	 found	within	 the	middle	 group	dataset.	Whereas	broke	 into	

flame	demonstrated	 the	 importance	of	both	 individual	 interpretation	on	 the	part	of	 the	

reader	 and	 the	 writer’s	 intent	 to	 produce	 ambiguity,	 the	 instances	 below	 illustrate	 an	

ambiguity	 created	within	 a	 particular	 genre	within	 the	 corpus,	 specifically	 in	 relation	 to	

the	item	flame.	The	metaphoricity	within	these	(and	similar)	concordance	lines	are	some	

of	the	more	difficult	instances	to	define,	often	as	they	are	made	up	of	analogies	or	fables	
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or	form	parts	of	larger,	illustrative	allegories	where	the	margins	of	the	real	and	imagined	

worlds	are	less	clear.	Two	such	instances	are	shown	in	extended	form	below:	

	

(5.5)	 “Lest	 I	 blaspheme	 my	 subject	 with	 my	 song.	 Shall	 Pagan	 pages	 glow	

celestial	flame,	And	Christian	languish?	On	our	hearts,	not	heads,	Falls	the	foul	

infamy:	my	heart!	awake.”	

	

(5.6)	 “A	 flame	 now	 approached	 and	 thrice	 encircled	 Beatrice,	 singing	 all	 the	

while	 so	 divinely,	 that	 the	 poet	 could	 retain	 no	 idea	 expressive	 of	 its	

sweetness.	Mortal	imagination	cannot	unfold	such	wonder.”		

	

In	 the	 first	 instance,	 the	 flame	 is	 described	 as	 celestial,	 which	 provides	 a	 hint	 that	 the	

flame	is	divine	or	heavenly	and	thus	not	of	the	physical,	real-world	sense.	Previous	to	the	

phrase,	Shall	Pagan	pages	glow	provides	more	context	referring	to	the	scriptures	or	holy	

books	of	pagans.	 In	this	sense	to	glow	celestial	 flame	means	to	become	sacred	or	divine	

and	 is	 indeed	 metaphoric.	 In	 the	 second	 instance	 the	 description	 is	 clearer	 in	 its	 non-

metaphoric	 sense	 (describing	 physical	 action),	 but	 not	 truthful	 to	 a	 flame’s	 qualities	 or	

characteristics:	a	 flame	 is	 inanimate	and	cannot	sing.	We	can	 interpret	 the	behaviour	as	

concrete	 and	 occurring	 physically,	 but	 whether	 we	 understand	 the	 scenario	 to	 be	

fantastical	(and	part	of	a	larger	metaphor	or	analogy)	or	take	it	as	truth	(which	stands	in	

conflict	with	the	reader’s	view	of	the	world),	is	left	to	the	judgement	of	the	reader.	Thus	

the	 metaphoricity	 is	 ambiguous.	 Such	 examples	 illustrate	 the	 need	 for	 context	 and	

knowledge	of	the	text	type	before	interpreting	metaphoricity.	Difficulty	arises	particularly	

in	 religious	 texts,	whereby	 an	 allegory	 or	 extended	 analogy	may	 act	 as	 an	 over	 arching	

metaphor	 (which	may	or	may	not	be	 interpreted	as	 such	by	 the	 reader),	and	which	can	

further	contain	smaller	embedded	metaphors	as	has	been	present	in	the	flame	data.	Text	
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type	 and	 extended	 metaphor	 will	 not	 be	 discussed	 here	 but	 it	 is	 an	 important	

consideration	in	the	interpretation	of	metaphor,	particularly	when	using	corpus	methods.	

5.1.6	Conclusion	to	the	middle	group	analysis	

	

In	 conclusion,	 several	 factors	 have	 been	 discussed	 at	 length,	 which	 affect	 the	

interpretation	 of	 (or	 the	 degree	 of)	 metaphoricity.	 The	 study	 does	 not	 provide	 an	

exhaustive	account,	but	a	small,	qualitative	investigation	into	what	is	found	in	the	present	

data,	shedding	light	on	why	and	in	what	circumstances	readers	may	have	a	problem	with	

identifying	 metaphoricity.	 Crucially,	 identifying	 problematic	 middle	 group	 instances,	

somewhere	 between	 a	 metaphoric	 and	 a	 non-metaphoric	 sense	 of	 an	 item,	 means	

identifying	a	grey	area	more	generally	amongst	meanings	and	the	ways	in	which	meaning	

is	expressed	lexically.	In	order	to	accept	this	it	is	necessary	to	acknowledge	that	a	level	of	

subjectivity	in	interpretation	exists.	

In	terms	of	the	findings,	firstly	in	a	flame	was	found	to	be	the	most	frequent	cluster	

in	 the	middle	 group	 dataset,	 often	 with	 the	meaning	 of	 setting	 a	 town	 or	 city	 on	 fire.	

There	were	 different	 degrees	 of	metaphoricity	 in	 the	 individual	 instances	 based	 on	 the	

level	of	abstraction	between	city	and	nation.	The	item	was	treated	as	a	lexical	item	to	gain	

the	full	understanding,	which	in	turn	renders	it	non-metaphoric.	This	is	because	as	a	single	

item	or	 chunk	 it	 has	 a	 single	meaning.	 Secondly,	 the	 animate	 nature	 of	 the	 items	 used	

alongside	 flame	 were	 shown	 to	 play	 just	 as	 important	 a	 role	 in	 determining	 potential	

metaphoricity.	 It	was	 acknowledged	 that	whilst	 there	 are	 degrees	 of	metaphoricity	 and	

conventionality,	there	are	also	degrees	of	animacy	which	can	be	more	or	less	specifically	

associated	with	living	beings.	Often,	some	of	the	items’	original	meanings	have	undergone	

a	 form	 of	 extension	 (concrete	 or	 abstract).	 An	 example	 of	 this	 is	 tongues	 which	 in	 the	

nineteenth	century	became	a	common	description	of	other	entities	with	the	same	shape	
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as	 a	 non-metaphoric	 tongue	 (i.e.	 flames).	 These	 discussions	 on	 animacy	 led	 to	 an	

exploration	 of	 the	 types	 of	 nouns	 in	 the	 colligation	 noun	 +	 of	 flame,	 which	 are	 not	

necessarily	 animate	 but	 debateable	 in	 their	 literality	 (current	 of,	 heart	 of	 and	 sheets	 of	

flame).	Often,	the	quantifiers	can	be	defined	as	conventional	(in	particular	 jets	of	flame),	

which	may	also	be	a	contributing	factor	to	readers	not	identifying	them	as	metaphoric	in	

any	unified	or	non-disputed	sense.	Most	importantly,	the	adjectives	and	verbs	that	display	

a	 level	 of	 animacy	 and	 surround	 flame	 display	 elements	 of	 pragmatic	 association.	 The	

majority	 of	 verbs	 express	 a	 sense	 of	 positive	 restoration	 (e.g.	grow,	nourish,	 revive,	

excite).	In	each	case,	the	 flame	 is	shown	as	a	positive	and	desired	occurrence	and	this	 is	

supported	 in	 the	 surrounding	 lexis.	 In	 contrast	 the	 adjectives	 largely	 display	 pragmatic	

association	 involving	 animalistic	 or	 base	 behaviour	 (avenging,	 fierce,	 lurking),	 often	

portraying	a	sense	of	 terror	and	threat.	This	 is	 supported	by	 the	 types	of	collocates	and	

lexis	 elsewhere	 in	 the	 concordance	 lines	 (e.g.	 furious,	 smothering,	wildly	 and	 shrieks	 of	

death).		

Finally,	the	analysis	 looked	at	 individual	 instances	of	flame	 from	the	data.	The	aim	

of	 these	 smaller,	 qualitative	 discussions	was	 to	 illustrate	 the	 importance	 of	 co-text	 and	

individual	uses	of	words,	as	well	as	the	nature	of	reader	interpretation	and	writer	aims.	It	

may	be,	as	shown	for	broke	into	flame,	that	there	is	an	intentional	ambiguity	on	the	part	

of	the	writer.	This	may	be	working	in	parallel	to	or	entirely	independently	of	the	reader’s	

own	judgements.	

One	factor	shown	within	this	analysis	 is	 that	a	confidence	 in	dictionary	definitions	

can	 be	 unhelpful	 in	 trying	 to	 identify	 metaphoricity.	 Dictionaries	 overwhelmingly	

concentrate	on	words	rather	than	lexical	items	and,	as	has	been	discussed,	focusing	on	a	

word	disregards	the	meaning	of	the	combined	 item.	 In	some	cases	above,	the	phrase	or	

item	 in	question	has	 entered	 the	dictionary	 as	 a	non-figurative	 association	or	 reference	

and	developed	its	meaning	through	semantic	extension	rather	than	by	making	a	clear-cut	
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distinction	between	senses.	This	was	 seen	with	 tongue,	 first	only	used	 in	 reference	 to	a	

Pentecostal	 flame,	 before	 becoming	 an	 accepted	 and	 conventional	 description	 of	 flame	

more	generally	in	the	nineteenth	century.	An	important	consideration	in	any	discussion	of	

lexical	 metaphor	 is	 the	 point	 at	 which	 semantic	 extension	 and	 metaphoricity	 become	

distinct	 (i.e.	 when	 a	 sense	 is	 recognised	 as	 dependent	 on	 the	 non-metaphoric	 sense,	

rather	than	simply	a	development	or	extension	of	it).	The	analysis	thus	far	has	shown	that	

there	may	 not	 be	 such	 a	 point	 of	 distinction,	 and	 that	 individual	 interpretation	 plays	 a	

considerable	role	in	the	decision.	

	

5.2	 Analysis	 and	 comparison	 of	 the	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	

datasets	for	flame	(n)	

	

In	this	section,	the	concordance	data	for	each	group	of	 flame	 instances	 is	compared	and	

contrasted.	The	first	group	consists	of	the	clear	metaphors,	which	total	409	instances	and	

comprises	 34.08%	 of	 the	 total	 data.	 The	 second	 group	 comprises	 the	 non-metaphors,	

which	total	582	 instances	and	make	up	48.50%	of	the	total	data.	The	chapter	will	 follow	

the	 structure	of	 the	quantitative	 analysis	 in	Chapter	 4,	 beginning	 in	 5.2.1	with	 an	 initial	

keyword	analysis.	5.2.2	will	 then	form	the	main	collocation	analysis,	where	 lexical	words	

collocates	 will	 be	 discussed	 (nouns,	 verbs,	 adjectives	 and	 personal	 pronouns).	 Section	

5.2.3	will	then	summarise	key	findings	related	to	semantic	associations	within	each	set	of	

data,	drawing	on	the	findings	from	5.2.2.	The	next	section	(5.2.4)	will	comprise	an	analysis	

of	 the	 top	 ten	most	 frequent	collocates.	These	 form	a	new	section	because	 the	analysis	

shifts	focus	from	semantic	relations	to	grammatical	patterns.	Colligations	and	instances	of	

nesting	 will	 be	 discussed	 here.	 Finally	 section	 5.2.5	 develops	 this	 discussion	 further,	

exploring	the	cluster	data	from	WordSmith.	
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5.2.1	Keyword	analysis	

	

As	outlined	 in	 the	previous	 chapter,	 the	 keyword	analysis	 provides	 a	broad	and	general	

view	of	the	greatest	lexical	differences	between	the	two	datasets,	in	terms	of	their	lexical	

frequencies.	 The	 findings	 show	which	 items	 appear	 to	 be	 significantly	more	 frequent	 in	

each	dataset	when	compared	against	one	another	when	the	datasets	are	compared.	This	

may	 help	 to	 predict	 possible	 differences	 in	 semantic	 associations	 and	 what	 general	

distinctions	may	be	found	in	the	individual	collocation	analyses.	Firstly,	the	keywords	are	

given	for	the	metaphoric	dataset.	‘RC’	refers	to	the	reference	corpora	which	in	this	case	is	

the	other	dataset	(non-metaphors):	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		
R	 Key	word	 Freq.	 %	of	corpus	 RC.	Freq.	 RC.	%	 Keyness	

1	 MY	 69	 0.53	 26	 0.20	 39.27	
2	 LOVE	 24	 0.18	 2	 0.02	 30.90	
-	 THE	 551	 4.24	 1099	 8.45	 -43.01	

Table	5.2.	1.	Keywords	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Only	two	items	are	revealed	as	‘positively	key’	in	the	metaphoric	data.	These	are	my	and	

love.	 Although	 love	 only	 occurs	 twice	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 dataset	 and	 thus	 is	 more	

specific	 to	 the	metaphors,	my	 is	more	key,	or	 significantly	more	 frequent,	based	on	 the	

statistical	 testing.	My	 occurs	 as	 a	 collocate	 (within	 a	 five-word	window)	 1.51	 times	 per	

thousand	words	 in	 the	metaphoric	data,	compared	to	0.41	times	per	 thousand	words	 in	

the	non-metaphoric	data.	As	 the	cultivated	 studies	have	 shown,	personal	pronouns	and	

abstract	 nouns	 are	 both	 features	 characteristic	 of	 metaphoric	 senses.	 These	 will	 be	

explored	 in	more	detail	 in	 the	 following	sections.	The	has	a	minus	keyness	 figure,	which	

means	 it	 is	 significantly	 less	 frequent	 when	 compared	 to	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data.	 It	
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appears	almost	half	as	often	and	has	a	frequency	of	only	15.15	times	per	thousand	words	

in	the	metaphor	data	compared	to	a	frequency	of	27.67	times	per	thousand	words	in	the	

non-metaphor	data.	The	statistical	test	performed	by	Wordsmith5	does	not	indicate	if	this	

means	a	higher	use	amongst	 the	non-metaphors	or	a	 lower	use	 in	 the	metaphors	 (they	

can	 only	 be	 compared	 to	 one	 another).	 The	 table	 below	 shows	 each	 dataset	 compared	

against	the	full	nineteenth	century	corpus.	

	

		 R	 Key	word	 Freq.	 %	 RC.	Freq.	 Keyness	
MET	 1	 THE	 551	 6.13	 782	 7676.928223	
NON-MET	 1	 THE	 1098	 8.45	 782	 15564.88184	

Table	5.2.	2	Keyness	of	the	when	both	datasets	are	compared	to	the	full	nineteenth	century	corpus	

	

As	can	be	seen,	the	is	used	significantly	frequent	in	both	datasets:	it	is	ranked	as	the	most	

key	 item	amongst	 both	 the	metaphors	 and	 the	non-metaphors	when	 compared	 against	

the	 full	 nineteenth	 century	 corpus.	 This	 may	 be	 due	 to	 the	 fact	 that	 the	 corpora	

(metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric)	comprise	a	collection	of	concordance	lines	rather	than	

a	 complete	 and	 thus	more	 ‘natural’	 text.	 The	 does	 have	 a	 higher	 keyness	 amongst	 the	

non-metaphors	 though,	 and	 thus	 it	 will	 be	 discussed	 in	 more	 detail	 in	 the	 ten	 most	

frequent	collocate	analysis	in	5.2.2.4.	

Below	is	the	keyword	list	for	the	non-metaphoric	data:	

	

		 NON-METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		
R	 Key	word	 Freq.	 %	of	corpus	 RC.	Freq.	 RC.	%	 Keyness	

1	 CANDLE	 43	 0.33	 0	 -	 45.36	
2	 THE	 1099	 8.45	 551	 6.11	 43.01	
3	 LAMP	 37	 0.28	 1	 0.01	 31.56	
4	 SMOKE	 31	 0.24	 1	 0.01	 25.57	
-	 MY	 26	 0.20	 69	 0.77	 -39.27	

Table	5.2.	3.	Keywords	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	
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My	is	similarly	shown	to	have	a	minus	keyness	figure,	which	highlights	a	significant	lower	

use	 in	 this	 dataset	 compared	 to	 the	metaphoric	 corpus.	 This	 supports	 the	 high	 keyness	

score	it	is	given	in	Table	5.2.1.	Also	expected	from	the	metaphoric	table,	the	 is	positively	

key	 in	 this	 dataset	 (compared	 to	 its	minus	 keyness	 score	within	 the	metaphor	 corpus).	

Candle,	lamp	and	smoke	are	also	identified	as	keywords.	Lamp	and	smoke	occur	only	once	

within	the	metaphor	corpus	and	candle	 is	unique	to	this	dataset.	All	three	can	be	said	to	

be	 characteristic	 of	 a	 non-metaphoric	 use,	 which	 is	 unsurprising	 given	 the	 semantic	

association	shared	between	them	and	flame	 in	its	non-metaphoric	sense.	Also,	given	the	

partial	 dependency	 on	 candles	 and	 lamps	 for	 light	 in	 the	 nineteenth	 century,	 their	

presence	 in	 the	 keyword	 table	 could	 be	 expected	 when	 used	 alongside	 flame.	 A	 full	

collocation	analysis	will	 look	at	each	of	 these	 items	and	 their	 associations	with	 flame	 in	

more	detail.	

5.2.2	Collocation	

	

Unlike	our	procedure	in	the	previous	chapter,	the	collocation	section	will	only	discuss	the	

lexical	words	(nouns,	verbs,	adjectives	and	personal	pronouns).	Discussion	of	colligations	

will	 be	 kept	 to	 a	 minimum	 as	 the	 focus	 is	 mainly	 on	 semantic	 associations	 identified	

through	 the	 collocates,	 although	 of	 course	 not	 all	 the	 findings	 can	 be	 divided	 so	 easily.	

Single	or	low	frequency	occurrence	of	items	semantically	associated	to	collocates	will	also	

be	discussed	here.		

	 5.2.2.1	Noun	collocates	

	

Firstly,	 all	 noun	 collocates	 (with	 a	 minimum	 frequency	 of	 5)	 in	 the	metaphoric	 set	 are	

presented:	
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		 METAPHOR	 		
	 	

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	 Left	
freq.	

Right	
freq.	

1	 EYES	 14	 0.92	 8	 6	
2	 LOVE	 11	 0.72	 4	 7	
3	 FIRE	 9	 0.59	 3	 6	
4	 FACE	 8	 0.52	 8	 	-	
4	 PASSION	 8	 0.52	 4	 4	
5	 BREAST	 7	 0.41	 2	 5	
6	 HOPE	 6	 0.35	 1	 5	
7	 CHEEKS	 5	 0.33	 1	 4	
7	 BOSOM	 5	 0.33	 3	 2	
7	 LIFE	 5	 0.33	 4	 1	
7	 HEART	 5	 0.33	 3	 2	

Table	5.2.	4.	Noun	collocates	in	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	

	

On	 first	 glance,	 the	 items	 can	be	divided	 into	 two	 semantic	 groups:	 the	 first	 relating	 to	

BODY	 PARTS	 (eyes,	 face,	 breast,	 cheeks,	 bosom	 and	heart),	 and	 the	 second	 referring	 to	

EMOTIONS/ABSTRACT	CONCEPTS	(love,	passion,	hope).	Life	is	too	general	for	this	category	

but	 can	 also	 be	 described	 as	 abstract.	Fire	 stands	 out	 because	 of	 its	 concrete,	 physical,	

non-human	reference,	as	well	as	semantically	related	to	a	real,	physical	 flame.	A	 look	at	

the	concordance	lines	shows	that	the	nouns	in	the	first	set	most	often	depict	the	location	

of	the	flame	 (37	out	of	44	occurrences).	Furthermore,	30	of	these	37	 instances	(81.08%)	

reflect	a	physical	expression	(metaphorically)	of	emotion	or	feeling.	Thus	flames	in	one’s	

breast	or	cheeks	or	bosom	most	often	conveys	feelings	of	anger,	passion,	hate	(etc.).	The	

body	part	is	metaphorically	depicted	as	the	PHYSICAL	LOCATION	of	and	thus	semantically	

associated	 with	 a	 feeling	 or	 passion.	 The	 exception	 to	 this	 is	 eyes	 where	 half	 of	 the	

instances	refer	to	an	external	flame	(i.e.	from	a	lamp	or	a	candle)	which	is	reflected	in	the	

eyes	(or	also	on	the	cheeks	in	some	instances),	such	as	and	the	fever	flame	glitters	in	her	
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eyes.	Overall,	there	is	fairly	even	distribution	(both	right	and	left)	of	body	part	collocates	

occurring	with	flame,	with	the	exception	of	face,	which	appears	only	on	the	left.	Amongst	

the	left	positions	(L1-L5)	there	is	no	single	fixed	position	however.	Prepositions	would	be	

expected	to	precede	the	body	part	collocates	as	the	location	of	the	emotion	(as	outlined	

earlier).	In	fact	there	are	only	three	instances	of	flame	in	his/her	eyes	and	one	instance	of	

flame	that	burns	in	his	heart,	though	all	the	instances	of	breast	collocating	with	flame	are	

associated	with	a	prepositional	phrase.	These	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	5.2.	2.	All	instances	of	breast	+	prepositional	phrase	+	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

In	each	instance,	the	flame	 is	always	present	 in	the	breast	of	the	character.	The	flame	 is	

depicted	as	holy	 (twice),	as	Christian,	and	as	a	 flame	of	 love.	Thus,	breast	can	be	said	to	

collocate	with	flame	and	are	preceded	by	a	prepositional	phrase,	whilst	other	body	parts	

do	 not	 share	 the	 preference.	 Face	 and	 flame	 are	most	 often	 joined	 by	 a	 prepositional	

phrase	or	a	verb	phrase,	which	will	be	discussed	in	the	colligation	analysis.	This	could	be	a	

finding	 more	 generally	 amongst	 these	 body	 part	 collocates	 as	 a	 consequence	 of	 them	

depicting	the	physical	location	of	an	emotion.		

Focusing	on	the	prevalence	of	abstract	nouns	in	the	metaphoric	dataset,	the	table	

below	gives	an	exhaustive	 list	of	all	abstract	nouns	occurring	more	than	once	within	the	

five-word	 window	 of	 flame.	 Here	 a	 stronger	 intimation	 of	 the	 semantic	 associations	

related	to	flame	in	a	metaphoric	sense	can	be	gained:	
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METAPHORS	
	R	 Collocate	 Frequency	

1	 LOVE'S	 4	
1	 REBELLION	 4	
1	 SOUL	 4	
2	 FAITH	 3	
2	 HEAVEN	 3	
3	 REVOLUTION	 2	
3	 SEDITION	 2	
3	 WAR	 2	
3	 TEMPER	 2	
3	 DEVOTION	 2	
3	 EXTINCTION	 2	
3	 HATE	 2	
3	 FREEDOM'S	 2	
3	 ANGER	 2	
3	 MOMENT	 2	
3	 PATRIOTISM	 2	
3	 JOY	 2	

Table	5.2.	5.	Abstract	nouns	in	metaphoric	dataset	(occurring	twice	or	more)	

	

	

Whilst	the	majority	of	items	do	not	occur	frequently	enough	to	be	identified	as	collocates,	

the	table	appears	to	show	flame	in	a	metaphoric	context	to	be	associated	with	a	range	of	

abstract	 concepts	 and	 emotions.	 There	 is	 a	 semantic	 divide	 between	 POSITIVE	 NOUNS	

(joy,	 heaven,	 freedom,	 faith,	 devotion,	 patriotism,	 revolution	 and	 love),	 and	 NEGATIVE	

NOUNS	 (extinction,	war,	 anger,	 hate,	 temper,	 rebellion	and	 sedition.	 It	 is	 perhaps	more	

interesting	 that	 there	 are	 no	 neutral	 nouns	 on	 the	 list	 at	 all.	 Flame	 when	 used	

metaphorically,	 is	mostly	describing	the	 inciting	of	an	emotion	or	passion,	whether	good	

or	 bad,	 but	 never	 neutral.	 The	majority	 of	 occurrences	 (52.38%)	 of	 these	 nouns	 are	 in	

positions	R2	(14/42)	or	R3	8/42).	Examples	of	each	are	listed	below:	

	

(5.7)	 “…graceful	 pillars	 of	 modesty;	 but,	 far	 from	 despising	 them,	 if	 the	 pure	

flame	of	patriotism	have	reached	their	bosoms…”	
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(5.8)	“…and	all	their	vast	resources,	would	not	raise	the	very	slightest	flame	of	

sedition	or	of	insurrectionary	movement	in	England	…”	

	

(5.9)	 “"Lilian!	 Lilian!"	 I	murmured	 to	myself	 that	 name;	 the	 flame	 of	my	 hate	

was	fed	by	my	jealousy.	"Ay!"	said	I,	sternly…”	

	

The	first	and	second	most	frequent	structure	involving	flame	in	the	metaphoric	dataset	is	

flame	 of	 +	 abstract	 noun	 or	 flame	 of	 +	 pronoun	 +	 abstract	 noun,	 again	 suggesting	 a	

colligation	to	be	discussed	in	5.2.3.	

Noun	collocates	in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset	can	be	compared	to	the	metaphoric	

set,	in	Table	5.2.6	below:	

	

		 NON	METAPHOR	 		
	 	

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	 Left	
freq.	

Right	
freq.	

1	 FIRE	 26	 1.51	 15	 11	
2	 CANDLE	 23	 1.33	 6	 17	
3	 SMOKE	 23	 1.33	 16	 7	
4	 LAMP	 20	 1.16	 3	 17	
5	 LIGHT	 19	 1.1	 14	 5	
6	 WOOD	 9	 0.52	 6	 3	
7	 AIR	 8	 0.46	 8	 	-	
7	 FACE	 8	 0.46	 3	 5	
7	 MATCH	 8	 0.46	 3	 5	
7	 HAND	 8	 0.46	 4	 4	
8	 SPIRIT	 7	 0.41	 4	 3	
8	 EYES	 7	 0.41	 1	 6	
9	 HANDS	 6	 0.35	 4	 2	

10	 MOMENT	 5	 0.29	 4	 1	
Table	5.2.	6.	Noun	collocates	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	
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As	 is	 shown,	 there	 is	a	 stark	difference	between	 the	 types	of	nouns	associated	with	 the	

groups	 of	 metaphors	 and	 non-metaphors.	 As	 would	 be	 expected,	 the	 overwhelming	

majority	of	nouns	in	the	table	above	semantically	relate	to	a	physical	flame.	This	includes	

FIRE-BURNING	 MATERIALS,	 such	 as	wood,	 FIRE-BURNING	 APPLIANCES	 such	 as	 lamp	 or	

torch,	or	PART	OF	A	FIRE	 ,	 such	as	smoke.	Spirit	 refers	 to	 fuel	and	 is	 thus	concrete.	The	

only	abstract	noun	on	the	list	is	moment,	which	in	each	of	the	five	instances	refers	to	time	

and	is	shared	with	the	metaphoric	uses:		

	

	

Concordance	5.2.1	All	instances	of	moment	collocating	with	flame	in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

It	 is	 worthwhile	 to	 note	 here	 that	 despite	 light	 often	 being	 a	 measure	 of	 time	 in	 the	

nineteenth	 century,	 as	 discussed	 in	 5.1,	 the	 instances	 of	 moment	 above	 reflect	 an	

instantaneous	event	-	something	sudden	and	unrelated	to	the	flame.		

Whilst	 the	 collocates	 relating	 to	 the	 semantic	 group	 PARTS	OF	 FIRE,	 such	 as	 fire,	

smoke	 and	 light,	 occur	 mostly	 on	 the	 left	 of	 flame,	 (e.g.	 fire	 of	 the	 flame;	 light	 of	 the	

flame;	smoke	of	the	flame),	 the	 large	majority	of	 instances	of	appliances,	such	as	candle	

(17/23)	and	 lamp	 (17/20),	occur	on	the	right	of	 flame	 (e.g.	flame	of	the	candle;	flame	of	

the	lamp).	This	is	a	semantic	association	coupled	with	colligation.	

There	are	some	collocates	shared	with	the	metaphoric	set	of	noun	collocates.	These	

are	the	body	parts	face,	hand/s	and	eyes	and	the	abstract	noun	moment.	Hands	are	most	

often	warmed	over	the	fire	 (5/6)	and	hand	 is	most	often	(5/8	 instances)	held	out	to	the	

flame	or	holding	a	torch	or	candle.	Face	and	eyes	are	most	often	illuminated	by	the	light	
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of	 a	 flame.	 In	 reference	 to	 non-metaphoric	 situations	 the	 body	 part	 is	 most	 often	

described	in	 its	position	in	relation	to	a	physical,	nearby	flame.	Body	part	collocates	also	

appear	to	play	a	different	role	colligationally,	as	well	as	semantically.	Body	parts	appear	to	

colligate	with	prepositional	phrases	in	the	non-metaphoric	data,	whether	it	 is	on	the	left	

of	flame	(the	flame	passed	over	his	face),	or	on	the	right	(raising	her	face	from	the	flame).	

Here	the	flame	has	a	physical	presence,	often	providing	reference	to	location	or	light.	This	

is	not	the	case	in	the	metaphoric	data:	there	is	more	variety	in	the	relationship	between	

flame	and	the	body	part	collocate:	the	face	may	belong	to	the	flame,	such	as	the	face	of	

angry	heaven’s	flame	or	the	flame	may	form	a	description	of	how	the	face	appeared,	such	

as	she	saw	Hilary’s	face,	all	flame	and	fire.	 	

To	summarise	then,	the	analysis	of	noun	collocates	has	hinted	at	key	differences	in	

semantic	associations	with	either	sense	of	 flame.	Whilst	abstract	nouns	are	most	clearly	

associated	with	metaphoric	instances	of	flame,	the	majority	of	nouns	in	the	non-metaphor	

corpus	are	more	concretely	and	physically	associated	a	flame	(mostly	as	the	source	of	the	

flame).	The	few	overlapping	collocates	(face,	hand/s	eyes,	and	moment)	are	distinguished	

in	terms	of	either	semantic	associations	or	colligations,	or	both.		

	 5.2.2.2	Lexical	verb	collocates	

	

Moving	 on	 to	 verb	 collocates,	 those	 associated	with	 flame	 in	 a	metaphoric	 context	 are	

presented	 first.	Only	 lexical	 verbs	 are	discussed	 in	 this	 section,	 as	 the	 focus	 remains	on	

semantic	 differences.	 Differences	 if	 any	 in	 the	 use	 of	 modal	 verbs	 and	 passive/active	

aspects	for	instance	will	be	discussed	in	5.3	and	5.4:	
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METAPHOR	 		
	 	

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	 Left	
freq.	

Right	
freq.	

1	 KINDLED	 9	 0.52	 6	 3	
1	 FANNED	 9	 0.52	 8	 1	
2	 BURST	 5	 0.29	 4	 1	
2	 FAN	 5	 0.29	 5	 0	

Table	5.2.	7.	Lexical	verb	collocates	in	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	

	

Kindled	and	fanned	are	the	most	frequent	items,	each	occurring	0.52	times	per	thousand	

words.	Firstly,	instances	of	kindled	within	the	concordance	lines	are	given	below:	

	

	

Concordance.	5.2.	3.	All	instances	of	kindled	collocating	with	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Three	of	the	concordance	lines	refer	to	breast	or	bosoms	as	the	location	of	the	kindling.	

This	activates	the	metaphoric	sense	by	invoking	the	meaning	of	emotion	or	feeling.	There	

are	 nine	 instances	 of	 kindling	 a	 flame,	 and	 one	 of	 kindling	 incense.	 There	 are	 four	

instances	displaying	negative	pragmatic	association	(with	reference	to	the	larger	co-text),	

but	 there	 is	 not	 enough	 data	 to	 claim	 any	 pragmatic	 associations.	 Perhaps	 of	 more	

interest	 are	 fan	 and	 fanned.	 Below	are	 the	 concordance	 lines	 for	 the	 lemma	FAN*	as	 a	

collocate	of	flame:	
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Concordance	5.2.	4.	All	instances	of	FAN*	collocating	with	flame	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Disregarding	fancied36	the	majority	of	instances	show	a	preference	for	the	verb	to	precede	

flame	 (13	 out	 of	 15	 instances).	 There	 are	 six	 instances	 of	 FAN*	 the	 flame	 and	 four	

instances	of	fanned	into	flame.	FAN*	the	flame	of	+	abstract	noun	occurs	in	four	out	of	the	

six	instances	of	FAN*	the	flame.	There	is	also	one	instance	of	the	flame	of	+	abstract	noun	

was	fanned	by.	There	 is	a	pragmatic	association	 involved	with	the	majority	of	 instances:	

not	only	does	FAN*	the	 flame	 imply	an	exacerbation	or	a	stirring	up	of	emotion	 in	most	

cases,	but	the	pragmatic	association	is	always	negative.	Even	in	the	case	of	love	or	other	

positively	 associated	 abstract	 nouns,	 the	 larger	 co-text	 always	 implies	 a	 negative	

pragmatic	association:	

	

(5.10)	“the	vain	fears	and	fond	jealousies,	the	winds	which	fan	the	flame	of	love,	

when	 judiciously	 or	 artfully	 tempered,	 are	 both	 incompatible	with	 the	 tender	

confidence	and	sincere	respect	of	friendship”.	

	

																																																													
36	There	 is	 no	 way	 to	 eliminate	 other	 FAN*	 verbs	 whilst	 retaining	 both	 the	 collocates	 fan	 and	
fanned	
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Thus	it	can	be	said	that	when	FAN*	collocates	with	flame,	there	is	evidence	of	a	semantic,	

colligational	 and	 pragmatic	 association,	 all	 associated	 with	 a	 metaphoric	 sense.	 Other	

verbs	associated	with	the	same	colligation	(Verb	+	the	flame)	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Table	5.2.	8.	Verb	+	the	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	above	verbs	are	divided	semantically	between	those	SUPPRESSING	THE	FLAME	(blew,	

blows,	 extinguished	 and	 choked)	 and	 the	 remaining	 items,	 which	 are	 PROMOTING	 OR	

INCREASING	 THE	 FLAME	 (caught,	 fed,	 feeds,	 flieth,	 increased,	 spread	 and	 tend).	 Lexical	

verb	collocates	in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset	can	be	compared	and	contrasted	with	the	

above,	in	Table	5.2.9:	

	

NON-METAPHOR	 		 		
	 	

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	 Left	
freq.	

Right	
freq.	

1	 BURST	 12	 0.70	 9	 3	
2	 SEEMED	 7	 0.46	 4	 3	
3	 BURNS	 6	 0.39	 5	 1	
3	 SAW	 6	 0.39	 6	 	-	
3	 BURNED	 6	 0.39	 3	 3	
3	 SPREAD	 6	 0.39	 	-	 6	
4	 BURN	 5	 0.33	 3	 2	
4	 COME	 5	 0.33	 3	 2	
4	 LOOKED	 5	 0.33	 2	 3	

Table	5.2.	9.	Lexical	verb	collocates	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	
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The	first	distinction	 is	the	greater	number	of	verbs	(both	tokens	and	types)	 in	the	above	

table	compared	to	those	in	the	metaphoric	dataset.	This	suggests	a	greater	variety	in	how	

the	 flame	 is	described	 (i.e.	what	 the	 flame	 is	doing).	Burst	 is	 the	only	 item	occurring	on	

both	lists	and	will	thus	be	compared	first:	

	

	

Concordance	5.2.	5.	All	instances	of	burst	collocating	with	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

	

Concordance	5.2.	6.	All	instances	of	burst	collocating	with	flame	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Burst	into	a	flame	and	burst	into	flame	are	present	in	both	datasets.	More	often	than	not,	

the	flame	following	 into	or	 into	a	 in	the	non-metaphoric	data	is	qualified	with	a	modifier	

(momentary	 flame;	 a	 frightful	 flame;	 a	 fearful	 flame).	 This	 is	 not	 the	 case	 amongst	 the	

metaphors.	 Instead,	 the	 flame	 is	 born	 from	an	 emotion	 in	 each	 case:	 sedition,	 revenge,	

jealousy,	monomania,	and	 fury.	 In	these	metaphors,	the	emotional	energy	 is	depicted	as	

the	metaphorical	 fuel	 for	 creating	 a	 fire	 (the	outward	or	 full	 expression	of	 the	 emotion	

itself).	In	the	non-metaphoric	instances,	the	flame	is	either	born	from	something	physical	

(e.g.	unburned	coal;	Carousel),	or	is	described	in	relation	to	something	physical,	often	with	
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a	prepositional	phrase	(e.g.	before	his	eyes;	from	the	interior	of	these	stones;	through	the	

gates).		

	 Other	verb	collocates	associated	with	a	flame	are	given	in	Table	5.2.10	below:	

	

		 NON-METAPHOR	
R	 FLAME	cluster	with	verb	 Freq.	

1	 BURSTS	INTO	A	 3	
1	 BURNS	WITH	A	 3	
1	 BURST	INTO	A	 3	
1	 BURNING	WITH	A	 3	

Table	5.2.	10.	Flame	clusters	with	a	verb	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Bursts	(as	opposed	to	burst)	and	burns	are	both	unique	to	the	non-metaphoric	dataset.	It	

is	of	interest	that	none	of	the	clusters	above	contain	flame	as	an	item,	despite	occurring	in	

the	 flame	 dataset.	 This	 is	 because	 of	 a	 large	 variety	 of	 intervening	 adjectives	 that	 pre-

modify	 flame	 (burst	 into	 a	 great/huge/blue	 flame),	as	was	 also	 the	 case	with	burst	 into	

above.	This	may	be	a	distinguishing	feature	between	the	two	uses	generally,	and	will	be	

explored	in	the	following	section.		

Finally	 of	 interest	 amongst	 the	 non-metaphoric	 verb	 collocates	 are	 seemed	 and	

looked.	 Both	 verbs	 are	 semantically	 related	 to	 PERCEPTION	 and	 it	 could	 be	 predicted,	

would	 be	more	 likely	 to	 be	 associated	with	metaphoric	 instances,	 as	was	 the	 case	with	

cultivated	 in	 the	 previous	 study.	 Looking	 at	 the	 concordance	 data,	 the	 majority	 of	

instances	 of	 seemed	 occur	 in	 a	 separate	 clause	 from	 flame,	most	 often	 referring	 to	 the	

light	 or	 visibility	 from	 a	 candle	 or	 lamp	 (e.g.	 in	 which	 dimly	 burned	 a	 rushlight,	 whose	

flickering	 flame	 scarcely	 seemed	 to	 render	 visible	 the	 scanty	 furniture	 the	 room).	This	 is	

also	 the	 case	 for	 looked,	 where	 PERCEPTION	 is	 related	 to	 the	 light	 of	 the	 flame	 (e.g.	 I	

struck	a	match	and	by	its	flame	looked	at	my	watch).	
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To	summarise	then,	whilst	the	majority	of	 lexical	verb	collocates	remain	unique	to	

each	dataset,	 there	 is	overlap	with	burst.	However,	both	semantically	and	colligationally	

the	instances	in	either	set	can	be	distinguished	from	each	other	(if	not	in	the	concordance	

line	 then	with	more	co-text	given).	Kindled,	 fan	 and	 fanned,	 frequent	 in	 the	metaphoric	

set,	always	refer	to	emotion.	There	is	also	evidence	of	negative	pragmatic	association	with	

the	lemma	FAN*	+	flame.	In	the	non-metaphoric	set	there	is	both	more	variety	and	higher	

frequency	 amongst	 items.	 Semantically,	 the	 verbs	 are	 related	 to	 MOVEMENT	 (burst,	

spread,	burn)	or	PERCEPTION	(saw,	seemed,	looked),	the	reason	for	this	latter	group	being	

that	 flame	 is	 referring	 to	 light	 and	 thus	 visibility.	 Thus	 whilst	 physicality	 is	 still	 a	

characteristic	 of	 non-metaphoric	 instances	 (locative	 prepositions,	 concrete	 nouns,	 verbs	

depicting	 physical	 action),	 levels	 of	 abstraction,	 mostly	 referring	 to	 emotion,	 are	

characteristic	amongst	the	metaphoric	instances	of	flame.		

	

	 5.2.2.3	Adjective	collocates	

Below	 the	 adjectives	 collocating	 with	 flame	 in	 a	 metaphoric	 context	 are	 presented	 in	

Table	5.2.11:	

	

METAPHOR	
	 	 	 	

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	
Left	
freq.	

Right	
freq.	

1	 OLD	 13	 0.85	 13	 -	
2	 SACRED	 9	 0.59	 7	 2	
3	 PURE	 6	 0.39	 5	 1	
3	 HOLY	 6	 0.39	 6	 -	
4	 LIVING	 5	 0.33	 3	 2	
4	 LITTLE	 5	 0.33	 5	 -	
4	 FIRST	 5	 0.33	 4	 1	
4	 STEADY	 5	 0.33	 5	 -	
4	 STILL	 5	 0.33	 3	 2	
4	 NEW	 5	 0.33	 1	 4	

Table	5.2.	11.	Adjective	collocates	in	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	
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The	most	frequent	adjective	in	the	table	above	is	old,	occurring	0.85	times	per	thousand	

words.	Also	of	importance	is	the	item’s	preference	for	left	positioning	only.	Old	occurs	in	

12	out	of	13	instances	in	L1	position,	signifying	a	strong	collocation.	The	concordance	data	

further	 reveal	 a	 particular	 meaning	 associated	 with	 the	 collocation:	 that	 of	 a	 human	

subject,	most	often	 female,	 and	usually	 a	 lover	 from	 the	past	 (old	 is	 used	 in	 relation	 to	

time	rather	than	the	age	of	the	subject):	

	

	 	

Concordance	5.2.	7.	All	occurrences	of	old	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	large	majority	of	people	(aside	from	the	old	flame	itself)	within	the	lines	are	male	(e.g.	

Lieutenant	Osborne,	Mr	Ebenezer,	John,	Carlyle),	whilst	old	flame	itself	refers	to	a	female	

character.	This	is	reflected	in	the	greater	number	of	male	possessive	pronouns	on	the	left	

of	the	headword,	and	more	female	pronouns	on	the	right	(e.g.	the	queer	little	apartment	

in	which	he	found	his	old	flame.	One	of	her	gowns	hung	over	the	bed…).	The	use	of	flame	is	

concrete	 (referring	 to	 a	 person	 rather	 than	 an	 emotion	 or	 concept)	 and	 thus	 stands	 in	

contrast	 to	 all	 other	metaphoric	 instances	 of	 flame.	Many	metaphor	 researchers	 agree	

that	 there	 is	 usually	 some	 form	 of	 abstraction	 (vehicle	 or	 tenor)	 within	 a	 metaphoric	

transferral	 of	meaning	 (c.f.	 Goatly,	 1997).	Old	 flame	 stands	 apart	 for	 being	 concrete	 in	

both	vehicle	(flame)	and	tenor	(human	subject).	One	reason	for	this	concrete-to-concrete	
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mapping	may	be	the	high	frequency	of	the	phrase,	which	signals	a	single	lexical	item.	Old	

is	the	fourth	most	frequent	word	in	position	L1,	exceeded	only	by	the	function	words	the,	

a	and	of.	Similarly	it	is	ranked	as	the	most	frequent	adjective	in	the	collocate	list.	Thus	old	

flame,	 as	 a	 single	 item,	 exhibits	 conventionalised	 behaviour	 as	 a	metaphor.	 In	 contrast,	

there	is	not	a	single	instance	of	old	flame	in	any	non-metaphoric	concordance	lines	within	

the	data.		

A	few	of	the	adjectives	in	the	table	can	be	used	to	modify	a	real	flame	and	retain	a	

non-metaphoric	 meaning	 of	 the	 phrase.	 These	 are	 great,	 little	 still	 and	 steady.	 Mostly	

however,	 they	 are	 abstract	 or	 metaphoric	 in	 their	 meaning	 when	 used	 in	 combination	

with	flame	 (e.g.	 living,	fair	–	a	non-metaphoric	flame	is	not	 living	nor	can	 it	be	fair).	The	

adjectives	 sacred,	 pure	 and	 holy	 are	 particularly	 interesting.	 A	 non-metaphoric	 physical	

candle	flame	in	a	church	or	religious	setting	could	be	described	as	sacred,	pure	or	holy	and	

still	 retain	 its	 literality	 (the	 flame	 is	 still	 real	 in	 the	 sense	 that	 it	 is	 there,	 in	 the	church).	

However,	the	co-text	given	 in	the	 lines	below	suggest	a	more	abstract	meaning,	with	no	

reference	to	a	concrete,	physical	flame:	

	

(5.11)	“All	are	but	ministers	of	Love,	And	feed	his	sacred	flame.	Oft	in	my	waking	

dreams	do	I	Live	o'er	again	that	happy	hour.”	

	

(5.12)	“…often	put	out	not	only	the	parlour	fire,	but	that	more	sacred	flame,	the	

fire	of	domestic	love.	It	is	the	greatest	possible	misery.”	

	

(5.13)	“…they	awaken	holy	devotion:	they	teach	how	to	ask:	they	kindle	a	holy	

flame....	'Singing	is	the	natural	effect	of	joy	in	the	heart...”	

	



	 154	

Holy	 devotion	 is	 a	 human	 behaviour	 and	 suggests	 a	 level	 of	 abstraction	 (i.e.	 devotion),	

allowing	 for	an	abstract	 interpretation	of	holy	 flame	 in	5.13.	 Interestingly,	example	5.12	

makes	 reference	 to	 a	 non-metaphoric	 fire	 (parlour	 fire)	 before	 the	 use	 of	 sacred	 flame	

which	is	then	used	in	contrast	to	the	parlour	fire.	Flame	here	refers	to	the	fire	of	domestic	

love.	 As	 expected	 there	 is	 an	 abstract	 noun	 to	 which	 the	 abstract/metaphoric	 flame	

belongs.	

In	 order	 to	 form	 a	 comparison	 of	metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	modifiers,	 the	

adjective	collocates	for	the	non-metaphoric	instances	of	flame	are	given	below	as	well	as	

their	distribution	frequencies:	

	

NON-METAPHOR	
	 	 	 	

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	
Left	
freq.	

Right	
freq.	

1	 BLUE	 17	 0.98	 16	 1	
1	 BRIGHT	 17	 0.98	 14	 3	
2	 FLICKERING	 12	 0.70	 10	 2	
3	 RED	 11	 0.64	 5	 6	
3	 WHITE	 11	 0.64	 9	 2	
4	 COLOURED	 9	 0.52	 	-	 9	
4	 ROUND	 9	 0.52	 5	 4	
4	 CLEAR	 9	 0.52	 9	 	-	
5	 BROAD	 6	 0.35	 5	 1	
5	 YELLOW	 6	 0.35	 6	 	-	
5	 GREAT	 6	 0.35	 4	 2	
6	 DEEP	 5	 0.29	 1	 4	
6	 HIGH	 5	 0.29	 2	 3	
6	 SMALL	 5	 0.29	 3	 2	
6	 SILK	 5	 0.29	 	-	 5	

Table	5.2.	12.	Adjective	collocates	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	

	

There	are	50%	more	adjectives	in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset.	The	large	majority	of	these	

relate	to	the	visual	aspect	of	a	physical	flame.	These	include	COLOURS	(blue,	white,	yellow,	

red,	 bluish,	 ruddy),	 LIGHT	 RELATED	 adjectives	 (brilliant,	 bright,	 clear,	 flickering	 lurid,	

lambent)	and	or	SIZE-RELATED	adjectives	(broad,	small,	great,	strong).	None	of	these	are	
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found	as	collocates	in	the	metaphoric	set.	The	presence	of	colour	related	adjectives	in	the	

non-metaphoric	 concordance	 lines	 refers	 to	 a	 notion	 of	 perception	 on	 the	 part	 of	 the	

character	or	reader	or	both.	In	addition,	most	of	the	instances	of	blue	flame	(9/13)	relate	

to	a	weak	or	pale	or	 flickering	 flame.	clear	and	bright	 similarly	 refer	 to	visual	aspects	of	

perception.	This	was	a	semantic	grouping	also	apparent	amongst	the	verb	collocates.	

	 	

	 5.2.2.4	Pronoun	collocates	

It	was	 found	 in	 the	cultivated	analyses	 that	pronouns	played	a	key	 role	 in	distinguishing	

semantically	 between	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 senses	 of	 the	 item.	 The	 most	

striking	 finding	 was	 that	 personal	 pronouns	 were	 much	 more	 characteristic	 of	 the	

metaphors	 (particularly	 possessive	 pronouns),	 which	 also	 reflected	 the	 human	 aspect	

relating	to	cultivated	as	a	metaphor	(cultivating	a	feeling	or	a	friendship,	most	often).	Here	

we	 are	 concerned	 to	 discover	whether	 the	 same	 is	 true	 of	 flame.	 Pronouns	 collocating	

with	flame	in	both	datasets	are	presented	in	Table	5.2.13	below:	

	

	
METAPHOR	 		 		 NON-METAPHOR	 		

Collocate	 R	 Freq.	
ptw.	 L	freq.	 R	freq.	 R	 Freq.	

ptw.	 L	freq.	 R	Freq.	

HIS	 1	 2.36	 20	 16	 1	 1.62	 13	 15	
HER	 2	 1.84	 18	 10	 2	 1.27	 9	 13	
MY	 3	 1.51	 17	 6	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	
SHE	 4	 1.05	 7	 9	 7	 0.46	 3	 5	
I	 5	 0.85	 4	 9	 4	 0.98	 6	 11	
THEIR	 6	 0.59	 4	 5	 8	 0.35	 3	 3	
THEY	 7	 0.53	 5	 3	 6	 0.52	 2	 7	
HE	 7	 0.53	 4	 4	 3	 1.23	 10	 11	
YOUR	 7	 0.53	 7	 1	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	
ME	 7	 0.53	 5	 3	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	
OUR	 8	 0.46	 2	 5	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	
HIM	 8	 0.46	 5	 2	 	-	 	-	 -	 	-	
YOU	 9	 0.39	 3	 3	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	
THEM	 	-	 	-	 	-	 	-	 5	 0.64	 7	 4	

Table	5.2.	13.	Personal	pronoun	collocates	in	both	datasets	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	
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As	 would	 be	 expected	 based	 on	 the	 cultivated	 study,	 there	 are	 more	 pronouns	 (both	

tokens	and	 types)	 collocating	 in	a	metaphoric	 context.	 The	possessive	pronouns	his	 and	

her	are	the	most	frequent	in	both	datasets.	These	are	fairly	equally	spread	to	the	left	and	

right	of	 flame	 in	both	 cases.	 First	 and	 second	person	pronouns	are	 characteristic	of	 the	

metaphoric	 set	 only	 (with	 the	 exception	 of	 I	 which	 occurs	more	 frequently	 in	 the	 non-

metaphoric	data).	Those	unique	to	the	metaphors	are	my,	me,	you	and	your.	As	was	the	

case	with	cultivated,	first	person	pronouns	are	more	often	associated	with	fiction	and	thus	

may	 reflect	 the	 finding	 that	 there	 are	more	metaphors	 amongst	 the	 fiction	 texts	 of	 the	

main	corpus.	A	 frequency	count	of	my	 in	both	 the	 fiction	and	non-fiction	subsections	of	

the	 corpus	 reveals	 a	 higher	 frequency	 in	 the	 fiction	 subsection	 than	 the	 non-fiction	

subsection	(5.79‰	and	2.28‰	respectively).	This	is	also	the	case	for	the	other	collocates	

only	found	on	the	metaphoric	list:	me,	you	and	your.	

Another	 difference	 between	 both	 groups	 is	 the	 high	 presence	 of	 pronouns	 in	 left	

position	 overall	 in	 the	metaphoric	 instances.	 In	 non-metaphoric	 concordance	 lines,	 the	

most	frequent	owner	of	the	flame	 is	the	candle,	and	secondly,	the	lamp.	In	contrast,	the	

flame	often	belongs	to	a	person	when	 in	a	metaphoric	context.	This	 is	supported	by	the	

use	 of	 personal	 pronouns	 occurring	 in	 conjunction	 with	 flame	 (as	 well	 as	 the	 high	

frequency	 of	 abstract	 nouns	 associated	 with	 human	 emotion	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 data).	

Another	reason	for	the	high	frequency	of	pronouns	in	left	position	is	the	conventionalised	

phrase	old	flame.	Here,	the	flame	itself	is	in	reference	to	a	person	or	a	lover.	Thus	a	lover	

is	often	referred	to	in	relation	to	his/her	partner	(e.g.	Clive’s	old	flame,	his	old	flame).	The	

table	for	the	metaphoric	dataset	is	replicated	below,	with	the	personal	pronoun	collocates	

associated	with	old	flame	removed:	
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METAPHOR	 		 		

Collocate	 R	 Freq.	
ptw.	 L	freq.	 R	freq.	

HIS	 1	 2.09	 16	 16	
HER	 2	 1.64	 17	 8	
MY	 3	 1.38	 16	 5	
SHE	 4	 0.92	 6	 8	
I	 5	 0.79	 4	 8	
YOUR	 6	 0.46	 6	 1	
HE	 7	 0.39	 4	 2	

Table	5.2.	14.	Pronoun	collocates	with	a	change	in	frequency	once	old	flame	collocates	are	
removed	

	 	

The	table	shows	that	once	old	flame	concordance	lines	are	removed,	instances	of	his,	her	

and	he	become	less	frequent.	However,	the	items	are	still	more	frequent	than	in	the	non-

metaphoric	set.	

	 	Also	 of	 relevance	 here	 is	 the	 reoccurrence	 of	 the	 use	 of	 the	 possessive	 in	 L1	

position	in	the	metaphoric	data.	These	are	not	classed	as	collocates	(minimum	frequency	

of	5)	but	still	reflect	both	semantic	association	and	colligation	associated	with	metaphoric	

instances	of	flame.	They	are	presented	in	a	separate	table	(5.2.15)	below:	

	

												METAPHOR	
	 	N	 Possessive	 Freq.	

	1	 LOVE'S	 4	
	2	 PASSION'S	 1	
	3	 EXTINCTION'S	 1	
	4	 MUSE'S	 1	 	+	(modifier)	FLAME	

5	 FREEDOM'S	 2	
	6	 ANGRY	HEAVEN'S	 1	
	7	 CLIVE'S	 2	
	8	 AFFECTION'S	 1	
	Table	5.2.	15.	Possessive	+	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	table	shows	flame	to	belong	to	a	number	of	abstract	concepts,	with	the	exception	of	

Clive’s.	The	flame	in	each	of	the	other	cases	refers	most	often	to	a	feeling	or	expression	of	
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a	feeling.	In	the	example,	Beware	the	counterfeit:	in	passion's	flame	hearts	melt,	but	melt	

like	 ice,	soon	harder	froze,	passion’s	flame	 refers	to	 its	effect	(passion’s)	on	the	heart.	 In	

each	 of	 the	 above	 cases,	 metaphoricity	 is	 signalled	 by	 the	 use	 of	 an	 abstract	 noun	 as	

possessive.	In	contrast,	there	are	no	instances	of	the	possessive	structure	(noun’s	+	flame)	

in	 the	non-metaphoric	data.	 Instead	of	 the	possessive,	 the	non-metaphoric	use	of	 flame	

shows	 a	 strong	 colligation	 for	 flame	 of	 the	 (concrete	 noun	 referring	 to	 fire-

making/sustaining	device).	This	will	be	discussed	in	5.2.4.		

5.2.3	Semantic	Association	

	

This	 section	 will	 qualitatively	 summarise	 the	 semantic	 groupings	 reflected	 in	 the	

collocation	 and	 analyses	 of	 the	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 flame.	

Semantic	association	has	played	a	key	role	in	the	above	analysis	in	determining	between	

metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 instances.	 It	 has	 been	 noted	 above	 that	 the	 non-

metaphoric	 instances	 of	 flame	 are	 surrounded	 by	 lexical	 items	 (nouns,	 verbs	 and	

adjectives)	related	to	FIRE	or	FIRE-MAKING	devices,	or	to	the	HEAT/LIGHT	elements	of	fire.	

Items	 relating	 to	 PERCEPTION	 such	 as	 looked	 and	 seemed	 are	 also	 frequently	 present.	

These	relate	to	the	properties	of	the	flame	(heat	and	light).	Some	of	the	collocates	such	as	

burst	 were	 not	 exclusive	 to	 the	 non-metaphoric	 group.	 Others	 such	 as	 kindled	 are,	

surprisingly,	 found	 only	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 set.	 Below	 are	 two	 tables	 summarising	 the	

semantic	associations	relating	firstly	to	FIRE,	for	both	the	non-metaphoric	and	metaphoric	

instances.	All	items	are	included,	not	only	collocates:	
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NON-METAPHORS	
Semantic	Associations	 Items	
FIRE	
CREATING/SUSTAINING	
DEVICE	

Candle;	lamp;	light;	match;	candles;	torch;	furnace	

FIRE	MATERIAL	
Fire;	smoke;	wood;	match;	spirit;	gas;	embers;	hydrogen;	
wax;	coal;	brimstone;	carbon;	incense;	kindling	

HEAT	 Heat;	heated;	intense;	blaze	

LIGHT	

Light;	 bright;	 blue;	 white;	 red;	 clear;	 coloured;	 flashes;	
yellow;	 colour;	 ruddy;	 lurid;	 flash;	 lambent;	 purple;	
illuminated;	 brighter;	 brilliant;	 bluish;	 green;	 intense;	
tinge;	 reflected;	 shrank;	 violet;	 blaze;	 black-blazed;	
orange;	glowing;	flashed	

MOVEMENT	

Burst;	 flickering;	 burning;	 spread;	 burn;	 blown;	
extinguished;	 bursts;	 fanned	 fan;	 flicker;	 quivering;	
blows;	blaze;	blow;	blew;	flickered;	kindled	

Table	5.2.	16.	Semantic	associations	of	flame	in	non-metaphoric	dataset		

	

METAPHORS	
Semantic	Associations	 Items	
FIRE		 Fire;	incense;	kindling	

LIGHT	FROM	FIRE	
Sparkled;	 flashed;	 flashing;	 radiant;	 illuminated;	 light;	 ray;	
red	

MOVEMENT/ACTION	

Kindled;	 fanned;	 lighted;	 spread;	 consumed;	 feed;	 fed;	
extinguished;	 flickering;	 burning;	 burned;	 kindle;	 spreads;	
blown;	blew;	burns;	melt	

Table	5.2.	17.	Semantic	associations	of	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset		

	

As	 the	 analysis	 thus	 far	 has	 shown,	 there	 is	 much	 more	 imagery	 associated	 with	 FIRE	

within	 the	non-metaphoric	 data.	 There	 is	 also	much	more	 technical	 lexis,	 particularly	 in	

relation	to	the	category	FIRE	MATERIAL.	The	majority	of	semantic	associations	in	the	non-

metaphoric	 data	 are	 contained	 in	 the	 LIGHT	 category.	 This	 includes	 lexical	 items	

expressing	 the	 visual	 perception	 of	 flames	 (e.g.	 bright,	 white,	 blazed).	 Within	 the	

metaphoric	data	there	is	a	lack	of	colour-related	words	(with	the	exception	of	red,	used	in	

association	with	cheeks	or	bosom	and	referring	to	anger	or	excitement),	as	well	as	fewer	

light	 related	 items	 in	 general.	 Instead,	 the	 largest	 metaphoric	 category	 is	 that	 of	

MOVEMENT/ACTION	 of	 fire.	 This	 includes	 typically	 associated	 verbs	 that	 describe	 the	



	 160	

behaviour	of	a	flame	(e.g.	flicker,	bursts,	consumed).	Some	of	these	have	a	metaphorical	

meaning	when	used	alongside	 flame,	whilst	some	retain	a	non-metaphoric	meaning	and	

the	metaphoricity	lies	elsewhere	(e.g.	the	flicker	of	the	flame	danced	across	the	wallpaper,	

where	 only	 danced	 and	 flame	 express	 the	metaphoricity).	Within	 the	metaphoric	 data,	

there	 are	 also	no	 instances	of	 specific	 FIRE-RELATED	DEVICES	 such	 as	 a	 lamp	 or	 candle.	

These	are	fully	characteristic	of	a	non-metaphoric	sense	only	(based	on	the	data).	

Although	 there	 are	 fewer	 semantic	 associations	 relating	 to	 fire	 within	 the	

metaphoric	data,	as	would	be	expected,	there	are	other	associations	present.	One	group	

previously	mentioned	is	that	of	BODY	PARTS.	Items	comprising	this	group	are	also	present	

in	the	non-metaphoric	data	but	to	a	lesser	extent:		

	

METAPHORS	
BODY	PARTS	 Eyes;	face;	breast;	eye;	heart;	blood;	tongues;	breasts;	hearts	
HUMAN	
EMOTION	

Love;	 passion;	 hope;	 rebellion;	 faith;	 revolution;	 sedition;	 scorn;	
tempter;	devotion;	hate;	anger;	patriotism	

ANIMACY	
living;	alive;	striving;	communicated;	feed;	fed;	quenched;	leaped;	
licked;	lives	

NON-METAPHORS	
BODY	PARTS	 cheek;	eye;	feet;	hands;	hair;	head;	heads	
HUMAN	
EMOTION	 suffered	
ANIMACY	 threw;	suffered;	communicated;	breathing;	grew		

Table	5.2.	18.	A	comparison	of	semantic	associations	reflected	through	collocates	of	flame	in	both	
datasets	

	

Also,	not	shown	here	is	the	fact	that	many	of	the	body	parts	in	the	non-metaphoric	data	

(cheek,	feet,	hands),	relate	to	the	REFLECTION/HEAT	of	the	flame	upon	the	body.	Thus	the	

phrase	retains	a	non-metaphoric,	more	physical	meaning,	despite	a	similarity	in	semantic	

association.	 In	 contrast,	 the	 descriptions	 are	more	 abstract	 in	 the	metaphoric	 data.	 An	

example	is	the	reoccurring	image	of	a	flame	in	a	person’s	breast	or	bosom	(usually	a	flame	

of	 love	or	other	emotion).	Similarly,	there	are	more	nouns	relating	to	HUMAN	EMOTION	

(13	 in	 the	 metaphors	 and	 only	 a	 single	 instance	 in	 the	 non-metaphors).	 Finally	 the	
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metaphoric	data	also	presents	 a	 larger	 group	of	personified	 verbs,	used	 to	describe	 the	

behaviour	or	a	characteristic	of	a	flame	(e.g.	feed,	leaped).	Commonly,	it	is	the	personified	

verb	 which	 makes	 the	 concordance	 line	 metaphoric,	 as	 was	 also	 found	 in	 the	 middle	

group	 analysis	 (Section	 5.1).	 The	 boundary	 between	 properties	 being	 exclusively	

associated	with	animate	things	and	not	being	so	associated	is	not	clear-cut.	Thus	instances	

of	flames	alongside	communicated	have	been	identified	by	informants	as	both	metaphoric	

(by	the	action	of	the	heat,	or	from	matter	communicated	from	the	flame	of	the	 lamp,	or	

from	 the	 air	 itself)	 and	 non-metaphoric	 (i.e.	with	 a	 view	 to	 recover	 the	 lantern	 which	

suddenly	 stove	 in,	 and	 the	 spirits	 communicated	 with	 the	 flame,	 the	 whole	 place	 was	

instantly	in	a	blaze).	The	relationship	between	animacy	and	metaphoricity	was	described	

at	 length	 in	 the	 middle	 group	 analysis	 in	 5.1	 and	 offers	 scope	 for	 further	 discussion	

regarding	 metaphoricity.	 The	 following	 section	 will	 discuss	 the	 top	 ten	 most	 frequent	

collocates	in	both	datasets.	It	is	expected	that	the	discussion	will	take	a	more	grammatical	

turn,	focusing	on	colligation,	clusters	and	nesting.	

	

5.2.4	Ten	most	frequent	collocates	

The	most	frequent	collocates	in	both	datasets	are	given	in	Table	5.2.19	below:	

		 METAPHOR	 		 		 NON-METAPHOR	 		 		

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	
ptw.	

Left	
Freq.	

Right	
Freq.	 R	 Collocate	 Freq.	

ptw.	
Left	
Freq.	

Right	
Freq.	

1	 THE	 15.15	 152	 79	 1	 THE	 27.67	 313	 165	
2	 OF	 11.09	 66	 103	 2	 OF	 11.92	 102	 104	
3	 AND	 8.40	 62	 66	 3	 AND	 11.40	 84	 113	
4	 A	 6.56	 89	 11	 4	 A	 10.88	 140	 48	
5	 IN	 5.05	 36	 41	 5	 IN	 4.86	 52	 32	
6	 TO	 4.2	 42	 22	 6	 TO	 4.28	 40	 34	
7	 THAT	 3.02	 25	 21	 7	 WITH	 3.76	 44	 21	
8	 WITH	 2.43	 28	 9	 8	 IT	 3.07	 26	 27	
9	 HIS	 2.36	 20	 16	 9	 AS	 2.55	 27	 17	

10	 INTO	 2.03	 26	 5	 1
0	 INTO	 2.37	 39	 2	

Table	5.2.	19.	Top	ten	collocates	in	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	datasets	
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Remarkably,	 the	 lists	 show	 little	 difference	 in	 the	 order	 of	 frequency	 of	 the	 collocates.	

That	 and	his	 are	 specific	 to	 the	metaphoric	 set,	whilst	 it	 and	as	 are	 specific	 to	 the	non-

metaphoric	set.	As	noted	from	the	keyword	list,	the	is	much	more	frequent	per	thousand	

words	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data	 (27.67	 compared	 to	 15.15	 per	 thousand	 words).	

Although	of	 is	 similar	 in	 frequency,	 its	occurrence	 is	more	evenly	spread	on	the	 left	and	

right	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 set.	 This	 suggests	 a	 possible	 colligation	 amongst	 the	

metaphors.	 Further	 exploration	 shows	 the	 item	 occurs	 in	 R1	 position	 in	 43.20%	 of	 all	

metaphoric	 instances	 (and	 in	 70.87%	 of	 all	 right-hand	 occurrences).	 The	 second	 most	

frequent	position,	with	only	12.43%	of	 instances	occurring,	 is	L1.	 In	contrast,	 in	the	non-

metaphoric	data	of	 occurs	 in	R1	 in	30.10%	of	 instances,	 followed	by	 L2	 in	16.51%	of	 all	

instances.	Thus	there	is	stronger	association	of	flame	with	of	in	the	metaphoric	data.	Table	

5.2.20	below	shows	all	items	following	flame	of	in	the	metaphoric	corpus	with	a	minimum	

frequency	of	three:	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		
R	 FLAME	OF	+	noun	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	

1	 FLAME	OF	REBELLION	 4	 0.26	
2	 FLAME	OF	LOVE	 4	 0.26	
3	 FLAME	OF	HOPE	 4	 0.26	
4	 (THE)	FLAME	OF	PASSION	 3	 0.20	
5	 FLAME	OF	FIRE	 3	 0.20	
6	 FLAME		OF	LIFE	 3	 0.20	

Table	5.2.	20.	Clusters	of		flame	of	+	noun	in	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	3)	

	

All	 items	are	nouns,	 thus	 forming	the	colligation	 flame	of	+	noun.	With	the	exception	of	

fire,	each	of	these	are	abstract	and	human	related.	Instances	of	flame	of	+	abstract	noun	

are	shown	in	more	detail	in	concordance	lines	below:	
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Concordance	5.2.	8.	Selection	of	flame	of	+	noun	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	screenshot	shows	a	wide	array	of	abstract	nouns	such	as	hope,	 irritancy,	 joy,	 liberty,	

life	and	love.	The	action	of	the	flame	is	often	described	in	a	sense	associated	with	a	non-

metaphoric	flame:	often	it	is	kindled,	burned,	spread,	caught,	extinguished	or	lighted.	The	

majority	 of	 instances	 (36/72)	 of	 the	 cluster	 are	 preceded	 by	 the	 (e.g.	 the	 flame	 of	

gratitude).		

	In	comparison,	 there	are	only	 three	 instances	of	 the	structure	 flame	of	+	noun	 in	

the	non-metaphoric	dataset.	Instead,	there	are	15	instances	of	flame	of	a	+	noun	and	34	

instances	 of	 flame	 of	 the	 +	 noun.	 Together,	 these	 colligations	 make	 up	 82.26%	 of	 all	

instances	 of	 the	 collocation	 flame	 of.	 These	 do	 not	 show	 any	 abstraction	 and	 instead	

display	a	 semantic	 association	with	 flame	 in	 its	non-metaphoric	 sense	only.	Reoccurring	

instances	of	flame	of	the	+	noun	are	shown	below:		
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		 NON-METAPHOR	 		
R	 FLAME	OF	THE	+	noun	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	

1	 FLAME	OF	THE	CANDLE	 10	 0.58	
2	 FLAME		OF	THE	LAMP	 7	 0.41	
3	 FLAME		OF	THE	MATCH	 4	 0.23	

Table	5.2.	21.	Clusters	of	flame	of	+	noun	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	3)	

	

Flame	 of	 the	 candle/lamp/match/torch	 refers	 specifically	 to	 a	 flame	 belonging	 to	 a	

concrete	 object,	 presumably	 visible	 to	 the	writer,	 narrator,	 or	 characters	 in	 the	 case	 of	

fiction.	 To	 further	 illustrate	 the	 dependence	 on	 semantically	 related	 lexis	 amongst	 the	

non-metaphoric	 concordance	 lines,	 the	 table	 below	 shows	 every	 noun	 (both	 type	 and	

token,	and	not	only	collocates)	occurring	after	flame	of	the.	These	can	be	divided	into	two	

semantic	categories	(fire	creating	or	sustaining	devices	and	types	of	fire):	

	

		 		 Fire	 creating/sustaining	
devices	 Types	of	fire	

		 		 furnace	 fire	(x	2)	
		 		 candle	(x	10)	 dry	brushwood	
		 		 torch	(x	2)	 bonfires	

gunpowder	
wood	

FLAME	OF	THE	+	
							

Spirit-lamp	
oxy-hydrogen		
blowpipe		
lamp(s)	(x	8)	

		 		
		 		 		
		 		 Match	(x4)	 		

Table	5.2.	22.	All	instances	of	flame	of	the	+	noun	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Returning	 to	 the	 top	 ten	 most	 frequent	 collocates	 table,	 the	 fourth	 most	 frequent	

collocate	 in	both	datasets	 is	a.	Despite	this	similarity	 in	rank,	the	item	is	almost	twice	as	

frequent	in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset	(10.88	per	thousand	words	compared	to	6.56).	In	

both	groups	it	occurs	most	often	in	L1	position,	followed	by	L2	position.	Whilst	there	is	a	

14.00%	 difference	 in	 L1	 and	 L2	 frequency	 in	 the	 metaphors,	 there	 is	 only	 an	 8.51%	

difference	 between	 the	 same	 position	 frequencies	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data.	 The	

remaining	 shared	 most	 frequent	 collocates	 show	 little	 difference	 in	 frequency	 and	
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left/right	 distribution.	More	 interestingly,	 this	 is	 also	 the	 case	 for	 items	 specific	 to	 one	

dataset	 only.	 These	 are	 that	 and	 his	 in	 the	metaphoric	 data	 and	 it	 and	 at	 in	 the	 non-

metaphoric	data.	

Firstly,	 that	 has	 a	 frequency	 of	 3.02	 occurrences	 per	 thousand	 words	 in	 the	

metaphoric	 data,	 compared	 with	 2.20	 occurrences	 per	 thousand	 words	 in	 the	 non-

metaphoric	data.	It	occurs	in	no	single	position	more	frequently	than	another	(17.39%	of	

instances	occurring	each	in	L3,	L2	and	R1).	Thus	with	no	obvious	differences	in	behaviour	

or	frequency,	it	does	not	appear	to	reveal	any	tendencies	or	primings.	Similarly,	HIS	occurs	

with	 more	 frequency	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 data	 (2.36	 occurrences	 per	 thousand	 words,	

compared	 to	 1.62	 occurrences	 per	 thousand	 words).	 30.55%	 of	 instances	 occur	 in	 L2	

position	suggests	a	weak	colligation	of	his	(modifier)	+	flame.	Instances	are	given	below:	

	

	

Concordance	5.2.	9.	All	occurrences	of	his	X	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	most	common	modifier	is	old.	There	are	also	two	instances	of	fair	and	two	of	sacred	

(though	the	first	half	of	both	these	lines	are	repeated).	In	the	majority	of	cases,	the	flame	

appears	to	be	a	specific	person	(usually	an	old	or	former	lover).	Interestingly	this	is	not	the	

case	with	HER:	there	are	four	 instances,	three	of	which	contain	clause	breaks	within	the	

cluster,	and	one	of	them	refers	to	her	hymeneal	flame.		
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Finally	 in	reference	to	the	top	ten	most	 frequent	clusters,	 it	and	as	are	specific	 to	

the	 non-metaphoric	 dataset.	 It	 occurs	 3.07	 times	 per	 thousand	 words,	 with	 no	 fixed	

positioning	either	to	the	left	or	the	right	of	flame.	This	compares	with	the	item	occurring	

only	0.09	times	per	thousand	words	in	the	metaphoric	data,	again,	with	no	preference	for	

a	single	position.	As	shown	in	the	table,	as	occurs	2.55	times	per	thousand	words	 in	the	

non-metaphors,	 compared	 to	0.18	 times	per	 thousand	words	 in	 the	metaphoric	data.	 It	

occurs	in	L3	and	L2	18.18%	and	15.91%	respectively	in	the	non-metaphoric	data,	whereas	

in	 the	metaphors	 it	occurs	most	often	 in	R1	 (25.93%	of	all	occurrences),	 followed	by	 L3	

(14.81%).	Thus	despite	the	higher	frequency	in	the	non-metaphoric	set,	there	is	a	stronger	

preference	for	a	fixed	position	in	the	metaphoric	set.	

We	 now	 examine	 whether	 the	 cluster	 data	 provided	 by	 WordSmith	 can	 identify	

more	colligations,	as	yet	unexplored,	that	help	to	distinguish	the	datasets.		

5.2.5	Cluster	data	

	

All	 flame	 clusters	 found	 in	 the	metaphoric	dataset	 (with	a	minimum	frequency	of	5)	are	

given	in	Table	4.2.23:	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		

N	 Cluster	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	

1	 (THE)	FLAME	OF	(THE)	 45	 2.95	
2	 INTO	A	FLAME	 10	 0.66	
3	 A	FLAME	OF	 8	 0.53	
3	 IN	A	FLAME	 8	 0.53	
3	 FLAME	IN	THE	 8	 0.53	
4	 THE	FLAME	OF	THE	 6	 0.39	
4	 THE	FLAME	THAT	 6	 0.39	
4	 OF	THE	FLAME	 6	 0.39	
4	 THE	FLAME	AND	 6	 0.39	
5	 AND	THE	FLAME	 5	 0.33	

Table	5.2.	23.	Frequent	clusters	in	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	
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Whilst	the	flame	of	and	flame	of	the	have	been	discussed,	in	a	flame	and	into	a	flame	has	

not	been	examined	thus	far.	Interestingly,	both	were	also	frequent	clusters	in	the	middle	

group	of	data	(Section	5.1).	There	they	referred	to	a	range	of	concepts	and	situations	with	

differing	 degrees	 of	 metaphoricity.	 Instances	 included	 emotion	 (i.e.	 anger),	 part	 of	 a	

character’s	face	expressing	emotion	(e.g.	cheeks	and	eyes),	a	city	on	fire,	and	the	setting	

of	 the	 sun.	 Thus	 there	 was	 no	 associations	 other	 than	 the	 semantic	 reference	 to	

SUNLIGHT	AS	 FLAME;	 they	were	placed	 into	 the	problematic	middle	 group	 for	 different	

reasons.	Below,	though,	is	a	screenshot	of	all	definitely	metaphoric	instances	of	in	a	flame:	

	

	

Concordance.	5.2.	10.	All	occurrences	of	in	a	flame	cluster	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Similarly	there	are	references	to	EMOTION	(temper,	rage,	hate,	despair),	and	the	BODY	as	

an	 OUTWARD	 EXPRESSION	 OF	 EMOTION	 (her	 face,	 my	 face,	 my	 blood).	 The	 line	

referencing	 the	 university	 and	 church	 refers	 to	 an	 interpretation	 of	 a	 book,	 which	

outraged	both	 institutions.	 In	the	second	line,	 I	went	off	 in	a	flame	of	fire	 last	night;	 the	

cluster	refers	to	a	temper	or	rage.	 Interestingly	there	is	flame	related	imagery	preceding	

the	 cluster	 (cigar-boxes),	 but	 this	 forms	 the	 preceding	 paragraph.	 All	 instances	 refer	 to	

negative	emotion	(rage,	anger,	despair,	hate)	as	the	cause.	This	is	either	direct,	or	implicit	

by	the	reference	to	body	parts	as	mentioned.			

	 Below	are	all	instances	of	into	a	flame	to	compare	with	in	a	flame:	
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Concordance.	5.2.	11.	All	occurrences	of	into	a	flame	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

As	in	the	middle	group	instances	of	the	cluster,	as	well	as	the	instances	of	in	a	flame,	the	

same	semantic	groupings	are	reoccurring.	There	is	again	strong	emotion	or	feeling,	often	

negative,	associated	with	 the	phrase.	This	 includes	 the	 items	guilty	passion,	monomania	

and	discontent.	However,	 this	pragmatic	association	 is	not	exclusively	negatively,	as	was	

the	 case	 above.	 References	 to	 love	 and	 passion	 are	 positive,	 such	 as	my	 old	 ambition	

warmed	 up	 into	 a	 flame	 once	more.	What	 this	 finding	 demonstrates	 is	 that	whilst	 in	 a	

flame	mostly	has	negative	pragmatic	association,	 into	a	flame	 is	 less	specifically	negative	

and	thus	shows	less	of	a	pragmatic	association.	Perhaps	more	importantly	however	is	the	

fact	 that	 both	 clusters	 occur	 in	 the	middle	 group	 data	with	 the	 same	 associations.	 This	

suggests	 that	 corpus	 evidence	 can	 provide	 a	 method	 for	 distinguishing	 between	

metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 use	 of	 an	 item.	 Whilst	 some	 instances	 of	 the	 cluster	

convey	 a	 stronger	 sense	 of	 metaphoricity,	 identification	 of	 the	 cluster	 itself	 reveals	 all	

levels	of	 the	metaphoricity,	and	more	 importantly,	does	not	apply	 to	any	 instances	 that	

are	 identified	as	non-metaphoric	by	 the	original	 informants.	 This	 is	 the	 first	 evidence	 in	

the	 study	 so	 far	 that	 suggests	 that	 features	 identified	 by	 the	 analysis	 of	 corpora	 can	

account	for	both	strong	and	weak	strengths	of	metaphoricity.	

Below	are	 the	most	 frequent	clusters	 in	 the	non-metaphoric	dataset	as	a	point	of	

comparison:	
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		 NON-METAPHOR	 		

N	 Cluster	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	

1	 (THE)	FLAME	OF	(THE)	 40	 2.31	
2	 (THE)	FLAME	OF	A	 26	 1.51	
3	 THE	FLAME	AND	(THE)	 24	 1.39	
4	 OF	THE	FLAME	 16	 0.93	
5	 IN	THE	FLAME	 14	 0.81	
6	 (THE)	FLAME	OF	CANDLE	 10	 0.58	
7	 WITH	THE	FLAME	 8	 0.46	
7	 AND	THE	FLAME	 8	 0.46	
8	 SMOKE	AND	FLAME	 7	 0.41	
8	 OVER	THE	FLAME	 7	 0.41	
8	 FLAME	OF	THE	LAMP	 7	 0.41	
8	 IN	THE	FLAME	OF	 7	 0.41	
9	 IN	A	FLAME	 6	 0.35	
9	 FLAME	FROM	THE	 6	 0.35	
9	 THE	FLAME	IN	 6	 0.35	

10	 A	FLAME	OF	 5	 0.29	
10	 TO	THE	FLAME	 5	 0.29	
10	 A	FLAME	AND	 5	 0.29	
10	 THE	FLAME	WAS	 5	 0.29	
10	 BY	THE	FLAME	 5	 0.29	
10	 FIRE	AND	FLAME	 5	 0.29	
10	 AS	THE	FLAME	 5	 0.29	

Table	5.2.	24.	Frequent	clusters	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	frequency	of	5)	

	

There	are	over	twice	as	many	frequent	clusters	amongst	the	non-metaphoric	instances	of	

flame.	 In	total,	the	clusters	make	up	13.14	‰	of	all	the	non-metaphoric	corpus.	This	can	

be	 compared	 to	 the	metaphoric	 data	 clusters,	which	make	up	only	 7.09	‰	of	 the	 total	

metaphoric	 corpus.	 The	 ten	 most	 common	 clusters	 amongst	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data,	

with	the	exception	of	smoke	and	flame,	all	include	the,	either	in	reference	to	the	flame	or	

to	 the	 item	 to	 which	 the	 flame	 belongs.	 In	 the	 full	 dataset,	 there	 are	 193	 instances	

(85.02%)	 of	 flame	 associated	 with	 the	 definite	 article,	 either	 as	 flame	 of	 the	 or	 as	 the	

flame.	This	stands	in	contrast	to	16	instances	of	flame	used	alongside	an	indefinite	article	

or	12	instances	with	no	determiner	at	all.	The	use	of	the	suggests	either	a	preference	for	
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cohesion,	and/or	anaphoric	reference	in	relation	to	flame.	As	a	physical,	concrete	object,	

this	is	perhaps	unsurprising,	given	that	the	flame	will	often	be	present	in	the	narration	or	

text.	

Other	non-metaphoric	 clusters	worthy	of	discussion	 include	 smoke	and	 flame	 and	

fire	and	flame.	Instances	of	smoke	and	flame	are	shown	below:	

	

Concordance	5.2.	12.	All	occurrences	of	smoke	and	flame	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

In	each	case,	both	items	smoke	and	flame	are	non-metaphoric	and	are	both	present	in	the	

narration.	 The	 effect	 of	 the	 cluster	 is	 not	 one	 of	 exaggeration	 or	 overemphasis;	 it	 is	

descriptive.	In	the	fourth	line,	the	reference	is	specific	to	a	type	of	coal	when	set	on	fire.	In	

contrast	to	this,	fire	and	flame,	which	is	similar	semantically	as	well	as	colligationally,	has	a	

different	effect	or	purpose:	

	

	

Concordance	5.2.	13.	All	occurrences	of	fire	and	flame	cluster	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Here,	 fire	 and	 flame	 appears	more	 proverbial	 or	 idiomatic.	 It	 refers	 to	 one	 thing	 (fire),	

rather	 than	two	elements	of	a	 fire	 (as	does	smoke	and	 flame).	There	 is	no	apparent	 fire	

depicted	within	the	wider	context,	and	the	phrase	could	be	construed	as	metaphoric	to	an	



171	

	

extent,	 or	 as	 a	 marker	 of	 overemphasis.	 Stylistically,	 the	 phrase	 displays	 negative	

pragmatic	association,	particularly	 in	relation	to	awaiting	or	enduring	something	terrible.	

In	 two	 lines,	 the	 cluster	 refers	 to	 hell.	 Three	 of	 the	 lines	 originate	 from	 the	 religious	

subfolder,	suggesting	the	phrase	to	belong	to	a	specific	genre.	Hell	is	also	a	place	that	for	

many	 of	 the	 intended	 readership	 was	 seen	 as	 true	 and	 real;	 thus,	 for	 some	 readers	

encountering	such	a	phrase,	the	metaphoricity	does	not	exist.		

What	 is	 of	 further	 interest	 is	 that	 although	 and	 more	 commonly	 occurs	 in	 R1	

position	 than	 L1	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 dataset,	 there	 are	 no	 instances	 of	 flame	 and	

smoke	or	flame	and	fire.	These	lexical	items	appear	to	be	in	antecedent	position	of	flame	

only,	which	marks	a	case	of	nesting.	There	are	however	two	instances	of	smoke	occurring	

after	flame	in	the	negative	construction	flame	and	without	smoke:	

	

(5.14)	“We	have	the	hard	or	anthracite	coal,	which	burns	with	little	or	no	flame	

and	without	smoke.”	

	

(5.15)	“And	was	lit	up	by	a	fire	that	burnt	in	its	centre	with	a	whitish	flame	and	

without	smoke”.	

	

These	are	both	technical/scientific	descriptions.		

The	cluster	in	the	flame	refers	to	physical	location;	a	finding	supported	by	the	larger	

number	 of	 prepositional	 phrases	 occurring	 with	 flame.	 Below	 are	 examples	 of	 in	 the	

flame:	
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Concordance	5.2.	14.	All	occurrences	of	in	a	flame	cluster	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

There	is	much	semantically	related	lexis	to	flame	in	the	above	lines,	surrounding	the	

cluster.	This	can	be	contrasted	with	in	a	flame	in	the	metaphoric	cluster	list,	which	is	only	

ever	abstract.	Thus	the	difference	in	the	determiners	signals	the	metaphoricity	or	not.		

The	 cluster	 analysis	 reveals	 further	 differences	 in	 the	 use	 of	 prepositions	 and	

prepositional	 phrases	 in	 relation	 to	 flame.	 It	 was	 noted	 in	 the	 collocate	 analysis	 that	 a	

large	 proportion	 of	 the	 collocates	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data	 form	 part	 of	 a	 larger	

adverbial	 prepositional	 phrase,	 signalled	 by	 greater	 amount	 of	 prepositional	 phrases	

situated	 on	 the	 left	 of	 flame.	 Thus	 flame	 is	 seen	 as	 forming	 a	 part	 of	 the	 location	 or	

circumstance	 of	 an	 action.	 Examples	 include	 over	 the	 flame,	 by	 the	 flame,	 towards	 the	

flame,	before	the	flame,	and	into	a	flame.	Examples	of	verb	phrases	preceding	the	cluster	

include	the	following:	

	 	

	 (5.16)	“Held	the	letter	which	had	come	too	late	over	the	flame	of	the	candle”	

	

	 (5.17)	“and	was	imperfectly	lighted	by	the	flame	of	an	occasional	torch”	

	

	 (5.18)	“A	mixture	of	oxygen	and	hydrogen	were	heated	by	the	flame”	



173	

	

	

	 (5.19)	“He	was	making	imbecile	attempts	to	light	his	pipe	at	the	flame”	

	

In	the	majority	of	these	instances,	a	physical	act	is	depicted,	usually	with	relation	to	either	

the	light	or	the	heat	of	the	flame	as	an	aid,	i.e.	lighting	a	pipe,	or	perceiving	something	or	

someone.	 A	 prominence	 of	 prepositional	 phrases	 depicting	 manner	 or	 location	 was	

similarly	found	in	the	non-metaphoric	cultivated	analyses.		

To	 conclude,	 the	 top	 ten	 frequent	 collocates,	 despite	 being	 grammatical	 items,	

signalled	 few	 colligations	 to	 distinguish	 the	 metaphoric	 uses	 from	 the	 non-metaphoric	

uses	of	flame.	The	cluster	analysis	has	uncovered	some	colligations	as	well	as	supporting	

the	earlier	semantic	association	and	collocation	analyses.	The	most	prominent	difference	

between	the	sets	is	the	prevalence	of	the	amongst	the	non-metaphoric	clusters.		

	

5.2.6	Conclusion	to	main	analysis	

	

To	 conclude	 the	 study	 of	 flame,	 an	 outline	 of	 the	 key	 findings	 in	 each	 analysis	 (lexical	

collocation,	 semantic	 association,	 colligation	 and	 clusters)	 will	 be	 given.	 In	 terms	 of	

collocation,	 differences	 were	 found	 amongst	 all	 word	 classes.	 Many	 of	 the	 collocates	

formed	semantic	associations	which	were	seen	to	reoccur	through	all	remaining	analyses	

sections.	 The	 notion	 of	 abstraction	 together	 with	 HUMAN	 EMOTION	 signalled	

metaphoricity	 in	 most	 cases.	 The	 collocation	 old	 flame	 was	 also	 found	 to	 be	 highly	

frequent	and	unique	to	the	metaphoric	dataset.	It	has	a	specific	metaphoric	meaning,	and	

can	 be	 labelled	 as	 a	 lexical	 item,	 with	 a	 high	 degree	 of	 fixedness.	 The	 noun	 collocate	

analysis	 revealed	 that	 BODY	 PARTS	 was	 a	 semantic	 association	 common	 amongst	 both	

datasets,	but	whilst	 the	majority	 in	 the	non-metaphoric	 set	 form	part	of	a	prepositional	
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phrase	detailing	the	 location	of	 the	 flame,	or	 its	effect	on	a	person	(the	 flame	glinted	 in	

her	eyes),	with	the	exception	of	bosom	 this	was	not	the	case	 in	the	metaphoric	set.	The	

nouns	were	found	in	more	creative	structures,	such	as	the	face	of	angry	heaven’s	flame.	

The	use	of	the	possessive,	as	in	the	last	example,	is	also	a	common	feature	and	specific	to	

the	metaphoric	dataset.	This,	along	with	a	greater	use	of	possessive	pronouns,	 suggests	

the	 flame	 is	a	more	abstract	 concept,	 referring	 to	emotion	 (often	 in	a	person),	or	being	

the	expression	of	an	emotion	(belonging	to	rage,	anger,	love,	or	even	freedom).	

The	discussion	of	verb	collocates	revealed	some	similarities	between	the	datasets,	

particularly	 in	relation	to	burst	and	other	semantically	shared	 lexis.	The	metaphoric	uses	

often	displays	a	negative	pragmatic	association,	particularly	with	relation	to	burst	into	and	

FAN*	the	flame	of.	Often,	the	abstract	emotion	or	concept	is	the	only	thing	to	distinguish	

the	 two	 instances	 and	 thus	 signals	 the	metaphoricity.	 Finally,	 differences	were	 found	 in	

the	use	of	prepositional	phrases:	flame	forms	a	part	of	a	prepositional	phrase	within	the	

non-metaphoric	data	more	often.		

Although	 the	 top	 ten	 collocate	 analysis	 did	 not	 reveal	 much	 colligationally,	 the	

cluster	 data	 revealed	 differences	 in	 the	 use	 of	 determiners.	 Both	 analyses	 revealed	 key	

differences	in	the	shared	frequent	collocation	flame	of.	Amongst	the	non-metaphoric	data	

a	 fire-making/sustaining	 device	 such	 as	 a	match,	 a	 candle	 or	 a	 lamp	 always	 follows	 the	

collocation.	Whilst	the	flame	of	is	also	a	frequent	cluster	amongst	the	metaphoric	dataset,	

it	 is	 almost	 always	 followed	by	 an	abstract	noun	 (flame	 of	hope,	 love,	 desire)	without	 a	

determiner.	 These	 often	 provoked	 a	 sense	 of	 patriotism	 or	 passion	 (passion,	 love	 and	

patriotism	 collocating	 with	 significant	 frequency).	 Some	 of	 the	 abstract	 nouns	 (such	 as	

insurrection	and	 liberty)	were	original	and	appeared	once	only	 in	the	data.	The	ability	to	

use	 the	 same	metaphoric	 sense/use	with	 an	 original	 abstract	 noun	 allows	 the	writer	 to	

retain	 the	 same	 pragmatic	 associations	 attached	 to	 that	metaphor,	whilst	manipulating	

the	context	or	situation.		
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5.3	Chapter	summary	

	

In	 summary,	 key	patterns	have	been	 found	 in	 the	 flame	metaphoric	occurrences,	which	

are	not	found	in	the	non-metaphoric	data.	These	patterns	include	collocations	(old	flame),	

colligations	 (flame	of	 +	 abstract	noun	or	 the	use	of	 the	non-human,	 abstract	possessive	

with	flame,	e.g.	Freedom’s	holy	flame),	and	pragmatic	association	(*ing	flame	displayed	an	

overwhelming	 sense	 of	 communicating	 terror	 e.g.	 avenging,	 awful,	 devouring,	 fierce,	

lurking,	 raging).	 Whilst	 these	 features	 are	 not	 identical	 to	 those	 found	 in	 each	 of	 the	

cultivated	 analyses,	 certain	 tendencies	 are	 beginning	 to	 emerge	 in	 the	 behaviour	 of	

metaphoric	items	in	comparison	to	their	non-metaphoric	counterparts.	The	prevalence	of	

personal	pronouns	as	well	as	abstract	nouns	and	concepts,	are	key	in	both	studies	and	set	

the	two	datasets	 in	each	study	apart.	These	findings	of	flame,	together	with	the	findings	

from	 the	 cultivated	 study,	 suggest	 that	 these	 patterns	 or	 behaviours	 play	 a	 role	 in	

distinguishing	 between	 (and	 making	 sense	 of)	 metaphoric	 uses	 of	 the	 language.	

Furthermore,	 the	 findings	 also	 go	 some	way	 to	 supporting	 the	 idea	 that	 language	users	

possess	 a	 separate	 set	 of	 primings	 surrounding	 both	 non-metaphoric	 senses	 of	 a	word,	

and	more	 importantly	methodologically,	 these	 can	be	 accessed	using	 a	 corpus	 linguistic	

approach.		

The	findings	place	importance	on	‘uses’	of	a	sense	(metaphoric	or	non-metaphoric),	

rather	 than	 on	 the	 single	 dichotomy	 between	 the	 two	 senses.	 Perhaps	 of	 equal	

importance	to	the	studies	thus	far	is	the	discussion	born	out	of	the	problematic	instances	

of	each	item:	metaphoricity	was	in	evidence	in	this	middle	group	of	flame,	mainly	in	four	

specific	types	of	uses.	These	were:	the	cluster	 in	a	flame,	verbs/adjectives	describing	the	

appearance	 or	 action	 of	 flame	 in	 an	 animate	 manner,	 other	 ambiguous	 modifiers	 not	



	 176	

congruently	 associated	 with	 flame	 (such	 as	 sheets	 of	 flame,	 tongues	 of	 flame),	 and	

imagery	 relating	 to	 the	 sun	 (which	 is	more	 of	 a	 technical	 consideration,	 in	 how	 far	 we	

perceive	flames	when	looking	at	the	light	of	the	sun).	These	groups	behave	in	similar	ways	

to	 the	 groups	of	uses	 found	amongst	 the	metaphors	 and	non-metaphors	 in	 each	 study,	

showing	 specific	 and	 unique	 lexical	 characteristics.	 Thus,	 rather	 than	 existing	 on	 the	

perimeters	of	an	analysis,	as	neither	one	thing	or	another,	the	middle	groups	of	uses	are	

crucial	 in	 showing	 that	 metaphoricity	 occurs	 at	 different	 levels,	 within	 the	 lexis	 and	

semantics.	Often	the	metaphoricity	was	embedded	within	and	indistinct	from	phenomena	

such	as	metonymy,	personification,	or	semantic	extension.	Whether	a	phrase	is	fossilised	

or	 conventional	 also	 impacts	 on	 the	 language	 user’s	 awareness	 of	metaphoricity.	More	

problematically,	 individual	 instances	 rested	 on	 a	 fine	 distinction	 between	 dictionary	

definitions	and	personal	mental	 lexicons	of	a	word.	Subtle	differences	have	the	ability	to	

colour	the	interpretation	process,	as	was	shown	with	solitary	flame	and	feeding	the	flame.	

It	 is	also	the	case	that	not	all	dictionaries	will	 label	 the	same	uses	as	 figurative	or	 literal	

(nor	will	most	language	users	consult	a	dictionary	before	interpreting	a	metaphor),	which	

again	 supports	 the	 idea	 that	 personal	 experience	 is	 subjective	 and	 meanings	 are	 not	

definitive.	More	pervasive	than	this	however	is	the	idea	that	language	reflects	our	world-

views,	and	world-views	are	 themselves	subject	 to	changes.	 Indeed,	 some	 linguists	argue	

that	indeterminacy	of	word	meaning	is	a	necessary	condition	for	the	growth	of	individual	

thought:	

	

The	‘world’	to	which	individuals	have	to	try	to	relate	the	words	they	encounter	is	itself	

changing	 in	unpredictable	ways,	 both	 subjectively	 (i.e.	 The	 individual	 is	 learning	more	

about	 it),	 and	 objectively	 (natural	 conditions	 change,	 and	 human	 life	 is	 altered	 as	 a	

result	of	 innovatory	thinking	by	other	 individuals	e.g.	 technologists	or	politicians).	This	

means	that	the	semantic	fluidity	or	indeterminacy	of	language	is	a	very	good	thing		
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	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 (Sampson,	2001:	195).	

	

The	findings	are	beginning	to	reveal	not	only	the	pervasiveness	of	the	fluidity	of	meanings	

and	word	senses,	but	that	such	fluidity	is	what	gives	our	language	its	creative	capabilities	

in	 the	 first	 place.	 The	 following	 chapter	 will	 put	 the	 lexical	 priming	 claims	 to	 the	 test	

further,	and	provide	an	insight	into	the	question	of	whether	every	metaphor	has	the	same	

features.		
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Chapter	6	–	Study	3:	An	investigation	into	the	metaphoricity	

of	grew	(v)	

Introduction	to	chapter	

The	 intention	 of	 this	 final	 investigation	 is	 to	 determine	 whether	 the	 findings	 from	 the	

studies	cultivated	and	flame	are	confirmed	or	challenged	 in	a	yet	 larger	study.	Thus	far,	

the	use	of	personal	pronouns,	abstract	nouns,	and	reoccurring	semantic	associations	and	

colligations	have	been	found	to	distinguish	metaphoric	uses	from	non-metaphoric	uses	of	

cultivated	 and	 flame.	 Importantly,	 a	 third	 set	 of	 data	 may	 provide	 triangulation	 and	

determine	 if	 the	 findings	 are	 characteristic	 features	 of	 all	 metaphors.	 Again,	 the	

problematic	cases	will	be	discussed	first,	before	a	full	quantitative	 investigation	into	the	

metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	instances	of	grew	as	two	separate	corpora.	The	analysis	

will	make	use	of	the	same	structure	as	in	the	preceding	chapters,	investigating	keywords,	

collocates,	semantic	associations,	colligations	and	clusters.	

6.1	Middle	instances	of	grew	

	 6.1.1	Introduction	to	the	Middle	Group	

	

Out	of	3823	total	instances	of	grew	within	the	corpus,	142	instances	have	been	placed	in	

the	middle	group,	based	on	the	inability	of	my	informants	to	unanimously	categorise	each	

one	 as	 either	metaphoric	 or	 non-metaphoric.	 These	 lines	 amount	 to	 3.71%	 of	 all	grew	

concordances	 found	 in	 the	 nineteenth	 century	 corpus.	 This	 can	 be	 compared	 to	 the	

middle	group	figure	in	the	cultivated	(adj.)	analysis:	3.61	%	and	stands	in	clear	contrast	to	

the	figure	for	the	middle	group	in	the	flame	analysis:	15.3%.	Initially,	it	can	be	predicted	

that	with	a	smaller	middle	group	than	was	the	case	for	flame,	 the	metaphoric	and	non-
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metaphoric	 instances	will	 be	more	distinct	 in	 their	uses.	As	with	 the	previous	analyses,	

instances	of	this	middle	group	can	be	grouped	together	based	on	certain	characteristics	

or	 features.	 These	 include	 repeated	 structures	 and	 semantically	 associated	 items	

including	collocates.	Because	grew	provides	an	overall	 larger	dataset	than	before,	these	

middle	 group	 items	 will	 be	 both	 qualitatively	 and	 quantitatively	 analysed,	 and	 divided	

into	three	distinct	sets,	displaying	separate	uses	or	meanings.	The	first	of	these	discusses	

metonymy	 (6.1.2),	 the	 second	discusses	multi-word	 lexical	 items37	(6.1.3),	 and	 the	 third	

and	 most	 complex	 discusses	 grew	 as	 became	 (6.1.4).	 This	 entails	 a	 discussion	 of	 how	

polysemy	 appears	 to	 make	 the	 item	 grew	 more	 complex	 at	 times	 in	 its	 distinction	

between	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 uses.	 Finally,	 single	 problematic	 instances,	

which	appear	as	‘one-of-a-kind’	occurrences,	will	be	discussed	last	(6.1.5).		

	

6.1.2	Grew	-	metonymy		

	

One	 set	 within	 the	 middle	 group	 is	 linked	 to	 metonymy.	 This	 amounts	 to	 16/142	

instances	 or	 11.23%	 of	 the	 group.	 In	 these	 instances,	 grew	 is	 often	 associated	 with	 a	

concrete	referent	(town	or	city),	which	is	standing	in	for	the	population.	All	 instances	of	

this	kind	of	metonymy	are	shown	first	in	Concordance	6.1.1:	

	

																																																													
37	Sinclair’s	notion	of	‘lexical	item’	which	will	be	explained	in	the	section.	
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Concordance	6.1.	1.	All	occurrences	of	grew	displaying	metonymy	(concrete)	in	middle	group	data	

	

In	 these	cases,	 the	growth	 implies	not	 the	 individual	growth	of	a	single	person,	but	 the	

collective	 growth	of	people	 in	 TIME	 (generation)	 and	SPACE	 (sprawl).	 The	 city,	 town	or	

colony	 thus	 stands	 in	 for	 a	 larger	 organic,	 human	 whole.	 To	 illustrate	 the	 problem	 in	

identifying	these	instances	as	metaphoric,	attention	is	directed	to	the	similar	instances	in	

Chapter	4	with	cultivated	country.	Here,	 the	decision	depends	on	the	extent	 to	which	a	

human	group	can	be	classed	as	a	singular	organic	unit	of	growth.	This	problem	is	also	in	a	

similar	vein	to	that	of	growing	blind	and	the	extent	to	which	the	meaning	of	growth	can	

be	 extended	 to	 its	 non-metaphoric	 sense	 (biological),	 when	 there	 is	 a	 more	 salient	

meaning	 simultaneously	 present	 (i.e.	 becoming	 blind).	 The	 effect	 of	 the	 possible	

metaphor	in	both	cases	can	be	speculated	on.	In	the	first	instance,	the	metaphor	suggests	

the	inevitability	and	naturalness	of	steadily	or	gradually	growing	blind.	In	the	second	case	

it	 is	 the	 organic	 characteristics	 evoked	 by	 a	 single	 group	 or	 body	 of	 people,	 naturally	

developing,	 reproducing,	 and	 thus	 enlarging	 the	 place	 of	 dwelling.	 The	 metaphoricity	

here	 is	 further	 extended	 in	 the	 abstract	 reference	 to	 GROUPS	 OF	 PEOPLE	 rather	 than	
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concrete	places.	These	instances	amount	to	12/142	instances	or	8.45%	of	the	group	and	

are	show	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.1.	2.	All	occurrences	of	metonymy	(abstract)	in	middle	group	data	

	

Here	the	growing	refers	to	GROUPS	OF	PEOPLE	(congregations;	populations;	organization;	

party	 etc.)	 and	 their	 upward/outward	 growth	 in	 space	 as	well	 as	 time.	 The	problem	of	

growth	 in	 relation	 to	 a	 singular	 unit	 versus	 a	 single	 body	 is	 still	 present.	 However,	 the	

non-metaphoric	use	of	growth	holds	more	relevance	 in	 this	abstract	sense	of	people	or	

communities	 rather	 than	 cities:	 we	 can	 talk	 of	 a	 species	 growing	 or	 a	 field	 of	 grass	

growing.	 Both	 these	 instances	 depend	 on	 a	 collective	 body	 of	 singular,	 organic	

individuals.	 Interestingly,	 the	 lexical	 item	 grew	 UP	 appears	 to	 have	 a	 distinct	 use,	

referring	to	the	town/city	growing	older,	temporally	rather	than	physically.		

	

6.1.3	Grew	into	and	grew	to	

	 	

The	two	groups	to	be	discussed	here	convey	particular	collocations:	grew	 into,	of	which	

there	are	four	instances	and	grew	to,	of	which	there	are	three	instances.	Together	these	

amount	 to	4.93%	of	 the	group.	Taking	 the	 former	set	 first,	all	 instances	 refer	 to	people	
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(three	instances	refer	specifically	to	children	growing	older).	This	suggests	both	temporal	

and	spatial	reference	(i.e.	growing	older	and	taller):	

	

	

Concordance	6.1.	3.	All	occurrences	of	grew	into	in	middle	group	data	

	

All	 four	 instances	 of	 grew	 into	 can	 be	 interchanged	 more	 or	 less	 with	 became	 (to	 be	

discussed	 in	 further	 detail	 in	 6.1.4).	 In	 the	 second	 concordance	 line,	 there	 is	 less	

dependence	on	the	spatial	element,	as	the	character	is	described	as	undergoing	a	change	

more	implicitly	related	to	age	than	appearance:	she	is	described	as	becoming	more	like	a	

Mrs	Malaprop38,	 a	 trait	 which	 is	 associated	with	 older	 age.	 This	makes	 the	 collocation	

more	metaphoric	in	form.	

The	second	collocation	 is	grew	to.	Here,	 the	 instances	all	 refer	 to	a	temporal	and	

spatial	transformation,	implying	a	physical	and	age-related	growth:	

	

	

Concordance	6.1.	4.	All	occurrences	of	grew	to	in	middle	group	data	

	

The	first	line	(grew	to	manhood)	refers	to	both	a	spatial	and	a	temporal	transformation,	

whilst	the	second	line	(a	transformation	from	a	young	to	a	noble	animal)	implies	physical	

and	mental	maturity.	Finally,	 the	 third	concordance	 line	 refers	 to	a	growth	towards	 the	

age	of	a	sixteen-year-old	(and	implicitly	the	stature/height	simultaneously),	which	is	again	

spatial	and	 temporal.	 If	both	structures	grew	 into	 and	grew	 to	 can	be	classed	as	 lexical	

																																																													
38	Character	taken	from	Richard	Brinsley	Sheridan’s	play	The	Rivals,	1775	
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items,	with	specific	meanings,	the	metaphoricity	is	challenged.	Such	a	structure	points	to	

a	fixed	use	of	the	sense	combination	which	is	not	dependent	on	the	sum	of	its	constituent	

parts,	and	thus	has	no	alternative	meaning	from	which	to	subvert	or	on	which	to	draw.	

This	is	an	issue	that	was	discussed	with	reference	to	the	relevant	literature	in	Chapter	2.		

	

6.1.4	Grew	as	became	

	 6.1.4.1	Introduction		

	

The	 largest	 set	 to	 discuss	within	 the	middle	 group	 is	where	grew	 can	 be	 interchanged	

with	became	 and	 is	 discussed	 last	 because	of	 its	 complexity.	 These	particular	 instances	

make	up	almost	 two	 thirds	of	 the	middle	group	data	 (90/142	occurrences),	 and	can	be	

further	divided	 into	smaller	sets	based	on	semantic	differences.	 It	 should	be	noted	 first	

that	not	all	instances	of	grew	that	can	be	interchanged	with	became	have	been	assigned	

to	the	middle	group:	some	were	categorised	as	metaphoric	by	the	readers,	(grew	angry;	

grew	 heated;	 grew	 dark),	 and	 some	were	 categorized	 as	 non-metaphoric	 (grew	 taller).	

Whilst	 grew	 can	 be	 viewed	 as	 being	 polysemous,	 as	 will	 be	 discussed	 in	 the	 following	

section,	 the	 discussion	will	 show	 that	 this	 explanation	would	 be	 an	 over-simplification:	

indeed,	the	relationship	between	polysemy	and	metaphoricity/non-metaphoricity,	as	will	

be	 shown,	 is	 often	 hazy.	 Moreover,	 the	 degree	 of	 entrenchment	 or	 fossilisation	 of	 a	

particular	use	of	a	word	also	goes	some	way	to	determine	how	it	is	defined	or	viewed	by	

an	individual.	

For	grew,	the	OED	lists	two	primary	uses	concerning	the	non-figurative	sense:		

	

1.	To	undergo	the	process	of	development	characteristic	of	living	plants;		

2.	Of	living	bodies	generally:	To	increase	gradually	in	size	by	natural	development.	
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There	is	also	a	use	(“Of	things	material	or	immaterial:	To	increase	gradually	in	magnitude,	

quantity,	or	degree”),	which	more	abstractly	refers	to	non-organic	entities	and	in	1811	a	

still	 later	use	is	apparent	where	grew	=	became	(“To	cause	to	develop	 into”).	The	actual	

use	cited	however	 is	still	associated	with	organic	things	(“It	requires	a	 length	of	time	to	

grow	the	boys,	now	on	his	foundation,	into	men”).		

	 Because	grew	as	became	 is	marked	as	a	separate	sense	and	more	abstract	than	

the	two	primary	uses	above,	instances	of	the	data	which	express	a	became	sense	(where	

they	can	be	 interchanged	 for	became)	will	be	discussed	separately.	These	 instances	are	

divided	into	three	distinctions.	Firstly,	there	are	those	that	display	positive	or	additional	

(i.e.	outward/upward)	 transformation:	grew	bigger	and	grew	corpulent,	where	both	the	

became	 sense	 and	 the	 primary	 non-literal	 sense	 are	 being	 called	 upon	 simultaneously.	

Secondly,	 there	 are	 instances	 displaying	 a	 negative	 (i.e.	 degenerative)	 form	 of	

transformation:	grew	weaker	and	grew	thin.	This	second	group	is	less	strongly	tied	to	the	

primary,	 non-metaphoric	 sense	 as	 there	 is	 no	 increase	 in	 size,	 as	 described	 in	 the	OED	

definitions.	 A	 third	 group,	 relating	 to	 age	 (grew	 older)	 and	 also	 capable	 of	 being	

exchanged	for	became,	will	be	dealt	with	lastly.	

	

	 	6.1.4.2	Grew	displaying	a	physical	and	positive	quality	

	

This	first	set	groups	together	26	instances	of	grew	in	the	context	of	what	is	labelled	as	a	

‘positive’	physical	 transformation	or	development	of	an	organic	 species	or	being.	These	

comprise	 42.62%	 of	 all	 grew	 as	 became	 instances	 and	 18.31%	 of	 the	middle	 group.	 A	

semantically	 POSITIVE/ADDITIVE	 GROWTH	 refers	 to	 any	 sense	 of	 upward	 or	 outward	
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development	or	growth.	Here	grew	 in	 its	non-metaphoric	 sense	 is	most	 fully	 realized39.	

These	instances	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.1.	5.	Grew	displaying	POSITIVE/ADDITIVE,	PHYSICAL	GROWTH	(middle	group	data)	

	

The	 set	 shows	 instances	of	grew	which	all	 refer	 to	a	person	growing	 in	 size	 (to	 varying	

observable	degrees).	At	the	same	time,	the	more	abstract	became	sense	is	also	present:	

growing	 fat/corpulent/lean	 could	 be	 interchanged	 for	 becoming	 fat/corpulent/lean,	 as	

they	mark	a	gradual	transformation	of	state.	What	is	important	is	the	physical	correlation	

between	each	of	these	instances	and	the	primary,	non-metaphoric	meaning	of	grew.	The	

13	 instances	 of	 grew	 strong/stronger/in	 strength	 are	 perhaps	 less	 distinctly	 associated	

with	 the	 non-metaphoric	 sense	 of	grew.	 An	 increase	 in	 strength	 implies	 an	 increase	 in	

muscle,	 and	 as	 organic	matter	muscle	 does	 literally	 and	 physically	 grow.	 However,	 the	

growth	 is	not	always	visible.	The	metaphoricity	can	be	said	to	 increase	as	the	degree	of	

explicit	growth,	or	at	least	perceived	growth,	is	reduced.	More	importantly	in	such	cases,	
																																																													
39	OED	–	Online.	Accessed	26/11/2015	
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the	non-metaphoric	sense	may	not	necessarily	have	been	foremost	on	the	writer/speaker	

or	reader/hearer’s	mind.		

In	other	words,	 the	 instances	of	grew	strong/stronger/in	 strength	 rely	more	on	a	

sense	of	perception	rather	 than	physical	 transformation.	There	 is	not	always	upward	or	

outward	 movement	 implied:	 instead,	 the	 transformation	 is	 more	 abstract,	 or	 at	 times	

holistic	(both	physical	and	abstract).	One	of	the	13	instances	of	grew	strong,	stronger/in	

strength	 refers	 to	 creepers	 growing	 strong,	 which	 implies	 a	 growth	 in	 the	 thickness	 of	

their	vines	or	stalks.	By	contrast,	the	other	12	instances	refer	to	people	growing	stronger,	

often	in	the	context	of	recovering	from	an	illness	or	in	relation	to	a	child	growing.	Both	of	

these	 imply	grew	 in	a	holistic	 sense	of	 renewal	or	development.	This	may	be	visualized	

physically,	 in	 an	 outwards	 or	 upward	movement	 (such	 as	 the	 child	 grew	 taller).	 Yet	 it	

might	 also	 indicate	 a	 more	 abstract	 development,	 such	 as	 a	 person	 recovering	 from	

illness	 (he	grew	 stronger	 everyday).	We	may	perceive	 a	 change	 in	 appearance,	 but	 not	

necessarily	physical	evidence	of	growth.		

	 		

	 6.1.4.3	Grew	displaying	a	physical	and	negative	quality	

	

The	 second	set	of	grew	 as	became	 instances	 shows	grew	 in	 the	context	of	a	NEGATIVE	

PHYSICAL	DEVELOPMENT/TRANSFORMATION	of	an	organic	species	or	being.	There	are	17	

instances,	 amounting	 to	 26.23%	 of	 all	 grew	 as	 became	 instances	 and	 11.97%	 of	 the	

middle	 group.	 As	 has	 been	 mentioned,	 these	 instances	 also	 call	 upon	 a	 physical	

development	 or	 transformation	 (which	 could	 be	 interchanged	 with	 became),	 but	 the	

development	 is	one	of	deterioration	rather	than	the	characteristic	traits	related	to	non-

metaphoric	 growth	 (upwards	 or	 outwards).	 Thus,	 referring	 back	 to	 the	 two	 OED	

definitions,	the	first	one	(“To	undergo	the	process	of	development	characteristic	of	living	



187	

	

plants”)	 is	 still	 acknowledged	 here,	 yet	 the	 second	 one	 (“Of	 living	 bodies	 generally:	 To	

increase	 gradually	 in	 size	by	natural	 development”)	 appears	 to	be	no	 longer	 valid.	One	

reason	 for	 these	 instances	 being	 assigned	 middle	 group	 status	 by	 the	 informants	

however,	 may	 reflect	 their	 semantic	 relationship	 with	 the	 instances	 shown	 in	

Concordance	 6.1.5	 (POSITIVE/ADDITIONAL	 GROWTH)	 above.	 If	 she	 grew	 fat	 is	 to	 be	

identified	as	problematic	by	informants,	then	it	follows	that	she	grew	thin	would	also	be	

placed	 in	 the	 same	 semantic	 set.	 Ultimately,	 there	 is	 still	 an	 implied	 sense	 of	 growing,	

supported	 by	 the	 gradual	 rather	 than	 instant	 transformation	 (i.e.	becoming)	marked	 in	

each	line:	

	

	

Concordance	6.1.	6.	Grew	displaying	NEGATIVE	PHYSICAL	GROWTH	(middle	group	data)	

	

In	other	words,	 if	physical	development	 implies	growing	bigger/taller/wider/fatter,	then	

each	of	 these	opposite	pairs	 (grew	 smaller/thinner	 etc.)	 could	 reasonably	be	 viewed	as	

extensions	 of	 that	 semantic	 group.	 Here	 we	 see	 evidence	 of	 collocations	 extending	

themselves	within	 the	 same	 semantic	 set.	 Furthermore,	 if	 the	 case	 is	 one	of	 extending	

one’s	existing	primings	to	accommodate	the	new	meaning	(weak,	feeble	etc.),	it	could	be	

argued	that	 there	can	be	no	metaphoric	 intent	at	work.	The	 intention	 is	not	apparently	
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one	 of	 creating	 an	 original	metaphor,	 instead	 -	 it	 is	 to	 extend	 an	 existing	 use	 of	 grew	

(which	 in	 this	 case	 could	 be	 argued	 is	 more	 non-metaphoric	 than	 metaphoric)	 to	

accommodate	a	new	group	of	semantically	related	imagery.		

Regarding	 grew	 sick,	 there	 is	 in	 evidence	 a	 cline	 to	which	 sick	 belongs,	 involving	

both	 physical	 characteristics	 and	 emotion	 or	 perceived	 feeling.	 Whilst	 sick	 can	 be	

understood	 in	 relation	 to	 strong,	 it	 can	also	be	 seen	as	 semantically	 related	 to	 a	wider	

range	of	items	such	as	tired/depressed/hungry/frustrated.	In	these	cases,	the	use	of	grew	

is	more	problematic	as	it	is	describing	a	perceived	change	of	behaviour,	state,	or	emotion,	

rather	than	a	physical	growth.	Whilst	the	effects	may	still	be	physical	such	as	aggression	

associated	with	anger	or	frustration,	there	is	no	literal	growth	implied.	Thus	such	phrases	

as	 grew	 sick,	 tired,	 depressed,	 hungry,	 or	 frustrated	 are	 dependent	 on	 the	 became	

meaning	of	grew	only.	Here,	we	are	seeing	the	meeting	of	two	semantic	sets	with	weak	a	

member	of	both:	namely	the	ability	of	weak	to	be	both	physical	and	mental	in	nature.	As	

a	 result	 of	 this,	 phrases	 such	 as	 grew	 sick	 have	 the	 potential	 to	 straddle	 both	 sets,	

retaining	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 meaning,	 to	 varying	 degrees	 of	 strength.	 If	

grew	 sick/sickly	 is	 understood	 in	 opposition	 to	 grew	 tall/fat/broad/big,	 it	 is	 associated	

with	the	non-metaphoric	sense.	If	by	contrast,	other	members	of	its	own	semantic	set	are	

brought	 to	mind	 (grew	weak,	 feeble,	 tired,	 restless),	 the	metaphoricity	 is	dependent	on	

the	 reader/speaker’s	 reading	of	grew	 as	became,	 and	 the	degree	 to	which	 the	became	

sense	 is	metaphoric.	Context	may	of	 course	activate	both	semantic	groups	at	 the	same	

time.		

To	summarise,	semantic	extension	and	the	ability	of	items	to	straddle	different	sets	

of	uses	or	meaning	provide	support	for	the	argument	that	metaphoricity	has	the	shifting	

ability	 to	weaken	or	strengthen.	This	may	be	dependent	on	 the	 reader	or	hearer’s	own	

mental	 lexicon	 and	what	 they	 call	 to	mind	 on	 hearing	 a	 phrase,	 or	 on	 the	 ability	 of	 a	

writer	 or	 speaker	 to	 manipulate	 or	 extend	 semantically	 related	 uses	 of	 an	 item	 or	 a	
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phrase.	This	ability	 to	manifest	 itself	 in	extensions	of	meanings	and	sets	of	meanings	 is	

what	bridges	the	gap	between	the	instances	of	language	that	users	would	term	as	clear-

cut	and	unambiguously	non-metaphoric	or	metaphoric.	In	this	respect,	we	see	metaphor	

not	always	as	the	intentional	creation	of	a	new	analogy	or	world-view,	but	at	times	as	the	

stand-in	or	extension	of	existing	semantic	possibilities.		

Finally,	 the	 only	 instance	 in	 this	 NEGATIVE	 GROWTH	 set	 which	 does	 not	 imply	

growth	 in	 the	 same	 way	 as	 any	 of	 the	 other	 instances,	 is	 grew	 blind.	 This	 is	 more	

accurately	reflecting	the	sense	of	became,	rather	than	that	of	non-metaphoric	grew	only,	

as	it	does	not	bring	to	mind	any	of	the	characteristics	of	non-metaphoric	growth.	It	can	be	

presumed	that	the	 informants	 identified	a	problem	in	 its	classification	as	metaphoric	or	

non-metaphoric	because	of	its	identity	as	a	case	of	idiom	or	lexical	item.	Although	old	will	

be	dealt	with	separately	in	the	following	section,	for	now	the	instance	Peder	grew	old	and	

blind	implies	a	physical	and	organic	deterioration,	within	an	extended	period	of	time.	The	

notion	of	time	here	 is	 important	 in	distinguishing	from	other	uses	of	the	became	sense.	

One	could	argue	 that	 in	order	 to	become	blind,	one’s	eyes	must	grow	 less	well	or	on	a	

purely	biological	level,	perhaps	lose	the	ability	to	grow	or	renew	cells.	The	reference	to	a	

non-metaphoric	sense	of	grow	perhaps	ceases	to	be	valid,	and	the	single	instance	Peder	

grew	old	and	blind	would	in	the	majority	of	cases	be	viewed	as	a	metaphoric	reference.	

Alternatively,	 the	 old	 may	 be	 described	 equally	 by	 grew	 or	 became	 (or	 both),	 but	 the	

blind	 may	 only	 be	 described	 by	 the	 became	 sense	 (grew	 old	 and	 became	 blind).	 The	

conventionality	 or	 idiomaticity	 of	 the	 phrase	 is	 perhaps	 what	 stops	 it	 form	 being	

identified	as	clearly	metaphoric.	

	 The	above	discussion	has	shown	that	grew	has	semantically	related	uses	where	it	

has	 the	 ability	 to	 mean	 (or	 be	 replaced	 with)	 became,	 whilst	 simultaneously	 meaning	

grew	 in	 its	 primary	 non-metaphoric	 sense,	 related	 to	 organic	 development	 or	 growth		

(e.g.	 grew	 big,	 grew	 strong).	 If	 there	 was	 no	 shared	 association	 between	 the	 became	
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sense	and	the	primary	non-metaphoric	sense	of	grew,	there	would	be	no	ambiguity	in	the	

question	of	metaphoricity.	This	 is	the	case	for	non-organic	 instances	(without	the	ability	

to	grow	and	thus	only	referring	to	the	became	sense),	such	as	grew	dark	and	grew	noisy.	

We	can	acknowledge	that	there	is	no	real	relationship	between	the	evening	growing	dark	

and	 a	 person	 growing	 tall,	 but	 the	 case	 is	 not	 so	 straight-forward	 because	 there	 are	

instances	present	which	do	straddle	the	two	meanings,	such	as	growing	sick	or	growing	

old.	This,	it	can	be	assumed,	is	the	root	of	their	complexity	and	thus	ambiguity	and	thus	

the	difficulty	for	the	informants	to	decide	easily	upon	their	identity	as	metaphors	or	non-

metaphors.	

	

	 6.1.4.4	Grew	as	temporal	

	

The	third	and	final	set	of	grew	as	became	instances	relate	to	growing	in	the	sense	of	AGE	

OR	 TIME.	 As	 mentioned,	 most	 of	 these	 instances	 (grew	 older;	 grew	 old)	 can	 be	

interchanged	with	became.	 Similarly,	 there	 is	 still	 a	physical	quality	 involved	 in	growing	

old	 in	 both	 plants	 and	 animals,	 but	 phrases	 such	 as	 he	 grew	 old	 and	when	 I	 grew	 old	

enough	are	only	temporal.	It	should	be	noted	that	the	five	instances	of	the	specific	phrase	

grew	 in	 years	have	been	agreed	upon	by	all	 informants	as	metaphoric.	Presumably	 the	

explicit	description	of	years	as	a	unit	of	growing	marks	the	phrase	out	as	metaphoric.	

Returning	specifically	to	grew	old/older,	there	are	61	instances	in	total,	making	up	

42.96%	 of	 the	middle	 group.	 Growing	 old	 or	 older	 implies	 a	 physical	 change	 (in	many	

features	 such	 as	 height,	 hair	 colour	 and	 length,	 body	 shape	 etc.).	 This	 association	 of	

physical	 growth	 alongside	 time	 is	 similar	 to	 that	 occurring	 with	 growing	weak	 in	 the	

previous	set:		
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Concordance	6.1.	7.	Selection	of	grew	old	occurrences	in	middle	group	data	

	

	

Concordance	6.1.	8.	Selection	of	grew	(X)	older	occurrences	in	middle	group	data	

	

Grew	old	 and	grew	older	 are	 shown	 separately	 in	 Concordance	 6.1.7	 and	 Concordance	

6.1.8.	However,	the	screenshots	show	no	remarkable	differences	in	the	two	collocations.	

Within	 the	 instances	 in	 Concordance	 6.1.7,	 there	 is	 a	 sense	 of	 reaching	 a	 certain	

physical/temporal	new	state	marked	by	phrases	 such	as	 so	old	 that	 and	old	enough	 to.	

Phrases	 such	 as	 it	 became	 evident	 and	 it	was	 determined	also	 convey	 a	 sense	 of	 finite	

growth	 or	maturity.	 In	 contrast,	grew	older	 in	 Concordance	 6.1.8	more	 often	 implies	 a	

constant	mental	development	 (e.g.	 sensible	of	worry,	 seized	by	ambition,	 reconciling	or	

improving).	Thus	there	appears	to	be	a	different	semantic	association	for	both	instances.	

The	eighth	line	in	Concordance	6.1.8	interestingly	refers	to	the	world	growing	older.	This	

example	also	depicts	a	physical	or	 spatial	 transformation	on	 the	surface	of	 the	earth	 in	

relation	to	a	temporal	development.	In	the	same	nineteenth	century	corpus	there	is	only	

one	 instances	 of	 became	 old	 and	 three	 of	 became	 older,	 which	 may	 signal	 that	 the	
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became	 sense	of	grew	 is	 less	prominent	 in	 this	 context	 (TEMPORAL	DEVELOPMENT),	or	

that	 grew	 is	 the	 automatic	 choice	 of	 item	 to	 express	 the	 meaning.	 As	 a	 result,	 grew	

old/older	may	be	fixed	collocations	and	thus	not	viewed	as	metaphoric.	

In	summary,	it	could	be	argued	that	these	temporally	related	instances	of	grew	are	

no	more	metaphoric	 than	 growing	 bigger/taller,	 because	 of	 the	 physical	 development	

that	makes	old	a	possible	member	of	 the	first	semantic	set.	One	 instance	of	grew	older	

that	was	agreed	upon	as	metaphoric	with	unanimity	is	the	phrase	he	suddenly	grew	older.	

The	lack	of	difficulty	in	identifying	and	labelling	this	instance	is	presumably	due	to	the	lack	

of	gradual,	steady	growth	associated	with	non-metaphoric	grew.	Such	an	instance	again	

implies	 perception	 rather	 than	 physical	 change.	 It	 is	 also	 an	 example	 of	 an	 accepted	

expression	 being	 adapted.	 In	 doing	 so,	 it	 partly	 confirms	 the	 non-metaphoricity	 and/or	

fossilisation	of	the	accepted	expression.		

	 		

6.1.6	Single	concordances	

	

The	 final	 subsection	 of	 the	 middle	 group	 discussion	 will	 briefly	 examine	 the	 last	 four	

single	instances	of	grew:		

	

	

Concordance	6.1.	9.	Grew	as	become	in	a	selection	of	middle	group	data	

		

In	 the	 first	 line,	 (we	 grew	 and	 flourished	 together)	 it	 is	 more	 difficult	 to	 distinguish	

between	 the	 senses.	 The	use	of	grew	 cannot	be	 interchanged	with	became	 here	–	 it	 is	

used	 intransitively.	 The	 implied	 meaning	 is	 that	 the	 pair	 have	 become	 closer	 in	 their	
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relationship.	Thus	 the	sense	 is	abstract	 rather	 than	physical.	 Inevitably,	 the	process	will	

be	 occurring	 steadily	 and	 progressively	 alongside	 their	 natural	 growth/ageing.	 The	

collocation	 itself	 is	 idiomatic	 in	modern	English,	 and	 thus	 the	metaphoricity	 is	 arguably	

not	present	for	the	reader.	The	third	line	is	another	instance	replaceable	with	became.	As	

in	the	Mrs	Malaprop	example	earlier	(Later	she	grew	into	an	excellent	Mrs	Malaprop),	the	

meaning	of	grew	is	‘to	become	more	like’,	or	to	embody	another	person,	either	through	

physical	or	mental	characteristics.	If	the	characteristics	are	visible	and	therefore	have	the	

ability	 to	 ‘grow’,	 (i.e.	 the	colour	of	her	hair	grew	more	 like	her	mother’s)	 the	discussion	

returns	 to	 the	 problem	 of	 the	 same	 semantic	 group	 shared	 by	 grew	 and	 become.	 If	

instead	 the	 characteristics	 are	 mental	 (i.e.	 temperament),	 the	 sense	 of	 grew	 must	 be	

seen	as	more	metaphoric	(there	is	no	overlap	of	the	senses).		

The	 final	 concordance	 line	 describes	 a	 non-visible,	 non-physical	 characteristic	 of	

grass	 (sweetness).	Thus	despite	 the	agreement	between	the	semantic	category	of	grass	

(organic)	 and	 the	 non-metaphoric	 meaning	 of	 grew,	 the	 instance	 appears	 largely	

metaphoric.	 It	 is	also	possible	to	interchange	grew	 for	became,	suggesting	a	metaphoric	

sense.		

The	second	concordance	line	needs	to	be	put	in	a	fuller	context	to	draw	out	the	full	

meaning	and	has	been	saved	for	discussion	until	last:	

	

(6.2)	 “Then	 I	 recommended	 that	 the	 attack	 should	 be	 delivered	 at	 once,	

"before	 our	 wounds	 grew	 stiff,"	 and	 also	 before	 the	 sight	 of	 Twala's	

overpowering	 force	 caused	 the	 hearts	 of	 our	 soldiers	 “to	 wax	 small	 like	 fat	

before	 a	 fire."	 Otherwise,	 I	 pointed	 out,	 some	 of	 the	 captains	 might	 change	

their	minds,	 and,	making	peace	with	 Twala,	 desert	 to	 him,	 or	 even	betray	us	

into	his	hands”.	
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The	passage	is	referring	to	a	second	attack	on	Twala’s	soldiers.	The	idea	that	they	carry	it	

out	before	their	wounds	grew	stiff	implies	that	they	should	not	waste	time,	and	take	the	

opportunity	whilst	they	still	have	it.	In	such	a	sense,	the	phrase	is	clearly	metaphoric,	and	

the	 second	more	 elaborate	metaphor,	 to	wax	 small	 like	 fat	 before	 a	 fire	 supports	 this	

sense:	the	soldiers	are	frightened	and	this	is	the	reason	they	should	move	quickly,	before	

they	change	their	minds.	Thus	there	is	no	physical	sense	of	wounds	growing	which	needs	

to	be	drawn	on	to	interpret	the	meaning.	Although	the	soldiers	may	already	have	wounds	

(physical	 or	 otherwise),	 the	 need	 to	 hurry	 with	 the	 attack	 is	 not	 dependent	 on	 the	

wounds	healing.		

Though	 the	 meaning	 is	 relatively	 clear	 despite	 the	 ambiguity	 (intended	 or	

otherwise),	the	 last	 instance	shows	the	extent	to	which	more	than	one	sense	of	a	word	

may	be	called	upon	in	a	single	context.	As	mentioned,	this	may	be	for	a	particular	literary	

effect:	 the	 image	 will	 be	more	memorable	 if	 it	 does	 call	 upon	 two	meanings	 at	 once.	

However,	it	may	also	be	unintentional	but	still	capable	of	creating	the	same	effect	upon	

the	 reader	or	hearer.	 The	 fact	 that	 semantic	 sets	 can	 cross	over	or	 interplay	with	 each	

other,	no	doubt	creates	this	effect.	It	also	suggests	why	interplay	occurs	unintentionally.		

	

6.1.7	Conclusion	to	middle	group	analysis	

	

The	 quantitative	 discussion	 of	middle	 group	 instances	 of	 grew	 has	 proved	worthwhile,	

mainly	because	it	has	again	highlighted	the	indistinctness	that	 lies	between	instances	of	

metonymy	and	metaphor.	Moreover,	some	of	the	instances	were	problematic	for	readers	

to	identify	as	metaphoric	because	of	the	nature	of	meanings	(both	metaphoric	and	non-

metaphoric)	 extending	 into	 new	 territory,	 through	 semantic	 extension.	 The	 point	 at	

which	grew	 becomes	metaphoric	when	 describing	 human	 characteristics	 or	 behaviours	
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(e.g.	 grew	 tall,	 grew	 large,	 grew	 old,	 grew	weak,	 grew	 sick)	 is	 not	 easy	 to	 distinguish.	

Furthermore,	the	discussion	has	shown	that	there	are	sets	of	metaphoric	uses,	each	with	

a	 different	 meaning	 or	 ‘meaning	 potential’	 (Hanks,	 2004).	 The	 instances	 straddling	 a	

metonymic	label	(as	the	population	of	the	colony	grew)	are	different	in	form	than	those	

straddling	 a	became	meaning	 (the	 sky	 grew	darker),	and	 both	 of	 these	 are	 different	 in	

form	and	meaning	from	as	the	globe	grew	older.		

The	 discussion	 has	 also	 brought	 to	 light	 a	 problem	 in	 relation	 to	 grew	 being	

polysemous.	 Because	 the	most	 common	 forms	 of	grew	 found	 in	 this	middle	 group	 are	

associated	 more	 with	 the	 became	 meaning	 (abstract	 development),	 rather	 than	 the	

physical	 and	 primary	 non-metaphoric	 meaning	 of	 organic	 growth,	 the	 consequence	 is	

that	 there	 is	more	 divergence	 from	 the	 two	 clear	 uses	 (metaphor	 and	 non-metaphor).	

This	creates	a	lack	of	uncertainty	amongst	the	informants,	as	has	shown	to	be	the	case.	If	

we	take	he	grew	sick	as	an	example	of	this,	the	grew	can	be	replaced	with	became	(i.e.	he	

developed	 a	 sickness),	 but	 sick	 is	 also	 part	 of	 the	 semantic	 set	 of	weaker,	 smaller	 and	

frail,	which	themselves	are	semantically	related	to	what	can	be	classed	in	most	cases	as	

non-metaphoric	(grew	strong,	grew	tall,	grew	big).	 In	summary,	the	discussion	here	has	

illustrated	 the	 need	 to	 take	 into	 consideration	 the	 nature	 of	 grouped	 metaphoric	

instances,	 rather	 than	 viewing	 metaphoricity	 as	 associated	 with	 a	 single	 sense	 with	

unified	behaviours	and	uses.	This	was	also	made	apparent	from	the	metaphoric	findings	

of	cultivated	 in	 the	Chapter	4.	Moreover	 it	 can	be	said	 that	polysemy	has	 the	ability	 to	

influence	a	reader’s	decisions	on	metaphoricity.	
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6.2	 Analysis	 and	 comparison	 of	 the	 metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	

datasets	for	grew	(v)	

6.2.1	Introduction	

	

In	this	section,	the	concordance	data	for	each	group	of	grew	 instances	 is	compared	and	

contrasted.	 The	 first	 group	 consists	 of	 the	 clear	metaphors,	which	 total	 2863	 instances	

and	comprises	over	three	quarters	 (75.10%)	of	the	total	data.	This	stands	 in	contrast	to	

the	figures	 for	cultivated	 (v)	 (37.16%),	cultivated	 (adj.)	 (48.39%)	and	 flame	 (n)	 (34.08%).	

The	second	group	comprises	the	non-metaphors,	which	total	807	instances	and	make	up	

21.17%	of	the	data.	The	findings	from	the	middle	group	analysis	suggest	that	the	greater	

number	of	metaphors	in	this	dataset	may	be	due	to	polysemy,	and	more	specifically,	the	

interaction	 between	 metaphor	 and	 polysemy	 and	 readers’	 judgement	 of	 each.	 The	

chapter	will	follow	the	structure	of	the	quantitative	analysis	used	in	both	Chapter	4	and	

Chapter	 5.	 First,	 there	 will	 be	 discussion	 of	 keywords	 within	 the	 datasets	 in	 order	 to	

determine	any	items	of	unusual	frequency	in	either	set	compared	to	the	other.	The	aim	is	

to	gain	a	brief	overview	of	general	differences,	to	determine	which	collocates	are	worthy	

of	deeper	analysis.	The	collocation	analysis	will	include	a	comparison	of	lexical	items	and	

differences	 in	 word	 classes	 amongst	 collocates,	 as	 well	 as	 semantic	 associations.	 An	

analysis	of	the	top	ten	most	frequent	collocates	will	then	be	presented,	mainly	with	the	

aim	of	identifying	potential	colligates	in	grammatical	items	of	high	frequency.	Thirdly,	the	

cluster	data	form	WordSmith	will	be	analysed	to	substantiate	any	colligation	findings.		

6.2.2	Keywords	

	

The	first	table	shows	the	keywords	found	 in	the	metaphoric	dataset	when	compared	to	

the	non-metaphoric	dataset:	
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		 METAPHOR	 			 		 		 		
R	 Key	word	 Freq.	 %	of	corpus	 RC.	Freq.	 RC.	%	 Keyness	
1	 HER	 826	 0.77	 87	 0.40	 40.91	
2	 MORE	 630	 0.58	 62	 0.28	 36.43	
3	 PALE	 112	 0.10	 2	 		 28.45	

Table	6.2.	1.	List	of	metaphoric	keywords	(when	compared	to	non-metaphoric	corpus)	

	

The	 three	 items	 her,	 more	 and	 pale	 are	 shown	 to	 be	 key	 because	 of	 their	 unusual	

frequency	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 corpus,	 when	 compared	 to	 the	 non-metaphoric	 corpus.	

While	her	and	MORE	occur	also	in	the	non-metaphoric	corpus,	pale	is	more	specific	to	the	

metaphors,	occurring	only	twice	in	the	non-metaphoric	corpus	and	making	up	just	0.10%	

of	that	corpus.	The	three	items	predict	there	will	be	some	similarities	with	the	analysis	of	

cultivated	 in	 Chapter	 4:	 namely	 that	 pronoun	 use	 may	 be	 more	 common	 in	 the	

metaphoric	data,	 and	also	 that	 comparatives	may	play	a	 role	 in	distinguishing	between	

the	metaphoric/non-metaphoric	 senses.	More	 can	 be	 shown	 from	 the	 non-metaphoric	

keyword	list:	

	

		 NON-METAPHOR	 			 		 		 		

R	 Key	word	 Freq.	 %	of	
corpus	

RC.	
Freq.	 RC.	%	 Keyness	

1	 THE	 1546	 7.05	 4759	 4.41	 249.06	
2	 UP	 208	 0.95	 201	 0.19	 248.28	
3	 TREE	 78	 0.36	 6	

	
236.60	

4	 TREES	 84	 0.38	 12	 0.01	 231.08	
5	 WHERE	 86	 0.39	 46	 0.04	 152.41	
6	 WHICH	 212	 0.97	 340	 0.32	 145.27	
7	 IN	 437	 1.99	 1071	 0.99	 136.83	
8	 A	 514	 2.35	 1384	 1.28	 125.16	
9	 GRASS	 40	 0.18	 4	

	
116.98	

10	 OF	 705	 3.22	 2183	 2.03	 107.66	
11	 FLOWERS	 26	 0.12	 4	

	
70.41	

12	 THEY	 162	 0.74	 361	 0.33	 62.66	
13	 ON	 184	 0.84	 457	 0.42	 55.27	
14	 BOY	 28	 0.13	 12	 0.01	 55.17	
15	 LEAVES	 20	 0.09	 3	

	
54.44	

16	 FRUIT	 15	 0.07	 0	
	

53.35	
17	 SPOT	 20	 0.09	 4	

	
50.99	

18	 GREEN	 24	 0.11	 9	
	

50.03	
19	 WOOD	 25	 0.11	 12	 0.01	 46.74	
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20	 OAK	 15	 0.07	 1	
	

46.24	
22	 BANKS	 16	 0.07	 3	

	
41.44	

23	 THERE	 82	 0.37	 170	 0.16	 36.66	
24	 TWO	 41	 0.19	 54	 0.05	 35.91	
25	 BRANCHES	 15	 0.07	 4	

	
35.27	

26	 WERE	 107	 0.49	 263	 0.24	 32.92	
27	 CORN	 15	 0.07	 5	

	
32.71	

28	 FOREST	 11	 0.05	 1	
	

32.61	
29	 SHRUBS	 9	 0.04	 0	

	
32.01	

29	 ROSES	 9	 0.04	 0	
	

32.01	
30	 FROM	 111	 0.51	 280	 0.26	 31.96	
31	 SOME	 59	 0.27	 111	 0.10	 31.45	
32	 WILD	 25	 0.11	 23	 0.02	 30.98	
33	 THAT	 252	 1.15	 824	 0.76	 30.10	
34	 LARGE	 26	 0.12	 26	 0.02	 30.01	
35	 TALL	 12	 0.05	 3	

	
28.78	

36	 CHILD	 23	 0.10	 21	 0.02	 28.67	
37	 IS	 65	 0.30	 136	 0.13	 28.53	
38	 FORESTS	 8	 0.04	 0	

	
28.45	

39	 GROW	 15	 0.07	 7	
	

28.42	
40	 FLOWER	 12	 0.05	 4	

	
26.17	

41	 BUSHES	 9	 0.04	 1	
	

25.88	
41	 HEIGHT	 9	 0.04	 1	

	
25.88	

42	 PLANTS	 9	 0.04	 1	
	

25.88	
43	 BEAUTIFUL	 15	 0.07	 9	

	
24.93	

44	 YEW	 7	 0.03	 0	
	

24.90	
44	 FIR	 7	 0.03	 0	

	
24.90	

44	 MEADOW	 7	 0.03	 0	
	

24.90	
44	 PINES	 7	 0.03	 0	

	
24.90	

44	 PLANTED	 7	 0.03	 0	
	

24.90	
45	 WAS	 268	 1.22	 926	 0.86	 24.48	
46	 HIGH	 18	 0.08	 15	 0.01	 24.10	
47	 THOSE	 29	 0.13	 40	 0.04	 24.06	

Table	6.2.	2.	List	of	non-metaphoric	keywords	(when	compared	to	metaphoric	corpus)	

	

The	 list	 of	 keywords	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 corpus	 is	 over	 seventeen	 times	 larger,	 and	

shows	a	keyness	value	of	between	24.06	and	249.06.	This	 is	 intriguing,	 given	 the	much	

higher	 frequency	 (over	 75%)	 of	 metaphors	 compared	 with	 non-metaphors,	 and	

potentially	signals	that	grew	as	a	metaphor	is	more	tightly	restricted	in	its	uses	and	lexical	

behaviour.	The	majority	of	lexical	items	are	semantically	associated	with	PLANT	LIFE.	This	

includes	 nouns	 such	 as	 plants,	 meadows,	 pines,	 flower,	 forest,	 branches,	 corn,	 leaves,	

roses	and	shrub.	There	are	also	the	verbs	planted	and	grow,	and	modifying	nouns	such	as	

fir,	 yew,	oak.	 There	are	 references	 to	HEIGHT	 (high,	weight,	 tall,	 large),	which	describe	

characteristics	associated	with	 the	non-metaphoric	 sense	of	grew	 as	well	 as	descriptive	
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adjectives	 such	as	beautiful	and	wild.	 In	 terms	of	other	 semantic	groups,	 there	are	also	

child	and	boy	referring	to	HUMAN	GROWTH.	Many	of	these	lexical	items	are	not	present	

at	all	in	the	metaphoric	dataset,	and	all	have	a	low	corpus	percentage	of	less	than	0.09%	

in	that	corpus.	

	 There	are	also	a	number	of	 functional	 keywords	 shown	 in	 the	 table	above.	The	

majority	of	these	are	found	higher	up	the	table,	signifying	higher	levels	of	keyness.	These	

are	 the,	 up,	 where,	 which,	 in,	 a,	 of	 and	 on.	 The	 prepositions	 suggest	 a	 greater	 use	 of	

prepositional	phrases	associated	with	 the	non-metaphoric	uses	of	grew.	This	 is	another	

finding	mirrored	in	both	the	cultivated	and	flame	studies.	The	suggests	a	definite	use	of	

nouns	 (i.e.	 the	 plants,	 the	 trees).	 It	 also	 occurs	 nearly	 twice	 as	 frequently	 as	 in	 the	

metaphoric	dataset.	As	a	highly	frequent	item,	this	stark	difference	in	frequency	suggests	

major	differences	between	both	datasets.	This	will	be	explored	in	more	depth	in	the	top	

ten	most	frequent	collocate	analysis	(6.2.4).	Furthermore,	the	presence	of	both	a	and	the	

as	 keywords	 suggests	 a	 greater	 presence	 of	 countable	 nouns,	 as	 opposed	 to	 more	

abstract	 nouns,	 which	may	 be	 characteristic	 of	 the	metaphoric	 uses.	 A	 full	 collocation	

analysis	will	look	at	these	items	and	their	associations	with	grew	in	more	detail.	

	

6.2.3	Lexical	Collocates	

	

The	 first	 collocates	 to	 discuss	 are	 the	 lexical	 words,	 as	 these	 provide	 an	 indication	 of	

semantic	associations	of	each	sense	of	cultivated.	These	are	divided	into	nouns,	adverbs	

and	 personal	 pronouns	 and	 should	 give	 an	 indication	 of	 the	 types	 of	 things	 being	

cultivated,	 the	ways	 in	which	they	are	cultivated	and	the	degree	of	animacy	or	animacy	

associated	 with	 the	 action	 of	 cultivating.	 This	 final	 point	 refers	 to	 previous	 findings	

(Patterson,	2014)	 from	a	study	of	 ‘to	kindle’,	which	 found	that	personal	pronouns	most	
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often	 indicated	 a	 metaphoric	 use	 of	 the	 verb.	 Finally,	 the	 top	 ten	 most	 frequent	

collocates	 will	 be	 discussed	 at	 the	 end	 of	 the	 section.	 The	 reason	 for	 leaving	 this	

discussion	until	 last	is	that	the	majority	of	items	are	grammatical	rather	than	lexical	and	

will	 inevitably	 lead	 on	 to	 discussions	 of	 nesting	 and	 colligation.	 This	 will	 then	 be	

developed	 further	 in	 the	 cluster	 analysis,	 where	 longer	 collocational	 chunks	 and	

colligational	structures	will	be	explored.	

	

	 6.2.3.1	Noun	collocates	

	

This	following	section	will	focus	on	the	noun	collocates	for	each	dataset.	For	each	of	the	

subsequent	sections	it	is	important	to	note	that	only	those	collocates	frequent	enough	to	

make	up	0.5‰	or	more	of	each	corpus	are	considered	relevant	to	discuss	and	compare.	

This	is	a	frequency	of	17	or	higher	for	the	metaphors	and	9	for	the	non-metaphors.	Thus	

the	aim	of	this	section	is	to	explore	possible	semantic	groups	found	in	each	dataset.	

Firstly,	 it	 can	 be	 seen	 that	 there	 are	 clear	 semantic	 differences	 in	 the	 types	 of	

nouns	found	in	each	list,	as	show	below:	
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		 METAPHOR	 		 		
R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	
1	 FACE	 101	 3.44	
2	 EYES	 72	 2.45	
3	 DAY	 68	 2.31	
4	 HEART	 53	 1.80	
5	 VOICE	 45	 1.53	
6	 TIME	 38	 1.29	
7	 THOUGHT	 32	 1.09	
8	 LIGHT	 30	 1.02	
9	 HEART	 53	 1.80	
10	 MIND	 27	 0.92	
10	 LIFE	 27	 0.92	
11	 NIGHT	 26	 0.88	
12	 MAN	 25	 0.85	
13	 WIND	 21	 0.71	
14	 YEARS	 20	 0.68	
15	 CHEEK	 19	 0.65	
15	 DEGREES	 19	 0.65	
16	 LADY	 18	 0.61	
17	 SEA	 17	 0.57	
17	 HANDS	 17	 0.57	
17	 LOVE	 17	 0.57	

Table	6.2.	3.	Noun	collocates	for	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	freq.	0.5‰)	

	

		 NON-METAPHOR	
R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	
1	 TREES	 63	 3.99	
2	 TREE	 56	 3.55	
3	 GRASS	 31	 1.97	
4	 FLOWERS	 22	 1.40	
5	 WOOD	 16	 1.01	
6	 BOY	 13	 0.82	
7	 CHILDREN	 12	 0.76	
7	 CHILD	 12	 0.76	
8	 MAN	 11	 0.70	
8	 HAIR	 11	 0.70	
9	 BUSHES	 9	 0.57	
9	 BANKS	 9	 0.57	
9	 CORN	 9	 0.57	

Table	6.2.	4.	Noun	collocates	for	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	freq.	0.5‰)	
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Interestingly,	 there	 is	 no	 overlap	 between	 nouns	 in	 either	 dataset:	 each	 collocate	 is	

unique	 to	 either	 the	metaphoric	 or	 the	 non-metaphoric	 use	 of	grew.	 It	 becomes	 clear	

immediately	 that	 the	 list	 for	 the	metaphoric	noun	 collocates	 is	 larger	 than	 that	 for	 the	

non-metaphoric	nouns.	This	may	or	may	not	show	a	smaller	degree	of	fixedness.	Totalling	

the	 token	 frequencies	 of	 all	 collocates	 with	 grew	 within	 each	 group	 (with	 a	 minimum	

frequency	of	0.5	‰)	reveals	the	percentage	made	up	of	noun	collocates	in	comparison	to	

other	collocate	types.	In	the	metaphoric	data	nouns	make	up	3.08%	of	all	collocates	and	

in	 the	non-metaphoric	data,	 they	make	up	double	 this	 figure	 (6.35%).	Alternatively,	 the	

type	frequency	for	individual	nouns	in	the	metaphoric	data	is	12.35%	of	all	collocates	and	

in	the	non-metaphoric	data	is	12.04%	of	all	collocates.	This	shows	that	despite	the	higher	

frequency	 of	 noun	 tokens	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 data,	 the	 nouns	 make	 up	 a	 similar	

percentage	of	each	corpus	compared	to	other	word	classes.	This	also	means	that	there	is	

more	 variety	 amongst	 the	 nouns	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset,	 suggesting	 a	 level	 of	

fixedness	amongst	the	nouns	in	the	non-metaphoric	set.	

With	 regards	 to	 the	 metaphors,	 there	 are	 three	 principal	 semantic	 fields:	 those	

relating	 to	BODY	PARTS	 (face,	eyes,	heart,	mind,	voice,	hands,	 cheek,	PEOPLE	 (man	and	

lady),	those	relating	to	abstract	concepts	of	TIME	or	MEASUREMENT	(day,	time,	moment,	

years),	and	those	associated	with	NATURAL	PHENOMENA	(light,	day,	night,	wind	and	sea)	

There	are	also	the	more	general	abstract	concepts	life,	love,	degrees	and	thought.		

Face	and	eyes	appear	to	be	more	fixed	in	their	use	than	the	others,	appearing	sixth	

and	 eighth	 in	 rank	 of	 total	 collocate	 frequency	 in	 L1	 position	 (82.60%	 of	 all	 face	 as	

collocate	and	83.05%	of	all	eyes	as	collocate).	Examples	are	shown	below:	
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Concordance	6.2.	1.	Selection	of	face	grew	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	2.	Selection	of	eyes	grew	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Interestingly,	in	all	cases	but	two	in	Concordance	6.2.1	(Lines	8	and	9)	and	in	all	cases	in	

Concordance	6.2.2,	there	is	a	colligation	with	face/eyes	+	grew	+	complement.		Although	

they	(and	the	majority	of	the	collocates)	relate	to	humans	or	physical	features	of	humans,	

the	reference	to	growing	is	not	a	non-metaphoric	one.	Each	of	these	nouns	when	used	in	
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association	 with	 grew	 suggest	 a	 notion	 of	 the	 gradual	 transformation	 of	 a	 particular	

characteristic.	Often	this	 is	 in	relation	to	colour,	sound	or	 light.	They	are	also	very	often	

preceded	by	a	possessive	personal	pronoun.	It	should	be	noted	here	that	there	are	also	

instances	 of	 eyes	 growing	 bigger	 (not	 shown	 in	 the	 screenshot).	With	 relation	 to	 body	

parts,	particularly	eyes,	there	appears	to	be	a	distinct	usage	of	grew	as	a	metaphor.	Eyes	

grew	occurs	repeatedly	amongst	the	data,	mostly	in	relation	to	an	increase	in	emotion	or	

a	change	in	temper.	To	an	onlooker,	eyes	may	appear	to	grow	in	such	a	sense,	physically	

enlarging	 simultaneous	 to	 a	 change	 in	 emotion.	 In	 this	 sense,	 (eyes	 widening	 or	

brightening),	 the	 use	 of	 grew	 is	 reflective	 of	 a	 physical	 growth	 (an	 enlarging	 sense).	

Similarly	to	instances	discussed	in	the	middle	group	analysis,	this	use	of	grew	is	related	to	

one	 of	 perception:	 in	 particular,	 whether	 a	 person	 perceives	 a	 change	 in	 character	 or	

emotion,	through	physical	characteristics.	The	answer	may	not	be	definitive,	and	may	rely	

on	 individual	 perception,	 or	 even	 conceptual	 world-view.	 Suffice	 to	 say,	 there	 is	 an	

uncertainty	in	the	degree	to	which	such	a	use	of	grew	(to	describe	a	widening	of	eyes)	is	

non-metaphoric	or	metaphoric.		

The	noun	collocates	voice,	heart	and	day	are	also	fairly	 fixed	 in	position:	they	are	

ranked	 12th,	 13th	 and	 15th	 out	 of	 all	 collocates	 again	 in	 L1	 position40,	 with	 the	 large	

majority	of	all	instances	conveying	the	same	colligation	of	noun	+	grew	+	complement.		

	

																																																													
40	According	to	WordSmith’s	Collocate	ranking	
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Concordance	6.2.	3.	Selection	of	voice	grew	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	4.	Selection	of	heart	grew	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	
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Concordance	6.2.	5.	Selection	of	day	grew	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	colligational	structure	of	noun	collocates	will	be	discussed	 in	more	detail	 in	Section	

6.2.4.	The	remaining	noun	collocates	are	more	scattered	 in	their	positions	 in	relation	to	

grew	(within	the	5-item	window	on	either	side).	

Within	 the	 non-metaphoric	 list	 of	 noun	 collocates,	 there	 are	 two	 clearly	 defined	

semantic	groups:	one	refers	to	VEGETABLE	ENTITIES,	which	contains	the	majority	of	items	

(tree,	 trees,	 grass,	 flowers,	wood,	 banks	and	 corn),	 and	one	 refers	 to	HUMAN	ENTITIES	

(boy,	 children,	 child,	 man).	 In	 total,	 all	 nouns	 can	 be	 said	 to	 refer	 to	 (part	 or	 whole)	

organic	beings.		

In	terms	of	positioning,	the	first	group	of	collocates	are	much	freer	in	their	position	

in	 relation	 to	 grew	 and	 fall	 fairly	 evenly	 on	 the	 left	 or	 right	 of	 grew,	 showing	 no	

colligational	preference.	The	only	exception	here	 is	bushes,	which	always	occurs	on	 the	

left	 (either	 in	 L1	 or	 L2	 position).	 Similarly,	 the	 human	 noun	 collocates	 are	 all	 more	

frequent	 on	 the	 left	 of	grew.	 The	 only	 exception	 here	 is	man.	 In	 total,	 over	 80%	of	 all	

instances	 of	 boy,	 children	 and	 child	 occur	 before	 grew	 in	 the	 concordance	 line.	

Interestingly,	man	is	marginally	more	common	on	the	right	of	grew	(54.55%).	This	is	often	

in	reference	to	a	child	or	boy	described	as	growing	into	a	man.		
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In	summary	then,	noun	collocate	data	shows	key	differences	between	metaphoric	

and	 non-metaphoric	 uses	 of	grew	 in	 respect	 of	 their	 semantic	 associations.	 In	 keeping	

with	the	other	study	findings	in	Chapter	4	and	Chapter	5,	the	metaphoric	noun	collocates	

are	 often	 more	 abstract	 and	 relate	 to	 human	 thought	 or	 feeling.	 Despite	 the	 level	 of	

tangibility	 in	 the	 concrete	 body	 parts,	 these	 are	 distinct	 from	 the	 tangible	 collocates,	

semantically,	 in	the	non-metaphoric	set	which	more	often	relate	to	plant	 life	or	people.	

Furthermore,	the	analysis	has	shown	evidence	of	colligational	differences	which	will	need	

to	be	explored	further	through	more	detailed	corpus	analysis.	

	

	 6.2.3.2	Adjectival	collocates		

	

Adjectival	collocates	are	the	most	common	type	of	collocate	in	each	dataset.	These	items	

most	 often	modify	 the	 thing	 doing	 the	 growing.	 They	 also	 function	 as	 complements	 at	

times,	particularly	in	relation	to	the	became	sense	of	grew	(it	grew	dark;	the	noise	grew	

fainter).	 The	 items	 also	 convey	 the	manner	 in	which	 the	 thing	may	be	 growing	 (worse,	

weary,	strong	etc.).	This	group	has	the	potential	 to	show	the	most	differences	between	

each	dataset,	because	of	both	its	variety	and	size:	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	

1	 PALE	 100	 3.4	
2	 DARK	 83	 2.82	
3	 WORSE	 57	 1.94	
3	 TIRED	 57	 1.94	
4	 WEARY	 46	 1.56	
5	 LITTLE	 44	 1.5	
6	 RED	 36	 1.22	
7	 ANGRY	 35	 1.19	
8	 HOT	 34	 1.16	
8	 COLD	 34	 1.16	
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9	 OLD	 33	 1.12	
10	 LIGHT	 30	 1.02	
11	 WHITE	 29	 0.99	
12	 BLACK	 28	 0.95	
12	 IMPATIENT	 28	 0.95	
12	 DIM	 28	 0.95	
12	 SICK	 28	 0.95	
13	 FAINT	 26	 0.88	
14	 WARM	 24	 0.82	
15	 LONG	 23	 0.78	
16	 GREAT	 21	 0.71	
17	 RESTLESS	 20	 0.68	
17	 SILENT	 20	 0.68	
17	 CALM	 20	 0.68	
17	 BRIGHT	 20	 0.68	
18	 STRONG	 19	 0.65	
19	 RICH	 18	 0.61	
19	 SAD	 18	 0.61	
20	 DISTINCT	 17	 0.57	

Table	6.2.	5.	Adjectival	collocates	in	metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	freq.	0.5‰)	

	

		 NON-METAPHOR	 		
R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	
1	 OLD	 18	 1.14	
2	 WILD	 17	 1.08	
3	 GREAT	 15	 0.95	
4	 LITTLE	 13	 0.82	
4	 LONG	 13	 0.82	
5	 LARGE	 12	 0.76	
6	 YOUNG	 11	 0.70	
6	 GREEN	 11	 0.70	
6	 OAK	 11	 0.70	
7	 HIGH	 10	 0.63	
7	 TALL	 10	 0.63	
8	 WHITE	 9	 0.57	

Table	6.2.	6.	Adjectival	collocates	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(minimum	freq.	0.5‰)	

	

The	 first	 comparison	 between	 the	 tables	 is	 the	 difference	 in	 frequency	 between	 the	

adjectives	 higher	 up	 the	 table.	Pale	 and	dark	 in	 the	metaphoric	 dataset	 occur	 twice	 as	

often	 as	 does	 the	 most	 frequent	 adjective	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data	 old.	 The	 total	

token	frequency	for	adjective	collocates	(minus	the	comparatives	discussed	earlier)	make	
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up	 5.75%	 of	 the	 token	 frequency	 of	 all	 collocates	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset	 (with	 a	

minimum	frequency	of	0.5‰)	and	the	type	frequency	is	16.48%.	In	contrast,	in	the	non-

metaphoric	data	the	token	frequency	for	adjectives	is	3.48%	of	the	total	token	frequency	

of	collocates	and	the	type	frequency	is	11.11%.	This	means	that	the	metaphoric	dataset	

has	a	higher	number	of	adjectives	collocating	with	grew,	both	in	terms	of	type	and	token.		

Looking	 generally	 at	 the	 two	 tables	 (6.2.5	 and	6.2.6),	 there	 is	 a	 difference	 in	 the	

level	 of	 physicality	 of	 the	 collocates.	 Within	 the	 metaphoric	 data,	 the	 majority	 of	

collocates	 are	 abstract	 and	 more	 specifically	 related	 to	 PERCEPTION,	 usually	 HEAT	 OR	

LIGHT	(bright,	dim,	pale,	dark,	hot,	cold,	light).	There	are	also	references	to	COLOUR	(red,	

white,	 black)	 EMOTION	 (angry,	 restless,	 sad)	 and	physical	 state	of	DECAY	 (tired,	weary,	

old,	 sick).	 These	 four	 semantic	 sets	 accommodate	 the	 vast	 majority	 of	 collocates,	

suggesting	grew	is	used	to	describe	a	change	in	brightness,	temperature,	colour,	emotion	

or	decay.	Moreover,	all	of	the	collocates	relating	to	decay	and	emotion	convey	a	sense	of	

negative	pragmatic	association:	the	transitioned	state	described	by	the	grew	is	a	negative	

one.	Worse	also	supports	this.	

In	 contrast,	 the	 collocates	 on	 the	 non-metaphoric	 list	 tend	 to	 refer	 to	 physical	

traits.	Many	of	 these	 refer	 to	size	 (great,	 little,	 large,	 tall,	and	high).	 Similarly	 there	are	

references	to	age	(old	and	young)	and	there	are	colours	(green	and	white).	Concordance	

data	 support	 the	 assumption	 that	green	 is	 semantically	 associated	with	organic	 growth	

(plants,	 trees	 etc.).	 White	 appears	 on	 both	 lists,	 but	 has	 distinct	 uses.	 In	 the	 non-

metaphoric	 data,	 the	 things	 described	 as	white	 are	 all	 concrete	 objects,	 semantically	

associated	with	non-metaphoric	 growth,	with	 the	exception	of	dress,	which	occurs	 in	 a	

separate	clause.	Other	items	are	white	roses,	flowers,	beard,	hair	and	thorn.	In	contrast,	

white	in	the	metaphoric	data	describes	the	outward	expression	or	effect	of	an	emotional	

state:	The	poor	dear	grew	white	as	death,	and	shook	and	shivered;	Barbara’s	cheeks	grew	

white	and	her	heart	sickened;	and	her	blowing	cheeks	grew	white	and	hollow.	The	use	of	
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black	 alongside	 grew	 in	 a	 metaphoric	 sense	 also	 creates	 an	 exaggeration	 of	 mood:	

Hareton	grew	black	as	a	thundercloud;	his	brow	grew	black	as	midnight;	and	Frank’s	brow	

again	grew	black.	In	each	case,	the	mood	is	one	of	despair,	worry	or	anger.	There	are	also	

instances	of	the	light	growing	black.	

	The	 collocate	 red	 in	 the	metaphoric	 set	 also	 deserves	 discussion.	 A	 selection	 of	

concordance	lines	with	the	collocate	red	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	6.	Selection	of	red	collocating	with	grew	in	metaphoric	dataset	(within	5-item	
span)	

	

The	 colour	 red	 is	 shown	 to	 depict	 a	 range	 of	 emotions	 such	 as	 passion,	 anger,	

embarrassment,	 laughter,	 irritation	and	excitement.	 In	each	case	above	 the	adjective	 is	

describing	 a	 human	 emotion,	mostly	 belonging	 to	 a	male,	 and	mostly	 described	within	

the	physical	context	of	a	face.	47.22%	of	all	instances	occur	in	R1	and	19.44%	in	R2.	The	

above	examples	show	slightly,	very	and	hot	and	to	fill	the	cluster	when	red	is	in	R2	or	R3.	

As	with	black	 and	white,	 the	colour	 red	 is	 thus	associated	 in	 the	majority	of	 cases	with	

emotion,	manifest	in	a	physical	change	of	appearance	within	the	face	(often	the	cheeks,	

or	brow).	This	 stands	 in	contrast	 to	 the	physical	and	non-metaphoric	uses	of	green	and	
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white	 in	 the	metaphoric	data,	which	do	not	appear	 to	 reflect	or	emphasise	an	abstract	

state	of	mind	or	emotion	in	any	way.		

Also	of	note	amongst	the	adjectival	collocates	are	those	which	are	largely	fixed	to	

the	 left	or	right	of	grew,	specifically	those	fixed	to	a	single	position.	The	majority	of	the	

collocates	with	 a	 high	 degree	 of	 fixedness	 (90%	 falling	 on	 one	 side	 of	grew)	 are	 in	 the	

metaphoric	data.	All	instances	in	both	datasets	are	shown	in	the	tables	below:	

	

METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		 		

Collocate	 Left	
Freq.	 Left	%	 Right	

Freq.	
Right	
%	

Most	
freq.	
position	

%	of	
instances	
in	R1	

PALE	 6	 6.00	 94	 94.00	 R1	 56.00	
WORSE	 3	 5.26	 54	 94.74	 R1	 63.16	
TIRED	 2	 3.51	 55	 96.49	 R1	 89.47	
WEARY	 4	 8.70	 42	 91.30	 R1	 80.43	
HOT	 1	 2.94	 33	 97.06	 R1	 41.18	

Table	6.2.	7.	Adjectival	collocates	in	metaphoric	dataset	with	a	fixedness	over	90%	or	higher	

	

NON-METAPHOR	 		 		 		 		

Collocate	 Left	
Freq.	

	Left	%	 Right	
Freq.	

Right	%	 Most	freq.	
position	

%	of	instances	
in	L2	

YOUNG	 10	 90.91	 1	 9.09	 L2	 90.91	

Table	6.2.	8.	Adjectival	collocates	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	with	a	fixedness	of	90%	or	higher	

	

Whilst	 the	majority	of	 the	complement	collocates	 in	 the	metaphoric	 table	 (6.2.7)	above	

occur	on	the	right	of	grew,	young	is	the	only	collocate	in	the	non-metaphoric	table	and	in	

contrast	 it	 occurs	 on	 the	 left	 of	grew.	 Eight	 of	 these	 are	 in	 L2	 position,	 such	 as	Young	

Wilkes	 grew	 up	 a	 man	 of	 pleasure;	 and	 The	 young	 Albert	 grew	 up	 a	 handsome,	

intellectual	 lad.	 The	 majority	 of	 each	 of	 the	 metaphoric	 collocates	 fall	 in	 position	 R1,	

meaning	 that	 they	 are	 complements	 of	grew.	 Instances	 include	 she	 faltered	 and	 again	

grew	 pale;	 she	 moaned,	 and	 pined,	 and	 wept,	 as	 the	 man's	 breath	 grew	 fainter	 and	
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fainter;	though	the	pains	in	her	chest	grew	worse;	and	my	mother's	cry	grew	louder	and	

wilder.	 This	 shows	 that	 there	 are	 different	 structures	 being	 used	 in	 metaphoric/non-

metaphoric	 contexts,	 in	 relation	 to	 complement	 collocates.	 There	 is	 a	 similar	degree	of	

negativity	attached	to	the	complements	(pale,	worse,	tired,	weary).	With	the	exception	of	

two	neutral	instances,	grew	hot	is	also	always	negative,	as	shown	in	the	lines	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	7.	All	instances	of	grew	hot	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	 	

An	 important	 consideration	 for	 focusing	 on	 adjectival	 collocates	 (aside	 from	 their	 high	

frequency	 in	 both	 datasets	 compared	 to	 any	 other	 word	 class),	 is	 that	 they	 are	much	

more	prevalent	than	adverbs,	despite	the	keyword	of	 this	 investigation	being	grew	as	a	

verb.	 It	 would	 be	 expected	 that	 adverbs	 would	 frequently	 modify	 grew	 directly	 in	 R1	

position	but	 this	 is	not	 the	case.	A	 reason	 for	 this	may	be	due	 to	 the	 fact	 that	 in	many	

cases	grew	 can	be	 replaced	with	became.	A	 structure	 like	grew	 +	 adverb	would	not	be	

able	 to	 be	 replaced	 with	 became.	 When	 grew	 is	 substituted	 for	 became,	 (e.g.	 poor	

Charley	sickened	and	grew/became	worse;	and	I	presume	you	grew/became	weary	of	the	

amusement	and	dropped	it,	didn't	you?)	an	adjective	functioning	as	a	complement	always	

follows	the	use	of	grew.	Exceptions	to	the	became	meaning	include	those	where	grew	is	

part	of	a	lexical	item	with	a	distinct	meaning	e.g.	grew	from,	grew	to	or	grew	up	(e.g.	the	
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only	solution	of	it,	Tynn	grew	to/*became	think…).	In	such	cases,	although	grammatically	

grew	cannot	be	replaced	with	became,	 the	full	 lexical	 item	acquires	a	became	meaning,	

and	 can	 be	 replaced:	 a	 few	 of	 its	 tenants,	 seated	 generation	 after	 generation	 on	 its	

manors,	grew	into/became	knightly	and	noble	families;	and	 in	her	eyes,	as	they	met	his,	

trouble	grew	to/became	a	calm	joy.	

It	 is	 also	 the	 case	 in	 many	 of	 the	 non-metaphoric	 instances,	 that	 grew	 can	 be	

replaced	 with	 became	 (e.g.	 It	 amused	 them	 through	 all	 the	 winter	 and	 spring,	 til	

Cairnforth	 woods	 grew/became	 green	 again;	 and	 we	 came	 to	 scattered	 bushes	 which	

grew/became	more	and	more	frequent).	It	should	be	noted	that	these	instances	could	be	

argued	to	be	metaphoric	but	informants	agreed	on	their	identity	as	clear	non-metaphors.	

This	 is	only	 the	case	where	 there	 is	double	meaning	 in	evidence	 in	 the	 senses	of	grew.	

Growing	 frequent,	 or	 growing	 green,	 have	non-metaphoric	 senses,	 because	 the	objects	

themselves	(woods	and	bushes)	are	organic	and	have	the	ability	to	grow,	but	the	became	

sense	 more	 aptly	 describes	 a	 transformation	 in	 their	 colour,	 or	 thickness	 (often	

collectively,	as	with	woods	or	bushes).		

The	majority	of	 instances	of	non-metaphoric	grew	 are	 less	easily	exchanged	with	

became,	most	often	 those	without	any	kind	of	metaphoric	extension,	and	 interestingly,	

most	often	relating	to	plants	rather	 than	people	 (e.g.	Then	we	cut	 two	 large	clubs	off	a	

species	of	very	hard	tree	which	grew/*became	near	at	hand).		

The	above	discussion	has	added	support	to	the	noun	collocate	analysis	and	found	

further	 distinctions,	 semantically,	 between	 the	 two	 datasets.	 These	 include	 the	

prominence	 of	 colour	 imagery	 relating	 to	 emotion,	 found	 more	 frequently	 in	 the	

metaphoric	set.	Adjectives	in	general	are	much	more	prevalent	in	the	metaphoric	dataset	

(both	type	and	token).	As	a	consequence,	more	colligations	have	also	been	highlighted,	

again	amongst	the	metaphoric	instances.	A	discussion	of	personal	pronouns	may	highlight	
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further	differences	based	on	human	subject	collocates	and	body	part	imagery,	both	more	

prominent	amongst	the	metaphors,	and	therefor	we	turn	to	these	next.	

	

	 6.2.3.3	Personal	pronoun	collocates	

	

The	 final	 set	 of	 collocates	 to	 be	 discussed	 are	 personal	 pronouns.	 The	 cultivated	 and	

flame	studies	showed	significant	differences	in	the	use	of	personal	pronouns	between	the	

metaphors	and	non-metaphors.	Most	notably,	there	were	significantly	more	personal	and	

possessive	 pronouns	 used	 overall	 in	 the	 metaphors.	 These	 emphasised	 the	 idea	 that	

metaphoric	 instances	of	both	 items	were	often	chosen	to	describe	emotion,	feelings,	or	

relationships,	which	are	all	associated	with	human	subjects.	It	is	therefore	worthwhile	to	

explore	the	extent	to	which	these	same	collocates	reflect	pronounced	differences	in	the	

senses	of	grew	also.	Below	are	all	the	pronoun	collocates	found	in	each	dataset:	

	

METAPHOR	 		 		
R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	
1	 HIS	 412	 14.01	
2	 HE	 405	 13.78	
3	 HER	 308	 10.48	
4	 SHE	 243	 8.27	
5	 I	 242	 8.23	
6	 THEY	 168	 5.71	
7	 MY	 130	 4.42	
8	 THEIR	 96	 3.27	
9	 HIM	 86	 2.93	
10	 ME	 62	 2.11	
11	 THEM	 56	 1.91	
12	 WE	 55	 1.87	
13	 OUR	 30	 1.02	

Table	6.2.	9.	Personal	pronoun	collocates	in	metaphoric	dataset	
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NON-MET	 		 		
R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	
1	 HE	 113	 7.16	
2	 THEY	 92	 5.83	
3	 I	 52	 3.30	
4	 HIS	 41	 2.60	
4	 SHE	 41	 2.60	
5	 THEIR	 27	 1.71	
6	 HER	 19	 1.20	
7	 THEM	 18	 1.14	
8	 MY	 12	 0.76	

Table	6.2.	10.	Personal	pronoun	collocates	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	 tables	show	that	 there	 is	generally	a	higher	 frequency	of	personal	pronouns	within	

the	metaphoric	dataset.	His	and	her	in	particular,	show	the	greatest	difference	in	use:	his	

occurs	5.39	times	more	frequently	 in	 the	metaphoric	dataset	and	her	occurs	8.73	times	

more	frequently.	 I,	she	and	my	also	occur	twice	as	often	or	more	in	the	metaphoric	set.	

The	tables	also	show	that	there	is	more	variety	within	the	metaphoric	dataset.	Unique	to	

this	set	are	me,	we,	who	and	our.	There	is	also	a	range	of	subject,	object	and	possessive	

pronouns	found	in	the	metaphoric	dataset.	Whilst	there	are	examples	of	each	three	types	

in	the	non-metaphoric	set,	the	most	frequent	are	all	subjective	(he,	they,	I).	This	possibly	

reflects	 the	 specific	use	of	grew	 non-metaphorically	 in	 relation	 to	humans	 (i.e.	 physical	

growth,	 such	 as	 he	 grew,	 I	 grew,	 they	 grew).	 In	 contrast,	 there	 are	 more	 possessive	

pronouns	 with	 high	 frequency	 in	 the	metaphoric	 data.	 This	 is	 supported	 by	 the	 highly	

frequent	body	part	nouns	(his	eyes	grew;	her	heart	grew).	There	are	also	more	objective	

pronouns	(grew	fond	of	him;	grew	jealous	of	her).	These	are	supported	by	the	association	

of	metaphoric	growth	with	abstract	emotions,	which	are	described	as	occurring	physically	

within	the	body	(Heaven’s	rich	instincts	in	him	grew	as	effortless	as	woodland;	The	resolve	

grew	stronger	in	him	every	day).	

In	 terms	 of	 positioning	 of	 the	 pronoun	 collocates,	 the	 majority	 of	 metaphoric	

pronouns	all	fall	on	the	left	of	grew,	in	either	L1	or	L2	position.	52.35%	of	all	cases	of	he	
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occur	 in	 L1,	making	 it	 the	most	 fixed	 pronoun	 collocate,	 followed	 closely	 by	 she	 in	 L1	

(51.02%).	HIS	and	her	occur	in	L2	position	41.51%	and	36.36%	of	the	time	respectively.	In	

contrast,	there	is	a	lower	degree	of	fixedness	in	the	non-metaphoric	data.	They	occurs	in	

L1	position	in	68.48%	of	all	instances	and	I	in	L1	51.92%	of	the	time,	but	the	items	with	a	

lower	frequency	(2‰	of	the	total	corpus)	occur	on	the	right	and	left	with	no	preference	

for	position.	

A	contrast	can	also	be	drawn	within	this	section	of	the	analysis,	between	the	use	of	

nominal	and	pronominal	subjects	in	the	datasets.	The	table	below	stands	to	highlight	the	

starker	difference	between	the	use	of	pronominal	subjects	in	each	dataset,	in	comparison	

to	nominal	subjects	(when	the	structure	is	within	a	5	word	window	of	grew):	

	

		 METAPHOR	 NON-METAPHOR	
Nominal	 +	

noun	
Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	

A	 354	 12.04	 170	 10.78	
THE	 1718	 58.43	 572	 36.26	
Total	nominal	 2072	 70.47	 742	 47.03	
Pronominal	 +	

noun	
Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw.	

HER	 272	 9.25	 12	 0.76	
HIS	 432	 14.69	 31	 1.97	
MY	 137	 4.66	 13	 0.82	
YOUR	 6	 0.2	 1	 0.06	
THEIR	 99	 3.37	 23	 1.46	
OUR	 34	 1.16	 2	 0.13	
ITS	 44	 1.5	 9	 0.57	
Total	

pronominal	
1024	 34.83	 91	 5.77	

Table	6.2.	11.	List	of	nominal/pronominal	subjects	in	each	dataset	(within	5	word	window	of	grew)	

	

Whilst	there	is	a	23.44‰	difference	in	the	use	of	nominal	subjects,	with	the	greater	use	

being	 in	the	metaphoric	dataset,	 there	 is	a	29.06‰	difference	 in	the	use	of	pronominal	

subjects,	 again	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset.	 Based	 on	 the	 frequencies	 of	 pronouns	

discussed	 above,	 a	 greater	 use	 of	 pronominal	 subjects	 in	 the	metaphoric	 data	 is	 to	 be	
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expected.	There	 is	also	a	per	thousand	words	difference	of	41.26‰	between	the	use	of	

nominal	 and	 pronominal	 subjects	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 dataset,	 compared	 to	 only	

35.64‰	in	the	metaphoric	dataset.	Put	simply,	for	every	instance	of	a	pronominal	subject	

occurring	per	thousand	words	in	the	non-metaphoric	data,	there	are	8.15	instances	of	a	

or	 the	 +	 subject.	 In	 comparison,	 for	 every	 pronominal	 subject	 occurring	 per	 thousand	

words	 in	 the	metaphoric	data,	 there	are	only	2.02	 instances	of	a	nominal	 subject.	Thus	

plants,	tree,	grass,	flower,	wood	(etc.)	colligate	with	a	or	the	more	fixedly	than	with	face,	

eyes,	 day	 or	 thought.	 This	 in	 turn	 means	 that	 face,	 eyes,	 day,	 thought	 and	 the	 other	

frequent	nouns	 in	the	metaphoric	dataset,	are	all	associated	with	human	ownership	(or	

belonging	 generally,	 in	 the	 case	 of	 its)	more	 often	 than	 are	 plants,	 tree,	 grass,	 flower,	

wood	and	the	other	frequent	nouns	in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset.		

	 To	 conclude,	 the	 previous	 four	 subsections	 have	 demonstrated	 differences	

amongst	 the	 semantic	 associations	 attached	 to	 lexical	 collocates	 within	 both	 datasets.	

The	reoccurrence	of	body	part	imagery	within	the	metaphoric	set	emphasizes	the	notion	

of	growing	in	an	abstract	sense	–	the	concrete	body	part	is	most	often	part	of	a	physical	

reflection	 of	 a	 perceived	 change	 in	 temper	 or	 mood.	 The	 prominence	 of	 possessive	

pronouns	amongst	the	metaphors	also	supported	this	finding	(e.g.	his	eyes;	her	cheeks).	A	

full	 colligation	 analysis	 (below)	 may	 support	 this	 finding,	 particularly	 in	 reference	 to	

prepositional	 phrases,	 as	 these	 were	 found	 to	 be	 prominent	 in	 metaphoric	 uses	 of	

cultivated	and	flame.	

	

6.2.4	Top	ten	collocates	and	their	clusters	

	

The	top	10	collocates	of	grew	for	both	datasets	are	given	below:	
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		 METAPHOR	 		 		 		 NON-METAPHOR	 		

R	 Collocate	 Freq.	
ptw.	

L	
Freq.	

R	
Freq.	 R	 Collocate	 Freq.	

ptw.	
L	
Freq.	

R	
Freq.	

1	 AND	 	69.08	 795	 1236	 1	 THE	 37.34	 297	 292	
2	 THE	 	58.67	 1072	 653	 2	 AND	 23.26	 154	 213	
3	 OF	 	21.84	 328	 314	 3	 OF	 12.55	 99	 99	
4	 AS	 	16.36	 224	 257	 4	 UP	 10.97	 5	 168	
5	 MORE	 	15.00	 45	 396	 5	 A	 10.90	 61	 111	
6	 HIS	 	14.01	 260	 152	 6	 IN	 10.02	 37	 121	
7	 HE	 	13.77	 279	 126	 7	 AS	 8.81	 115	 24	
8	 IT	 	12.86	 273	 105	 8	 WHICH	 8.75	 127	 11	
9	 TO	 	12.82	 93	 284	 9	 THAT	 8.62	 113	 23	
10	 A	 	11.70	 118	 226	 10	 TO	 7.86	 36	 88	

Table	6.2.	12.	Top	ten	collocates	in	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	datasets	

	

In	terms	of	the	top	three	collocates	(and,	the	and	of),	the	point	most	worthy	of	note	is	the	

frequency	 difference	 of	 and.	 There	 is	 a	 45.82‰	 difference	 between	 the	 metaphoric	

dataset	 (69.08‰)	 and	 the	 non-metaphoric	 set	 (23.26‰)	 frequencies.	 The	 distribution	

before	and	after	the	headword	grew	is	roughly	similar	in	both	datasets:	it	appears	slightly	

more	frequently	after	grew	than	before	it	in	both	groups.	There	appears	to	be	no	major	

differences	 between	 the	 positioning	 of	 the	 or	 of	 in	 each	 dataset	 either:	 the	 appears	

slightly	 more	 often	 before	 grew	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 data	 (62.14%)	 than	 the	 non-

metaphoric	data	(50.42%),	and	of	 is	distributed	almost	equally	before	and	after	grew	 in	

both	sets	(51.09%	and	48.91%	in	the	metaphoric	data	and	50%	on	either	side	in	the	non-

metaphoric	set).		

The	fourth	most	frequent	collocate	of	metaphoric	grew	is	as	(occurring	16.36	times	

per	 thousand	words).	 As	 a	 single	 item,	as	 has	 a	 variety	 of	 functions.	 Each	 instance	has	

been	 identified	 as	 having	 one	 of	 two	 roles:	 prepositional	 or	 subordinating	 (based	 on	

Carter	 and	 McCarthy’s	 terminology,	 2006).	 The	 large	 majority	 of	 uses	 of	 as	 are	

subordinating	 in	 the	metaphoric	corpus	and	these	are	 fairly	evenly	distributed	between	

grew	being	a	part	of	the	subordinating	clause	(e.g.	he	became	more	and	more	angry,	as	

he	grew	in	years)	and	the	grew	preceding	the	subordinating	clause	(e.g.	Ships	and	guns,	
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masts	 and	 sails,	 grew	better,	 as	 did	 the	administrative	 process).	 In	 the	non-metaphoric	

corpus,	 the	majority	of	 instances	of	as	are	also	subordinating,	but	most	often	grew	 is	a	

part	of	the	subordinating	clause,	and	usually	positioned	on	the	right	of	as	(e.g.	I	meant	to	

explain	 this	 some	 time	as	you	grew	older).	Below	 is	a	comparison	of	 the	most	 frequent	

as/grew	clusters	in	each	corpus:	

	

		 METAPHOR	 		 NON-METAPHOR	
		

		

R	 Cluster	 Freq.	 Freq.	
(ptw)	

R	 Cluster	 Freq.	 Freq.	
(ptw)	

	1	 AS	IT	GREW	 44	 2.79	 	1	 AS	THEY	GREW	 20	 0.68	
	2	 SOON	AS	IT	GREW	 21	 1.33	 	1	 AS	HE	GREW	 20	 0.68	
	3	 AS	SOON	AS	IT	GREW	 20	 1.27	 	2	 AS	SHE	GREW	 16	 0.54	
	4	 AS	IT	GREW	DARK	 19	 1.2	 	3	 AS	SHE	GREW	UP	 13	 0.44	
	5	 AS	HE	GREW	 15	 0.95	 	4	 AS	HE	GREW	UP	 11	 0.37	
6	 AS	THEY	GREW	 11	 0.37	 	5	 AS	I	GREW	 10	 0.34	
7	 AS	SHE	GREW	 10	 0.34	 	6	 AS	I	GREW	UP	 9	 0.31	
8	 GREW	BETTER	AS	 5	 0.17	 	7	 AS	THEY	GREW	UP	 6	 0.2	

Table	6.2.	13.	Most	frequent	as/grew	clusters	in	both	datasets	(with	a	minimum	frequency	of	5)	

	

The	table	shows	that	as	appears	in	a	wider	variety	of	clusters	in	both	datasets.	The	token	

frequency	however	is	greater	in	the	metaphoric	data,	supporting	the	higher	frequency	of	

as	as	a	collocate	over	all.	Whilst	both	cluster	lists	show	grew	as	a	part	of	a	subordinating	

clause,	 grew	 precedes	 a	 subordinating	 clause,	 only	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset	 (grew	

better	 as).	 Interestingly,	 it	 is	 the	 non-metaphoric	 cluster	 list	 that	 shows	 a	 higher	

frequency	of	personal	pronouns	(they,	he,	she	and	 I	are	found	 in	all	clusters).	There	are	

four	 cluster	 types	 with	 the	 lexical	 item	 grew	 up,	 which	 may	 account	 for	 the	 high	

frequency	of	pronouns.	Grew	up	as	a	lexical	item	has	a	specific	and	separate	meaning	to	

grew,	being	restricted	to	human	 life	only.	The	use	of	grew	up	within	a	subordinating	as	

clause	suggests	 the	 item	provides	additional	 information	 rather	 than	being	 the	 focus	of	

the	statement.		
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The	 first	 four	clusters	 in	 the	metaphoric	dataset	 in	contrast,	 refer	 to	 it	 as	 subject	

pronoun.	Only	24.83%	of	all	the	clusters	make	reference	to	a	personal	pronoun	(he,	she	

of	 they).	 Grew	 better	 as	 signals	 an	 improvement	 in	 condition,	 and	 is	 thus	 loosely	

associated	with	 a	 non-metaphoric	 sense	 of	 grew.	 Also	 of	 interest	 are	 the	 two	 clusters	

containing	soon,	which	refer	to	time.	There	is	one	cluster	containing	grew	dark,	which	is	

also	 related	 to	 time,	 particularly	 in	 the	 context	 of	 the	 nineteenth	 century.	 Finally,	

calculating	all	as	 clusters	 (also	 those	without	grew	 present),	 there	 is	 also	 a	higher	 type	

frequency	amongst	 the	metaphoric	dataset.	Other	 instances	 include	as	soon	as,	as	well	

as,	and	and	as	it.	Although	these	cannot	be	analysed	in	relation	to	the	behaviour	of	grew	

directly,	 the	 first	 four	 of	 these	 clusters	 convey	 a	 sense	 of	 comparison.	 This	 is	 a	 finding	

which	mirrors	the	cultivated	 (v)	study,	where	cultivated	as	X	as	accounted	for	half	of	all	

instances	of	the	collocate	AS	in	a	metaphoric	context.	Whilst	it	might	have	been	expected	

that	some	of	these	instances	would	be	similes,	this	turns	out	not	to	be	the	case,	and	the	

metaphoricity	usually	lies	elsewhere	(i.e.	outside	of	the	as	structure),	most	often	referring	

to	the	light.	The	majority	of	instances	of	the	cluster	form	the	larger	phrase	as	soon	as	it	

grew	dark/dusk/light:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	8.	As	soon	as	clusters	in	metaphoric	dataset	



221	

	

	

The	fourth	most	frequent	collocate	of	grew	 in	the	non-metaphoric	data	 is	up	 (occurring	

10.96	 times	 per	 thousand	 words).	 Almost	 all	 of	 these	 instances	 (97.11%)	 occur	 to	 the	

right	of	grew.	This	shows	a	prevalence	of	the	specific	 lexical	 item	grew	up,	and	a	closer	

analysis	 of	 the	 collocate	 data	 shows	 that	 165	 out	 of	 a	 total	 of	 173	 (95.38%)	 instances	

follow	grew	 directly	 in	 R1	 position.	Grew	up	 occurs	 in	 over	 a	 fifth	 (21.44%)	 of	 all	 non-

metaphoric	 instances	 of	 grew	 concordance	 lines,	 showing	 it	 to	 be	 a	 key	 lexical	 phrase	

associated	with	growing	 in	a	non-metaphoric	sense.	The	phrase	 implies	a	growing	up	of	

people	in	age,	stature,	and	also	maturity:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	9.	Selection	of	grew	up	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

Many	of	the	lexical	items	on	the	left	of	grew	up	are	related	to	children	(boy,	young	Allen,	

young	Albert,	youth,	children),	whilst	many	on	the	right	describe	desirable	characteristics	

(handsome,	intellectual,	industrious,	healthy,	strong,	hearty).	There	are	also	references	to	

man	and	lad.	In	the	majority	of	instances	grew	up	is	used	non-metaphorically	to	mean	a	

physical	 growth	 or	 development	 from	 a	 young	 boy/girl/child,	 into	 a	 man/lad	 etc.,	

alongside	 an	 implied	 growth	 in	 maturity	 and	 the	 positive	 acquisition	 of	 desirable	

attributes,	physical	and	otherwise.	Grew	UP	appears	to	be	used	equally	as	a	phrasal	verb	
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+	complement,	 (e.g.	 the	children	grew	up	strong	and	hearty),	or	without	a	complement	

(e.g.	in	his	father’s	sight	the	boy	grew	up).	As	mentioned,	as	a	lexical	item	the	phrase	has	

a	separate	and	specific	meaning,	thus	is	always	used	in	relation	to	humans	and	found	in	

close	 proximity	 to	 personal	 pronouns,	 proper	 nouns	 or	 person-related	 lexis	 (boy,	 child	

etc.).	

The	 fifth	most	 frequent	collocate	 in	 the	metaphoric	data	 is	more	 and	 in	 the	non-

metaphoric	 data	 it	 is	 a.	 The	 non-metaphoric	 collocate	 a	 shows	 no	 fixed	 usage	 in	 its	

distribution	of	position	on	either	side	of	grew.	The	use	of	more	 in	the	metaphoric	data,	

however,	 shows	 a	 high	 level	 of	 fixedness.	 89.8%	 of	 all	 instances	 occur	 on	 the	 right	 of	

grew.	The	majority	of	these	occur	in	positions	R1	and	R3:	198	(44.91%)	and	116	(26.30%)	

instances	respectively.	Concordance	examples	of	grew	more	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	10.	Selection	of	grew	more	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	majority	 of	 adjectives	 following	 the	 collocation	 are	 related	 to	 emotion	 or	 abstract	

characteristics,	showing	that	most	uses	of	grew	more	are	used	in	relation	to	a	change	in	

temperament,	 state,	 or	 emotion	 rather	 than	 physical	 growth.	 A	 large	 majority	 of	 the	
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imagery	associated	with	the	adjectives	on	the	right	of	the	collocation	are	negative.	These	

include	 languid	 and	 faint,	 vague,	 feeble,	 tedious,	 harsh,	 abandoned,	 discordant,	

oppressive	 and	 seedy.	 Even	 seemingly	 neutral	 adjectives	 are	 associated	with	 negativity	

when	more	context	is	provided.	This	includes	the	increase	in	the	number	of	people	flying	

and	on	foot	being	associated	with	congestion	in	the	13th	 line	above,	and	the	increase	in	

the	frequency	of	visits	by	the	character	 in	the	17th	 line	 is	undesired	by	Margaret.	When	

more	 is	 in	R3	position,	 items	in	R1	and	R2	are	mainly	quantifiers	such	as	in	the	example	

Mr	Audley	grew	a	little	more	agreeable.		

71	of	the	instances	of	grew	more	form	part	of	the	larger	colligation	grew	more	and	

more	(+adj.)	where	grew	fills	both	R1	and	R3	positions	simultaneously.	In	total	35.86%	of	

R1	more	collocates	and	61.21%	of	R3	more	collocates	form	part	of	the	larger	cluster	grew	

more	and	more,	which	in	turn	colligates	with	an	adjective.	Examples	of	these	are	shown	

below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	11.	Selection	of	grew	more	and	more	+	adj.	in	metaphoric	dataset	
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The	 adjectives	 are	 varied	 in	 their	 references;	 however	 there	 seems	 to	 be	 a	 similar	

element	 of	 negative	 pragmatic	 association.	 On	 the	 left	 side	 of	 the	 cluster,	 there	 is	 a	

variety	 of	 subjects;	 the	 majority	 are	 human	 (Mrs	 Hadwin,	 Freddy,	 Mr	 Heathcliff,	 Tess,	

Jem,	he	x4),	there	are	also	abstract	subjects	(attention,	atmosphere,	burden,	vigilance,	the	

whole	of	 their	 theology,	and	her	 taste	 for	disrespectability)	which	are	not	always	 in	 the	

same	clause,	and	a	small	number	of	concrete	subjects	(country,	face	and	voice).	Looking	

to	the	right	of	the	cluster,	the	large	majority	of	the	adjectives	are	clearly	negative.	This	is	

reflected	 in	 the	 screenshot	 above	 (e.g.	 abhorrent,	 violent,	 silent	 and	 morose,	 afraid,	

drowsy,	 yellow	 and	 woebegone,	 anxious,	 oppressive,	 tedious,	 disinclined,	 disdainful,	

enamoured).	In	total	37	out	of	98	(37.76%)	of	the	adjectives	following	the	colligation	grew	

more	and	more	are	negative	in	their	pragmatic	association.		

More	 specifically,	 the	 sample	 above	 suggests	 that	 the	 colligation	grew	more	 and	

more	(+	adj.)	 is	used	in	relation	to	a	negative	change	in	a	character’s	temperament	or	a	

situation.	The	repetition	more	and	more	also	suggests	a	slow	development	rather	than	a	

sudden	one.	This	can	also	be	said	to	be	in	keeping	with	the	non-metaphoric	meaning	of	

gradual,	organic	development	associated	with	growth	and	will	be	discussed	in	more	detail	

later.	

As	 the	 above	 discussion	 also	 demonstrated	 key	 differences	 semantically	 and	

pragmatically	 between	 the	 two	 datasets,	 the	 role	 of	 intensifiers	 used	 alongside	 the	

adjectives	needs	now	to	be	explored.	The	following	table	summarises	the	data:		

	

METAPHOR	 	NON-METAPHOR	 		
R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw	 R	 Collocate	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw	
1	 MORE	 481	 16.36	 1	 MORE	 29	 3.84	
2	 VERY	 103	 3.50	 2	 VERY	 17	 1.08	
3	 LESS	 57	 1.94	 	 	 	 	 	
	 	 	 	

Table	6.2.	14.	Intensifier	collocates	in	both	datasets	
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The	first	point	 to	note	 is	 the	difference	 in	 frequency	per	thousand	for	 the	top	collocate	

more	 between	 the	 metaphoric	 and	 the	 non-metaphoric	 datasets	 (16.36%	 and	 3.84%	

respectively).	The	second	most	frequent	collocate	in	the	metaphoric	set	is	very,	occurring	

3.5	 times	 per	 thousand.	 This	makes	more	 unusually	 frequent	 in	 its	 comparison	 to	 any	

other	 intensifier	within	 this	dataset.	Less	 is	only	on	 the	 collocate	 list	of	 the	metaphoric	

dataset,	 presumably	 because	 to	 grow	 in	 a	 non-metaphoric	 sense,	 means	 an	 increase	

rather	than	a	decrease.	It	is	possible	to	grow	less	fast	i.e.	at	a	slower	rate,	but	most	often	

grew	less	(X)	refers	to	the	became	sense.	Less	occurs	57	times.	It	is	ranked	50th	(according	

to	WordSmith’s	 collocate	 list)	 and	occurs	 1.94	 times	per	 thousand	words.	 50	out	 of	 57	

instances	(87.71%)	occur	on	the	right	of	grew:	21	of	these	(42.00%)	occur	in	R1	position	

whilst	 11	 (22.00%)	 occur	 in	 R3.	 It	 is	 unsurprising	 that	 less	 behaves	 similarly	 to	more	 in	

relation	 to	 grew.	 Also	 comparable	 to	 more,	 many	 of	 the	 instances	 of	 grew	 less	 are	

followed	by	an	adjective:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	12.	All	instances	of	grew	less	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Often	the	items	are	related	to	abstract	traits	in	reference	to	a	character,	their	utterance	

or	 action	 (constrained,	 embarrassed,	 speculative,	 unpleasing).	 Many	 of	 the	 adjectives	
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describe	a	concrete	thing	(dry	in	relation	to	a	throat,	shaky	in	relation	to	a	hand).	Despite	

this,	grew	 is	 still	 not	 used	 in	 a	 physical	 sense,	 but	 rather	 as	 a	 form	of	 development	 or	

transformation.	All	instances	of	grew	less	can	be	replaced	with	became.		

There	 are	 8	 instances	 of	 the	 cluster	grew	 less	 and	 less,	making	 up	 14.04%	 of	 all	

instances	of	grew	in	this	corpus.	This	can	be	compared	to	the	71	instances	of	grew	more	

and	more	in	the	same	corpus,	making	up	16.09%	of	all	instances	of	more.	Thus	whilst	less	

is	less	frequent	than	more,	it	is	almost	as	likely	to	be	found	in	the	cluster	less	and	less	as	

more	 is	 likely	 to	 be	 found	 in	 the	 cluster	more	 and	 more.	 This	 makes	 it	 more	 fixed	 in	

structure.	Instances	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	13.	All	instances	of	grew	less	and	less	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Again,	there	appears	to	be	no	generalisation	that	can	be	made	about	what	less	and	less	is	

referring	to	in	these	examples.	Grew	less	and	less	is	used	here	both	in	reference	to	people	

(abstract	 and	 physical	 characteristics)	 and	 external	 concrete/abstract	 entities.	 There	 is	

also	 less	 preference	 for	 the	 colligation	 grew	 less	 and	 less	 (+adj.).	 Furthermore,	 unlike	

grew	more	and	more,	 there	appears	to	be	no	strong	pragmatic	associations	attached	to	

the	 cluster.	 This	 may	 be	 due	 to	 the	 small	 amount	 of	 data.	 Some	 instances	 refer	 to	

improvement,	whilst	other	refer	to	a	deterioration	in	condition	or	circumstance.		

Delving	further	into	the	data,	analysis	of	grew	when	used	alongside	a	comparative	

adjective	or	adverb	(e.g.	darker,	smaller	etc.),	should	also	provide	a	similar	 indication	of	
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whether	grew	 as	 is	 being	 used	 as	 a	metaphor	 in	 a	 transformative	 sense.	 Comparatives	

with	a	frequency	higher	than	ten	are	shown	below.	Columns	4	and	5	show	their	ranking	in	

R1	and	R3	position	(taking	into	consideration	clusters	such	as	grew	brighter	and	brighter):		

	

METAPHOR	
	 	 	 	

	
Comparative	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw	 R1	freq.	 R3	freq.	 R1	&	R3	(X	

and	X)	
FAINTER	 53	 1.80	 31	 22	 22	
LOUDER	 43	 1.46	 32	 10	 9	
STRONGER	 40	 1.36	 25	 8	 6	
DARKER	 37	 1.26	 28	 8	 8	
HEAVIER	 26	 0.88	 15	 2	 3	
BRIGHTER	 23	 0.78	 13	 8	 5	
PALER	 22	 0.75	 13	 8	 5	
CALMER	 17	 0.58	 16	 1	 -	
LARGER	 17	 0.58	 13	 2	 3	
THICKER	 16	 0.54	 9	 5	 5	
CLEARER	 15	 0.51	 8	 5	 2	
WEAKER	 15	 0.51	 12	 3	 4	
DEEPER	 12	 0.41	 8	 2	 5	
WIDER	 11	 0.37	 8	 1	 2	
WHITER	 10	 0.63	 9	 1	 -	

Table	6.2.	15.	Collocates	acting	as	comparatives	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

The	 table	 shows	 a	 different	 set	 of	 adjectives	 to	 those	 used	 in	 Tables	 6.2.7	 and	 6.2.8	

Interestingly	 there	appears	 to	be	no	pragmatic	association	attached	to	the	adjectives	 in	

comparison	to	the	structure	more	+	adjective.	This	is	further	supported	by	consulting	full	

concordance	 lines.	 Instead	of	 referring	 to	mood	and	 temperament,	 the	adjectives	 refer	

more	 neutrally	 to	 external,	 environmental	 changes	 such	 as	 those	 relating	 to	 sound	 or	

light	(e.g.	grew	fainter;	grew	louder):	
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METAPHOR	
	

	
R	 Cluster	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw	
1	 GREW	LOUDER	AND	 21	 0.71	
2	 FAINTER	AND	FAINTER	 20	 0.68	
2	 GREW	FAINTER	AND	 20	 0.68	
3	 GREW	DARKER	AND	 16	 0.54	
4	 GREW	STRONGER	AND	 15	 0.51	
5	 GREW	BRIGHTER	AND	 8	 0.27	
5	 LOUDER	AND	LOUDER	 8	 0.27	
6	 DARKER	AND	DARKER	 7	 0.24	
7	 STRONGER	AND	STRONGER	 6	 0.20	
7	 GREW	WHITER	AND	 6	 0.20	
7	 HEART	GREW	HEAVIER	 6	 0.20	
7	 HE	GREW	CALMER	 6	 0.20	
7	 GREW	PALER	AND	 6	 0.20	
7	 AND	THICKER	AND	 6	 0.20	
8	 IT	GREW	DARKER	 5	 0.17	
8	 THICKER	AND	THICKER	 5	 0.17	
8	 BRIGHTER	AND	BRIGHTER	 5	 0.17	
8	 GREW	WEAKER	AND	 5	 0.17	
8	 GREW	THICKER	AND	 5	 0.17	
8	 DARKER	AND	THE	 5	 0.17	
8	 GREW	HEAVIER	AND	 5	 0.17	

Table	6.2.	16.	Frequent	clusters	involving	comparatives	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Of	particular	 interest	 is	 the	colligation	adj.(er)	and	adj.(er).	The	most	prevalent	of	 these	

are	 louder	 and	 louder,	 fainter	 and	 fainter,	 darker	 and	 darker,	 stronger	 and	 stronger,	

thicker	 and	 thicker,	 and	 brighter	 and	 brighter.	 Grew	 fainter	 and	 fainter	 is	 the	 most	

frequent,	making	up	the	majority	of	all	occurrences	of	fainter.	With	the	exception	of	faint	

and	dark,	the	comparatives	depict	an	increase	in	intensity,	which	is	similar	to	the	physical,	

non-metaphoric	sense	of	growing	outward	or	upward.	Other,	less	frequent	comparatives	

found	 in	 the	colligation	grew	+	adj.(er)	and	adj.(er)	 include	angrier	and	angrier,	bleaker	

and	wilder,	 closer	and	heavier,	 feeble	and	 fainter,	 colder	and	 colder,	denser	and	denser	

and	 stupider	 and	 clumsier	and	wider	 and	wider.	As	with	 the	 colligation	grew	more	and	

more	 (+	 adj.),	 the	 colligation	 grew	 +	 adj.(er)	 and	 adj.(er),	 depict	 a	 preference	 for	

comparatives	 to	 be	 used	 emphatically,	 signalling	 a	 slow	 or	 gradual	 growth	 or	

development,	rather	than	an	immediate	change.	There	is	a	difference,	however,	between	
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the	use	of	grew	more	and	more	(+	adj.)	and	grew	+	adj.(er)	and	adj.(er),	not	simply	in	the	

structure	but	also	 in	 the	semantic	nature	of	 the	adjective	being	used	 in	each	structure.	

The	majority	 of	 grew	 +	 adj.(er)	 and	 adj.(er)	 similarly	 depict	 something	 negative,	 often	

creating	a	sense	of	something	impending	of	threatening,	but	the	pragmatic	association	is	

much	more	prominent	than	for	the	structure	grew	more	and	more	(+	adj.).	In	total	there	

is	 negativity	 associated	 with	 137	 out	 of	 171	 (80.12%)	 instances	 of	 grew	 +	 adj.(er)	 +	

adj.(er),	 compared	to	only	37.76%	of	 instances	 in	 the	structure	grew	more	and	more	 (+	

adj.)	as	was	shown	earlier	in	the	section.		

	 This	finding	can	be	compared	with	uses	of	both	colligations	(more	and	more	+	adj.	

and	 adj.(er)	 +	 adj.(er))	 more	 generally,	 without	 grew,	 to	 determine	 if	 this	 is	 a	 more	

general	 finding	 of	 the	 language,	 rather	 than	 specific	 to	 the	 datasets.	 A	 small	 search	 of	

roughly	4	million	 tokens	 (taken	 from	3	 random	texts	 from	the	main	nineteenth	century	

corpus)	yielded	21	instances	of	more	and	more	+	adjective	and	100+	instances	of	verb	+	

adjective	(er)	+	adjective	(er).	With	regard	to	the	first	structure,	13/20	are	clearly	negative	

in	their	pragmatic	association	(adjectives	 include	 incensed,	astonished,	silent,	fretful	and	

anxious).	 Another	 two	 instances	 reveal	 a	 degree	 of	 negativity	 when	 more	 context	 is	

provided.	 In	 summary,	 within	 the	 small	 sample	 (21	 instances),	 three	 quarters	 of	 these	

display	negative	pragmatic	association,	which	as	a	consequence,	appears	to	be	a	salient	

feature	of	 the	structure	more	and	more	 in	general.	 In	comparison,	 the	adjectives	 in	 the	

second	structure	show	no	sign	of	characterised	pragmatic	association	(some	instances	are	

negative,	 some	are	 positive,	 and	 some	are	 neutral).	 Similarly,	 they	 refer	more	often	 to	

external	 observations	 often	 related	 to	 speed	 (faster	 and	 faster),	 spatial	 description	

(nearer	 and	 nearer;	 lower	 and	 lower;	 hither	 and	 thither),	 or	 light	 (darker	 and	 slighter;	

blacker	 and	 thicker).	 There	 is	 also	 repetition	 of	 over	 and	 over	 and	 other	 degrees	 of	

intensity	(harder	and	better;	graver	and	steadier).	With	the	exception	of	three	instances,	

all	show	an	increase	in	intensity,	again	similar	to	the	non-metaphoric	meaning	of	growth.	
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Within	the	sample	there	is	a	mixture	of	metaphoric	and	non-metaphoric	language.	Thus,	

to	 conclude,	 interestingly,	 the	 colligation	 adj.(er)	 +	 adj.(er)	 is	 specifically	 negative	 in	 its	

pragmatic	 association	 when	 used	 alongside	 grew	 in	 a	 metaphoric	 sense.	 This	 finding	

alone	 confirms	 that	 metaphoric	 instances	 of	 the	 item	 grew	 differ	 in	 their	 lexical	

characteristics	 to	both	non-metaphoric	uses	of	 the	 same	 item,	 and	other	more	general	

uses	of	the	same	colligation	–	in	this	case	adj.(er)	+	adj.(er).		

Turning	now	 to	 the	non-metaphoric	dataset	 for	grew,	more	 collocates	with	grew	

only	29	times	in	all	of	the	data,	making	up	only	1.84‰	of	the	data.	Whilst	72.41%	of	these	

instances	occur	on	 the	 right	of	grew,	 only	31.03%	occur	 in	R1	position,	 suggesting	 that	

there	 is	 much	 less	 fixedness	 as	 well	 as	 frequency	 in	 its	 association	 with	 grew	 non-

metaphorically.	 Similarly,	 there	 are	 fewer	 comparatives	 following	 grew	 (41	 tokens	 in	

total).	The	 lexical	 fields,	not	 surprisingly,	 relate	 to	age	and	stature,	 in	keeping	with	 two	

salient	 non-metaphoric	 uses	 	 (older	 x8,	 bigger	 x5,	 thinner	 x4,	 larger	 x3	and	 thicker	 x2).	

Thus	 it	 can	 be	 concluded	 that	 both	 grew	more	 and	 more	 and	 grew	 +	 comparative	 (+	

comparative)	are	structures	more	characteristic	of	 the	metaphors.	Moreover,	more	and	

more	 retains	 its	 negative	 pragmatic	 association	 when	 used	 in	 conjunction	 with	 grew	

metaphors,	 and	 more	 specifically,	 relates	 to	 negative	 emotions	 or	 changes	 in	 a	

character’s	 temperament.	 In	contrast,	 the	comparatives	used	alongside	non-metaphoric	

grew	are	characteristic	of	more	physical	yet	external	aspects	of	change	(i.e.	less	animate).	

They	 usually	 refer	 to	 intensity	 in	 light,	 colour	 or	 sound.	 Other	 comparatives	 (including	

less)	will	be	discussed	in	more	detail	in	the	individual	collocate	analysis.	

The	final	items	of	interest	left	in	the	non-metaphoric	data	are	the	eighth	and	ninth	

most	 frequent	collocates	which	 (8.75‰)	and	 that	 (8.62	‰).	The	presence	of	which	and	

that	suggest	grew	is	often	used	in	sentences	that	contain	subordinate	or	relative	clauses.	

This	 is	 not	 always	 the	 case	with	which	 or	 that	 but	 it	 is	 one	 characteristic	 use.	 A	 large	

majority	 of	 both	 items	 (92.03%	 and	 83.09%	 respectively)	 precede	 grew	 in	 the	
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concordance	 line.	A	 closer	 look	at	 the	data	 shows	 that	60.87%	of	which	 and	52.21%	of	

that	 do	 appear	 in	 L1	 position	 and	 87.50%	and	 68.62%	of	 these	 figures	 respectively,	 do	

signal	a	relative	clause.	This	depicts	the	action	of	the	subject	(the	growing)	as	a	secondary	

event.	Examples	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	14.	Selection	of	which	grew	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	15.	Selection	of	that	grew	occurrences	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	
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Both	 screenshots	 show	 a	 strong	 colligation	 associated	 with	 grew	 when	 used	 non-

metaphorically:	 it	 is	 often	 used	 in	 a	 subordinate	 or	 dependent	 clause	 as	 predicted,	

particularly	 in	 the	 case	 of	which.	 Moreover,	 the	 item	 in	 R1	 position	 of	 grew,	 directly	

following	 the	 cluster	 that	grew/which	grew,	 is	most	often	a	preposition	with	a	 locative	

function:	describing	extra	information	related	to	the	place	or	the	manner	of	the	growing	

(e.g.	 at,	 in,	 on,	 round,	 upon).	 In	 this	 structure,	 the	 growing	 is	 not	 the	most	 important	

element	of	the	sentence,	but	the	object	itself	(i.e.	the	large	trees;	a	few	ripe	pears;	a	little	

red	 flower	etc.).	 This	 is	 a	 colligation	 specific	 to	 the	non-metaphoric	 set.	 In	 contrast	 the	

metaphoric	 instances	 of	grew	would	 be	 presumed	 to	 be	 a	more	 important	 part	 of	 the	

sentence	in	which	they	appear,	for	the	specific	reason	that	they	are	metaphors	and	thus	

(often)	used	for	a	particular	effect	by	the	author	(of	course,	 this	 is	not	the	case	with	all	

metaphors,	 as	 the	 research	 has	 often	 discussed).	 An	 author	 may	 use	 a	 metaphor	 to	

describe,	elaborate	on,	or	emphasise	a	particular	characteristic	or	action;	in	such	a	case	it	

would	be	expected	that	the	metaphor	would	have	priority	in	the	sentence,	so	as	to	carry	

out	its	intended	effect	upon	the	reader.	A	closer	look	at	the	metaphoric	data	shows	that	

which	 also	 occurs	 on	 the	 collocate	 list	 generated	 by	WordSmith	 but	 is	 a	much	weaker	

collocate	 than	 its	 non-metaphoric	 counterpart.	 It	 is	 ranked	 30th	 out	 of	 all	 collocates	

(again,	based	on	WordSmith’s	Collocate	function)	and	occurs	140	times,	making	up	4.89%	

of	the	data	(in	comparison	to	17.10%	of	the	non-metaphoric	data).	It	is	also	less	fixed;	the	

most	frequent	position	(also	L1)	only	makes	up	34.29%	of	all	instances	of	which.	Some	of	

these	examples	are	shown	below:	
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Concordance	6.2.	16.	Selection	of	which	grew	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Although	 prepositions	 are	 found	 in	 R1	 position	 of	 the	 collocation,	 similar	 to	 the	

metaphoric	instances	these	are	less	frequent.	They	also	often	form	part	of	phrasal	verbs,	

which	 will	 be	 discussed	 shortly.	More	 prevalent	 are	 complements	 where	 grew	 is	 used	

intransitively:	bright,	broad,	paler,	plainly,	rapidly.	There	are	also	repeated	trigrams	such	

as	more	and	more,	 louder	and	 louder,	and	quieter	and	quieter.	A	survey	of	all	48	which	

grew	 collocations	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset	 reveals	 that	 25	 instances	 (52.08%)	 are	

followed	 by	 a	 complement,	 11	 instances	 (22.92%)	 are	 followed	 by	 an	 object	 and	 11	

(22.92%)	are	followed	by	a	prepositional	phrase.	Moreover,	the	instances	followed	by	an	

object	or	a	prepositional	phrase	most	often	are	lexical	items	(grew	up,	grew	out	of,	grew	

into,	 grew	 upon,	 grew	 from).	 Each	 of	 these	 instances	 within	 their	 context	 displays	 a	

different	meaning	 from	grew	 +	preposition.	The	most	 common	meaning	 is	 to	evolve	or	

develop.	 Removing	 the	 lexical	 items	 then,	 and	 returning	 to	 grew	 and	 its	 meaning	 in	

isolation,	there	are	only	six	instances	that	do	not	have	a	complement.		

Without	 a	 complement,	 we	 would	 be	 left	 with	 a	 meaning	 closer	 to	 the	 non-

metaphoric	 sense	of	grew	e.g.	his	daily	work	was	a	burden	which	grew;	 rather	 than	his	

daily	 work	 was	 a	 burden	 which	 grew	 more	 and	 more	 oppressive.	 The	 first	 example	
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suggests	 the	 burden	 to	 be	 growing	 in	 the	 physical	 sense	 of	 upward	 or	 outward	 (albeit	

metaphorical),	 but	 the	 second	 example	 portrays	 the	 burden	 as	 becoming	 more	

oppressive.	Oppressive	here	is	the	signal	of	a	more	abstract	sense	of	development.	Used	

alongside	 more	 and	 more,	 which	 was	 discussed	 earlier,	 the	 effect	 is	 one	 of	 gradual	

development	 towards	a	negative	 state.	 To	 summarise	 the	 collocation	which	grew	 then:	

whilst	its	behaviour	in	the	non-metaphoric	examples	often	demonstrates	a	sense	of	extra	

meaning	 (often	 locative)	 used	 alongside	 a	 prepositional	 phrase	 to	 display	 the	 place	 or	

manner	 of	 the	 object	 growing	 (it	 grew	 around	 the	 tree),	 in	 a	 metaphoric	 context,	 the	

collocation	has	a	non-locative	characteristic	and	is	much	less	prevalent.	The	collocation	is	

most	frequently	followed	by	a	complement	(more	and	more,	louder	and	louder,	paler	and	

paler),	and	more	often	than	not	signifies	a	development	from	one	state	to	another.	This	is	

either	 in	 relation	 to	 a	 character’s	 temperament	 (Meanwhile,	 Arthur	 Beaufort’s	 own	

complaints,	which	grew	serious…),	or	a	change	in	an	external	state	(…the	glen,	which	grew	

narrow	as	I	advanced).	In	this	sense	however,	it	is	of	importance	to	note	that	the	use	of	

grew	mostly	stands	for	a	change	in	a	character’s	perception	of	the	external	world,	rather	

than	 a	 physical/concrete	 transformation.	 Perception	 such	 as	 this	 has	 been	discussed	 in	

relation	 to	 grew	 in	 the	 middle	 group	 analysis.	 Also	 of	 note	 is	 that	 most	 of	 the	 above	

instances	 suggest	 grew	 being	 used	 to	 describe	 a	 noise	 or	 a	 light.	 Again,	 the	 contexts	

depict	a	slow	or	gradual	development	in	either	sound	or	light/darkness.		

Finally,	 returning	to	that,	 it	does	not	occur	within	the	metaphoric	collocate	 list	at	

all,	which	signifies	that	it	appears	less	than	five	times	in	the	total	data.	Indeed,	if	grew	is	

being	 described	 metaphorically,	 it	 could	 be	 suggested	 again	 here,	 that	 it	 would	 more	

likely	be	 the	 focus	of	 the	sentence,	 rather	 than	an	addition,	placed	within	a	dependent	

clause.	 This	 may	 be	 the	 reason	 for	 the	 lower	 use	 of	 that	 and	which,	which	 are	 used	

alongside	a	preposition	much	less	in	the	metaphoric	data.	
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To	 conclude	 this	 section,	 the	 top	 ten	 collocates	 show	 differences	 in	 the	 most	

frequent	 items	 collocating	 with	 grew.	 Although	 the	majority	 of	 items	 are	 grammatical	

rather	than	lexical,	differences	have	also	been	found	in	relation	to	semantic	associations	

and,	more	notably,	pragmatic	associations.	The	high	frequency	of	the	fixed	phrase	more	

and	 more	 alongside	 grew	 in	 a	 metaphoric	 context	 showed	 strong	 negative	 pragmatic	

association	as	well	as	revealing	a	stark	difference.	Another	finding	of	interest	is	the	use	of	

which	and	that	amongst	non-metaphoric	instances.	In	total,	33.95%	of	all	grew	instances	

in	the	non-metaphoric	dataset	collocate	with	either	which	or	that.	This	pointed	to	heavy	

use	 of	 subordinate	 or	 relative	 clauses	 and	 a	 high	 degree	 of	 fixedness	 more	 generally.	

Subsequently,	 the	 frequent	 use	 of	 preposition	 or	 particle	 in	 R1	 position	 to	 grew	

substantiated	 this	 claim.	 The	 final	 section	will	 explore	 further	 clusters	 identified	 in	 the	

WordSmith	 cluster	 list	 which	 have	 so	 far	 not	 been	 discussed.	 These	 will	 give	 a	 more	

comprehensive	 picture	 of	 colligation	 and	 nesting,	 which	 have	 shown	 to	 be	 more	

prominent	in	this	analysis	than	in	the	other	two	studies	(Chapter	4	and	Chapter	5).	

	

6.2.5	Cluster	analysis	

	

Remaining	 clusters	 not	 yet	 discussed	 will	 be	 commented	 upon	 here.	 The	 metaphoric	

clusters	making	up	1‰	or	more	of	the	metaphoric	data	are	presented	and	discussed	first:		
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		 METAPHOR	 		

R	 Cluster	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw	

1	 GREW	AND	GREW	 84	 2.93	
2	 GREW	MORE	AND	 72	 2.52	
3	 AND	GREW	TIL	 36	 1.26	
3	 AS	IT	GREW	 36	 1.26	
3	 GREW	TIRED	OF	 36	 1.26	
4	 IT	GREW	DARK	 30	 1.05	
4	 GREW	OUT	OF	 30	 1.05	

Table	6.2.	17.	Frequent	clusters	in	metaphoric	dataset	(with	minimum	freq.	of	one	per	thousand	
words).	

	

The	 first	 and	 second	 most	 frequent	 clusters	 (grew	 and	 grew;	 grew	 more	 and)	 both	

portray	an	association	with	an	 increase	 in	 intensity	and	 size,	 as	discussed	earlier	 in	 the	

analysis.	Instances	of	grew	and	grew	within	their	context	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	17.	All	instances	of	grew	and	grew	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Here,	 the	 most	 common	 item	 to	 directly	 follow	 the	 cluster	 is	 till	 or	 until.	 In	 these	

occurrences,	grew	is	being	used	to	describe	a	transformative	process.	The	majority	of	the	

instances	 above	 also	 portray	 a	 negative	 form	 of	 pragmatic	 association.	 In	 particular,	



237	

	

things	are	depicted	as	growing	in	size	or	sound,	until	they	become	undesirable	or	even	a	

threat.	 Items	 following	 till	 or	 until	 such	 as	 crash,	 roar,	 bellow,	 tumult,	 monstrousness,	

outrageous	and	threatening	to	break	out,	all	support	this	sense	of	pragmatic	association.	

Thus	the	level	of	growth	is	seen	as	undesirable.	

The	third	and	fourth	clusters	(and	grew	till;	as	it	grew)	portray	a	sense	of	time,	or	

change	 in	 circumstance	occurring	during	 the	 growth.	Clusters	 5	 and	6	 (grew	 tired	of;	 it	

grew	 dark)	 refer	 to	 emotion	 and	 light,	 both	 of	 which	 cannot	 organically	 or	 physically	

grow.	 In	 each	 of	 the	 above-mentioned	 clusters,	 grew	 can	 be	 replaced	 with	 became.	

Finally,	 cluster	 7	 (grew	out	 of)	 is	 interesting	 for	 its	 difference	 in	meaning.	Grew	out	 of	

suggests	a	 causative,	 transformative	process.	A	 selection	of	 concordance	 lines	with	 this	

cluster	are	shown	below:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	18.	Selection	of	grew	out	of	occurrences	in	metaphoric	dataset	

	

Here,	the	majority	of	both	subjects	and	objects	are	abstract	events.	These	include	vexed	

impatience,	supernatural	beauty,	propensities,	and	inference	all	on	the	left	of	the	cluster	

and	Anglo-Saxon	laws	and	customs,	strong	moral	feeling,	anguish	and	despair,	excess	of	

evil,	 hallucinations,	 disorders,	 and	ardent	 temperament	 on	 the	 right	 of	 the	 cluster.	 The	
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majority	 of	 items,	 particularly	 on	 the	 right	 of	 the	 cluster,	 portray	 a	 negative	 pragmatic	

association.	The	cluster	in	most	cases	portrays	a	sense	of	undesirable	causal	development	

or	 consequence,	 often	 going	 from	 bad	 to	 worse,	 such	 as	 a	mood	 of	 vexed	 impatience	

grew	out	of	the	anguish	and	despair;	and	disturbances	that	grew	out	of	the	trouble.	

Clusters	occurring	with	 the	same	 frequency	 in	 the	non-metaphoric	corpus	can	be	

compared	below:	

	

		 NON-METAPHOR	 		 		
R	 Cluster	 Freq.	 Freq.	ptw	
1	 HE	GREW	UP	 33	 4.09	
2	 GREW	ON	THE	 24	 2.97	
3	 GREW	IN	THE	 23	 2.85	
3	 GREW	UP	TO	 23	 2.85	
4	 AS	HE	GREW	 22	 2.73	
5	 AS	THEY	GREW	 20	 2.48	
6	 I	GREW	UP	 19	 2.35	
7	 SHE	GREW	UP	 17	 2.11	
8	 GREW	UP	HE	 16	 1.98	
8	 AS	SHE	GREW	 16	 1.98	
9	 GREW	UP	AND	 15	 1.86	
10	 THEY	GREW	UP	 14	 1.74	
11	 GREW	UP	IN	 13	 1.61	
11	 AS	SHE	GREW	UP	 13	 1.61	
12	 WHEN	HE	GREW	 12	 1.49	
12	 THAT	GREW	ON	 12	 1.49	
12	 TREES	THAT	GREW	 12	 1.49	
12	 GREW	UP	TO	BE	 12	 1.49	
12	 GREW	UP	A	 12	 1.49	
12	 GREW	AND	GREW	 12	 1.49	
13	 GREW	TO	BE	 11	 1.36	
13	 AS	HE	GREW	UP	 11	 1.36	
14	 TREE	WHICH	GREW	 10	 1.24	
14	 AS	I	GREW	 10	 1.24	
14	 THAT	GREW	IN	 10	 1.24	
15	 WHICH	GREW	IN	 9	 1.16	
15	 WHEN	HE	GREW	UP	 9	 1.16	
15	 HE	GREW	UP	HE	 9	 1.16	
15	 AS	I	GREW	UP	 9	 1.16	

Table	6.2.	18.	Frequent	clusters	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	(with	minimum	freq.	of	one	per	
thousand	words)	

	



239	

	

The	immediate	difference	with	the	non-metaphoric	set	 is	that	there	are	over	four	times	

as	many	clusters	making	up	1‰	or	more	of	the	data.	This	echoes	the	keyword	list	findings	

and	 may	 signal	 that	 there	 are	 more	 fixed	 structures,	 or	 colligations	 within	 the	 non-

metaphoric	data	overall,	 an	 idea	which	 is	 supported	by	 the	higher	per	 thousand	words	

frequency	 of	 the	 clusters	 generally.	He	grew	up	 is	 the	most	 frequent	 cluster,	 occurring	

4.09	times	per	thousand	words.	Remarkably,	the	lexical	item	grew	up	occurs	in	over	half	

of	 all	 the	non-metaphoric	 frequent	 clusters	 (15	out	of	 29),	which	 signifies	 a	 collocation	

that	likes	to	nest.	Instances	include	he	grew	up,	she	grew	up,	I	grew	up	and	they	grew	up,	

and	also	transitive	phrases	such	as	grew	up	a	and	grew	up	to	be.	As	a	lexical	item,	grew	

up	 has	a	 specific	 and	 thus	a	 restricted	meaning.	As	a	 consequence,	usually	only	people	

have	the	ability	to	grow	up,	as	it	implies	a	holistic	growth:	an	abstract,	mature	growth	as	

well	as	physical,	bodily	growth.	Thus	the	item	is	often	used	in	conjunction	with	subjective	

personal	 pronouns	 (you,	 he,	 she,	 I,	 we,	 they),	 creating	 a	 number	 of	 restricted,	 high	

frequency	 clusters.	Grew	up	 a	 and	grew	up	 to	 be,	 are	 also	 restricted	 in	 their	meaning,	

referring	only	to	people,	or	possibly	human	characteristics	or	temperaments:	

	

	

Concordance	6.2.	19.	All	instances	of	grew	up	to	be	in	non-metaphoric	dataset	

		

There	are	also	many	more	clusters	referring	directly	to	people	growing:	as	he	grew	and	as	

they	 grew.	 The	 second	 and	 third	 most	 frequent	 clusters	 (grew	 on	 the,	 grew	 in	 the)	
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support	the	high	frequency	of	prepositional	phrases	attached	to	grew,	discussed	earlier	in	

the	chapter.	Grew	also	forms	part	of	a	subordinate	clause	(which	grew	 in;	that	grew	 in;	

and	as	they	grew).	

In	summary,	the	cluster	data	shows	two	clusters	of	interest	in	the	metaphoric	data.	

These	 are	 grew	 and	 grew	 (until/till)	 and	 grew	 out	 of.	 Both	 of	 these	 show	 a	 level	 of	

negative	 pragmatic	 association	 and	 a	 high	 degree	 of	 fixedness.	 In	 contrast	 the	 non-

metaphoric	 cluster	 list	 shows	 much	 more	 variety	 (four	 times	 as	 much),	 with	 stronger	

colligation,	 particularly	 in	 relation	 to	 the	most	 frequent	 cluster	he	grew	up.	 There	 is	 a	

large	number	of	clusters	with	pronouns	and	prepositions	or	conjunctions,	both	on	the	left	

and	right	of	grew,	but	there	is	a	lack	of	other	lexical	items	in	the	clusters	in	comparison	to	

the	 metaphoric	 data.	 The	 large	 number	 of	 cluster	 types	 is	 surprising	 considering	 the	

dataset	 is	 more	 than	 three	 times	 smaller	 than	 the	 metaphoric	 dataset.	 The	 level	 of	

fixedness	 however	 is	 mostly	 attributed	 to	 the	 use	 of	 the	 lexical	 item	 grew	 up.	 As	

explained,	 the	 item	 has	 a	 restricted	 meaning,	 associated	 only	 with	 human	 life	 (as	 the	

subject	 of	 the	 verb),	 and	 thus	 is	 most	 often	 found	 in	 association	 with	 a	 subjective	

personal	pronoun.	

The	 cluster	 analysis	 has	 added	 support	 to	 our	 analysis	 to	 the	 top	 ten	 collocate	

findings.	 Metaphoric	 and	 non-metaphoric	 uses	 of	 grew	 are	 signalled	 differently	 in	 the	

structures	and	groups	of	items	in	which	they	form	a	part	of.	Despite	the	fact	that	the	full	

analysis	 has	 shown	 more	 types	 of	 uses	 of	 grew	 metaphorically	 (i.e.	 specific	 meanings	

pragmatically	or	semantically,	such	as	grew	into,	grew	signalling	an	abstract	change,	grew	

signalling	 a	 change	 in	 perception,	 grew	 more	 and	 more	 etc.),	 there	 are	 more	 varied	

structures	(and	thus	more	high	frequency	clusters)	in	the	non-metaphoric	data.	Findings	

from	the	analysis	 show	 this	 to	mean	 that	grew	 as	a	non-metaphor	 is	more	 flexible	and	

less	fixed	semantically,	pragmatically	and	grammatically.		
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6.2.6	Conclusion	to	main	analysis	

	

The	data	analysis	has	shown	a	number	of	differences	in	the	behaviour	of	grew	when	used	

in	 a	 metaphoric	 or	 non-metaphoric	 context.	 In	 general,	 there	 is	 a	 wider	 variety	 of	

collocates,	both	token	and	type,	associated	with	the	metaphoric	 instances.	Despite	this,	

there	 are	 a	 lower	 number	 of	 frequent	 clusters	 in	 the	metaphoric	 data	 suggesting	 that	

there	 is	 a	 larger	 range	 of	 fixed	 structures	 being	 used	 overall	 in	 the	 metaphoric	 data.	

Moreover	the	metaphoric	clusters	and	colligations	often	convey	an	element	of	negative	

pragmatic	 association	 	 (particularly	grew	and	 grew	 till/until	 and	grew	out	 of	 and	grew	

adj.(er)	+	adj.(er)).		

The	noun	collocates	are	unique	to	each	dataset:	generally	they	are	abstract	in	form	

in	the	metaphoric	set	(time,	day,	moment,	thought),	but	there	 is	also	reference	to	body	

parts,	which	highlight	the	use	of	grew	in	reference	to	human	emotion	(cheeks,	eyes,	etc.).	

Interestingly	 the	 use	 of	 colour	 in	 the	 adjectival	 analysis	 (namely,	black,	white	 and	 red)	

also	 reflect	or	emphasise	a	human	emotion	or	 temperament.	Artistic	 licence	 in	phrases	

such	as	black	as	a	thunder	cloud	and	white	as	death	occur	frequently	within	the	data.	In	

contrast,	 whilst	 colours	 are	 also	 frequent	 in	 the	 non-metaphoric	 data,	 there	 is	 no	

secondary	meaning	 associated	with	 their	 use.	White	 and	green	 both	 referred	 to	 things	

that	grow	non-metaphorically.	Pragmatic	 association	 featured	 prominently	 in	 the	 above	

analysis.	Instances	are	found	most	apparent	in	connection	with	metaphoric	structures	of	

grew.	 This	 includes	 the	 phrase	 grew	 more	 and	 more,	 which	 often	 conveys	 a	 sense	 of	

despair,	 anger,	 or	weakness	 in	 a	 character’s	 temperament.	 Interestingly	 this	 is	 not	 the	

case	with	grew	less	and	less,	another	frequent	metaphoric	cluster.	Of	more	interest	is	the	

colligation	adj.(er)	+	adj.(er),	which	had	a	much	stronger	negative	pragmatic	association	

that	grew	more	and	more	+	adj.		Moreover,	the	structure	was	shown	to	be	specific	to	the	

verb	grew	–	there	was	no	pragmatic	association	found	associated	with	the	more	general	
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colligation	adj.(er)	+	adj.(er)	 in	 the	BNC.	The	adjectives	displaying	 the	highest	degree	of	

fixedness	in	R1	position	also	display	a	negative	pragmatic	association	(grew	pale,	worse,	

tired,	weary,	hot).	There	is	no	such	association	shown	in	the	non-metaphoric	adjectives,	

or	 indeed	 in	any	collocate	analysis	with	 the	non-metaphoric	dataset.	 Interestingly	Louw	

(1993)	 claims	 that	metaphor	 is	 often	 enlisted	 “both	 to	 prepare	 us	 for	 the	 advent	 of	 a	

semantic	prosody	and	to	maintain	its	intensity	once	it	has	appeared”	(Louw,	1993:	172).	

The	 findings	 here	 do	 indeed	 show	 a	 prevalence	 for	 pragmatic	 association	 amongst	

metaphoric	 instances	of	 items	 in	comparison	 to	 the	non-metaphoric	uses.	Thus	 it	 could	

be	suggested	that	pragmatic	association	and	metaphor	form	a	creative	relationship.		

More	 generally,	 the	metaphoric	 instances	 of	 grew	 most	 often	 convey	 a	 natural,	

inevitable,	or	gradual	transformation,	reflective	of	the	natural	process	of	growth.	This	 is	

largely	 found	 in	 relation	 to	 sound,	 light	or	emotion.	Whilst	 the	analysis	has	 shown	 that	

many	metaphoric	 instances	can	be	replaced	with	became,	 there	 is	often	still	a	semantic	

link	 to	 non-metaphoric	 growth	 in	 the	 nature	 of	 the	movement	 or	 transformation.	 This	

supports	the	idea	that	the	became	sense	of	grew	is	not	simply	a	case	of	polysemy,	as	the	

two	uses	are	often	called	upon	simultaneously.		

	

6.3	Chapter	summary	and	initial	conclusions	of	the	three	studies	

	

The	chapter	has	provided	a	full	analysis	of	grew	 in	all	3812	 instances	of	the	 item	within	

the	nineteenth	century	corpus.	The	analysis	has	shown	a	more	complex	picture	than	that	

painted	by	the	cultivated	and	flame	investigations.	The	main	reason	for	this	is	an	overlap	

between	the	different	senses	of	grew.	As	with	cultivated,	metonymy	was	shown	to	play	a	

key	 role	 in	 the	 problematic	 middle	 group	 instances,	 highlighting	 a	 general	 inability	 to	

label	 it	 easily	 as	metaphoric	 or	 non-metaphoric.	 Similarly	 to	 flame,	 semantic	 extension	
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played	 a	 role	 in	 identifying	 potential	 metaphoricity.	 Grew	 sick,	 and	 similarly	 the	 sun	

described	 as	 going	 down	 in	 a	 blaze	 of	 flame,	 depend	 on	 an	 extension	 of	 an	 otherwise	

semantically	congruent	and	conventional	association	(one	can	grow	strong;	similarly	the	

sun	is	technically	in	a	permanent	state	of	combustion	and	composed	of	flames).	Animacy	

was	also	discussed	in	relation	to	both	flame	and	grew:	often	the	degree	of	metaphoricity	

is	determined	by	the	use	of	a	modifier,	such	as	an	adjective,	which	is	more	congruously	

associated	with	humans	(e.g.	feeding	a	flame).	It	was	acknowledged	that	whilst	there	are	

degrees	of	metaphoricity	and	of	conventionality	of	metaphoricity,	there	are	also	degrees	

of	 animacy,	 which	 can	 be	more	 or	 less	 specifically	 associated	with	 living	 beings.	 Items	

such	 as	 tongue	 (tongues	 of	 flame)	 can	 be	 described	 as	 having	 undergone	 a	 form	 of	

extension.	Other	items	such	as	heart	(the	heart	of	the	flame)	are	more	fossilised	and	may	

even	be	viewed	as	instances	of	polysemy	rather	than	extension.	This	distinction	between	

polysemy	and	metaphor	is	shown	to	be	greatly	problematic	in	this	final	study.	Grew	can	

be	 replaced	by	became	 in	 the	majority	 of	metaphoric	 instances,	 but	 also	 in	 some	non-

metaphoric	uses,	and	in	some	unclassified	uses.		

As	has	been	shown	in	all	three	studies,	metaphoricity	has	the	ability	to	come	into	

and	out	of	view,	depending	on	the	semantic	categories	or	associations	activated	by	 the	

reader.	 The	 discussion	 of	 grew	 sick	 showed	 how	 one	 might	 create	 metaphoricity	 by	

extending	 and	 merging	 two	 semantic	 categories.	 In	 this	 sense,	 metaphoricity	 has	 the	

ability	to	manipulate	or	make	use	of	multiple	senses	or	uses	simultaneously.	 It	could	be	

argued	then	that	metaphoricity	is	inherent	in	the	language	user	rather	than	the	language	

itself,	merging	the	relationships	between	word	meanings	which	are	in	no	way	definite	or	

precise.	The	quantitative	analysis	has	brought	to	light	the	complexity	that	exists	amongst	

what	are	labelled	separate	phenomenon	(metaphor,	polysemy,	metonymy).	

In	light	of	such	complexity	however,	the	results	from	the	grew	analysis	have	shown	

a	 stronger	 set	 of	 patterns	 of	 use,	 particularly	 amongst	 the	 metaphoric	 instances.	 The	
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reason	for	this	may	be	due	to	the	degree	of	fossilisation	or	conventionality	of	grew	 in	a	

became	sense.	The	fact	that	this	use	 is	not	always	seen	as	metaphoric	(as	the	results	of	

the	 participant	 experiment	 shows)	 shows	 its	 conventionality	 and	 consequent	

expectedness	amongst	 language	users.	 If	a	use	becomes	the	expected	use	of	 that	 item,	

the	metaphoricity	 is	 reduced	 for,	 or	 even	 unidentifiable	 to,	 the	 language	 user.	 In	 such	

cases,	the	became	meaning	of	grew	is	the	only	one	people	think	of	in	certain	instances	of	

the	word.	If	we	view	the	sense	as	polysemous	then,	or	polysemous	in	some	of	the	cases,	

Tsiamita’s	(2009)	study	would	predict	that	the	sense	would	remain	distinct	from	the	non-

metaphoric	sense	through	the	patterns	and	behaviours	we	are	primed	to	associated	with	

it.	Indeed,	the	patterns	and	behaviours	of	grew	have	shown	a	higher	degree	of	fixedness	

than	 in	 the	cultivated	 study	and	even	 the	 flame	 study,	 in	a	 range	of	behaviours.	At	 the	

same	time,	the	results	support	the	idea	that	grew,	like	cultivated	and	flame,	has	a	range	

of	uses	or	sets	of	uses,	both	 in	a	metaphoric	 sense	and	a	non-metaphoric	 sense,	which	

each	display	their	own	lexical	tendencies.	As	a	consequence	of	this,	the	non-metaphoric	

uses	are	less	fixed	and	show	more	variation	(because	they	have	the	freedom	to	do	so,	not	

being	the	marked	use	of	the	item).		
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Chapter	7	–	Conclusion	

	

This	 final	 chapter	 will	 present	 the	 concluding	 findings	 of	 the	 three	 investigations	 and	

relate	 them	 to	 the	 three	main	 premises	 of	 the	 research.	 The	 first	 question	 that	will	 be	

addressed	 is	 that	 of	 ‘belonging’:	 whether	 metaphoricity	 in	 inherent	 in	 the	 particular	

word/phrase	 in	 which	 it	 is	 expressed,	 or	 whether	 instead	 it	 belongs,	 at	 least	 in	 some	

degree,	 to	 the	 language	user.	 It	 is	 concluded	 from	the	 findings	 that	metaphoricity	being	

described	as	inherent	in	language	does	not	provide	a	detailed	enough	explanation	of	the	

interacting	and	shifting	behaviours	of	metaphor.	The	second	and	third	research	questions	

will	then	be	addressed:	the	extent	to	which	corpus	linguistic	methods	and	Hoey’s	theory	

of	 Lexical	 Priming	 add	 to	 our	 current	 understanding	 of	 the	 behaviour	 of	 metaphoric	

language.	 The	 findings	 suggest	 that	metaphoric	 behaviour	 can	 be	 accounted	 for	 by	 the	

Lexical	 Priming	 theory.	 In	 particular,	 the	 Drinking	 Problem	 Hypothesis	 (Hoey,	 2005)	 is	

shown	 to	 extend	 to	 metaphoric	 language,	 and	 the	 theory	 offers	 an	 explanation	 for	

creativity	more	generally.	Finally,	the	further	potential	research	will	be	introduced,	within	

the	direction	of	corpus	linguistics	and	metaphor.	

	

7.1	Conclusion	to	the	investigations	

	

The	 investigations	 have	 revealed	 differences	 in	 the	 lexical	 behaviour	 of	metaphoric	 and	

non-metaphoric	 instances	 of	 a	 single	 item,	 when	 looking	 at	 a	 large	 set	 of	 collocations,	

colligations,	and	semantic,	pragmatic	and	textual	associations.	These	differences,	in	turn,	

suggest	that	we	as	language	users	are	primed	to	recognise	a	metaphoric	use	of	a	word	or	

phrase	based	on	our	awareness	of	such	behaviours.	 In	the	case	of	Hoey’s	(2005)	theory,	
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we	are	said	to	be	primed	by	these	recurring	encounters.	When	used	as	metaphors,	it	can	

be	 argued	 that	 cultivated,	 flame	 and	 grew	 are	 qualitatively	 different	 lexical	 items	

compared	 to	 their	 non-metaphoric	 use(s).	 These	 findings	 suggest	 that	 lexical,	

grammatical,	 textual	and	pragmatic	manifestations	 in	 language	play	an	 important	role	 in	

distinguishing	 between	 subtleties	 in	 word	 senses	 and	meanings.	Moreover	 the	 findings	

suggest	 that	 these	 patterns	 or	 behaviours	 play	 a	 role	 in	 distinguishing	 between	 (and	

making	sense	of)	metaphoric	uses	of	the	language.		

Whilst	 more	 generally,	 the	 present	 research	 has	 demonstrated	 the	 concept	

‘metaphor’	 to	 be	 fluid	 and	 changeable	 in	 nature,	 depending	 on	 factors	 concerning	 the	

individual,	the	process	of	interaction	and	communication,	and	the	relationship	of	language	

with	itself	in	a	text	as	a	whole,	these	are	factors	present	only	to	a	degree.	The	discussion	

has	 more	 importantly	 found	 that	 there	 is	 order	 within	 the	 fuzziness	 of	 metaphor,	 and	

indeed	 lexical	 characteristics	 can	 distinguish	 between	 metaphoricity	 and	 non-

metaphoricity.	 This	 in	 turn	has	 consequences	 for	 teaching	metaphor,	 particularly	within	

an	 EFL/ESL	 setting.	 Whilst	 dictionaries	 cannot	 effectively	 define	 all	 aspects	 of	

metaphoricity	 (this	 is	 an	 impossible	 task	 because	 a	 dictionary	 cannot	 take	 note	 of	 the	

context),	EFL	teachers	can	approach	metaphor	from	the	perspective	of	lexical	patternings	

and	 behaviours.	 Such	 patternings	 as	 collocation,	 colligation,	 and	 semantic	 association	

have	 been	 shown	 to	 illustrate	 differences	 in	 how	 a	 word	 or	 phrase	 may	 be	 used	

metaphorically,	 in	 comparison	 to	 a	 non-metaphoric	 usage.	 The	 focus	 of	 this	 approach	

pedagogically,	is	on	frequency	of	usage	in	naturally-occurring	data.	

In	addition	to	these	findings,	 it	was	shown	that	aspects	of	secondary	meaning	can		

account	 for	metaphoricity,	 as	much	 as	 grammatical	 structures	 or	 collocations.	 This	was	

shown	 in	 relation	 to	 feeding	 the	 flame	 and	 solitary	 flame,	 in	 which	 the	 process	 of	

interpretation	 is	 dependent	 upon	 pragmatic	 factors	 (for	 example,	 whether	 we	

accommodate	for	the	metaphor	by	transferring	animate	characteristics	to	flame	so	that	it	
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can	 be	 fed,	 or	 whether	 we	 semantically	 extend	 the	 meaning	 of	 feed	 to	 incorporate	

inanimate	things	and	thereby	do	not	see	 it	as	metaphoric).	Other	extra-linguistic	 factors	

have	 the	 ability	 to	 affect	 metaphoricity,	 such	 as	 changes	 in	 meaning	 across	 time,	

audience,	and	genre.	The	notion	of	how	well-known	a	particular	metaphor	is	to	both	the	

producer	and	the	receiver	will	also	determine	one’s	relationship	with	it	(i.e.	the	way	it	 is	

treated	within	the	text	as	a	whole,	the	way	we	are	primed	to	understand	it	with	a	certain	

meaning	 in	 a	 particular	 context,	 and	 the	 ability	 to	 transfer	 the	 meaning	 to	 a	 new	

situation).	These	factors	echo	Hoey’s	(2005:	13)	claims	for	Lexical	Priming.	

Of	 equal	 importance	 to	 the	 three	 investigations	 is	 the	 discussion	 born	 out	 of	 the	

smaller	 ‘middle-groups’;	 the	problematic	 instances	of	each	 item,	which	 cannot	easily	be	

classified	 as	 either	 non-metaphoric	 or	 metaphoric.	 The	 fact	 that	 these	 groups	 were	

considerably	 smaller	 than	 the	 clearly	 identified	 metaphors	 and	 non-metaphors	 already	

suggests	that	identification	of	metaphor	is	not	as	problematic	as	some	theorists	suggest.	

Additionally,	the	instances	in	these	smaller	groups	were	shown	to	behave	in	similar	ways	

to	both	the	metaphors	and	non-metaphors	in	each	of	the	three	item	studies	here,	in	that	

they	show	specific	and	unique	lexical	characteristics	amongst	groups	of	uses.	Thus,	rather	

than	 existing	 on	 the	 perimeters	 of	 an	 analysis,	 the	middle	 groups	 of	 uses	 are	 crucial	 in	

showing	that	metaphoricity	occurs	at	different	levels,	within	the	lexis	and	semantics.	The	

discussion	 of	 grew	 sick	 showed	 how	 one	 could	 create	 metaphoricity	 by	 extending	 and	

merging	 two	 semantic	 categories.	 In	 this	 sense,	 it	 is	 possible	 for	 a	 language	 user	 to	

manipulate	metaphoricity	or	make	use	of	multiple	 senses	or	uses	 simultaneously.	Often	

the	metaphoricity	was	 found	 to	 be	 embedded	within	 phenomenon	 such	 as	metonymy,	

personification,	or	semantic	extension.	Whether	a	phrase	is	fossilised	or	conventional	also	

impacts	on	the	language	user’s	awareness	of	metaphoricity.		
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7.2	The	question	of	metaphoricity	as	an	inherent	characteristic	

	

In	reference	to	our	research	questions,	the	first	point	to	consider	is	whether	our	findings	

support	 the	 view	 that	metaphoricity	 is	 an	 inherent	 characteristic	within	 language	 itself.	

This	idea	would	imply	that	not	only	is	the	metaphoricity	bound	to	the	confines	of	the	text,	

but	also	that	it	is	a	permanent,	intrinsic	feature.	This	reduces	the	importance	of	both	the	

producer	and	the	receiver	of	the	metaphor	to	one	of	a	secondary	nature:	their	role	is	to	

choose	and	understand	the	language	based	upon	that	characteristic	inbuilt	in	the	chosen	

language.	This	has	been	shown	not	to	be	the	case:	metaphoricity	is	neither	definitive,	nor	

is	 it	 static.	We	have	demonstrated	 that	 it	 is	 not	 a	 permanent	 feature,	 and	 exists	 rather	

indefinitely,	along	a	cline	of	semantic	extension,	as	well	as	polysemy	and	metonymy.			

	 Furthermore,	 the	 notion	 of	 metaphoricity	 being	 inherent	 in	 the	 language	 itself	

assumes	that	once	the	producer	has	chosen	to	use	a	particular	word	or	phrase	(based	on	

its	metaphoric	quality),	 there	 is	a	right	and	a	wrong	way	to	 interpret	 it.	Consequently,	 it	

fails	 to	 take	 into	account	 the	significance	of	 the	 interaction	between	the	 language	users	

(producer	 and	 receiver)	 and	 the	 text.	 If	 metaphoricity	 were	 inherently	 present	 (or	 not	

present),	the	role	of	the	producer	would	be	to	intentionally	choose	it	and	the	role	of	the	

receiver	 would	 be	 to	 effectively	 detect	 it,	 otherwise	 they	 would	 fail	 to	 perceive	 it	 and	

potentially	 misinterpret	 the	 overall	 meaning.	 In	 sum,	 by	 not	 taking	 into	 account	 the	

interaction	 of	 language	 users,	 such	 a	 theory	 overlooks	 entirely	 the	 dynamic	 processes	

involved	 in	 language	 exchange.	 Instead,	 the	 findings	 presented	 here	 have	 shown	 that	

metaphoricity	 belongs,	 in	 some	part	 at	 least,	 to	 the	 individual	 language	 users	 and	 their	

interactions	 both	 with	 each	 other	 (i.e.	 a	 producer’s	 intentions	 and	 a	 receiver’s	

interpretation)	and	with	the	text	itself	(including	the	wider,	extra-linguistic	context	of	the	

text).	 In	 this	 sense,	metaphoricity	 is	 seen	as	 a	much	more	 fluid	 concept,	 possessing	 the	

ability	 to	 change	 and	 shift	 through	 time	 and	 context	 and	 from	 person	 to	 person.	 Hoey	
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(2005:	181)	argues	the	importance	of	an	individual’s	“unique	set	of	data”	in	relation	to	the	

Lexical	Priming	theory.	The	theory	also	goes	some	way	in	discounting	the	inherence	idea	

by	suggesting	that	metaphoricity	is	a	result	of	a	crack	in	our	primings,	as	will	be	discussed	

in	the	following	section.	

	

7.3	Metaphoricity	and	Lexical	Priming	

	 7.3.1	The	Drinking	Problem	Hypothesis	

	

The	 second	 and	 third	 research	 questions	 related	 to	 two	 aspects	 of	 the	 Lexical	 Priming	

theory:	The	Drinking	Problem	Hypothesis	(2005:	8),	and	the	applicability	of	lexical	priming	

to	creativity	more	generally.	The	Drinking	Problem	Hypothesis	states	that	different	word	

senses	will	avoid	the	patterns	(and	our	primings)	associated	with	the	other	sense(s)	of	that	

word	 of	 which	 we	 are	 primed	 for.	 These	 patterns	 take	 the	 form	 of	 collocations,	

colligations,	 and	 semantic,	 textual	 and	pragmatic	 associations.	Hoey’s	 (2005)	 account	of	

the	 hypothesis	 refers	 only	 to	 polysemous	 senses,	 which	was	 illustrated	with	 respect	 to	

consequence	 and	 result	 (Hoey,	 2005)	 and	 later	 supported	by	a	 study	of	 the	polysemous	

senses	of	drive	and	face	(Tsiamita,	2009).	The	findings	of	the	present	research	support	the	

hypothesis	 in	 relation	 to	 metaphoric	 senses	 also.	 The	 findings	 have	 shown	 that,	 for	

cultivated,	 flame	 and	grew,	 the	metaphoric	 and	non-metaphoric	 uses	 remain	distinct	 in	

relation	to	each	of	the	lexical	behaviours	explored	(as	summarised	above).	As	mentioned,	

these	 findings	 have	 implications	 for	 how	 we	 approach	 the	 teaching	 of	 metaphoric	

language.		

	 However,	the	results	presented	a	complexity	in	the	usage	patterns	found	for	these	

three	 items,	 not	 revealed	 in	 either	Hoey’s	 (2005)	 or	 Tsiamita’s	 (2009)	 studies.	Whereas	

polysemy	refers	to	another	(single)	sense	of	an	item,	metaphor	refers	haphazardly	to	any	
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use	of	an	item	or	phrase,	which	is	not	congruent	with	the	most	common,	basic,	salient,	or	

non-metaphoric	 use	 of	 that	 word	 or	 phrase.	 This	 leaves	 scope	 for	 a	 wide	 range	 of	

manifestations	 of	metaphoricity,	 of	 differing	 degrees	 of	 strength	 and	 originality,	 as	 has	

been	shown	throughout	the	three	investigations.	What	the	investigations	have	provided	is	

support	for	the	idea	that	metaphoricity	cannot	successfully	be	seen	in	dichotomy	to	non-

metaphoric	language,	and,	as	has	just	been	discussed	in	7.2,	cannot	be	seen	as	inherent	in	

the	 language.	This	 inevitably	gives	 rise	 to	 the	notion	of	varying	degrees	of	 strength	of	a	

metaphor,	which	can	change	depending	on	who	 is	 reading	or	 listening	to	the	metaphor,	

and	in	what	context	they	find	it.			

	 The	Drinking	 Problem	Hypothesis	 suggests	 that	we	 recognise	 a	metaphor	 based	

on	 its	 lexico-grammatical	 features,	which	 come	 to	 be	 seen	 as	 characteristic	 of	 that	 use	

(and	opposed	to	the	non-metaphoric	behaviours).	The	research	findings	support	the	idea	

that	metaphoricity	is	more	complex	than	a	single	label	can	account	for,	and	is	evident	in	

the	language	within	sets	of	items,	or	sets	of	uses	of	the	item	in	question.	Thus	old	flame	

had	 a	 separate	 set	 of	 behaviours	 than	 from	 those	of	 the	 colligation	 flame	of	 +	 abstract	

noun.	Thus,	the	theory	that	there	are	sets	of	primings	to	accommodate	sets	of	metaphoric	

meanings	 provides	 an	 explanation	 as	 to	 why,	 on	 the	 whole,	 we	 are	 successful	 in	

identifying	a	metaphoric	 sense,	whilst	 at	 the	 same	 time,	allowing	 for	 the	pervasiveness,	

ambiguity	and	at	times,	uncertainty	we	find	in	metaphoric	language.		

	

	 7.3.2	Lexical	Priming	and	Creativity	

	

Chapter	2	also	detailed	another	way	in	which	the	Lexical	Priming	theory	could	explain	the	

lexical	 behaviour	 of	 conventionalised	metaphoric	 language.	 A	 lot	 of	metaphor	 research	

discusses	 the	dilemma	between	a	 language	user’s	desire	 to	produce	 something	 creative	
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and	 yet,	 at	 the	 same	 time,	 be	 conventional	 enough	 to	 be	 understood.	 This	 can	 be	

overcome	by	reusing,	 in	a	new	form,	an	already	conventionalised	metaphor.	 In	this	way,	

the	particular	meaning(s)	 associated	with	 that	metaphor	 (built	 up	 through	 its	 repeated	

use)	is	still	retained,	but	the	phrase	is	still	creative	and	original.	Instances	of	variations	of	a	

single	metaphoric	use	were	found	within	the	data.	These	included	the	colligation	flame	of	

+	abstract	noun,	which	was	often	used	to	provoke	patriotism	or	passion	(passion,	love	and	

patriotism	 collocating	 with	 significant	 frequency).	 The	 ability	 to	 replicate	 the	metaphor	

with	an	original	abstract	noun	 (such	as	 insurrection;	 liberty)	allowed	the	writer	 to	 retain	

the	 same	 pragmatic	 association,	 whilst	 manipulating	 the	 context	 or	 situation.	

Furthermore,	 the	 findings	 have	 shown	 that	 we	 are	 far	 more	 primed	 to	 understand	

particular	phrases	as	metaphors	rather	than	single	 items.	Old	flame	and	grew	out	of	are	

good	examples	of	this.	As	producers,	we	use	them	as	such,	or	we	tweak	them	(creating	a	

crack	 in	our	 readers’	priming)	 to	be	more	creative,	whilst	 importantly,	 still	 retaining	 the	

link	 to	 a	 kind	 of	 meaning	 commonly	 understood.	 Similarly,	 the	 extent	 of	 pragmatic	

association	embedded	 in	grew	more	and	more	 allows	 it	 to	 still	be	 retained	 in	 seemingly	

neutral	phrases,	to	accommodate	a	stylistic	level	of	subtlety	in	a	narrator’s	literary	voice.	

	 Such	findings	suggest	that	metaphoric	variations	follow	trends,	and	such	trends	fit	

into	a	recognised	framework,	thus	conforming	to	our	expectations.	This	does	not	reduce	

the	creativity,	but	rather	provides	evidence	for	the	open	choice	principle	operating	within	

the	idiom	principle	(Sinclair,	1991).	Whatever	element	is	substituted,	its	meaning	is	always	

read	 in	 relation	 to	 the	 expected	 or	 conventional	 phrase.	 Philip	 calls	 this	 a	 “palimpsest	

effect”	(2008:	104).		Hoey	(2008a),	states	that	more	work	needs	to	be	done	in	relation	to	

creativity	 and	 lexical	 priming,	 and	 metaphor	 by	 its	 very	 nature	 is	 creative	 within	 the	

realms	of	language,	literature	and	thought.	Together	with	the	findings	presented	here,	the	

theory	has	been	shown	to	account	for	the	pervasiveness	of	such	creativity,	whilst	at	the	

same	time	finding	patterns	and	expectations	through	corpus	methods.	
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7.4	Future	directions	for	corpus	linguistics	and	metaphor		

	

To	date,	 corpus	 linguistics	has	pushed	 furthest	 the	argument	 that	 the	 linguistic	patterns	

found	 in	 metaphor	 more	 complex	 than	 other	 theories	 can	 account	 for	 and	 that	 the	

importance	 of	 social	 interaction	 needs	 to	 form	 part	 of	 an	 adequate	 explanation	 of	 the	

data.	Together	with	corpus	linguistics,	the	Lexical	Priming	theory	permits	a	re-focusing	of	

metaphor,	taking	into	consideration	society’s	role	in	the	use	of	 language,	and	language’s	

relationship	with	both	society	and	the	individual.	Rather	than	taking	a	compartmentalised	

approach	 to	metaphor,	 corpus	 linguistics	 and	 lexical	 priming	 address	 both	 the	 cognitive	

and	social	aspects	to	metaphor,	as	integral	parts	of	both	the	theory	and	analysis	of	data.		

Amongst	 other	 linguists,	 Sampson	 goes	 further	 in	 support	 of	 corpus	 linguistics,	

claiming	 that	 “it	 could	 be	 argued	 that	 corpus	 methodology	 should	 be	 driving	 the	

theoretical	 notions	 of	 metaphor	 and	 lexicology	 more	 generally”	 (Sampson,	 2001:	 194).	

The	creative	link	found	between	metaphor	and	pragmatic	association	is	a	finding	worthy	

of	 further	exploration,	and	only	 through	corpus	 linguistics	 can	 it	be	explored	 in	 the	 first	

place.	Louw’s	(1993:	172)	claim	that	metaphor	is	often	enlisted	to	help	prepare	a	reader	

for	semantic	prosody	(pragmatic	association)	may	in	fact	turn	out	to	be	a	more	pervasive	

relationship,	 where	 semantic	 prosody	 helps	 provide	 an	 explanation	 for	 our	 ability	 to	

recognise	metaphor.	

Finally,	the	theory	of	Lexical	Priming	has	been	shown	by	Hoey	(2005)	and	others	to	

be	 genre	 dependent,	 as	 has	 metaphoric	 language.	 Further	 research	 with	 the	 current	

corpus	 could	 offer	 up	 a	much-valued	 exploration	 into	 the	 types	 of	metaphors	 found	 in	

each	 of	 the	 sub-corpora	 and	 further	 subsets	 of	 the	 non-fiction	 section.	 The	 present	

research	 would	 also	 benefit	 from	 a	 comparison	 with	 contemporary	 data	 to	 form	 a	
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diachronic	 analysis	 of	 the	 items	 cultivated,	 flame	 and	 grew.	 This	 would	 bring	 to	 light	

changes	in	metaphoricity	over	time,	which	in	turn	would	add	greatly	to	the	literature	on	

conventionalisation	 of	metaphor.	 According	 to	 Hanks	 (2013),	 conventional	 use	must	 be	

“stipulatively	 defined	 for	 each	word,	 or	 use	 of	 a	word,	 by	 explicit	 criteria	 derived	 from	

corpus	 analysis”	 (Hanks,	 2013:	 141).	 Moreover,	 diachronic	 findings	 might	 add	 further	

support	to	the	idea	that	metaphoricity	is	not	an	inherent	characteristic	but	transfers	and	

extends	over	time	as	much	as	genre	and	community.	An	important	finding	of	this	research	

is	 that	 like	 other	 aspects	 of	 lexicography,	metaphor	 as	 a	 linguistic	 phenomenon	 suffers	

from	the	dilemma	that	a	dynamic	phenomenon	must	necessarily	be	represented	as	static.	

A	diachronic	corpus	analysis	of	metaphor	would	thus	allow	for	the	changeable	nature	of	

meaning	to	enter	the	forefront	of	a	theory	of	metaphor.	
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Appendix	

Appendices	are	found	on	the	CD	attached	and	labelled	accordingly:	

	

Primary	Data	

I. Full	19th	Century	corpus	.txt	file	

II. Study	1:	Cultivated	concordances	(metaphors)	

III. Study	1:	Cultivated	concordances	(non-metaphors)	

IV. Study	1:	Cultivated	concordances	(middle	group)	

V. Study	2:	Flame	concordances	(metaphors)	

VI. Study	2:	Flame	concordances	(non-metaphors)	

VII. Study	2:	Flame	concordances	(middle	group)	

VIII. Study	3:	Grew	concordances	(metaphors)	

IX. Study	3:	Grew	concordances	(non-metaphors)	

X. Study	3:	Grew	concordances	(middle	group)	

	

Comparative	data	

XI. Concordance	lines	for	literally	in	the	BNC-Written-Fiction	

XII. Concordance	lines	for	fire	and	ocean	(BNC-Written-Fiction)	

XIII. Concordance	lines	for	solitary	(BNC-Written-Fiction)	

XIV. Concordance	lines	for	jets	as	a	collocate	of	flame	(BNC-Written-Fiction)	

XV. Concordance	lines	for	adj.(er)	+	adj.(er)	(19th	Century)	

XVI. Concordance	lines	for	more	+	and	+	more	+	adj.	(19th	Century)	

XVII. Concordance	lines	for	highly	cultivated	(BNC-Written-Fiction)	

XVIII. Concordance	lines	for	tongue	as	a	collocate	of	flame/fire	(BNC-Written-Fiction)	
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